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U.S. COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS

TUESDAY MORNING SESSION, FEBRUARY 16, 1965

The Commission met in the Recreation Hall, Veterans Administra-
tion Center, 1500 East Woodrow Wilson Dr., Jackson, Miss., at 9:30
a.m., Tuesday, February 16, 1965, the Hon. John A. Hannah, Chair-
man of the Commission, presiding.

Present: John A. Hannah, Chairman; Eugene Patterson, Vice
Chairman; Mrs. Frankie Muse Freeman, Commissioner; Erwin N.
Griswold, Commissioner; Rev. Theodore M. Hesburgh, C.S.C., Com-
missioner ; Robert S. Rankin, Commissioner.

Also present : Howard W. Rogerson, Acting Staff Director ; William
L. Taylor, General Counsel; Samuel J. Simmons, Director of Field
Services; Warren I. Cikins, special assistant to the Staff Director;
M. Carl Holman, Information Officer; Michael Finkelstein, Assistant
General Counsel ; Charles Humpstone, staff attorney; Roy Littlejohn,
staff attorney; Richard Bellman, staff attorney; Brian Olmstead, staff
attorney ; Edwin Wolf, staff attorney; John Birkle, Financial Man-
agement Officer ; Robert Amidon, Chief of Investigations; Alan Marer,
staff attorney, Department of Justice.

PROCEEDINGS

Chairman Hax~am. Ladies and gentlemen, this public hearing of
the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights will now come to order.

I am John A. Hannah of East Lansing, Mich., the Chairman of the
Commission, and I should like to introduce all of the members of the
Commission.

On my right, Eugene Patterson of Atlanta, Ga., editor of the At-
lanta Constitution and Vice Chairman of the Commission.

On my left, Mrs. Frankie Muse Freeman of St. Louis, Mo., who is
associate general counsel, St. Louis Housing and Land Clearance
Authorities.

On my right, Dean Erwin N. Griswold of Cambridge, Mass., dean
of the Harvard University School of Law.

On my left, Reverend Theodore M. Hesburgh, South Bend, Ind.,
president of Notre Dame University.
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And on my right, Robert S. Rankin, of Durham, N.C., professor of
political science, Duke University.

This hearing is being held under the authority of the Civil Rights
Act of 1957, as amended.

The Commission on Civil Rights is an independent agency of the
U.S. Government, established by Congress in 1957 and authorized by
the Civil Rights Acts of 1957,1960, and 1964:

1. To investigate complaints alleging that citizens are being de-
prived of their right to vote by reason of their race, color, religion, or
national origin;

2. To study and collect information concerning legal developments
which constitute a denial of equal protection of the laws under the
Counstitution;

3. To appraise Federal laws and policies with respect to equal pro-
tection of the laws;

4. To serve as a national clearinghouse for civil rights information ;
and

5. To investigate allegations of vote fraud.

Under the law, the Commission submits reports to the President
and to the Congress containing its findings and recommendations for
corrective legislation or executive action.

In carrying out its factfinding duties the Commission has held
formal hearings in many States including Alabama, Arizona, Cali-
fornia, the District of Columbia, Georgia, Illinois, Indiana, Louisiana,
Michigan, New Jersey, New York, and Tennessee.

The Commission in planning this hearing decided to limit its inquir-
ies in general to the two areas of voting and law enforcement and to
limit its inquiries in these fields to occurrences that are relatively re-
cent, generally subsequent to January 1,1964.

To answer questions that could be raised by persons who may have
filed complaints with the Commission and are not being called upon
to testify—I would just add that in general the Commission has ex-
cluded the calling of witnesses to testify in the area of voting from
counties involved in voting cases now in the courts instituted by the
Department of Justice. Nor does the Commission intend to delve
here into other cases that are involved in Federal court proceedings.

The Commission is not a prosecuting agency. It cannot and does
not seek to punish anyone. The information the Commission collects
at this hearing will be evaluated, along with other information, in
its report to the President and the Congress, at which time the Com-
mission may also recommend such corrective action as appears to it
tobe necessary.

In an effort to secure a just and accurate assessment of the status
of civil rights in Mississippi in voting and law enforcement, the Com-
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mission has subpenaed many witnesses to appear before it at this
hearing. The first part of the hearings will deal with voting—fol-
lowed by sessions where witnesses will testify on alleged inequities
in law enforcement.

The final sessions will be of a different nature. For these sessions
the Commission has invited knowledgeable Mississippians to partici-
pate in panel type discussions to state their views on civil rights prob-
lems and progress in Mississippi.

While the sole purpose of all Commission hearings has been the
securing of information as required by law, these hearings have fre-
quently had an important collateral effect. Commission hearings
have frequently played a useful role through stimulating discussion
among responsible community leaders of the causes and effects of ra-
cial discrimination. These discussions have opened channels of com-
munication between the races, have increased understanding, and have
encouraged the correcting of injustices.

It is the hope of the Commission that this Mississippi hearing will
prove no less valuable in producing useful information and in helping
the people in Mississippi find just and effective solutions to their civil
rights problems.

Now I am going to call upon Mrs. Frankie Freeman to read a state-
ment with reference to the rules that govern this hearing. Mrs.
Freeman.

Commissioner Freeman. Thank you, Dr. Hannah. As the Chair-
man has said, this hearing has been divided into two parts. First,
there was an executive session which was held in the Federal building
on February 10 and 11, 1965; then, beginning this morning, testimony
will be received in public in this room.

At the outset I should emphasize that the observations I am about
to make on the Commission’s rules constitute nothing more than brief
summaries of the significant provisions. The rules themselves should
be consulted for a fuller understanding. Staff members will be avail-
able to answer questions that arise during the course of the hearing.

In outlining the procedures which will govern the hearing, I think
it important to explain in some detail the differences between the pub-
lic session and the executive session concluded last week.

Section 102(e) of our statute provides as follows—and I quote:

If the Commission determines that evidence or testimony at any hearing may
tend to defame, degrade, or incriminate any person, it shall receive such evi-
dence or testimony or summary of such evidence or testimony in executive ses-
sion. The Commission shall afford any person defamed, degraded, or incrimi-
nated by such evidence or testimony an opportunity to appear and be heard in

executive session, with a reasonable number of additional witnesses requested
by him, before deciding to use such evidence or testimony.
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Such an executive session was held last week. That session was held
solely to comply with the statutory requirement. No one was sub-
penaed to appear in that session. However, notice was given to indi-
viduals inviting them to appear in conformity with the statute where
it was determined that testimony might tend to defame, degrade, or
incriminate them. These persons had the right to be represented by
counsel and to bring a reasonable number of witnesses and to request
that the Commission subpena additional witnesses. In other words,
the executive session was for their benefit alone and if they determined
to forgo that opportunity, that was their privilege.

The public hearing is authorized under section 105(f) of our act
and almost all persons who are scheduled to appear have been sub-
penaed by the Commission.

All testimony at the public sessions will be under oath and will be
transcribed verbatim by the official reporter. Everyone who testifies,
submits data or evidence, is entitled to obtain a copy of the transcript
on payment of costs. In addition, within 60 days after the close of the
hearing a person may ask to correct errors in the transcript of the hear-
ing of his testimony. Such requests will be granted only to make the
transcript conform to testimony as presented at the hearing.

All witnesses are entitled to be accompanied and advised by counsel.
Counsel may subject his client to reasonable examination. He may
also make objections on the record and argue briefly the basis for such
objections.

Persons subpenaed to the public session may request that witnesses
be subpenaed in their behalf. All requests for subpenas must be in
writing and must be supported by a showing of the general relevance
and materiality of the evidence sought. In addition, all witnesses
have the right to be accompanied by a reasonable number of witnesses
who need not have been supenaed and to submit statements prepared
by themselves or others for inclusion in the record, provided they are
submitted within the time required by the rules.

Witnesses at Commission hearings are protected by the provisions
of Title 18, United States Code, section 1505 which makes it a crime to
threaten, intimidate, or injure witnesses on account of their attendance
at Government proceedings.

Copies of the rules which govern this hearing may be secured dur-
ing any recess from a member of the Commission staff. Persons who
have been subpenaed have already been given their copies.

Finally, I should point out that these rules were drafted with the
intent of insuring that Commission hearings be conducted in a fair
and impartial manner. In many cases the Commission has gone
significantly beyond congressional requirements in providing safe-
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guards for witnesses and other persons. We have done this in the
belief that useful facts can be developed best in an atmosphere of calm
and objectivity. We hope that such an atmosphere will prevail at
this hearing.

Chairman Hanvam. Thank you, Mrs. Freeman.

There are three additional persons sitting at this table I should like
to introduce.

On my right is Mr. Howard Rogerson, the Acting Staff Director
of the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights. And at the left, second from
the end is Mr. William Taylor, the General Counsel of the Commis-
sion, and his assistant, Mr. Finkelstein.

In order to accomplish its purpose, the Commission hopes to adhere
to a fixed time schedule with the morning session running from 9 until
12:30, and the afternoon session from 2 until 5 or a few minutes after 5.
It is hoped that the questioning by the Commission Counsel and by
the Commissioners can be sufficiently brief and concise so as not to
require evening sessions.

Before opening the regular hearing this morning, we want to call
upon the Governor of Mississippi and the mayor of Jackson who have
been invited to meet with the Commission and to speak briefly.

It is a great pleasure for me to have the opportunity to present to
the Commission the distinguished Governor of the State of Missis-
sippi, Governor Paul B. Johnson.

I should say that the statements by the Governor and by the mayor
are being offered at the invitation of the Commission, and there will
be no questioning of either the Governor or the mayor. They are
free to say whatever they care to.

STATEMENT OF HON. PAUL B. JOHNSON, GOVERNOR OF THE STATE
OF MISSISSIPPI

Governor Jounson. I believe, Dr. Hannah, that you and Dean Gris-
wold asked me about every question known to man when we had the
pleasure of having you in my office. However, I certainly have no ob-
jection at any time, without taking up too much time, to answering
questions pertaining to my State.

I would like to begin by saying to the members of this Commission
and to those present, and to the members of the television and radio
audience, what I said some while back: That I felt that perhaps some
of us in the past—and I can afford to talk about some of the past
leadership because I have been a part of the past in some leadership
capacity—that perhaps we had made a very serious mistake in the past
when commissions have come in here.

The responsible people of the State, the leaders in business, the
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leaders in politics or government, have boycotted or refrained from
attending the hearings. As a result, we have permitted every type
of person known to man to go into these hearings and to tell every
type of a falsehood about the State of Mississippi without anyone in
the State rebutting it.

The same has been true in the past insofar as the television people
are concerned. Their business has been news. When they have in
the past come in to see government leaders, government leaders have
been a bit reluctant about going on television and stating Mississippi’s
position. As a result, some of the television people have had to go
on the streets and pick out someone who is not typical of the State
of Mississippi and put them on nationwide television.

For this reason, I ask the leaders here in Mississippi, when they
have an opportunity to present Mississippi’s position, that they should
do so.

As a result of these feelings, I made a statement some 2 or 3 weeks
ago that when the Civil Rights Commission came to Jackson, that it
was my hope that the responsible business, religious, civic leaders of
this State, along with the government officials, were to appear, give
their testimony, and try as best they can not only to present the posi-
tive approach, but for that positive approach to be the official posi-
tion of the State of Mississippi.

And in asking the people to do this, I would not ask any public
official in Mississippi to do something that I would not do myself. I
am delighted to be here this morning before this Commission, and I
have a statement that I would like to read because I would like for
this statement to be a part of the record, Dr. Hannah.

My statement is entitled “Mississippi, the State of Law and Order.”

The ‘Civil Rights Act of 1964 as passed by the Congress is the law
of the land, and Mississippi knows it.

Most Mississippians do not like the new law. They are convinced
that its passage was unwise and unnecessary. Some of them will
challenge its constitutionality in the courts, as is their right. But re-
sistance will be confined to such accepted legal processes. Law and
order will be maintained in Mississippi by Mississippians.

Violence against any person or any group will not—T repeat, will
not be tolerated. Criminal acts will be punished with all law viola-
tors being dealt with equally.

In stating these policies, I am joined and supported by the state-
wide association of local law enforcement officials. Other leaders
and statewide organizations representing business, professional, in-
dustrial, and religious groups have urged our people to make the nec-
essary adjustments to the Civil Rights Act in a calm, intelligent man-
ner, regardless of personal convictions.
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I wish to assure all Americans that Mississippi will continue to be
the most law-abiding State in the Nation.

The Federal Bureau of Investigation’s 1964 report of crime in
the United States established Mississippi as the State with the lowest
crime rate in the Nation. In the past, at the present time, and in the
future the streets, the alleys, the byways, sidewalks, playgrounds, the
recreational areas, and schoolyards and corridors, and all other public
areas of Mississippi, are completely safe for all persons by day and
by night. I believe thisto be a record without equal in any other State
of the Nation.

The unfavorable and in many instances the false image of Mis-
sissippi that has been created by the few in our State who have com-
mitted unpardonable criminal acts has been exploited by unfriendly
national news media. Most thoughtful persons will concede that Mis-
sissippi is facing enough problems and difficulties without having to
endure longer the excessive criticism and artificially created character-
ization to which the State and its citizens have been subjected.

‘What we need from our fellow Americans is good will, encourage-
ment, understanding, and assistance. Having accepted the will of
the Nation’s majority, Mississippi now asks those who have criticized
our former position and actions to get off of our back and to get on
our side.

With your help, I predict that from this turbulent time will be
born expanding opportunities for the disadvantaged people, white as
well as nonwhite, of our potentially wealthy or rich State, increasing
productivity through which we can earn a standard of living closer to
the national average, a better balanced and more rapidly growing
local economy through which we can shoulder a more proportionate
share of the national load, and a full integration of Mississippi into
the wealthy, growing, urban industrial society which in the present
day is America.

This is my statement on law and order in Mississippi. This is not
new to the people of this State who are knowledgeable, who are respon-
sible, and who have heard me since I took office.

The day that I was inaugurated Governor of Mississippi, I made
the statement that if my own brother interferred with law enforce-
ment in the State of Mississippi, he would be the first to go to jail.
This holds today as it did then.

In my inaugural address I said to the people of Mississippi pretty
much the same thing as has appeared by the statements adopted by
the people on the local level in official positions, and by the industrial
people pf this State; and that was to the effect that you and I are a
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part of this world, whether we like it or not; the things that are done,
legislation that is passed, affects Mississippi as well as it does any
of the other 49 States, whether we like it or not; that we are Americans
as well as Mississippians, whether we like it or not; that as long as
I sat in the Governor’s office, that there would be no prejudice, no
ignorance that would control the Governor’s office. That is as true
today as it was the day that I spoke.

And I say to this Commission that I am delighted that you are
here; that you will be a real fact-finding committee. We believe in
Mississippi that the facts will show, or will bear out to a great extent
the statement which I have read.

I do want you to know that I am pleased to be on this program.
It is no imposition to me at any time to work with fellow Americans
on any problems that demand communication between all of the
people of this country, for I know that by doing away to a great extent
with the great poverty areas not only of our State but of this entire
United States—and incidentally, there are problems everywhere.

I visited with industrialists in St. Louis recently, and I am sure
that some of the panel know what I am talking about. But I do not
condemn the leadership of any other State in this Union because of
conditions that may be prevalent in their State. I believe that people
on the local levels and on State levels can solve their own problems.
And by trying to meet this challenge, with a spirit of good will among
men, certainly I know that not only Mississippi, but that this entire
Nation will find certainly in this principle that I have this morning
enunciated, the golden dawning of a grander day for all our people.

Thank you.

Chairman Hawwanm. Thank you very much, Governor Johnson.
We are grateful to you for coming here this morning, and we ap-
preciate the many kindnesses and courtesies that you have afforded
us.
Governor Jounson. And I would like to say to the news media that
a copy of this statement that I have read into the record will be avail-
able at my office if any of them should be interested.

Chairman Hax~an. Thank you very much, sir.

Governor JornsoN. Thank you.

Chairman Haxnam. Our next guest this morning is the long-time
Mayor of the City of Jackson, to whom we extended an invitation to
appear this morning and make any statement that he would care to.
Mayor Thompson, we appreciate your being with us. Will you take
over, sir.
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STATEMENT OF HON. ALLEN C. THOMPSON, MAYOR OF THE CITY OF
JACKSON, MISS.

Mayor Taomrson. I certainly do appreciate this opportunity.

When you wrote me a letter, you invited me to extend a welcome
and to say anything else that I wanted to say. That is a very bad
thing to say to a person who has been mayor of a city for 16 years and
likes to talk about his city.

However, as I understand it, you have allotted me 15 minutes, and
you won’t embarrass me if I go maybe a minute or two over. I promise
to do the best I can.

Chairman Han~a®. 1 or 2 minutes.

Mayor THoMPsoN. 1 or 2 minutes. [Laughter.]

Mayor TaomesoN. It is now 5 minutes to 10, Dr. Hannah. And in
all seriousness, I am going to try to make this just as interesting as
I possibly can, and at the same time extend to you people one of the
most cordial welcomes you have ever had anywhere.

We are delighted to have people come to our city. We know that
when you come here, that you are interested in getting down to busi-
ness.

It is very difficult for me to tell you people about what a wonderful
city Jackson is when all you are thinking about is hearing other wit-
nesses and getting through with your work and going on home. But I
am going to try to paint you a picture of what we actually have here,
without being really able to take you out and show you this glorious
city. It makes us very happy when you go home and tell the people
that you are impressed with the city of Jackson, the capital city of
Mississippi.

Now, as I understand it, you are here, among other things, to get
a balanced picture of the civil rights in Mississippi. I am most
anxious to give you the facts as they really exist.

I am confident that when you present the facts, that you acquire
here in Jackson, to the President, the Congress, and to the people
of the United States, that such a group of people as you have a hear-
ing over this country that thousands of Mississippians would not have
if we went out and said “Look what is happening in the city of Jack-
son and the State of Mississippi.”

Certainly, I cannot cover everything that I want to say in the 15
minutes that you have allotted to me. But I worked all yesterday
and all night on this statement, and when you stop me, it is in print,
so it can go into the record so you can read it if you want to. And
then I will be available for you all morning if you want to ask me any
questions, embarrassing or otherwise.

You will probably be like the thousands of other visitors who come
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to Jackson, really amazed to find that Jackson, just a typical Missis-
sippi city, is so beautiful, progressive, and peaceful.

No visitor has the time or the desire, as I have said, to go over
and see all of these wonderful things that we have.

Now bear this in mind : Nothing that I will say today is meant to
be offensive. I will try my best not to even indicate anything that is
offensive. But if I do, just say “He didn’t know any better and he
didn’t mean it,” because I do not want to say one thing that is offen-
sive to you or to anybody in the Nation.

Now the matter of civil rights is a very delicate matter for discus-
sion, because almost everyone has set beliefs and is quite sure that his
convictions are the only proper one. I found this to be the case when
as president of all the mayors in the United States, the American
Municipal Association, I travelled in every State, made talks all over
the country, and I saw that their problems were particular and pecu-
liar to their area, not mine. But we went along with some of their
problems and asked that they go along with some of ours.

But understanding that the matter of civil rights never has been
able to find a common meeting ground—of course, we are finding a
meeting ground under the law at the present time, and we will show
you that as we go along—therefore, I will present to you some of the
marvelous accomplishments in Jackson, with the underlying theme
running through my statement being this: All persons are entitled to
have their rights protected.

To look at this beautiful city today it is hard to believe that a hun-
dred years ago during the Civil War it was known as Chimneyville.

Now I am not going to go into my usual welcome and show you how
the people came to the gates of Jackson and says “Surrender,” and the
mayor said “We’re not going to do it.” And they sent a letter back to
General Sherman and said, “What terms will you make? The Con-
federate Army has left; we are defenseless.” And General Sherman
wrote a letter and said, “General Blair will be there with you and he
will protect you.”

And then to go on through the next few years to show the horror
and the destruction during the Reconstruction days, you say to me,
“Why bring that up? Why live in the past? Why fight the Civil
‘War over again?” I am not doing that. I mention it first for sev-
eral reasons: First, to show that Jackson and Mississippi—show what
they have done over the years to rise from the ashes of disaster to one
of the most glorious places in the world, in the main through the
efforts of their own citizens until, of course, in recent years.

I do not have to tell you that the Federal Government has spent
millions and millions of dollars putting conquered countries such as
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Japan and Germany back on their feet, when not one single penny
was put into Jackson and Mississippi and the South during these
times when we needed the money the most.

Certainly over the last 4 years the people of Jackson and Missis-
sippi, as they did during the Reconstruction days, wondered whether
there are any personal rights. But although most of our time has
been taken up with racial problems, Jackson has made amazing
progress.

Just to mention our schools, think of this now—most of you are
interested in schools. As I mentioned to one or two of you, I was
a professor, I was a Greek professor—I don’t know whether many
people know that—in college, many years ago. But 16 years ago, when
I became mayor, we had 18 schools in our city. Think of it now.
Today we have 55 schools. We had 9,500 students then; today we
have 40,000.

We have spent $30 million on our school construction alone. This
has been money that we have raised ourselves. We have not needed,
we have not wanted, and we do not want Federal money put into our
educational system. We believe that the financing of the local gov-
ernment is all that is needed for our educational system.

Now this excellent school system, regarded as one of the best in
the Nation, is one of our ways of guaranteeing civil rights to every
person. No one today or in the future has much chance in a com-
petitive world as we have today without a good education.

Many other cities are not providing the financial support for their
schools. You know particularly probably the one I am talking about
which is in danger of losing its accreditation because the people will
not vote the taxes to finance a school program.

The Jackson School District has been ordered desegregated by a
Federal court order. This decision has been accepted by the people.

Now as to Federal financial aid to our school—I want to be sure and
get this over and make it crystal clear so that there can be no misun-
derstanding about my position in this matter—the civil rights law
says Federal financial aid will not be given to schools which do not
comply with the civil rights law. But more than that, the civil rights
law says that the Federal agencies are authorized to issue rules and
regulations of their own supplementing the civil rights law.,

Health, Education, and Welfare 441, “Assurance of Compliance,”
requires that the schools will comply with all the requirements made by
the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare. This goes much
further than the civil rights law and puts unlimited power in the hands
of the Director of the Department.

I have no jurisdiction or authority over the school. The commis-

770-8056—65——2
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sioners and I appoint members of the school board. We call for the
bond issues for the construction of schools. We levy the taxes for the
school budget, and I as mayor sign all the checks. But the school
board runs the school system.

However, I am unreservedly recommending to the Jackson School
Board that we do not take 1 penny of Federal money for our schools.

I have made this explanation rather lengthy to show that the schools
can still obey the civil rights law, but at the same time not take any
Federal money. Thiswill probably be brought to your attention some-
time in the future, and I wanted to show you the actual facts as they
exist today.

Sometimes I show slides of our city. Oh, if you had time and we
were not down here on business, you would love to see them. Beautiful
$12 million airport, $25 million reservoir just 2 miles north of our
city—incidentally, paid for by ourselves—10,000-seat coliseum, 45,000-
seat stadium, the new libraries, 16 new fire stations. Think of it, every
fire station brand new except one; we have been putting it in bond
elections for many years. We will have to get it built pretty soon.
New through streets, new water, new sewer system, parks, play-
grounds, colleges, churches, a hustling, happy, busy city, where every-
one who wants to work can get a job.

Think of it : There is not any need in this city for anybody who wants
to work not being able to work—wanting to be liked and respected by
the Nation. But more important than that, more interested in earn-
ing the respect of the Nation of which we are a part.

The city of Jackson has no slums. We do not have any Federal
urban renewal. We have not needed it. We realize there are some
cities that have to have the money. We have the money in this city.
We are one of the few cities in the world, after our budget is fixed,
where we have enough cash to operate. Two and a half million dol-
lars for incidentals as we go along.

Miracles have been worked in this city, and I wish you could go
through some of the old slums and see how the people have worked out
these problems with the help of the city, but not any real authority, to
where everybody has a decent place to live, and if they don’t have a
decent place, all they have to do is take it up with us and we take it up
with the owner of the property and they work the matter out.

This is another way that we are protecting the civil rights of the
people of this city.

Jackson is a city where law and order prevails. Main thing, we
have one of the best police departments in the world. It is large, it is
powerful, it is trained.

We have received a great deal of criticism—I have 5 minutes. I'm
watching the time very carefully, and don’t worry.
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‘We were criticized in the press, television, magazines: “What do
you mean having such a powerful force? What do you mean?”’ One
large city, the city council criticized us. The next day they had a
terrible riot and for weeks they had to work and do everything they
could to put it down. What did they do? They added more police-
men; they added more riot training; they added more equipment.
They attempted to do just what we were trying to do, to protect the
rights, the civil rights of our people.

'We do not have any harassment on the streets, in the homes; and
when there is, we have people here who will testify that I personally
said that we would catch them, it doesn’t matter whoever it is. And
we will, as long as I live, continue to investigate, and we will find the
people who have perpetrated these crimes against anybody in this city.

Now, when the civil rights law became effective, we were among the
first to let it be known that we were going to obey the law. I do not
know whether you know it or not, but I fought this civil rights law
probably more than any other mayor in the United States. I went all
over the country talking about it. I went to Washington talking
about it. Frankly, I think it is a terrible piece of legislation, but
Congress passed it, and as long as it is on the books, we are going to
obey the law.

Now, the thing that worries me, though—and I want to get this point
over—is not so much the civil rights law, but the pressure groups who
are going to say the civil rights law does not go far enough. “If you
do not do this, if you do not do that,” which is beyond the civil rights
law, “we are going to march, we are going to demonstrate, we are
going to intimidate, we are going to threaten, we are going to bring
violence by nonviolence, we are going to tear up your city unless you
do everything that we say.”

'We are going to abide by the civil rights law. Now we have gone
through some turbulent times. I have just a few minutes to wind
this up. I'm not worried. I know that the rest of the Nation, when
they realize and see the facts, are going to know that we are a part of
America. In fact, we are going to demand that we be considered
as a part of this country. We are going to earn the respect.

But now here is what does worry me—and I mention this for your
information as to what has happened, what is happening today and
what is going to happen in the next few months. First, one of the
hardest things we have ever had to endure was the invasion of the
COFOs last summer. Although, of course, there were a few sincere
members, the most were here either as troublemakers or as completely
innocent or ignorant of the difference between right and wrong, with
no ability to bring any good to the community. They were not ac-
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cepted, or practically completely ignored by the good people of this
city.

One of the greatest tributes I can give to our people, white and
colored, is the fact that we went through this potential explosive
time without any real trouble. It was worse than the suffering that
Job had to put up with in the old days.

They and other such agitators promised that we are going to have
the same thing this summer, only a little worse.

Second, another inexcusable thing to me—and I know this is prob-
ably not in your field, but I want to mention it—is the fact that—
is the acceptance of the so-called Freedom Democrats by persons who,
many of them, are sincere. But just to think of it: When they went
into Congress, in our own Congress in a free country, how many
Congressmen voted against seating the Mississippi Congressman,
without even investigating whether this group were lawful or unlaw-
ful, at the foundation of our whole government, the right to be rep-
resented in our Congress.

Then next, the threat of a boycott of Mississippi worries a great
many people. It doesn’t worry me, because I know when people find
out about it, they will say that is un-American. And then those people
who are not interested in whether it is un-American or not will find
out that a boycott hurts the people for whom they are making the
most noise the greatest.

Finally, I am worried about some of our fine, wonderful, colored
people in Jackson who obey the laws of the city, work at jobs every
day, are interested in their families and churches—when there was a
bombing at one of the professors’ houses, I went out there and every-
body said, “That’s fine.” And then all of a sudden something else
camealong and a pressure was started.

Now listen, they are subject to threats and intimidation by so-called
leaders of pressure groups who won’t let them put up Christmas trees
during Christmas time, who make them boycott, who refuse to let
them have $2,500 which I personally raised the other day for a colored
youth center, and numerous other things. Now that is what I’'m
worried about.

But now listen : No matter what is said, the citizens of Jackson, both
white and colored, Dr. Hannah and gentlemen and lady of the Com-
mission, are guaranteed equal protection under the law in Jackson,
and in Mississippi.

This is a city where it is up to the individual to decide for himself
how far he will go. This depends on what use he makes of the
splendid educational facilities he has in this city. It depends upon
his ability, depends upon his intelligence, his courtesy, his common-
sense, and upon the assumption of responsibility to his family, to his
fellow man, and to his community.
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We welcome you to our city. We hope you enjoy it. And if there
is any further question you wish to ask me, I am always available.

Thank you.

Chairman Hanwam. Thank you very much, Mayor Thompson.
‘We appreciate your being with us this morning.

Mayor Tiroxrson. Right on time, too; 15 minutes.

Chairman Hax~an. The U.S. Commission on Civil Rights during
all the 714 years of its existence has been very materially assisted in
carrying forth its work by State advisory committees that exist in all
50 States and in the District of Columbia. And this morning, before
we begin to call subpenaed witnesses, we are going to have a represent-
ative of the Mississippi Advisory Committee introduce the State Ad-
visory Committee from Mississippi and make a brief statement.

They have a written statement of some length which will be printed
in the record. But we are going to ask the spokesman, who is the
chairman of the State advisory committee, to condense his remarks
to a period of not to exceed approximately 20 minutes so that we can
keep on our time schedule.

Mr. Taylor, will you call the representative of the advisory com-
mittee ?

Mr. Tayror. Dr. Albert Britton, chairman of the Mississippi State
Advisory Committee to this Commission.

Chairman Haxwam. Dr. Britton, will you raise your right hand.

(Whereupon, Dr. A. B. Britton, Jr., was duly sworn by the Chair-
man and testified as follows:)

TESTIMONY OF DR. A. B. BRITTON, JR.,, CHAIRMAN, MISSISSIPPI
STATE ADVISORY COMMITTEE TO THE U.S. COMMISSION ON CIVIL
RIGHTS

Chairman Haxwan. Dr. Britton, will you introduce your fellow
committee members, and then proceed with your statement ?

Dr. Brirron. Thank you, Dr. Hannah.

I would like to introduce, Dr. A. B. Beittel, secretary of the com-
mittee; Rev. Blanton Doggett, of Tupelo, Methodist clergyman;
Mrs. Martin L. Harvey, of Jackson, mortician and co-owner of Colling
Funeral Home; Rev. Charles C. Hunter, of Yazoo City, pastor of St.
Mary’s Catholic Church; Rev. Charlemagne P. Payne, Sr., of Jackson,
District Superintendent, Methodist Church of the Jackson District of
the Mississippi Conference ; Mrs. H. J. Price, of Magnolia, housewife;
Dr. George E. Powers, of Gulfport, dentist; Mrs. Hazel Brannon
Smith, of Lexington, editor of four weekly newspapers.

On behalf of the members of the Mississippi State Advisory Com-
mittee to the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, I wish to welcome the
Commission to Mississippi.
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‘We have invited many other prominent Mississippians to join the
committee, but economic and political pressures have prevented their
acceptance.

In addition to the difficulties encountered in attempting to enlist
new members, persons now serving on the committee have suffered
intimidation and reprisals. Several committee members have been
victims of both economic and social pressures, and in at least one in-
stance a member has been forced to leave the State.

In January 1963 we made our last report to the Commission. It
was a report of administration of justice in the State. At that time,
because we found that there was a pattern of denial of equal protec-
tion of the law, we made the following recommendations to the Com-
mission:

1. That the President direct the Department of Justice to investi-
gate every allegation of physical abuse of authority by State or local
officials in Mississippi and institute criminal proceedings in all cases
in which such action appears to be warranted, regardless of the pros-
pects for conviction;

2. That the Commission on Civil Rights hold formal public hearings
in Mississippi, and

3. That the Commission on Civil Rights make recommendations
to the Congress for the passage of further legislation designed to
protect American citizens from being physically abused by persons
acting under the color of governmental authority at any level.

We are encouraged that each of the recommendations have been
implemented, at least in part. We are especially heartened by the
fact that the Commission on Civil Rights has decided to come to the
State so that it can hear directly from Mississippi citizens.

Since our last report to the Commission the State of Mississippi has
continued to be the subject of attention throughout the Nation. Re-
grettably, most of this attention has resulted from Mississippi’s re-
sistance to change in the areas of voting rights, education, and desegra-
gation of places of public accommodations.

In 1963, civil rights organizations accelerated efforts to achieve reg-
istration of Negroes. As a result of this activity there were mass
arrests, private violence, and violence on the part of law enforcement
officials.

In the summer of 1964, civil rights organizations launched a sum-
mer project where students from all over the country came to the
State for the purpose of helping Negroes to exercise their responsible
political activities. Again, these activities were met with strong
resistance. Three such young workers were brutally murdered in
Neshoba County.
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The members of the Mississippi Advisory Committee felt a keen
responsibility for ascertaining what the real climate in the State was.
So we decided to hold some open meetings throughout the State.

We held these meetings usually—in every instance, I should say,
in Federal buildings, and the meetings were very orderly in each city
except in one, and that was in Natchez, where, while meeting there
in the post office building, we received a call—at least the postal
officials did—that a bomb had been placed in the meeting room, so
we had to evacuate the place. And when we returned, we were faced
with spectators who seemed very obviously antagonistic to what we
were doing, and they indicated this by glaring at witnesses, and as
a result, an atmosphere of fear hung over the whole day’s proceedings.

This fear has been indicated to us by the fact that a number of
people have asked that we not hear their testimony in open meetings.
So they were given the opportunity to state what they wanted to in
executive sessions.

Now, there are some good strong foundations for these people to
be afraid. And this is indicated by the testimony, for example, of
a former police officer of the McComb department who testified before
our hearing in Greenville and a few hours after he testified before this
hearing a bombing of his home took place.

Now I don’t mean to say that we have evidence that this bombing
was due to the fact that he appeared before the committee, but the
coincidence is startling.

In view of the risks involved, the advisory committee feels en-
couraged by the large number of people who were willing to coop-
erate by coming to testify. We are also encouraged by the press
which attended these meetings; although the coverage that was given
was not extensive, it has been reasonably objective.

In this section of the report that I am about to read now, I wish
to summarize some of our negative findings.

The transcripts of committee sessions contain detailed testimony
indicating that duly constituted law enforcement officials, as well as
private citizens, have actively prevented efforts of individuals and
groups to register to vote in a number of our counties. There have
been cross burnings, bombings, church burnings, and killings.

In one southwest area alone, a total of 16 cross burnings, five mur-
ders, and one person’s mysterious disappearance were reported to the
committee.

Several responsible persons declared that in one city in the south-
western part of the State a reign of terror prevailed. They expressed
the belief that the local police and other law enforcement officials had

no desire to apprehend and seek conviction of the hoodlums involved
in these incidents.
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In the Mississippi Delta area, harassment of voter registration
workers has taken many forms. There have been a number of reports
to the committee that, under color of law, voter registration workers
have been stopped on the roads and highways and subjected to
cursings, insults, and physical beatings.

In the central Mississippi area, the story was very much the same.
At Canton, witnesses reported that the police continuously harassed
persons attending voter registration rallies held in Negro churches.
Two witnesses testified that they and others in their company were
stopped on the highway just outside Canton, arrested, and pistol
whipped by the deputy sheriff as other law enforcement officers stood
by and watched.

Several witnesses reported that in some sections of Mississippi there
appeared to be a pattern of collusion between local law enforcement
officers and hoodlum elements. A witness from one southwest Missis-
sippi town testified that the mayor, the chief of police, and the local
leader of the Ku Klux Klan were friends and constant companions.

Many Negroes reported that they have come to feel that to complain
to law officers is to invite the presence of night riders only a few short
hours later.

Many other witnesses appearing before the advisory committee
testified that those seeking to register to vote have been fired from their
jobs, have had their loans called in, and their credit cut off, have been
forced to leave their homes, and, in many cases, have been subjected
to acts of physical violence. Evidence of such activity was particu-
larly strong from communities in Sunflower and Madison Counties.

In spite of this, we do have some signs of progress. While there is
considerable evidence that in many quarters Negro Mississippians have
suffered unjust and often brutal treatment, there is also other evidence
which leads us to conclude that in some Mississippi communities sin-
cere and honest efforts are being made to guarantee the rights of
citizenship.

In Washington and Harrison Counties the committee found that
there was little official resistance to the efforts of Negroes to become
registered voters.

And another encouraging sign has been the fact that a number of
Mississippi cities in their places of public accommodation have decided
to accept all citizens.

Another sign that some degree of progress is being made is the
spirit of cooperation with which the advisory committee has been
received in some communities. In the past, we have had difficulty
getting officials before our committee, the people who are the leaders
in their community. But here recently, we have had the mayor and
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the chief of police of Greenville before our committee; we had the
mayor and chief of police of Gulfport, and the circuit clerk of Harrison
County to testify. And in Meridian and in Vicksburg, we have had
representatives of the chambers of commerce to come and testify in our
meetings.

In reviewing signs of progress in the State, the committee wishes
to take note of several activities on the part of private groups.

(1) The Mississippi Council on Human Relations, which was first
organized in 1956 and was forced to disband, has been reactivated.

(2) A group of Mississippi white women organized and formed
the Mississippians for Public Education for the reason that they
wanted to keep the public schools open.

(8) Several hundred community leaders in McComb issued a state-
ment repudiating lawlessness in that community and calling for a
restoration of law and order.

(4) Soon after the enactment of the Civil Rights Act, the Jackson
Chamber of Commerce publicly urged compliance with the public ac-
commodations section of the Act. Other chambers of commerce have
done this since that time, such as the ones in Vicksburg, Gulfport,
Winona, and Montgomery Counties.

(5) An interfaith, interracial “Committee of Concern” was formed
in Jackson for raising funds to help to rebuild 40 burned or bombed
Negro churches.

(6) Mississippi college students, both white and Negro, have ex-
pressed an interest in helping to rebuild these churches this summer.

Now, my conclusions: Based upon information collected by the
committee through open meetings and other factfinding activities,
the committee concludes that its findings of 1963, with minor excep-
tions, are valid today. And for the purpose of emphasis, the committee
includes a restatement of these findings in its conclusions.

The first finding of this committee is that justice under law is not
guaranteed for the Negro in Mississippi in the way that it is for the
white man.

The second finding of this committee is that the State government
of Mississippi is not sufficiently concerned with the task of protecting
the rights of all the citizens of Mississippi. Even if police brutality
were less severe and widespread than we have believed, a responsible
State government would take energetic steps to ascertain the facts
and punish the wrongdoers. A firm position on this matter by the
State Government would reduce the tendency of lesser officials to
abuse their authority and would enhance the respect of the people for
the State government. Asmatters stand today, we are forced to report
that the attitude of the State government toward the realization of the
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rights of all our citizens has been one of obstruction rather than
protection. Sections 2155.4-2155.6 of the Mississippi Code are an
indication of the prevailing official attitude.

‘While this committee feels that the accounts of its meetings in the
press of the State have usually been fair and objective, we find that
in general the press is failing to meet its obligation to our society.
‘When an element of government exceeds or neglects its proper role in
a free society, it is the duty of the press to alert the people to the
situation. The people of Mississippi are largely unaware of the ex-
tent of the problem of illegal official violence and the press is partly
to blame. It is a zealous crusader against governmental injustice
when the Federal Government is believed to be at fault, but closes
its eyes to State or local official mistreatments.

This committee finds many citizens of Mississippi continue not to
have the equal protection of law due them as American citizens.

‘We note with approval and commendation the increased activity
of the U.S. Department of Justice and the Federal Bureau of Investi-
gation in attempting to secure equal protection for all citizens, espe-
cially in the accelerated prosecution of voter denial suits and the
enlargement of the FBI office in Jackson, but encourage the Justice
Department to be more vigorous in instituting pattern suits in the
fields of education and public accommodation.

However, at this time we deem it of utmost importance that some
procedure be devised whereby the physical safety and security of
all persons seeking to obtain or exercise their constitutional rights
may be guaranteed. This is a function which normally and rightfully
belongs to the local and State authorities. But the quality of law
enforcement varies so widely throughout the State as to make the
usual avenues for securing protection inadequate.

In the light of the public statement of cooperation made by Gov.
Paul Johnson, we respectfully suggest that Governor Johnson, who
is the chief law enforcement officer of this State, use the prestige of
his office to initiate a voluntary, statewide program of cooperation
between local and State law enforcement officers with Federal authori-
ties to the end that all Mississippi citizens may be secure in their
homes and persons.

‘We are encouraged by the fact that a small number of public offi-
cials have expressed a desire to take leadership away from the people
of intolerance and place it in the hands of those who have an honest
desire to live in an atmosphere of decency and human dignity.

In a few instances we have seen individuals and organization leaders
publicly state and defend a position to make equality a reality in our
State. These individuals should be encouraged. Individuals who are
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willing and able to give affirmative leadership in the State, rather than
the leaders of reaction, should be sought for advice and consulted on
political matters by the Federal Government.

The committee wishes to stress that Mississippi’s most pressing
problem continues to be that of persuading white Mississippians of
good will to speak out publicly for law enforcement, equal protection
under the law, and implementation in our public and personal lives of
ideals and principles consistent with our Judeo-Christian heritage in
a democratic society.

In summary, the Mississippi committee will continue its much
needed work. It will go to every section of the State to provide citi-
zens with an opportunity to tell the Federal Government about their
complaints of denial of equal protection, and to record the positive
experiences of communities in resolving conflict.

The members continue to maintain faith that the forces of justice
in this State, which are silent, will be inspired and motivated to speak
out and oppose the forces of tyranny and injustice. It will look to
the leaders of the Federal Government to fulfill their responsibilities
forcefully. The people of this State and the country can depend
on us to press on toward our ultimate goal of equality of opportunity
in Mississippi.

I thank you.

Chairman Han~an. Thank you, Dr. Britton. Would you just stay
there for a moment and see if the Commissioners have any questions.

Would any member of the Commission like to ask Dr. Britton any
questions? Father Hesburgh.

Commissioner HeseureH. Dr. Britton, do you perceive a climate of
change at this moment?

Dr. BrirroN. Yes. There seems to be a climate of change, Father
Hesburgh. But I think we are going to have to wait a while to prop-
erly interpret that.

Commissioner Hessurae. What would you think are the most im-
portant elements in fostering a climate of change?

Dr. Brrrron. I think the most important element is for those who
are in control, those who have been elected to public office, to take a
stand for upholding the law, and not only take a stand verbally, but
do something about the situation.

Commissioner Hespurea. Have you found in your hearings about
the State that things are generally better in the large city than in the
countryside?

Dr. Brirron. We do find that there is quite a difference in the
situation.

Commissioner Hessurgr. Thank you, Dr. Britton.
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Chairman Hanwag. Mr. Rankin?

Commissioner Raxgin. Would you say COFO has been an asset or
a liability to the committee in doing its work ?

Dr. Brrrron. Well, I would say that COFO has acted as a stimulus
in the community to bring about or make kmown those things that
before COFO came not many people knew about. It is one of the
duties of this committee to gather facts to present to you, so they have
in a way been a help to this committee.

Chairman Hanwar. Dr. Britton, I believe you are a medical doctor?

Dr. Brrrron. Correct.

Chairman Haxwaw. Is it your feeling, or do you have any personal
Eknowledge, that Negroes sometimes suffer injuries that they are un-
willing to report to the public officials because of fears of one kind
or another?

Dr. Brrrron. Yes, Dr. Hannah. This is true. We have found
this—the committee has found this to be true. And some of us who
are physicians come in contact with these people and have also found
this to be true.

Chairman Hanwan. People are injured in commotions of one kind
or another and they do not report their injuries to the police?

Dr. Brrrron. This has been known to a number of people in the
State—that there are Negroes who are afraid to report certain things
to authorities. Now this may not be true in some of the larger cities,
but in some of the smaller communities it is.

Chairman Hanyag. Well, Dr. Britton, thank you very much. And
T should like on behalf of the Commission to thank all the members
of the State Advisory Committee of the State of Mississippi for the
very effective assistance you have given to the Commission, and some-
times at great inconvenience and sometimes even hazard to yourselves.
We are grateful to you. And your entire statement will be included
in the record.

Thank you.

Dr. Brrrron. Thank you.

STATEMENT OF DR. A. B. BRITTON, JR., CHATRMAN, MISSISSIPPI
STATF. ADVISORY COMMITTEE TO THE U.S. COMMISSION ON
CIVIL RIGHTS

Dr. Honnah and members of the Commission :

On behalf of the members of the Mississippi State Advisory Committee to the United
States Commission on Civil Rights I wish to welcome the Commission to Mississippl. The
committee wishes me to express our appreciation for this opportunity to present a report of
our activities during the last 2 years and our observations on civil rights problems and
progress in the State.

Before proceeding with my statement, I would like to Introduce the other committee
members. They are:

Dr. A. B. Beittel, secretary, of Jackson. Retired college president and presently a
field sta¥ member of the American Friends Service Committee

Rabbi David Z. Ben-Ami, of Hattiesburg. Xormer Rabbi at Beth-Isruel Hattiesburg.

Rev. Blanton Do Bggett, of Tupelo. Methodist clergyman.

Mrs, Martin L. Harvey, of Jackson, Mortician and co- owner, Collins Funeral Home.

Rev. Charles C. Hunter, of Yazoo City. Pastor of St. Mary's Catholic Church.
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Rev. Charlemagne P. Payne, Sr., of Jackson. District superintendent, Methodist
Church of the Jackson District of the Mississippi Conference.

Mrs. H. J. Price, of Magnolla, Housewife.

Dr. George E. Powers, of Gulfport. Dentist.

Mrs. Hazel Brannon Smith, of Lexington. Editor of four weekly newspapers.

We have invited many other prominent Mississippians to join the committee, but economic
and golitical pressures have prevented thelr acceptance. Two well-known leaders declined
membership on the grounds that while they would like very much to have the opportunity
to serve, they did not feel that they could afford to make the sacrifices which would be
involved. They indicated that, based on their personal observations over a period of years,
the Federal Government seemed to them unwise and unappreciative in asking Mississipplans
such as themselves to risk economic reprisal and total loss of community effectiveness hy
taking a role of civil rights leadership. while at the same time, the Government tended to
rely whollyton Mississippians who oppose civil rights when seeking appointees for other
Tederal posts.

In adgitlon to the difficulties encountered in attempting to enlist new members, persons
now serving on the committee have suffered Intimidation and reprisals. Several committee
members have been victims of both economic and social pressures, and in at least one
{instance a member has been forced to leave the State. One extremist organization boasted
of its success in inhibiting the work of the committee.

In January 1963 we made our last report to the Commission. It was a report of ad-
ministration of justice in the State. The facts contained in the report were based on
findlngs from six open meetings held in Jackson, Greenville, Clarksdale. and Meridian
between the period October 1, 1961, and Decembr 31, 1862. More than 150 persons had
appeared hefore the committee to give testimony relating primarily to instances of denial
of equal protection of the law to Negro citizens on the part of law enforcement officials.
At that time, because we found that there was a pattern of denial of equal protection of the
law, we made the following recommendations to the Commission :

1. That the President direct the Department of Justice to Investigate every allezation
of physical abuse of authority hy State or local offilals In Mississippi and Institute eriminal
proceedings in all cases in which such action appears to be warranted, regardless of the
prospects for convietion ;

2. That the Commission on Civil Rights hold formal public hearings in Misslssippi on
charges of deninl of equal protection of the law on account of race, and that these hearings
be held n(ériodlcally so long as the present situation exists and the Commission remains in
force : an

3. That the Commission on Civil Rights makes recommendations to the Congress for the
passage of further legislation designed to protect American citizens from being physically
abused by persons acting under the color of governmental authority at any level.

We are encouraged that each of the recommendations have been implemented, at least in
part, We are especially heartened by the fact that the Commission on Civil Rights has
decided to come to the State so that it can hear directly from Mississippi citizens.

CLIMATE OF THE STATB

Since our last report to the Commission, the State of Mississippl has continued to be
the subject of attention throughout the Nation. Regrettably, most of this attention has
resulted from Mississippl’s resistance to change in the areas of voting rights, education, and
desegrezation of places of public accommodations. Prior to the spring of 1963. efforts to
bring about change were nrimarily confined to a small number of persons. During the
spring and summer of 1963, civil richts organizations accelerated efforts to achieve regls-
tration of Negroes at the polls and to eliminate other diseriminatory practices. As a result
of this activity there were mass arrests, private violence, and violence on the part of law
enforcement officials.

In the summer of 1964. civil rights organizatlons launched a summer project in Mississippi
with the aid of 600 to 700 college students and other volunteer workers from all parts of
the country. Community centers designed to prepare Negro citizens for the exercise of
political responsibilities were established in many Mississippl communities. Again, these
activities were met with strong resistance. Three such young workers were brutally
murdered in Neshoba County.

The members of the Mississippi Advizory Committee felt a keen resnonsibility to inform
themselves and the many thousands of other responsible Mississipplans concerning the
climate existing in some parts of their State which nermits acts of renrisal and intimidation
against peonle who attempt to assert rights granted to them under the Constitution of the
United States. Varinus local and national news media have published and broadecast
numerous storles concerning denials of civil rights in Mississippi. The committee was
convinced that these incidents needed to be authenticated iIf they were to be believed and
corrective action taken by the general public in Mississippl. Such authentication, the
committee felt, would be enhanced if witnesses would make their testimony public before
an offieial groun represcnting the Federal Government.

Tt was for this reason that in 1963 and 1964 the Misslssippl Advirory Committee held
nine open meetings in the citles of Jackson, Natchez, Greenville, Biloxi, Meridian, and
V]ic}tshurz. At these meetings, the advisory committee heard testimony from 125 com-
plainants,

The open meetings were held In civil service examining rooms of the post offices in every
city the committee visited except in Vickshurgz., In this eity the meeting was held In the
armory of the U.S. Army Reserve unit. All the meetings were well attended. Every meet-
ing was orderly with the exception of the Natchez meeting. There, Post Office officials
recelved a phone call during the committee meeting, warning that a bomb might have heen
placed in the meeting room. The room was evacuated and a policeman searched it thor-
oughly before the meeting was allowed to continne. It was at the Natchez meeting that
several clearly antagonistic rpectators appeared. They refused to identify themselves when
they were asked to do so. ‘Throughout the entire meeting they made their presence felt by
glaring at witnesses and others in the room. An atmosphere of fear hung over the whole
day’s proceedings.

As in previous years, the procedure at these open meetings was to make advance publie
announcement of the place, date, and time of the meeting. The press and public were invited
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to attend. Anyone desiring to make a complaint or submit information on local patterns
and practices was given an opportunity to be heard. In a number of instances, those
unwilling to appear in public session because they feared reprisal were given the option of
being heard in executive session. Such fears on the part of some of the witnesses are not
without strong foundation. At the Greenville meeting one of the witnesses testified con-
cerning the atmosphere of terror that he felt existed at that time in the city of McComb.
He bhad been a member of the McComb Police Department until a few days before the
meeting. In a matter of hours after he had given his testimony, his home was bombed.
While we do not have concrete proof that the home of this witness was bombed because
of his testimony, the coineidenee is startling.

In view of the risks involved, the advisory committee feels encouraged by the large
number of people who were willing to cooperate by giving thelr testimony. We are also
encouruged by the coverage which the press gave these meetings, Although the coverage
has not been extensive, it has beeu reasonably objective.

COMMITTEE FINDINGS

Negative findings

In this section of the report the committee has summarized specific testimony presented
at the meetings.

The transcripts of committee sessions contaln detalled testimony indicating that duly
constituted law enforcement officials, as well as private citizens, have actively thwarted
efforts of individuals and groups to register to vote in a number of our counties.

Witnesses from several southwest Mississippi counties, mainly Adams, Amite, Pike,
Copiah, and Wilkinson, reported that crosses had been burned in their yards. These persons
expressed their belief that there was no basis for these acts other than voter registration
activities.

In the same locality one witness reported that his home was shot into; another witness
reported that he was kidnaped and beaten; one that he was stopped on a lonely road and
whipped by hooded men ; and another that his store was bombed. In these counties alone
a total of 16 cross burnings, five murders, and one mysterious disappearance was reported
to the committee.

Several responsible persons deelared that in one city in the southwestern part of the
State a reign of terror prevailed. They expressed the belief that the local police and
other law enforcement officials had no desire to apprehend and seck conviction of the
hoodlums involved in these incidents.

In the Mississippi Delta area, harassment of voter registration workers has taken many
forms. There have been a number of reports to the committee that under color of law,
voter reglstration workers have been stopped on the roads and highways and subjected to
cursings, insults, and physical beatings. It was reported that on one occasion in Yazoo
County a carload of voter rezistration workers was stopped by a highway patrolman,
verbally assaulted, and arrested. A citizen of Leflore County reported that e was assaulted
by a local town marshal. A witness living near Lchnla, Miss,, testified that after attempt-
ing to register to vote in Ilolmes County, his house was fire-bombed. The deputy sheriff
arrested and charged the witness with doing it himself. Only quick action by the U.S.
Department of Justice saved the witness from a prison term. A Greenwood, Miss,, witness
reported that he had been struck by two bullets tired from a passing car. No arrests were
ever made for any of these erimes.

In the central Mississippi area the story was very much the same. At Canton, witnesses
reported that the police continually harassed persons attending voter registration rallies
held In Negro churches. Two witnesses testitied that they and others in their company
were stopped on the highway just outside Canton, arrested, and pistol whipped by the
deputy sheriff as other law enforcement officers stood by and watched.  Others in Canton
told of suffering job losses, arrests, boycott and other forms of intimidation because they
attempted to register or to eneourage others to do so. Many of these people testified that
they were arrested on flimsy charges and held under maximum bail. We have no iuforma-
tion to indicate that white citizens not involved in voter registratlon efforts recelved
similar treatment.

Several witnesses reported that in some sections of Mississippi there appeared to be a
pattern of collusion between local law enforcement officers and hoodlum ciements. A wit-
ness from one southwest Mlssissiﬁ{)l town testified that the mayor, the chief of police, and
the local leader of the Ku Klux Klan were friends and constant companions.

Many Negroes reported that they have come to feel that to complain to law officers is
to invite the presence of nlghtriders only a few short hours later., A witness from a rural
area in central Mississippi told of cnllinf: the sheriff to report that young hoodlums had
driven up and down the road and shot into seven dlfferent homes. When the constable
arrived the next morning after being summoned, he brought with hlm the i:oung men
identified by the witness as the participants in the previous night's Incldent. That night,
the witness sald, the same young men returned to shoot up the neighborhood again.

In Jackson, another witness testified that she was assaulted in the bus station. She
stated that when the police arrived they arrested her instead of her assailant.

Two other wltnesses told of being stopped in their vebhicle by members of the Jackson
police force. The officers explained that they merely wanted to provide protection for the
civil rights workers. Shortly afterward the clvil rlghts workers were stopped a few miles
further up the road and beaten. The wltnesses felt that it was the police who advised the
assallants of their presence. These and other witnesses testified concerning several
occasions when the police offered protection to the civil rights workers, but were absent
when lawless elements arrived to harass and intimidate,

Witnesses rcported that a number of private homes, churches, and other buiidings used
for voter registration meetings were bomged or burned in the night. Several burnings and
bombings were reported in the southwest Mississippi area. A house and a church were
reported bombed in Canton. In the oniy case to our knowledge where those responsible
were convicted the judge released the convilcted men with light fines and suspended sen-
tences. Meanwhile other judges in Misslssippi bave levied maximum fines against clvil
~izhts workers for far less serious offenses.
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Many other witnesses appearing before the advisory committee testified that those seeking
to register to vote have been fired from their jobs, have had their loans called in, and their
credit cut off, have been forced to leave their homes, and, in many cases, have been sub-
Jjected to acts of physical violence, Evidence of such activity was particularly strong from
communities in Sunflower and Madison Countles.,

SIGNS OF PROGRESS

While there is considerable evidence that in many quarters Negro Mississippians have
suffered unjust and often brutal treatment, there is also other evidence which leads us to
conclude that in some Mississippl communities sincere and honest efforts are being made to
guarantee the rights of eitizenship.

We are pleased to note that in Washington and Harrison Countles, for example, there
has been comparatively little official resistance to the efforts of Negroes to become registered
voters. Witnesses a;ipearing before the advisor{mcommittee testified that discrimination
at the polis in these localities was kept to a minimum. While we seriously question some
aspects of the Mississippl voter registration laws, we are heartened to find that in these
counties the State laws are apparently being administered as fairly as these laws permit.

Another encouraging sign has been the fact that in a number of Mississippl cities places
of public accommodation which were formerly segregated now provide service to all citizens.
We feel that this change has occurred as a direct result of the passage of the civil rights
law of 1964. In each of the eities we visited, there are now a few places where Negroes
can be fed and lodged.

In the first 6 months of 1963, the committee heard & significantly large number of
complaints about incidents growing out of attempts by Negroes to be served in bus stations.

Since then, the number of such complaints has lessened. There are several reasons for
this change. A number of bus stations have simgly decided to comply with the law.
Others have replaced their lunch counters with vending machines, thus avolding the pos-
sibility of providlxeng personal nondiscriminatory service to all customers. Still other bus
stations have closed their doors altogether. There are still some reported to be unchanged
in the practice of unlawful segregation.

As the advisory committee met in various towns {ts members made arrangements several
times to have lunch together in a public restaurant when these meetings extended through
the noon hour. On every such occasion, a representative of the advisory committee would
make arrangements with the restaurant management in advance. We were always cordially
welcomed and graclously treated. However, we still feel that we cannot do this without
first making advance preparation., The climate in Mississippi is not yet such that we can
be certain that a biracial group will be served upon entering an establishment unannounced.

Another sign that some degree of progress is being made is the spirit of cooperation with
which the advisory committee has been received in some communities. In the past it has
been an extremely rare thing to be able even to communicate with the legally constituted
leaders in government. In our meetings, sheriffs and other officials were always invited
to appear, especially when the committee had advanced information that these officials were
to be involved in a complaint. Until quite recently, little response to these invitations
was ever noted. However, there are now hopeful signs of a change of attitude on the
part of some officlals.

At our meting in the clty of Greenvllle, the mayor and the chief of police both came
and stayed throughout the proceedings. Xach made statements that were helpful to the
committee. Their spirit of cooperation made frank discussion of controverslal issues
and practices much easier for all concerned.

The mayor and chief of police of Gulfport and the circult clerk of Harrison County
attended our meetln;{ at Biloxl. They were c{ulte helpful in providing facts and figures
concerning their civil jurisdiction as well as in expressing opinions which increased the
committee’s understanding of the status of civll rights in these localities.

At Meridian and Vicksburg, representatives of the local chambers of commerce attended
the meetings. Thelr testimony concerning business climate and unemployment practices
was particularly valuable.

In reviewing signs of progress in the State, the committee wishes to take note of several
activities on the part of private groups. The Mississippi Councll on Human Relations,
which was first organized in 1956 and was forced to become inactive, was reorganized in
May 1962, It is composed of several hundred representative citizens. At the present
time it has a full-time staff director and has organized a local chapter in Jackson and the
gulf coast. On a continuing basis it sponsors programs and projects designed to strengthen
the relatlonshly between the various racial groups in the State. From all indications, the
organization will continue to gain support.

n 1963 our committee was encouraged when & group of Mlssisslgpl white women or-
fanized the Mississipplans for Public Education. Thls is a statewide organization with
ocal chapters in many communitles and is concerned with keeping the schools open re-
gardless of developments in the area of desegregation.

In 1964, several hundred community leaders in McComb issued a statement repudiating
lawlessness in that community and called for a restoration of law and order.

Soon after the enactment of the Civil Rights Act, the Jackson Chamber of Commerce
publicly urged compliance with the public accommodations section of the act.

Within recent weeks, the Mississippl Economic Couneil, which is equivalent to a State
chamber of commerce, issued a resolution calling for the following :

1. A respect for law and order must be maintained, and penalty must be equitably applied
to all violators ;

2. Communication between the races must be maintained ;

3. Registration and voting laws should be impartially administered for all;

4. Public education must be maintained and strengthened.

This statement was endorsed by the chambers of commerce of Jackson, Vicksburg, Gulf-
port, Winona, Montgomery County, and by the Mississippi Manufncturers Assoclation, and
was entered into the Congressional Record by Senator John C. Stennis.
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An interfaith, interracial “Committee of Concern” was formed in Jackson by ministers
and laymen on September 9, 1964, for the purpose of raising funds to rebuild 40 Negro
churches which have been bombed or burned sinee June 1964.

A goal of $300,000 has been set.

One church has already been completed and was dedicated in January. Construction
is now underway on 15 others.

A number of Mississippi college students, white and Negro, have expressed a desire to
help rebuild the churches this summer.

CONCLUSIONS

Based upon informatlon collected by the committee through open meetings and other
factfinding activities, the committee concludes that Its findings of 1963, with minor
%xciﬁptxons, are valid today. For purposes of emphasis the committce restates these

ndings:

1. The first finding of this committee is that justice under law is not guaranteed for the
Negro in Mississippi in the way that it is for the white man. This is true to the extent
that much of the basic meaning of being an American citizen is denied to nearly half the
citizens of the State. The idea of the dignity and worth of ever individual is fundamental
to the American way of life and to the Judeo-Christian code of ethies on which our system
is based. 'These concepts are systematically violated and an injustice done to us all when
42.3 percent of the cltizens of this State must either accept an inferior station in life
and an attitude of servility, or endanger themselves and their families by protesting. All
Migsissippians are thereby denled the privileges of living under the best and fairest form
of government yet devised. We find that terror bangs over the Negro in Mississippl and
is an expectancy for those who refuse to accept their color as a badge of inferiority ; and
terrorism has no proper place in the American form of government.

2. The second finding of this committee is that the State government of Mississippl
is not sufficiently concerned with the task of protecting the rights of all the citizens
of Mississippi. Xven if police brutality were less severe and widespread than we have be-
lieved, a responsible State government would take energetic steps to ascertain the facts
and punish the wrongdoers. A firm position on this matter by the State government would
reduce the tendency of lesser officlals to abuse their authority and would enhance the
respect of the people for the State government. As matters stand today, we are forced to
report that the attiude of the State §over_nment toward the realization of the rights of
all our citizens has been one of obstruction rather than protection. Sections 2155.4—
2155.6 of the Mississippl code are an indication of the prevailing official attitude. These
sections make a conviction for perjury In a civil rights case easier to obtain than in any
other perjury case, Since Negroes represent the overwhelming majority of persons likely
to be forced to make sworn statements in order to secure basie rights, this 1960 legislation
sieelrlz%s designed to intimidate or purnish those of the Negro race who would assert these
rights.

3. While this committee feels that the accounts of its meetings in the press of the
State have usually been fair and objective, we find 'that in general the press is falling
to meet its obligation to our society. When an element of Government exceeds or neglects
its proper role in a free soclety, it is the duty of the press to alert the people to the situation,
The people of Mississippi are largely unaware of the extent of the problem of illegal
official violence and the press is partly to blame. It is a zealous erusader against gov-
ernmental injustice when the Federal Government is believed to De at fault, but closes
its eyes to State or local official mistreatment of Negro citizens.

4. This committee finds many citizens of Mississippi continue not to have the equal
protection of law due them as American citizens. .

We note with approval and commendation the increased activity of the U.S. Justice
Department and the IFederal Bureau of Investigation in attempting to secure equal
protection for all citizens—especially in the accelerated prosecution of voter denial suits
and the enlargement of the FBI office in Jackson.

However, at this time, we deem 1t of utmost importance that some procedure be devised
whereby the physical safety and security of all persons seeking to obfain or exercise thcir
constitutional rights may be guaranteed. This 1s a function which normally and right-
fully belongs to local and state authorities. But the quality of law enforcement varies
iso gvidelg throughout the State as to make the usual avenues for securing protectivn
nadequate. -

In qthe light of the public statements of cooperation made by Gov. Paul Johnson on
Tebruary 9, 1965, we respectfully suggest that Governor Johingon, as chief law enforcement
officer of the State, use the great prestige of his office to initiate a voluntary, statewide
program of cooperation between local and State law enforcement officers with Federal au-
thoritles to the end that all Mississippi citizens may be secure in their homes and persons.

5. We are encouraged by the fact that a small number of public officials have expressed
o desire to take leadership away from the forces of intolerance and place it in the hands
of those who have an honest desire to live in an atmosphere of decency and human dignity.
In a few Instances we have seen individuals and organization leaders publicly state and
defend a position to make equalify a reality in our State. These persons should be en-
couraged. Individuals who are willing and able to give affirmative leadership in the
State, rather than the leaders of reaction, should be sought for advice and consulted on
political matters by the Federal Government. )

The committee wishes to stress that Mississippl’s most pressing problem continues to
be that of persuading white Mississippians of good will to speak out publicly for law en-
forcement, equal protection under the law, and implementation in our public and personal
Hves of ideals and principles consistent with our Judeo-Christian heritage in a democratic

society.
SUMMARY
The Mississippi committee will continue Its much needed work. It will go to every

section of the State to provide citizens with an opportunity to tell the Federal Government
about their complaints of denial of equal protection, and to record the positlve experiences
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of communities in resolving conflict. The members continue to maintain faith that the
forces of justice in this State which are silent will be Inspired and motivated to speak out
and oppose the forces of tyranny and injustice. It will look to the leaders of the Federal
Government to fulfill their responsibilities forcefully. The people of this State and the
icoul\zﬁryl can t}epend upon us to press on toward our ultimate goal of equality of opportunity
n Mississippi.

Chairman Hannam. I would suggest that, before we proceed with
the witnesses from Issaquena County, we take a 10-minute break,
and that we convene again at approximately 10:45, or a minute or two
after that.

(Short recess taken.)

Chairman Hax~nam. We will proceed with the hearing. Mr. Tay-
lor, will you introduce the next witness ¢

Mr. Tayror. Mr. Chairman, the next group of witnesses are from
Issaquena County, and I would like Mr. Humpstone, a staff attorney,
to give the Commission a little background information about the
county by way of introduction.

Mr. HumesToNE. Issaquena County liesin the west of the State along
the Mississippi River. The population of the county as estimated in
1963 was 2,700 of whom 68 percent were Negroes.

In 1960 there were about 1,100 voting-age Negroes and 640 voting-
age whites living in the county. It is currently estimated that 100
percent of the white voting-age population is registered to vote. As
late as October 1964, no Negro was registered. Since then, nine Ne-
groes have registered to vote.

Issaquena is a rural agricultural county consisting largely of cotton
plantations. Eighty-five percent of the Negroes and 44 percent of
the whites work in agriculture. In 1959, the median income for white
families was about $3,500; for Negro families, about $960.

The median education level of Negroes in Issaquena County is com-
pletion of the fourth grade, of whites, completion of the eighth grade.
In the 1960-61 school year, the Sharkey County and Issaquena County
merged school district—that is, the two counties are in a single school
district—spent about $215 for each white child and about $120 for
each Negro child.

Chairman HaNnNam. Any questions anyone would like to ask Mr.
Humpstone? If not, proceed, Mr. Taylor.

Mr. Tayior. The first witness is Mrs. Jerimiah Blackwell.

Chairman Han~Nam. Mrs. Blackwell, come forward.

Mrs. Blackwell, will you raise your right hand.

(Whereupon, Mrs. Jeremiah (Unita Zelma) Blackwell was duly
sworn by the Chairman and testified as follows:)

Chairman Hannas. Have a chair, please. Mr. Taylor, will you
proceed with the questioning.

770-805—85——3
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TESTIMONY OF MRS. JEREMIAH (UNITA ZELMA) BLACKWELL,
ISSAQUENA COUNTY, MISS.

Mr. Tavior. Mrs. Blackwell, will you state your full name and
address for the record ¢

Mrs. BraceweLr. My name is Unita Zelma Blackwell, General De-
livery, Mayersville, Miss.

Mr. Tayror. How long have you lived in Issaquena County %

Mrs. Brackwerr., Three years and over.

Mr. TayLor. And where did you live before that ?

Mrs. BuaceweLrL. Ilived in Helena, Ark.

Mr. Tayror. Isthere currently an effort to get Negroes in Issaquena
County to vote?

Mrs. BuackweLL. Itisnow. It hasbeen since June of 1964.

Mr. Tayror. Could you tell us a little bit about it and your part
in it?

Mrs. Bracewern, Well, I am now a COFO worker, and we are
getting people to go down to the courthouse to register to vote. They
are afraid, but they goes now, because, you know, since COFQO came in
there and explained to the peoples that they had a right to register,
to go down to try to register to vote, and people are going out now
to, you know—they’s afraid to go and get cut off their welfare and
get thrown off the farms and everything else, but they’re standing
up because we are talking to them and explaining everything.

Mr. Tayror. Do you know of any Negroes who were registered to
vote in the county prior to the summer of 1964 ¢

Mrs. BrackwerL., No, because they didn’t even want to talk about
it. They used to talk about it and they just said “You know the white
folks, they don’t want us over to the courthouse, and you just can’t
do that.”

Mr. Tavror. Can you give us an estimate of just how many Negroes
attempted to register since the drive began ¢

Mrs. BLackweLL., About 150 attempts.

Mr. Tayior. Did you try to keep some records of this?

Mrs. BrackweLL, Well, up until the time now, we’re just too busy
going from house to house and talking to people. People are just
going now every once in a while on their own now.

Mr. Tayror. Do you know of any Negroes who have passed ¥

Mrs. BLackweLL. Yes, I do.

Mr. Tayror. About how many ¢

Mrs. BackwerL., Well, about nine or ten.

Mr. Tavror. Have any of the applicants for registration had better
than a sixth grade education ¥

Mrs. BLacEweLL. Yes.

Mr. Taxror. Have there been any high school or college students?
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Mrs. BuacewerL., There has been ; teachers.

Mr. Tayror. Have they passed ?

Mrs. BuackwerL. Well, I know of a teacher; she went twice, and
then she passed the last time she went. And I know a college student,
and he didn’t pass, and I know another college student, and she didn’t
pass. And that’sthe way it has been.

Mr. Tayror. How far did you go in school ¢

Mrs. BeaceEwerL. I went through the eighth grade.

Mr. Tayror. Have you attempted to register ¢

Mrs. BaAckweLL. Thave. Three times.

Mr. Tayror. Well, tell us about your first attempt.

Mrs. BrackwerL. Well, the first time I went over, my husband
and I—well, the first time, it started the day before then; the COFO
workers came in, and we had a mass meeting, and they says, “Well,
who would volunteer to go over to the courthouse and try to register
to vote.” And we had people—to start off, we had three or four go that
day and three or four go the next day, and the first day there was a
group that went, and we were in the group that went the next day.
And my husband and I went in, and she says, “What do you want?”
and we said, “We came in to try to register.” And she says, “Well,
can’t all of you—one at a time.” And so we just went out.

And she told me to sit down, and I sit down at a little table, and
she gave me this slip of paper—because I had never saw one before—
and I looked at it and took my time, and T filled it out, and she stood
there hanging over the bannister. And then she gave me a book,
pointed out a section for me to copy, and I copied it and tried to
interpret it like it said. And then the next it says about the citizen-
ship—obligations of a citizen—and I put that down.

And then I asked her when it got down there what oath, general
oath, minister’s oath, I said “What oath reckon I should take?” She
said “I can’t help you. You have to do it yourself.”

Mr. Tayror. She gave you a copy—she gave you a section of the
Mississippi constitution to interpret ?

Mrs. BLackwerLL. That’s right. The first time I went in was 182.

Mr. Tayror. Do you have a copy of your application form?

Mrs. BuackweLn. That’s right, I do.

Mr. Tayror. Could you read that section that she gave you to
interpret?

Mrs. BrackweLyn (reading) :

The power to tax corporations and their property shall never be surrendered
or abridged by any contract or grant to which the State or any political sub-
division thereof may be a party, except that the legislature may grant exemp-
tion from taxation in the encouragement of manufactures and other new enter-

prises of public utility extending for a period of not exceeding § years, the time
of such exemptions to commence from date of charter, if to a corporation; and
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if to an individual enterprise, then from the commencement of work; but when
the legislature grants such exemptions for a period of 5 years or less, it shall be
done by general laws, which shall distinctly enumerate the classes of manufac-
tures and other new enterprises of public utility entitled to such exemptions,
and shall preseribe the mode and manner in which the right to such exemptions
shall be determined.

Mr. Tavror. Thank you. Did you go back to find out whether you
had passed the test?

Mrs. Buackwerr. She said come back in 30 days.

Mr. Tayror. Did you pass?

Mrs. BracewzrL. No, I didn’t. And I asked when could I take the
test again and she said about 2 weeks.

Mr. Tayror. Did you go back again a second time?

Mrs. Bracrwrrz. I did go back.

Mr. Tayror. Do you know what section of the constitution you
were given to interpret the second time?

Mrs. Brackwerr. Yes, Ido. 111.

Mr. Tavror. That is the section dealing with the judicial sale of
land. Did you attempt to interpret——

Mrs. BracewrLt. No. T had wrote out affidavits showing that I
had had over a 6th grade, you know, schooling, and I gave it to her
and explains that—and she says “Well, that’s all right; you’ll have to
do it anyway.” And so I just didn’t fill it out. I just wrote it and
signed my name and came out.

Mzr. Tayror. Did you go back a third time?

Mrs. BrackwerL. I did.

Mr. Tavror. And what section did you get on the third time?

Mrs. Brackwers. Ninety-seven.

Mr. Tavror. Did you pass?

Mrs. BrackweLn. I did. And this time she helped, because of all
you kinow, so much had been going on and everything; all the civil
rights and Justice Department, everybody running in. And she was
all upset. And T went in and asked for a precinct map to find out
what precinet I live in because I was paying my poll tax and one of
these days I may pass, but you have to pay, you know, 2 years, and
so I went in there and I says “Could you give me a precinct map,
Mrs. Vandevender,” and she says, “Well, Unita, I just don’t have one
and we don’t know—we don’t have anything but land maps, and
that’s all T can give you,” and I said, “Well, since I’m here, I'll take
the registration test.”

And T filled it out and I had section 97 and I wrote it down and
looked it over and I picked some of the words out of, you know, what
I had wrote down; put that in there and turned it over. And I mis-
spelled “length” and I said “Oh, my Lord.” And so then I filled




31

out the rest of it and when I got through X handed it to her, and I
said “Well, I misspelled this, and well, X didn’t date the top,” and she
said “Oh, that’s all right, it’s all right, it’s all right.” And then she
ran and got the book and, you know, she was just tired of looking
at me.

Mr. Tayror. Did you understand section 97?

Mrs, Bracewern, Well, I don’t know. Because I just picked out,
you know, what—half of what was in there.

Mr. Tayror. Mrs. Blackwell, what kind of farm labor do most of
the Negroes in Issaquena County do?

Mrs. BraceweLL. Well, they drive tractors, which consists of $5 a
day, $6, and if you’re a real good tractor driver, here lately you can
get $7 and stay on a man’s place, and $3 a day for chopping cotton
and $2 for picking a hundred—you know, $2 a hundred.

Mr. Tayror. Did you ever ask the registrar for a copy of your
application ¢

Mrs. BraceweLr. Yes, I did, because I wanted to find out, you
know, what it had looked like, what I'd done wrong, and, you know,
she told me I could get a copy.

Mr. Tayror. Did you get a copy ?

Mrs. BuackwerL. Yes. I asked her “Do I get a copy?” and she
said she would mail it out to me, and she told me it was $2.50, and I
told her I didn’t have the $2.50. AndsoI left.

And about 2 or 3 days later I went back with $2.50. And the next
time I said I want another copy, so I paid $5 for copies.

Mr. Tavror. Do you think things are changing now in Issaquena
County ?

Mrs. BrackwerL. Well, I hope so. But, you know—well, the peo-
ple now are still afraid, and they still, you know—they just don’t know
what to do, because now they say the checks is going to get cut off.
Because there’s not no work or nothing in the wintertime, and they
slowly but surely they’re going down to the courthouse and trying to
register to vote.

Of course they’re not passing, but they’re going.

Mr. Tayror. Do you intend to vote now that you are registered ?

Mrs. BackweLL. Idointend to vote.

Mr. Tayror. Why do you think it is important

Mrs. BrackweLr. Because it is very important to have the people
represented, and I wants somebody to represent me.

Mr. Tayror. Thank you, Mrs. Blackwell.

Chairman HannNam. Any members of the Commission have any

questions? Father Hesburgh?

Commissioner Hessurer. Mrs. Blackwell, do you anticipate having
any difficulty because of coming here today and making this testimony ?
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Mrs. BraceweLL. Well, I don’t know, because it has got to the
place, you know—well, the other day we was coming out—we had been
to Mr. Jackson house, and was talking to him about coming to a
parent’s meeting, and some white guys came up in a truck and blocked
us and got out and told us all kinds of nasty things, “Get out of here
and don’t come back.” This was a Wednesday, and the Sunday be-
fore then, and the same truck, they run a lot of school kids out because
they was down talking to people, and had a shot gun out and flashing
it, you know, and saying “I could have killed you way back yonder in
the woods,” and all this kind of stuff. And you just get to the place
you know it’s going to happen but you’ve just got to stand up and got
to do something.

Commissioner Hessurer. Thank you very much.

Chairman Hax~as. Mrs. Freeman?

Commissioner Freeman. Mrs. Blackwell, is the office of the registrar
open every day?

Mrs. BuackwerL. Well, yes, except Saturdays.

Commissioner Frezman. Do people go in and try to register every
day?

Mrs. BrackwerL. They goes down—I don’t know whether they go
every day or not, because sometimes they go five or six and she throws
them out and says “You have to stand outside because you are blocking
the way” and “You have to go in one at a time” and “You can’t stand
in the hall because you’re blocking the hall” and “You’re still block-
ing the way”. So that’sthe way it is.

Commissioner Freeman. At the time you went down to try to reg-
ister did you see any white persons trying to register ¢

Mrs. Brackwern. No. They was just in there drinking coffee, and
the Highway Patrols, and you know, just standing around.

Chairman Haxnam. You are excused, Mrs. Blackwell. Thank you
very much,

(Witness excused.)

Chairman Hax~am. Mr. Taylor, will you call the next witness.

Mr. Tayror. The next witnesses are Mr. and Mrs. Clarence Hall.

Chairman Han~am. Mr. and Mrs. Hall.

Mzr. and Mrs. Hall, will you raise your right hand.

(Whereupon, Mr. Clarence Hall and Mrs. Clarence Hall were duly
sworn by the Chairman and testified as follows:)

Chairman Han~am. Mr. Taylor, will you proceed with the ques-
tioning.
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TESTIMONY OF MR. AND MRS. CLARENCE HALL, JR., ISSAQUENA
COUNTY, MISS.

Mr. Tayror. Mr. Hall, will you give your full name and your ad-
dress and occupation ?

Mr. Harr. Clarence Hall, Jr., Route 1, Box 108, Glen Allen, Miss.;
farmer and work in a factory in Mississippi, Atkins Saw Plant.

Mr. Taxror. How many years of school have you had ¢

Mr. Harr. Eight years.

Mr. Tayror. Have youserved in the Armed Forces?

Mr.Harr. Yes,Ihave.

Mr. Tavror. When was that ¢

Mr. Harrn. World War I1.

Mr. Tavror. Were you overseas?

Mr. Harr. Yes, I were.

Mr. Tayror. And did you receive any decorations?

Mr. Harn, Two battlestars.

Mr. Tavror. Mr. Hall, have you attempted to register to vote?

Mr. Harr. Yes. Yes, I have.

Mr. Tayror. How many times?

Mr. Harr. Twice.

Mr. Tavror. Can you tell us about the first time ¢

Mr. Haw. Yes, I can.

The first time I went down to pay my poll tax in 1957. When I
got down, I paid my land tax and intended to pay my poll tax, and
the tax collector there told me she couldn’t take my poll tax because
I hadn’t registered to vote. So I in turn went to the registrar
office.

When I got to the registrar office they told me the registrar had
come down to Jackson because her sister had died, although the
registrar was there, because I knew her personally. She were there.
Then T left.

The next day I came back and paid my poll tax, she received my
poll tax and later on I went and taken the literacy test, which she
gave me section 80, and I did not pass it. She told me the only
thing I missed on it was citizenship, and I didn’t pass.

The second time, in 1959 I went back to pay my poll tax, Mr. Duffin
and I. When we got down to the sheriff’s office, I stated to the tax
collector there I wanted to pay my poll tax. She said “I haven’t
got any order from the sheriff to collect poll tax from you.”

And I said “Can you get in contact with the sheriff ¢’ and I said
“I’d appreciate it very much if you would.” So she called the sheriff,
whose name was Newton. At that time—it had taken about an hour
or hour and a half to get to the courthouse. When I got to the
courthouse he said “Good morning, boys,” and I didn’t say anything
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because I knew I wasn’t a boy and he wasn’ talking to me. And he
said to follow him, and his deputy took me and Duffin over in the
jailhouse, and taken us inside. And when we got inside the jail-
house they closed the door. Four of us was in there together.

The words he stated, he said “I know you boys want a road down
there, and I’'m going to send all the equipment from down the lower
end of the county and up into the upper end of the county”—which
is the district I live in—*“and build you all a good road. We want
to keep things just like it is in Issaquena County.”

When he got through talking I said “I’m not interested in a road;
T'm hers to pay my poll tax. If you’re going to receive them or
not, I would like to know.” But he looked at me very hard, but he’s
smaller than I am. And he said “If you’ve got to, pay your poll
tax.” And Isaid “Thank you, I'll pay them.”

Mr. Tayror. Was there something wrong with the road conditions
near your house?

Mr. Hawn. Yes. The road was very bad. There was from about
10 to 14 families on the road which is about a mile and a half or 2
miles long, nothing but mud at the time. And the children had to
come out on tractor or trailer to get to school, rain, snow, or sleet.
And they didn’t have any way—the buses couldn’t get down to take
them to school. And the road was very bad, and so I laid off at that
time, which was 1959. I didn’t try to register no more.

But for the kids on the upper end to get a road where they could go
to school, the word went out in the community there that if Mr. Duf-
fin and T hadn’ paid our poll tax we would have got a new road.

Although that were in 1959, the road didn’t get completed and get
a road in there until 1964, when a new supervisor came in in January
1964. Within 6 months’ time ke had a road from the gravel road to
my house and gravel in every driveway, which is about two miles and
a half. Eight years the previous supervisor stayed in, he didn’t do
anything. He dragged the road 25 times, and told the operator on his
road grader not to come to my house, td cut off before he got to my
house.

Mr. Tavror. Did you try to register again in 19642

Mr. Harr. Yes;Idid.

Mr. Tavior. Have you a copy of your application ?

Mr. Hayr.. Thavenow.

Mr. Tavror. What section of the Mississippi constitution were you
given to interpret ?

Mr. Haxz. 190.

Mr. Tavror. Section 190 of the Mississippi constitution reads as
follows:
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The exercise of the right of eminent domain shall never be abridged, or so
construed as to prevent the legislature from taking the property and franchises
of incorporated companies, and subjecting them to public use; and the exercise
of the police powers of the State shall never be abridged, or so construed as to
permit corporations to conduct their business in such mannper as to infringe upon
the rights of individuals or general well-being of the State.

Did you go back after completing your application to find out if you
had passed the test ¢

Mr. Harr. Yes. My wife went back for me as I work every day
and can’t get off to go down there. She went back.

Mr. Tayvor. How much later?

Mr. Harr. Thirty days later. And they told her I failed to pass the
test.

Mr. Tayror. Have you attempted to get other people to attempt to
register to vote in Issaquena County ¢

Mr. Harr. Yes; I have.

Mr. Tayror. What do you do to accomplish this?

Mr. Harr. Well, we have meetings throughout the county. I tells
them that the only way they are going to get represented is by going
down there trying to vote, which we have literature tests which is very
hard, too hard to pass. And I tell them, without they go down there
and vote, they cannot be represented.

What I mean about that, you don’t have any representatives in the
county, you don’t have any in the State legislature, you don’t have any
in Congress; nobody to represent us. If we had representatives on
our school board, we wouldn’t have 175 or 200 kids out of school to-
day. But we don’t have representatives.

And without they vote and getting the vote right, we will never have
representatives.

And T told them the Government will not call us monkeys, coon, and
things. ¥When the man who’s running for office holler the loudest
word “nigger,” he won’t get elected if we can vote like every other
citizen.

Mr. Tayror. Thank you.

Mrs. Hall, I would like to ask you a few questions. Have you ever
attempted to register to vote?

Mrs. Harr. Yes; I have.

Mr. Tayror. What sections of the Mississippi constitution were you
given to interpret ?

Mrs. Harwn. 161, the 16th day of July.

Mr. Tavror. Did you pass when you took the test that time ?

Mrs. Harr, Noj; I didn’t.

Mr. Tavror. That’s the section that deals with the concurrent juris-
diction of chancery and circuit courts.

Mrs. Harn, That’s right.
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Mr. Tavror. And it reads:

And the chancery court shall have jurisdiction, concurrent with the circuit
court, of suits on bonds of fiduciaries and public officers for failure to account
for money or property received, or wasted or lost by neglect or failure to col-
lect, and of suits involving inquiry into matters of mutual accounts; but if the
plaintiff brings his suit in the circuit court, that court may, on application of
the defendant, transfer the cause to the chancery court, if it appear that the
accounts to be investigated are mutual and complicated.

Did you pass that time?

Mrs. Harr. Noj I didn’t.

Mr. Tayror. What section were you given the second time to in-
terpret ?

Mrs. Harr. Eighty-two.

Mr. Tayror. Did you pass that time?

Mrs. Havr. Noj I didn’t.

Mr. Tayror. Did the registrar tell you why you had failed that
time?

Mrs. Harr. She said I signed the minister’s oath and the general
oath, and misspelling a couple a words.

Mr. Tavror. Did you try again to register?

Mrs. Harr. Idid.

Mr. Tayror. And what section were you given that time?

Mrs. Harr. Twenty-four.

Mr. Tayvor. What was the result ?

Mrs. Harr. I passed.

Mr. Tavror. Did you request copies of your earlier applications?

Mrs. Havr. The first one; that wasall.

Mr. Tayror. Was there any charge for that, Mrs. Hall ?

Mrs. Harr., $2.50.

Mr. Taxror. Thank you.

Chairman Hanxwam. Do Commissioners have questions? Father
Hesburgh ?

Commissioner HeseurcH. Mr. Hall, you had some difficulty getting
to vote. Did you have some difficulty getting in the Army ¢

Mr. Harr. I did not.

Commissioner HespurcH., Do you think a man who serves his coun-
try in battle has a special right to vote, or is entitled to vote in a very
special kind of way?

Mr. Harx. Well, when a man put his life up for his country, I do
think he should have a right to every right that’s given to any other
citizen of the United States of America.

Commissioner HespurgH. Why do you want to vote, Mr. Hall?

Mr. Haw. I wants to vote so I can place people in positions where
they are going to represent me and other poor people—their needs.
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Commissioner Heseurea. Thank you, Mr. Hall.

Chairman Han~Naua. Mrs. Freeman ¢

Commissioner FreemaN. What was your rank when you were in the
Army?

Mr. HarL, Sergeant.

Commissioner Freeman. Mrs. Hall, when did you pass the voting
registration test?

Mrs. Harn. Fourth day of January 1965.

Commissioner Freeman. Just last month ¢

Mrs. Hawn, That’s right.

Chairman Han~as. Dean Griswold?

Commissioner Grisworp. Mr. Hall, what was the date on which you
most recently took the test?

Mr. Harr. The 10th of Aungust 1964.

Commissioner Grisworp. Had you planned or thought of seeking to
take it again®

Mr. Havr. Ido.

Commissioner Grisworp. Inthe near future,or—

Mr. Hawr, Yes, in the near future.

See, I works every day and I have to take off a day to go down
there. See,I worksin a plant.

Commissioner Grisworp. Have you arranged to take a day off from
time to time %

Mr. Harn. Well, I cannot just do it with that personal excuse, you
see. And sometimes I can get an excuse to get off that day.

Commissioner Grisworp. That costs you a day’s wages?

Mr. Havr. It do that.

Commissioner GriswoLp. Do you feel subject to any pressure at the
plant because of your efforts to vote?

Mr. Harr. Well, the tension is kind of building up in the last few
days a little. I can kind of tell about there formerly and the last few
days, the tension is building up a little bit.

Commissioner Grisworp. But your employer does allow you a day
off on your request in order to register to vote?

Mr. Harr. Noj not to register to vote. I don’t tell him anything
about I’m going to register to vote.

Commissioner Grisworp. He must know what your purpose is, don’t
you think ?

Mr. Harr. Well, I imagine he do, because when they taken deposi-
tion a few weeks ago I was on the witness stand and my name came
out in the papers. And I gathered from that, why he saw that and he
knows, a little tension will follow most of the time.

Commissioner Grisworp. Do you anticipate any difficulty getting
time off when you want to next try to register to vote ?
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Mr. Harx. Well, I don’t know. I couldn’t answer directly now.
Chairman Hannam. How long were you in the armed services?
Mr. Harxy. T was in the armed services 5 years 4 months.

Chairman Han~as. Inthe Army?

Mr. Harxr. Inthe Army.

Chairman Hanwas. I gather you were overseas?

Mr. Harx. T wereoverseas 3 years.

Chairman Hanwa®m. Where did you serve overseas?

Mr. Harx. European theater of operations.

Chairman Hanxwam. You had no problems in the armed services?

Mr. Harz. I didnot.

Chairman Haxnax. Do you have children in school ¢

Mr. Harr. T had one in school, but he is not in school today.

Chairman Hanwar. Will he be in school tomorrow or next week?

Mr. Harr. He will not unless the condition is changed.

Chairman Hanwan. Why will he not be in school ¢

Mr. Harr, Because our—they taken our—at least the kids—their
button to school, which is COFO, they’re student nonviolent. And
the principal put them on a bus and sent them all home. And now
you have to sign for the right for your kids to go to school.

You didn’t sign them in school, and I don’t think you should have
to sign to send them back to school.

Also we sent a committee to talk to the school board, the superin-
tendent of education, and he refused to talk with them. He told
them—we told them that we wanted—the parents wanted to meet the
board of education and explain to them and get their decision on why
the kids had to pull off their button to go back in the school, and other
problems which we are having at the school we want to tell them.

And the school board, school board of education, refused to meet
the parents. They turned it down : “No, we can’t meet you.”

Chairman Hanwnan. Is it a son or daughter that you have in school 2

Mr. Harx. A son.

Chairman Han~nas. How old isthe boy ¢

Mr. Harr. Eight yearsold.

Chairman Han~nax. And he was sent home because of some button
he was wearing? Isthat what I understand you tosay?

Mr. Harr.. He wasn’t sent home because of the button he was wear-
ing, but the other people’s children in the neighborhood was sent home,
and we are trying to get to meeting with the school board to clear up
all the problem. And we decided, after they sent one of them home,
to take all of them out of the school until we could meet the board and
get the board to talk to us personally.

Chairman Haxwam. Does the school board control all the schools
in the two counties?
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Mr. Havr. It do that.

Chairman Han~aH. Are there any Negroes on the school board?

Mr. Harx. That’s one of the points: No Negroes on the school board.
‘We want to get some on the school board.

Chairman Hannas. How large is the school that your son attends?

Mr. Havr. His elementary school, I think it’s about 500 or 600 kids
there, which is real small; they’re crowded ; 60 I think would be to one
teacher, which I think the minimum is about 25 and the maximum
about 30, if I’'m not mistaken. But we understand they have from
30 to 40 and sometimes 60 in a room to one teacher. And these are
some of the problems we would like to get straightened out.

Chairman Han~nas. What grade is your son in ¢

Mr. Harx. Third grade.

Chairman HannNas. Do you know exactly how many students are
in the one room with your son %

Mrs. Harr., Thirty-four.

Mr. Harx. My wife says 34.

The reason I don’t know directly, because I was elected on the PTA
at the Letter-Menzer School, and the principal—we met about 8 or 4
time and we discussed some problem about our desegregating the
school and about what was happening under the new civil rights
bill and how it would affect us. And he told me flat that he wasn’t
going to have no civil rights lesson in school, and I asked him
whether the superintendent of education told him to do it, and he
told me no; he just turned a fit and I said from that day on he wasn’t
going to have any more PTA meeting in the school. We don’t have
any PTA meeting in the high school or in the elementary school.

When the principal say no, the school board go along with the
principal; the superintendent of education tell the principal what
to do and he is backed up by the school board.

Chairman Han~am. Are there any other questions?

Mr. Tayror. No further questions.

Chairman Han~am. You are excused. Thank you very much.

(Witnesses excused.)

Mr. Tayror. Thenext witness is Mr. Percy Brinson.

Chairman Han~as. Mr. Brinson, will you raise your right hand.

(Whereupon, Percy Brinson was duly sworn by the Chairman and
testified as follows:)

Chairman Han~an. Have a chair, Mr. Brinson. And Mr. Taylor,
will you begin the questioning ?

TESTIMONY OF PERCY BRINSON, ISSAQUENA COUNTY, MISS.

Mr. Tayror. Mr. Brinson, would you state your full name, your
address, and your occupation



40

Mr. BriNsown. Percy Brinson, Post Office Box 342, Glen Allen, Miss.,
Issaquena County.

Mr. Tayror. And what is your occupation, sir?

Mr. Brinson. Farmer.

Mr. Tayror. How long have you lived in Issaquena County ?

Mr. Brinson. All my days, right there, my home right there.

Mr. Tayror. How large is your farm ?

Mr. Brinson. Ninety-six acres.

Mr. Tayror. Could you tell us the approximate income of the farm
on an annual basis?

Mr. Brinson. I would say approximately $9,000.

Mr. Tayror. Do you do the bookkeeping and keep the figures for
your farm?

Mr. Brinson. I do.

Mr. Tavror. Before 1964, had you ever attempted to register to
vote?

Mr. Brinson. I did not.

Mr. Tavror. Could you tell us why not, Mr. Brinson ¢

Mr. Brinson. Because I knew that it wasn’t wanted to be, and I
knew of people that had tried and was turned down. And we always
try to keep it peaceable, and we just went along and didn’t do it
because it would have been better for us at the time. Therefore I never
attempted to.

Mr. Tayror. When did an organized effort to register Negroes
begin ¢

Mr. Brinson. About July 1964.

Mr. Tavror. After that effort began, did you attempt to register?

Mr. Brinsow. I did.

Mr. Tavror. Can you tell us about it?

Mr. Brinson. This was what happened: The day that the civil
rights people were in there—I didn’t know anything about anyone be-
ing in the county, but they were there, but I hadn’t seen any—but the
sheriff came to my house that morning and told my wife that he wanted
to see me. He wanted even to bring me some water down in the field
where I was. But he didn’t get to me that morning, but he was back
there before I got away at noon and told me, you know, how we all
grew up there and everything together, and there wouldn’t be anything
hazardous with me going down there to register to vote, to go down
there; he urged me to go down there and vote, because there wouldn’t
be anyone to object to anything of the kind.

Mr. Tayror. So you did go?

Mr. Briwson. I did go.

Mr. Tayror. Do you have a copy of your test
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Mr. Brinson. Yes.

Mr. Tayror. Can you tell me what section of the Mississippi con-
stitution you were given to interpret

Mr. Brinson. Twenty-one.

Mr. Tayror. Can you read it for us?

Mr. BrinsoN (reading) :

Section 21. Habeas corpus. The privilege of the writ of habeas corpus shall
not be suspended, unless when in the case of rebellion or invasion, the public
safety may require it, nor ever without the authority of the legislature.

Mr. Tavror. Thank you. After you took the test, did you go back to
find out if you had passed ?

Mr. Brinson. I did.

Mr. Tayror. What did the registrar say to you at that time, sir?

Mr. Brinson. When I went back, she told me I couldn’t get it then
because they didn’t have any returnson it.

Mr. Tavror. Do you have any idea what she meant by that ¢

Mr. Brinson. I did not, because I knew just that much about it. I
didn’t know where it had to go, that somebody had to be interviewed, or
what-not. I didn’t know whether it had left the office or not. I just
took their word and went on.

Mr. Tayror. Did you ever find out whether you had passed ¢

Mr. Brinson. Yes, sir; I did. I went back and asked her for the
copy of it and she gave it to me at that time. It was $2.50 fees.

Mr. Tavror. And did you pass?

Mr. Brinson. No,sir; Idid not.

Mr. Tayror. Were you anxious to register to vote

Mr. Brinson. Well, Idid; yes, sir—1I was.

Mr. Tayror. Can you tell us why ¢

Mr. Brivson. I wanted to vote because we don’t have anybody to
represent us. We don’t have anybody to put forth to see what is going
on. We don’t know; we don’t make any decision. We can’t give you a
job. We can’t take you off of one. We can’t help you on one. But if
I can vote, probably that will give me a little power to have something
then that would benefit us—not myself, but the colored people.

That is what we want, and the poorer class of people, whether they
are white or black.

Mr. Tayror. Thank you, Mr. Brinson.

Chairman Haxnwan. Father Hesburgh, do you have a question ¢

Commissioner HespureH. Yes. Mr. Brinson, do you pay tazes?

Mr. Brinson. Yes, sir.

Commissioner Hespurea. You paid them all your life?

Mr. BrinsoN. Yes,sir.
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Commissioner HessureH. I mean while you’ve been working and
making money ?

Mr. Brinson. Yes, sir.

Commissioner HessureH. Do you think people who pay taxes should
be able to vote?

Mr. Brinson. I think so, especially where, you know, you are a citi-
zen of the community. When you were born and raised there and been
there all the time, I thought naturally you would be a citizen.

Commissioner HessureH. You don’t find anything wrong with your
intelligence when you can run a farm and keep books on $9,000 a year,
doyou?

Mr. Brinsow. Well; no, sir.

Commissioner HessureH. Do you think you could judge whether a
candidate is good or not ?

Mr. BrinsoN. Yes, yes.

Commissioner HespurcH. Well, I agree with you on paying taxes
and voting, because that’s how the United States became a country.

Mr. Brinson. Yes.

Commissioner Hessurea. We didn’t used to be able to have any
vote, and they had the thing called the Boston Tea Party, and that’s
how it all got started.

Thank you.

Chairman Hanvau. Mrs. Freeman.

Commissioner Freeman. Mr. Brinson, do you know if the sheriff
encouraged other Negroes in your neighborhood to vote?

Mr. Brinson. Oh, yes, he did; he wanted to seé some more of them
there and he went around. But now what he told them, I don’t know.
But I just know what he told me.

Commissioner Freeman. And what did you say he told you?

Mr. Brinson. He told me to go down there. He urged me to go
that day if I wanted to, and whenever I go, there wouldn’t be any
objection. They wanted me to go into it. But I never heard any-
thing of that until that particular day. And he said the civil rights
people were in Mayersville that day.

Commissioner Freeman. The civil rights people were there that
day?

Mr. Brinson. That day. And he said if T hadn’t seen them, he
know that I would see them, because they were coming around.

Commissioner FreemanN. Do you intend to take the test again ?

Mr. Brinson. Yes,ma’am, I do.

Chairman HaxNag. Mr. Patterson ¢
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Vice Chairman Parrerson. Mr. Brinson, why do you believe you
failed the test after the sheriff asked you to go take it?

Mr. Brinson. I don’t know why. I guess I just maybe didn’t have
it—everything right. She didn’t tell me why I failed or anything
about it. And naturally, I wouldn’t know.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. You mentioned that you figured if you
could vote, that the poor class of people could get representation?

Mr. Brinson. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman ParrersonN. Do you think that the poor class of
white people and the poor class of Negro people would fare the same
under the same kind of representative?

Mr. BrinsonN. I wouldn’t definitely say that I know they would fare
better, both classes, but T do think it would increase the help of the
Negro class. There hasn’t been any to represent them at any time.

Vice Chairman ParrersoN. My question—I will rephrase it—is,
do you think what is good for the poor class of Negro is also good for
the poor class of white ?

Mr. Brinson. Idothinkso. Ido.

Chairman Han~am. Mr. Brinson, do you have sons or daughters?

Mr. Brinson. Yes, sir.

Chairman Haxnvasg. How far did they go in school ¢

Mr. Brinson. Well, I have had a daughter, she went through col-
lege. She had 2 years of college. She is grown, married. She lives
in St. Louis, my daughter does. She has a family.

Chairman Hannas. Do you have other children ?

Mr. Brinson. T haveason,and he is in the Army.

Chairman Han~an. How far did he go in school ?

Mr. Brinson. Oh, he went about sixth grade.

Chairman Hannan. Heis in the Army now ?

Mr. Brinson. He’s in the Army. He has been in for 20 years, and
he expects to stay there.

Chairman HanNan. Where is he stationed %

Mr. Brinson. He’s stationed—oh, I don’t remember just the place
now. I wouldn’t give you any wrong definition on it.

Chairman HaN~aH. T have no further questions.

Mr. Taylor, any further questions?

Mr. Tayror. No, sir.

Chairman Hax~Nau. Thank you very much, Mr. Brinson. We ap-
preciate your being here this morning.

(Witness excused.)

Chairman HanNam. Mr. Taylor, will you call the next witness?

Mr. Tayror. Yes. Next witness is Mrs. Luetishie Selveye English.

Chairman Han~Nan. Mrs. English, will you raise your right hand.

770-805—65———4
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(Whereupon, Mrs. Luetishie Selveye English was duly sworn by the
Chairman and testified as follows:)

Chairman Hax~aH. Have a chair.

Mr. Taylor, will you begin the questioning?

TESTIMONY OF MRS. LUETISHIE SELVEYE ENGLISH, ISSAQUENA
COUNTY, MISS.

Mr. Tayror. Mrs. English, will you give your full name and your
address and your occupation ¢

Mrs. ExcrisH. Luetishie Selveye English, Route 1, Box 103A, Glen
Allen, Miss. Occupation, housewife.

Mr. Tayror. How long have you lived in Issaquena County?

Mrs. Encrisa. Approximately 22 years.

Mr. Tavyror. What grade of education did you complete in the
schools?

Mrs. EncrisH. Nine; completed the ninth.

Mr. Taxror. Where did you go to school

Mrs. Encrise. Booker T. Washington High, New Orleans, La.

Mr. Taxror. Have you attempted to register to vote, Mrs. English?

Mrs. Encrisa. I have.

Mr. Tavyror. When did you attempt to register for the first time?

Mrs. EncuisH. Tenth of August, 1964.

Mr. Tayror. Do you have a copy of your application form ?

Mrs. Encrise. I do.

Mr. Tayror. What section of the Mississippi constitution were you
given to interpret?

Mrs. Encuisa. 274.

Mr. Tayror. Can you read that section for us, please?

Mrs. Evcrise (reading) :

The laws of this State now in force, not repugnant to this constitution, shall
remain in force until amended or repealed by the legislature, or until they expire
by limitation. All statute laws of this State repugnant to the provisions of this
constitution, except as provided in the next three sections, shall continue and
remain in force until the first day of April, A.D. 1892, unless sooner repealed by
the legislature,

Mr. Tayror. Did you understand that section?

Mrs. Engrisa. No, I did not.

Mr. Tavror. Did you pass the test?

Mrs. Encrisa. No, I did not.

Mr. Tayror. When did you go back again?

Mrs. Encrisa. Went back on the second of November.

Mr. Tayror. What section were you given that time, Mrs. English ?

Mrs. EngrLisH. 162.



45

Mr. Tayror. That is a section that reads:

All cases that may be brought in a chancery court whereof the circuit court has
exclusive jurisdiction shall be transferred to the circuit court.

Mrs. EncrisH. Yes.

Mr. Tayror. Did you pass that time?

Mrs. Engrisa. No, I did not.

Mr. Tavror. Did you try again to register to vote?

Mrs. Encuisa. I did.

Mr. Tayvor. What section were you given that time?

Mrs. ENcuisH. Section 48.

Mr. Tayror. That is the section that reads:

Senators and representatives shall in all cases except treason, felony, threat
or breach of the peace, be privileged from arrest during the session of the
legislature and for 15 days before the commencement and after the termination
of such session,

Did you pass that time?

Mrs. Excrisa. No, I did not.

Mr. Tavror. But are you now registered to vote?

Mrs. Excrise. No, I’m not.

Mr. Tayror. That’s all.

Chairman Han~van. Father Hesburgh, do you have any questions?

Commissioner HespuraH. Mrs. English, are there white people in
the county of approximately your same level of education who do pass
these tests?

Mrs. Excrisa. I believe so.

Commissioner Hespurar. How does it happen they pass?

Mrs. Engrisa. I couldn’t answer that.

Commissioner HessureH. Are you going to try again ?

Mrs. EncrisH. Yes, Iam.

Commissioner HessureH. You are going to keep trying ?

Mrs. Excrisa. That’s right.

Commissioner HesgurgH. Why do you want to vote, Mrs. English?

Mrs. Excrisa. Well, I believe that you are not a citizen until you
become eligible to vote.

Commissioner Hessurea. Thank you, Mrs. English.

Chairman Han~am. Mrs. Freeman.

Commissioner FreemaN. Mrs. English, during the times when you
have been taking these tests, have there been any other white persons
taking the tests?

Mrs. Excrisa. No. Only one in the room at a time.

Commissioner Freeman. Do you subscribe to a regular daily news-
paper ?

Mrs. Excrisa. Noj; I donot.

Commissioner FREEMAN. You keep up with the news?

Mrs. Excrisa. I watch the newson TV.
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Commissioner Freeman. You believe that you understand the
news?

Mrs. Exerisa. Well, I tries to understand the best I can.

Commissioner Freeman. You believe you understand how this coun-
try operates?

Mrs. Excrisa. Well, T am learning more and more, I think.
[Laughter.]

Commissioner Freeman. And you want to participate in it?

Mrs. Excrrse. 1 do.

Chairman Han~ag, Dean Griswold.

Commissioner Grisworp. Mrs. English, do you know how you hap-
pened to get these particular sections of the constitution to interpret?
‘Were they handed to you by the registrar or did you draw them from
a2 box, or how did you get these particular sections?

Mzrs. Encrisa. They was given to me by the registrar. They picks
it out in the book and rings around a circle—puts a circle around it
with a pencil what section you’re to copy.

Commissioner Grisworp. And you copied 2 section——

Mrs. Encuise. Out of a book.

Commissioner Grisworp. Which she told you to copy ?

Mrs. Exeuisa. That’s right.

Commissioner GrisworLp. And then you were asked to interpret or
explain that section ?

Mrs. Encrase. That’s right.

Commissioner Grisworp. But you don’t know on what basis the
particular section assigned to you was chosen

Mrs. Engrisg. Noj; I do not.

Commissioner Grisworp. Did she seem to open the book and put
a circle around a number, or what?

Mrs. Enerasa. She opened the book and laid it on the table and
circled around it, the section that she wanted me to copy.

Commissioner Grisworp. Then you think that the section was
picked by her——

Mrs. Encrise. Yes.

Commissioner Grisworp. —not by chance?

Mrs. ExcrasH. Ibelieve it was picked by her.

Chairman Hawnam. Mr. Rankin.

Commissioner RaANkIN. Did you make any study of the Mississippi
constitution before you took the test?

Mrs. Excrisa. No. I never had a chance. I never seed it before.

Commissioner Rangin. Did you pay any fees?

Mrs. Encrisa. No,I didn’t pay any fees for to register. I paid $2.50
for a copy of the register form.
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Commissioner RANEIN. Each time?

Mrs. Excrrsa. I just got a copy of my application once.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. Mrs. English, did you try to write your
interpretation down, or did you have to say it out loud?

Mrs. Enxcrisa. Write it down.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. Did you try?

Mrs. Excursu. T did.

Chairman Haxw~am. Mrs. English, did you pay a poll tax?

Mrs. Excrrsr. This year for the first time.

Chairman Haxwau. You paid that before you tried to register?

Mrs. Excrisa. No, I paid that in January, since I tried to
register.

Chairman Han~aH. Any further questions, Mr. Taylor?

Mr. Tayror. Do you intend to try again, Mrs. English?

Mrs. Excrisa. I do.

Mr. Tayror. That is all.

Chairman Hanx~au. You are excused, Mrs. English.

(Witness excused.)

Chairman Hanwnam. Mr. Taylor, will you call the next witness?

Mr. Tavror. I would like now to call a staff witness, Dr. Hannah.

Mr. Charles Humpstone.

Chairman Hanwxam. Mr. Humpstone, will you raise your right
hand.

(Whereupon, Charles Cheney Humpstone was duly sworn by the
Chairman and testified as follows:)

TESTIMONY OF CHARLES CHENEY HUMPSTONE, STAFF ATTORNEY,
U.S. COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS

Mr. Tayror. Mr. Humpstone, will you state your full name and
address for the record?

Mr. HumestoNE. Charles Cheney Humpstone, 511 Queen Street,
Alexandria, Va.

Mr. Tavror. And what position do you occupy with the Commis-
sion ¢

Mr. HomestoNEe. I am a staff attorney on the staff of the General
Counsel’s office.

Mzr. Tayror. Are you a member of the bar?

Mr. HumestoNE. I am 2 member of the bar of New York and of the
Federal courts in New York.

Mr. Tayror. Did you do an analysis of the voting applications in
Issaquena County?

Mr. HoyestoNe. I did.
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On February 11, 1965, Mr. Richard Bellman, another Commission
staff attorney, and X, examined the registration and voting records of
Issaquena County. Completed application forms in the registrar’s
possession date from July 1961 to February 1965. Analysis of these
Issaquena County application forms indicates that the registrar passes
all white applicants, giving assistance to some. She gives many
Negroes extremely difficult sections of the Mississippi constitution to
interpret and has failed all but nine.

The present Mississippl registration application form has three
significant questions: Question 18 requires the applicant to copy a
section of the State constitution designated by the registrar; ques-
tion 19 requires him to interpret the section; question 20 requires him
to set forth his understanding of the duties and obligations of citizen-
ship under a constitutional form of government.

For the period from July 1961 to July 1964, prior to the first Negro
attempt to register, the registrar relied primarily on three of the
shorter and less difficult sections of the constitution in administering
questions 18 and 19. Of the 133 white applicants who took the test
prior to the first Negro attempt, 107 were given one of these three sec-
tions. The remaining sections used were also, for the most part, short
and easy to understand.

After the first Negro attempted to register on July 3, 1964, the
pattern changed. Since that date the registrar has chosen from among
more varied, and slightly more difficult, sections in testing whites.
Many Negroes have received sections comparable to those now being
given whites, but almost one-half of them have received extremely
difficult sections, some of which you have just heard.

Since July 3, 1964, more than a hundred Negroes have attempted
to register. Only nine Negroes have succeeded while all white appli-
cants have passed.

Forms for the period prior to the first Negro attempt indicate that
assistance was provided many of the white applicants in completion
of their registration tests. This conclusion is based upon similarity or
identity of answers on many of the whites forms, suggesting that ap-
plicants were provided with answers. For example, of the 138 appli-
cants, 48 were asked to interpret section 85. This section reads:

“The senate shall consist of members chosen every 4 years by the
qualified electors of the several districts.”

Fifteen of the forty-eight whites who interpreted this section said,
“To elect the senate members every 4 years in order to get people who
keep abreast of the times.” One of these omitted the word “abreast”
so that his answer read, “To elect the senate members every 4 years
in order to get people who keep of the times.” Fourteen of these same



49

fifteen persons answered question 20, on the duties of citizenship, with
the following: “To obey the laws of the State and serve in a useful
capacity whenever possible.” The other person only slightly varied
this response.

Another set of verbatim answers was found in a group of forms in
which the applicants were interpreting section 240. That section
reads:

“All elections by the people shall be by ballot.”

Twenty-one persons were aszed to interpret section 240. Nine of
these 21 interpreted section 240 by stating: “Klection of the people
shall be held by secret ballot.” The word “secret” is not suggested
by the wording of section 240. All nine also used identical words to
answer question 20: “Obey the duties of the Government and carry
out the rules and laws to the best of your ability.”

A number of inadequate answers were accepted. For example, one
white applicant asked to interpret section 35, which reads, “The senate
shall consist of members chosen every 4 years by the qualified electors
of the several districts,” wrote only, “equible wrights”—spelled
e-q-u-i-b-l-e w-r-i-g-h-t-s—and passed. Six persons left question 20
on the duties of citizenship blank altogether and were nevertheless,
passed.

Six white persons failed to sign their applications. Thirteen
whites signed the “minister’s oath,” instead of signing on the line
provided for their signatures. Yet three Negroes have been denied
registration for failure to sign on the appropriate line.

White persons not qualified to register, under Mississippi statutory
requirements, were also nevertheless permitted to take the registra-
tion test and to register. Twelve applicants were permitted to register
although their own statements showed that they did not meet the
requirement of residence in Mississippi for 2 years prior to the next
ensuing election.

Mr. Tayror. Mr. Humpstone, is this a summary of your full report ?

Mr. HumesToNE. It is & summary of the full report. And I would
like now to submit the complete analysis for inclusion in the record.

Mr. Tayror. Thank you.

Chairman Hax~aH. Dean Griswold ?

Commissioner GriswoLp. Mr. Humpstone, do you have any judg-
ment or conclusion based upon your examination of these records as to
whether the registration procedures in Issaquena County over the pe-
riod which you have examined are administered in a fair and non-
discriminatory manner ¢

Mr. HuaestoNE. I do, sir. And my opinion is that they are not.

Chairman Hanwagm. Any further questions? Mr. Rankin ?
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Commissioner Rangin. Am I correct in thinking you found dis-
crimination in two ways? First, whites are given easier sections of
the constitution to interpret ; is that one?

Mr. Humestone. I believe—as I said, in the earlier period, before
the first Negro attempt, that almost all whites were given very easy
sections. Since the first Negro attempt, the sections given the whites
have been slightly more difficult. And a substantial number of
Negroes got those same easier sections. But since very nearly half
of the Negroes got the extremely difficult sections that you heard
earlier, I believe that they are——

Commissioner Ranxxv. But that situation still exists even though
there has been some change?

Mr. HomestoNE. It does, sir.

Commissioner Rangin. And the second point: That incorrect inter-
pretations are more frequently accepted from whites than from col-
ored ; is that correct ?

Mzr. Homesrone. That is correct.

Chairman Hannas. Any further questions, Mr. Taylor?

Mr. Tayror. Mr. Chairman, I would like to have the complete anal-
ysis marked as exhibit No. 1 and introduced into the record.

(Commission’s exhibit No. 1 was marked for identification and re-
ceived in evidence.)

Mr. Tavror. I would also like to note, Mr, Chairman, that the reg-
istrar of Issaquena County, Mrs. Mary Vandevender, was given notice
of the expected testimony here and an opportunity to appear both at
the executive and at the public sessions. But in response to this, her
attorney communicated with the Commission and said that because
of the pendency of a Federal court proceeding filed by the Depart-
ment of Justice during the last month, she would not appear.

Chairman HannaH. Dean Griswold ?

Commissioner Grisworp. Mr, Humpstone, did you get any informa-
tion which would lead you to know, or to have an opinion as to how
these sections have been selected in Issaquena County? Are they sim-
ply picked by the registrar or is there any effort made to select them
by lot or chance?

Mr. Huaestons. I must answer that two ways, Dean Griswold.

T asked the registrar how she selected sections when I visited her
office some months ago, and she told me then that she chose the sections
at random.

I do not believe, however, from my own analysis of the records—
to state it otherwise, it is my opinion that the sections given the
Negroes were not chosen at random, because they seemed to me sub-
stantially more difficult than the sections given the whites.
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Chairman Haxn~aa. Any other questions?

Mr. Tayror. I have one more.

Chairman Hax~naua. Mr. Taylor.

Mr. Tavror. Mr. Humpstone, how do you distinguish between the
applications of white and Negro citizens?

Mr. HumpsroNe. Mississippi law does not provide for identification
of the race of an applicant upon the application form or in the regis-
tration book. Ve, therefore, consulted with the postmasters of the
various post offices serving Issaquena County and with residents and
asked them to the best of their ability to identify the race of the in-
dividuals whose names appeared on the application forms.

T no longer have my detailed study, but that shows the number of
positive identifications we were able to make. We were informed by
consulting Justice Department files that all applicants prior to July 3,
1964, were whites. I believe we identified 80 percent of the signatures
in that period. We found no Negroes among them—all whites.

For the subsequent signatures, we had about an equal pattern of
identification.

As I say, I don’t remember the exact figure. It is my recollection
that about 80 percent of the signatures were identified, and we only
referred to the applications, in making our analysis, on which we had
obtained positive racial identification.

Mr. Tayror. One further question: One of the witnesses here this
morning testified that the registrar refused to tell her whether or not
to sign on the minister’s oath because she could not provide assistance.
Do you know what the Mississippi law is in this regard ?

Mr. Humestone. There is a Mississippi statute which prohibits the
registrar from assisting the applicant in any way.

Mr. Tavror. Thank you.

Chairman Hax~au. You are excused, Mr. Humpstone.

(Witness excused.)

Chairman Hax~an. Mr. Taylor, will you call the next witness.

Mr. Tayror. Mr. Chairman, the next group of witnesses are resi-
dents of Humphreys County. And I would like to introduce this by
asking Mr. Bellman if he will give the Commission a little background
information on the county.

Chairman Hannag. Mr. Bellman, will you proceed ?

Mr. BeLiman, Thank you.

Humphreys County is in the west central part of the State. The
total population of the county in 1963 was estimated at 19,000 of whom
two-thirds were nonwhite.

About 68 percent of the 3,344 voting age whites are registered to
vote, while zero percent of the 5,561 voling age Negroes are registered.
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Humphreys County is largely a rural county with about two-thirds
of the Negroes and about a fourth of the whites employed in agri-
culture.

In 1959 the median income for white families was $4,092, and for
Negro families $1,072.

The median level of education for whites is 10th grade, and for
Negroes, 5th grade. In the 1960-61 school year, the Humphreys
County school district spent over $200 for each white child and less
than $90 for each Negro child.

The history of voting registration efforts in Humphreys County in
the 1950’s is important to an understanding of the situation today.
In 1955, after a Federal Court order directing the sheriff of the county
to permit Negroes to pay poll taxes, 400 Negroes were allowed to pay
the tax and 94 registered to vote.

On May 7, 1955, Rev. George W. Lee, the first Negro in the county
to register and the leader of the registration effort, was killed by a
shotgun blast. Six months later a shotgun blast severely wounded
Rev. Gus Courts, who, with Reverend Lee, had led the registration
offort. Reverend Courts left the county.

From that time to August 1964, no Negroes voted or attempted to
register in Humphreys County, and the number of Negroes registered
has actually declined.

Chairman Hanwas. Thank you, Mr. Bellman.

Mr. Taylor?

Mr. Tayror. Mr. Chairman, X would like to call as witnesses Mrs.
Mary Oliver Welsh and Mrs. Daisy Griffin.

Chairman Hax~as. Mrs. Welsh and Mrs, Griffin.

Ladies, will you each raise your right hand.

(Whereupon, Mrs. Mary Oliver Welsh and Mrs. Daisy Griffin were
duly sworn by the Chairman and testified as follows:)

Chairman Hax~xau. Mr. Taylor, will you proceed with the ques-
tioning?

TESTIMONY OF MRS. MARY OLIVER WELSH AND MRS. DAISY
GRIFFIN, HUMPHREYS COUNTY, MISS.

Mr. Tayror. Mrs. Welsh, would you please give your full name
and address for the record ?

Mrs. Wersa. Mary Oliver Welsh, 17 Ruby Street, in Belzoni.

Mr. Tayror. Are you employed ?

Mrs. WeLsa. No.

Mr. Tayror. How do you support yourself?

Mrs. WeLsa. Well, I gets $47 a month old-age assistance.
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Mr. Tavror. Do you receive Government commodities in addition
to that?

Mrs. WeLsH. I do.

Mr. Tayror. Have you attempted, Mrs. Welsh, to register to vote.

Mrs. WeLsa. I have.

Mr. Tayror. Did you go down to register with someone, or all by
yourself ¢

Mrs. WeLsH. I and her went together.

Mr. Tayror. You went with Mrs. Griffin ¢

Mrs. Wersa. That’s right.

Mr. Tavror. Can you tell us what the registrar said to you when you
went down to register, and what you said to him?

Mrs. WeLsn, Well, when I went to register, the registrar asked me
what did I come down there for. I told him “To register.”

He said, “Register? For what ?”

I told him, “To vote.”

He said, “Vote? For what?”

And I told him I didn’t know what I was coming to vote for.

He hollered at me and scared me so, I told him I didn’t know what
I came to vote for. I was just going to vote.

Mr. Tayror. Did he say anything to you about your commodities ?

Mrs. Wersa. Well, he told me I was going to get in trouble, and he
wasn’t going to give me no commodities. That’s what he said.

Mr. Tayror. Were there any other persons in the room when you
filled out the form ¢

Mrs. Werse. Well, Mr. Shelton, he was there, but he was at the
front. And it was a lady in there; I suppose it was his wife. And it
was 2 law, young law was in there where I was, and he said one day
we’s going to wake up. I don’t know who he was, but that’s what he
said.

Mr. Tayror. He was a policeman ¢

Mrs. WeLsa. I know he was, because he had a gun on him,

Mr. Tavror. And he said that to you?

Mrs. WeLsa. Yes. He said to me one day we’s going to wake up.

Mr. Tayror. What happened to you—or did anything happen to
you as you left the registrar’s office?

Mrs. WeLse. Well, as we came down out of the registrar, and went
on down in the hall, there was some more polices there and Mr. Jack
Purvis, and he took our picture, Mr. Purvisdid. And as we go on out,
one of the laws followed us to where we got out, but he didn’t say
nothing to me and her, but he followed us.

Mzr. Tayror. In your car?

Mrs. Wersr. That’s right.
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Mr. Tavror. You left in your car?

Mrs. Werse. That’s right.

Mr. Tayror. Why do you want to vote, Mrs. Welsh ¢

Mrs. Wersa. Well, I want to vote for freedom. That’s all I know.

Mr. Tayror. Mrs. Griffin, would you give us your full name and
address for the record ?

Mzrs. GrirFrn. Daisy Griffin, Belzoni, Miss. And I lives on 89 Sil-
verson Street. But I does not get my mail there. I gets my mail
General Delivery. Post Office.

Mr. Tayror. Did you go with Mrs. Welsh to register ?

Mrs. GrirFin. Yes, sir, we went down there. I went down there
with her. And the way we first started off to wanting to vote, we
went down to the Freedom Riders House where they’re located at,
because we wanted to vote. And when us got up there—they taken us
up there—and when us got up there, our—what’s that man’s name?

Mrs. Werse. Mr. Hood.

Mrs. Grorrzn. Mr. Hood. Mr. Hood asked us what we come there
for—asked her; she was standing first. She stood there and she said,
“T don’t know.”

And I said “He’s speaking too fast.”

She said, “I know.”

And he said, “T ain’ talking to you; I talking to her.”

So she went on and talked. He questioned her. He didn’t say
nothing to me, but handed me a piece of paper, you know, and he told
me that—Afll it out. So I taken it on back behind the counter, she
and I. And I filled mine out the best I could. And she got up to
start to come towards me. He told her to come back. I reckon there
was something on her paper she wanted to ask me, you know, and he
told her “You go back and fill out your paper by yourself.”

‘Well, I filled it out the best I could and I went up and handed it
to him, and he told me, he said, “I’m not going to give you any
commodity.”

And I went over to her and said “I thought that was what I was
voting, to get the commedity.” I knew better than that. But I just
had to say something, you know. Couldn’t talk like we wanted to,
you know.

Mr. Tavior. Mrs. Welsh, what did you think the registrar meant
by his statement about the commodities?

Mrs. Wersa. Well, I know he had been given it, but I didn’t know
what he meant by saying that he wasn’t going to give us none.

Mr. Tavror. Do you think he was trying to scare you?

Mrs. Wersa. Well, he could have been.

Mzr. Tayror. Thank you.




55

Chairman Hanvau. Father Hesburgh ?

Commissioner Hesgurga. Mrs. Welsh, what do you get in the way
of commodities?

Mrs. WeLsn. I get flour. One package of meal, 1 of rice, 1 pound
of lard, and 2 cans of meat. I gets one round of everything.

Commissioner HessureH. Is that every month?

Mrs. WeLs. That’s right.

Commissioner HeseurcH. Do you find that important to live on?
I'mean, do you need that to keep on living ?

Mrs. Wersu. That’s right.

Commissioner HessureH. Have you ever thought about voting
before in your life? T mean up to this point?

Mrs. WeLsH. No, I hadn’t never been to vote before.

Commissioner HespureH. Was there some reason why you didn’t?
I mean, did it just never occur to you?

Mrs. Wersa. Well, T always heard them talking about voting, but
I was scared to go see. That’s why I didn’t go, because I was scared.

Commissioner HesrureH. What were you afraid of?

Mrs. Wersa. I didn’t know what they were going to do.

Commissioner HeseureH. How about you, Mrs. Griffin ?

Mrs. GrrrrFIn. I have always been interested, you know, about vot-
ing. I always did want to vote. But when I went to Chicago, my
brother—I have a brother and sister in Chicago. They wanted me to
come there and live, you know, with them. And they said I could vote
up there. But I just don’t like up there, and I didn’t figure that we
could vote down here.

And I was glad to go there and talk with those men, you know,
“freedom riders,” and I asked them, I said “Reckon they’re going to
take our commodities?” And they said “No, they ain’t going to take
your commodities, and they’re not going to take your welfare.” And
they say, “If they do take your welfare, we’re going to see about it, be-
cause the welfare come from the Government.”

Commissioner Heseurea. Thank you, Mrs. Griffin.

Chairman Han~an. Mrs. Freeman ?

Commisioner FrReemaN. Mrs. Welsh, how long have you lived in
Belzoni ¢

Mrs. Wersa. Thirty-one years.

Commissioner Freeman. And you, Mrs. Griffin ¢

Mrs. Grrrrin. I stayed there—been there 59 years, in Belzoni.

Commissioner Freeman. Who is it that distributes the surplus com-
modities?

Mrs. GrirFIN. Oh, I go to the—we live up the street from there.
But I don’t know themen. I don’t know who they are.
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Commissioner Freeman. Do you have to fill out any form or any-
thing of the kind ¢

Mrs. GrrrrIn. Well, they gives us a card from the courthouse. You
know, a card with us name on it, and how many on your card. Ses, it
doesn’t be but me, one, on the card.

Commissioner Freeman. This is true of you too, Mrs. Welsh ¢

Mrs. GriFFIN (for Mrs. Welsh). Yes.

Mrs. WeLse. What did she say?

Commissioner FreemaN. Mrs. Welsh, how long have you been re-
ceiving the commodities?

Mrs. Wersa. I think ever since ’20—it will be 89, I think.

Chairman Hannan. Dean Griswold ¢

Commissioner Grisworp. Mrs. Welsh, were you successful in your
efforts to register to vote?

Mrs. WeLsa. Well, I didn’t go back there. Ididn’t goback. After
I went there and he scared me so bad, I didn’t go back to see was I
passed or no.

Commissioner GriswoLp. Well, are you now registered to vote?

Mrs. WeLsH. I was.

Mr. Tayror. Did you passthe test?

Mrs. WeLsa. No. T told him I didn’t go back, after he scared me.

Commissioner Grisworp. Mrs. Griffin, were you successful in your
effort to register to vote ¢

Mrs. Grrrrrra. 1 couldn’t tell, because Mr. Hood told us, he said
that sometime in January that we had to come back. And I didn’t go
back up there. Why that I didn’t go back up there? Because I said
I was going to come to Jackson because there wasn’t but me, one, you
see, and I didn’t want no harm, you know, done to me, you know. And
another thing why I wanted to vote: I wanted to vote for President
Johnson. Because I said, if they didn’t let me, “pray,” I said—and I
seen him talking, you know, on television and you know, he’s for the
poor, and that’s why we had the meeting in Belzoni, you know, a secret
meeting and prayed for him.

Even I seed it on the television where he had a hangnail on his
finger, they said going to the hospital, I prayed for that. And I said
“Well, Lord, if X can just do like the woman, you know, just touch
the hem of his garment, I believe he’ll be for me.” That’s what I like.

Commissioner Grisworp. Mrs, Welsh, have you had any difficulty
with respect to commodities since you tried to register?

Mrs. WeLsa. No, I haven’t had none. Of course, after he told me
he wasn’t going to give me no commodities, but he give it on anyway.
I’ve been getting it ever since.

Chairman Han~Nam. Mr. Patterson?
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Vice Chairman PaTtTersoN. Mrs. Welsh, was it Mr. Hood who told
you he might cut off your commodities?

Mrs. WeLse. He was the one said that he wasn’t going to give me
none; Mr. Hood.

Vice Chairman PatrersoN. Mrs. Griffin, did Mr. Hood say that to
you?

Mrs. GrirrFIN. Yes, he said that to me. But I don’t believe what he
said as far as that was concerned. That’s why I went on and filled
my paper out and handed it to him. And he looked at me and said
“Well, I ain’t going to give you no commodity.” And I looked at her
and winked my eye and I said “I thought that was what we were
voting for.”

I knew better, you see, because I was going there to help President
Johnson out.

Vice Chairman ParrersoN. Mrs. Griffin, how do you feel about
most of the white folks that you know in Belzoni? Do you like them ?

Mrs. GrirrIN. How do I feel about them? Well, I tell you, I feel
all right about them. All of them likes me—I’m sure that they cares
for me. I can go to any of them and ask for favor and I get it, from
the policemens on down. All of them there in Belzoni there call me
“Little Bit.” And they speaks to me and treat me nice.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. Do you like them ?

Mrs. GrrrFin. Sure I likes them. I loves them. I wouldn’t be a
Christian if I didn’t.

You see, I know that I’m a c¢hild of God. I’s praying for, you know,
President Johnson, and I knowed—I just felt like he was going to get.
it,you see, and I was glad to pray for him.

Chairman Hanwam. Mr. Taylor, do you have any further questions?

Mr. Tayror. No, sir.

Chairman Hannas. Thank you very much, ladies. We appreciate
your coming. You are excused.

Mrs. GrrFFIN. Yes, sir. Thank you.

(Witnesses excused.)

Chairman Han~Nag. Now it is 8 minutes after 12. I think it is a
good point to recess, and we will recess for an hour and 20 minutes,
until 1:40,

(Whereupon, at 12:08 p.m., the hearing was recessed until 1:40
p.m., the same day.)

TUESDAY AFTERNOON SESSION, FEBRUARY 16, 1965

Chairman Han~aH. The hearing will come to order.
Mr. Taylor, will you call the next witness.
Mr. Taxwor. Yes, Mr. Chairman.
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Before I do that, I would like to have marked as an exhibit and
entered into the record an application form from Issaquena County
listing the questions given on the registration test. This is the form
of Mrs. Unita Zelma Blackwell, and will be Exhibit No. 2.

Chairman Hanwam. It is received.

(Commission’s Exhibit No. 2 was marked for identification and
received in evidence.)

Mr. Tavror. The next witnesses, Mr. Chairman, is Mr. T. V.
Johnson.

Chairman HanNam. Mr. Johnson, would you come forward.

Mzr. Johnson, will you raise your right hand.

(Whereupon, T. V. Johnson was duly sworn by the Chairman and
testified as follows:)

Chairman Han~am. Have a chair, sir.

TESTIMONY OF MR. T. V. JOHNSON, HUMPHREYS COUNTY, MISS.

Mr. Tayror. Mr. Johnson, will you give us your full name, your
address, and your occupation ¢

Mr. Jomwson. T. V. Johnson, 263 Hadden Street, Belzoni.
Undertaker.

Mr. Tavror. Do you own real property, sir ¢

Mzr. JoENsON. Yes.

Mr. TayLor. Are you registered to vote in Humphreys County ?

Mr. JomnsoN. I am supposed to be registered. I don’t know. I
was informed that the law of Mississippi, if you don’t vote in 8 years,
then you are automatically cut out. I don’t know.

Mr. Tayror. When were you registered to vote?

Mr. Jomnson. 1954.

Mr. Tayror. Do you have any idea of how many Negroes are regis-
tered to vote in Humphreys County ¢

Mr. Jounson. Well, I was informed at that time that it is pretty
close to 2 hundred.

Mr. Tayror. That was back in 19542

Mr. JomnsoN. 1954.

Mr. Tayror. Do you have any idea about how many might be reg-
istered today ?

Mzr. JornsoN. Probably five or six.

Mr. Tavror. Have you ever been active in voter registration work
in Humphreys County ?

Mr. JomnNsoN. Yes.

Mr. Tayror. Can you tell us-a little about it?

Mr. Jomnson. In 1955 we organized what is known as the civic
league for the purpose of paying poll tax, registering, and vote. And
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after we did that, why we tried to register—I mean tried to pay poll
tax, and we couldn’t.

So for some cause, the FBI or something came around and we were
summoned to Oxford, Miss., to testify. And when we came back, why
the books flew open.

Mr. TayLor. You mean at that point you were allowed to pay the
poll tax?

Mr. Jounson. Were allowed to pay the poll tax, and the same day
we were allowed to register.

Mr. Tavror. And did that registration activity stop at some point ?

Mr. JornsoN. Yes.

Mr. Tavror. Can you tell us when that was?

Mr. JouxsoN. After the death of Reverend Lee.

Mr. Tayror. When was that?

Mzr. Jounson. 1955.

Mr. Tavror. Have you ever voted, sir?

Mr. Jounson. Nojnever.

Mr. Tayror. Why have you not voted ?

Mr. Jorxson. I wasn’t allowed to.

Mr. Tayror. When you say you weren’t allowed to, who denied the
right

Mr. Jouxsox. In 1955 we went down, about 27 of us went down to
vote. Three of them went in, and the fourth one went in, came out,
and said there’s no need. So we all turned around and went back
home.

Mr. Tayror. Since the murder of Reverend Lee, have any Negroes
attempted to register in Humphreys County that you know of ?

Mr. Jonxson. Not until—I don’t know of any until a few days
ago—a few months ago, rather: Since fall. I was informed some
tried last fall.

Mr. Tavror. Do you know whether any Negroes in Humphreys
County have taken their names off the rolls?

Mr. Jouxson. Yes.

Mr. Tayror. Can you tell us why that was?

Mzr. Joanson. Well, a lot of them, they sald they couldn’t get along;
they couldn’t gin the cotton, sell things—intimidation.

Mr. Tavror. Why are Negroes not coming forward to register in
grealer numbers today ?

Mr. Joanson. Well, to be plain with you; they’re really afraid to.

Mr. Tavror. And what are they afraid of ?

Mzr. JornsoNn. They’re afraid they’ll lose their jobs, afraid of not
getting money, and whatnot. Tverything.

Mr. Tayror. Thank you, Mr. Johnson.

770-805—65——5
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Chairman HanNas. Mrs. Freeman?

Commissioner FreemaN. Mr. Johnson, you have stated that in 1955
you registered. That was 10 years ago.

Mr. Jorwnson. Fifty-four.

Commissioner FrReemaN. In 1954. Which means that would be 11
years ago. Will you tell us in a little more detail why, and what it
was, over a period of 11 years that prevented you from trying to
register? What happened ?

Mr. Jornson. What happened, it wasn’t any use. No one—no pro-
tection or anything. And I just didn’t stick my neck out to do so
until the time comes, maybe, in the future.

Commissioner Freeman. Do you want to register ?

Mr. Jounson. Yes; I want to register, vote; everything else.

Commissioner Freeman. What do you think should happen that
would make it possible for you to vote ¢

Mr. Jounson. Well, to be plain with you, I think the Federal
Government should come on down here and see to the people’s voting,
registering, and doing everything else that it’s supposed to do.

Commissioner Freeman. During the last 11 years you have had how
many elections in your county ¢

Mr. Jornson. Well, they have them every—I wasn’t interested so
much in it because I couldn’t vote. They have them every year, I
guess, city, county, State. Since I couldn’t vote, why, I wasn’t
interested.

Commissioner FReeMaN. Are you going to try?

Mr. Jounson. No.

Commissioner Freeman. Why aren’t you going to try?

Mr. Jornson. Until the time comes I see fit that I won’t be intimi-
dated or anything.

Commissioner Freeman. Well, will you explain to us some of the
things that should happen so that you would try ¢

Mr. Jounson. Well, when the rest of them go down in my county,
we all go down. When the books would be open to register people,
tax and whatnot, without fear.

Commissioner FreemaN. 'Who are you afraid of ¢

Mr. Jounson. Everybody ; officers—everybody.

Chairman Hax~an. Dean Griswold?

Commissioner Grisworp. Couldn’t you be a little more specific as to
what you are afraid of? You keep saying “everything and every-
body.” But could you be a little more specific of who or what you
are afraid of?

Mr. Jounson. Afraid of being intimidated by the officers and by

people.
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Commissioner Grisworp. By the officers, what officers?

Mr. Jounson. The law enforcement officers, peoples, whatnot.

Commissioner Grisworp. The sheriff’s office ¢

Mr. JounsoN. Yes.

Commissioner Grisworp. Or the city officers?

Mr. Jounson. All of them. All of them. I was arrested once for
nothing.

Commissioner Grisworp. And by whom else might you be intimi-
dated? You mentioned the officers. It doesn’t help the Commission
to say “everybody.” Because the Commission can’t find what is the
nature of the intimidation that you are concerned about.

Can you be more specific as to the intimidation or the types of things
you fear might happen to you if you were to vote or to register to
vote ?

Mr. Jounson. Well, afraid of bodily injury, afraid of business, bor-
rowing money and everything else. You can get intimidated by if
you need a piece of money——

Commissioner Grisworp. Borrowing money from where?

Mpr. Jounson. From the banks, or loan companies.

Commissioner Grisworp. How many banks are there ?

Mr. Jornson. We have two banks.

Commissioner GrisworLp. Do you regularly borrow money from
those banks as part of your business activity ?

Mr. Jounson. Yes; I have borrowed money.

Commissioner Grisworp. Have you had any difficulty in borrowing
money from the banks?

Mr. Jounson. No; I haven’t.

Commissioner Grisworp. Have you had any threats or intimations
that you might have difficulty if you sought to vote?

Mr. Jornsox. Well, knowing this from others that couldn’t get the
money ; couldn’t do different things. And I didn’t want to stick my
neck out individually. If others are going to be intimidated, I’'m
sure I would too.

Commissioner Grisworp. Do you have any trouble getting supplies
or things other than money ?

Mr. Jounsoxn. No.

Commissioner GrisworLp. Have you fear that you might have such
difficulty ¢

Mr. Jornson. Well, to be frank with you, I’'m not—I don’t have
any fear, personal. But I know these things will happen. They have
happened and will happen. They have happened to me.

Commissioner GriswoLp. What has happened to you?
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Mr. Jounson. By lending money, borrowing money, being intim-
idated and whatnot.

Commissioner Grisworp. You mean someone has refused to lend
money to you?

Mr. Jounson. Not to me. Because I only deal with the bank.

Commissioner Grisworp. I thought you said these things had
happened to you?

Mr. Jornson. They had happened to others.

Commissioner Grisworp. But have they happened to you?

Mr. Jouwson. No, they haven’t. T didn’t leave myself liable.

Chairman Hanwawm. Mr. Rankin?

Commissioner Ranxin. Isthe fear you have shared by many others
in your county?

Mr. JornsoN. Yes.

Commissioner Rangin. By practically all, would you say?

Mr. Jomwnson. Practically all.

Commissioner Ranxin. There is one other question I would like to
ask. In 1954, when you registered, did they ask you to interpret any
section of the constitution then; do you remember ?

Mr. Jounson. No, they didn’t ask anything. Just sign your name.

Commissioner Ranxin. Youhad no test to take in 19542

Mr. Jounson. Notest. Justsign your name.

Commissioner Ranxry. Thank you.

Chairman Hawnnas. Mr. Patterson.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. At the time the Reverend Lee was killed
and the Reverend Courts was wounded, was any word passed to your
Negro community in Humphreys County as to why they might have
been killed and wounded ?

Mr. Jomnson. No.

Vice Chairman Parrrrson. Did you draw an assumption that it was
because of this vote registration activity ?

Mr. Jomnson. Well, I wouldn’t know.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. No further questions.

Chairman Hanwan. Any further questions, Mr. Taylor ¢

Mr. Tavror. No,sir.

Chairman Hanwam. You are excused, Mr. Johnson. Thank you
very much.

(Witness excused.)

Chairman Hanwxam. Call the next witness, Mr. Taylor.

Mr. Tavror. The next witness is Mrs. Mary Thomas.

Chairman Hanwag. Mrs. Thomas, come forward, please.

Mrs. Thomas, will you raise your right hand.
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(Whereupon, Mrs. Mary Thomas was duly sworn by the Chairman
and testified as follows:)

Chairman Hannan, Have a chair, Mrs. Thomas.

Mr. Taylor, proceed with the questioning.

TESTIMONY OF MRS. MARY THOMAS, HUMPHREYS COUNTY, MISS.

Mr. Tayror. Mrs. Thomas, would you give your full name, your
address, and your occupation ?

Mrs. Tromas. My name is Mary Thomas. T live at Belzoni, Miss.,
279A, Hadden Street.

My. Tayror. What is your occupation ?

Mrs. Taoaras. Merchant in a grocery store.

Mr. Tavror. How much education have you had?

Mrs. Taoaras. I finished high school.

Mr. Tavror. Have you had any contact or dealings with civil rights
workers recently ?

Mrs. Troxas. Yes, I have.

Mr. Tayror. Have you ever attempted to register to vote ?

Mrs. THomas. Yes, I have.

Mr. Tayror. When was that?

Myr. THonas. I went down to register to vote about the first of Sep-
tember in 1964.

Mr. Tayror. Did you go alone at that time?

Mrs. Tiiomas. No. I went with two ladies and two COFO workers.

My, Tavyror. Can you tell us what happened, Mrs. Thomas, when
you got to the registrar’s office ¢

Mrs. Trodras. Well, when we got to the registrar’s office, we walked
in and one of the COFO workers stepped in behind, and the chancery
clerk looked up and saw he was in the room and he demanded that he
leave the room, and so he did.

And then he asked us what did we want, and I stepped to the desk
and told him that I came down to register to vote. And he asked
me my naine, ny address, how old I was, and how long had I lived
in Mississippi. And I told him.

Mr. Tayror. And then what happened?

Mrs. Tronrss. Then he said why did we come down ; why did we let
those boys bring us down. We didn’t say anything. He said, “Well,
why didn’t you come alone?” We still didn’t say anything.

So then he opened the desk and got the blank and a card with the
66th amendment of Mississippi, and he told me to come on around the
desk and go in there and have a seat.

And then when he had finished with the other lady, she got in, he
said, “Well, haven’t we all been good to you all?” He said, “We've
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always given you commodity, and any time you say you wanted money
or needed money, we would give it to you.” So we didn’t say any-
thing. .

Then I decided I would read my blank and start filling in my ques-
tions. And he sat at the end of the table and steadily picked on the
table until we were finished.

Mr. Tavror. What happened after you finished ¢

Mrs. Tronas. Well, after we finished we passed our blanks in and
he told us that he would have to run our name in the Banner for 2
weeks and then he would let usknow if we passed.

And just as we were leaving his office, someone snapped our picture.
I don’t know just who it was, because it was a number of people stand-
ing in the hall.

Mr. Tavror. Were these people who were standing in the hall wear-
ing uniforms?

Mrs. Tromas. Well, some of them; and some were in plain clothes.

Mr. Tavror. Did anything happen to you, Mrs. Thomas, when you
got home?

Mrs. THomas. Yes. I guess about 15 minutes after I arrived home
from the courthouse, the deputy sheriff came in and told me he had a
warrant for my arrest.

Mr. Tavror. Did he say what he was arresting you for?

* Mrs. Tromas. Yes. He said he had a warrant for my arrest for
selling beer without a license.

Mr. Tayror. Did you have a license to sell beer?

Mrs. Tuomas. Yes. Ihad the city license, the State permit, and the
Federal stamp. And I live within the city limit, and I had been oper-
ating for about 8 years or longer, and I had never bought a county
license. So I didn’t know about county license, so that’s what I was
fined for: County license.

Mr. Tayror. Did the sheriff know that you had been involved with
civil rights workers before your arrest?

Mrs. Taomas. Yes, I would say he did.

Mr. Tayror. How did he know that?

Mrs. TaoMAs. Well, he came down one night the youngsters were
out front. There had been some disturbance outdoors. I don’t know
what it was because I was inside working. Amnd so somehow or another
they got confused and they got right out on the ground there and was
singing some freedom songs. And so the police kept passing and they
didn’t change, they just kept singing. And then later on the sheriff
came in and two police. The sheriff came first and then a police with
the dog, and another one came in alone.
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The sheriff asked me did I sell beer; I told him yes, sir. He said
“Well, I could have you put in jail or I could make you pay $250.”

And I said, “For what ?”

And he said for selling—he said “Just for selling beer.”

And T asked him, well, what kind of license, really, that I didn’t
have. Well, he never did tell me what kind. He just said without a
license.

Mr. Tayror. What happened to you after you were arrested ¢

Mrs. Taomas. Well, after I was arrested, the deputy carried me on
down and he opened the cell door and I stepped in, and he turned the
key on the door. He told me “Your bend is $1,000 if you want to get
out.”

Mr. Tayror. Did someone raise your bond for you ¢

Mrs, Taomas. Well, yes. The next day I got out about 2:00—
something after 2 :00. .

Mr. Tayror. And what happened after you were released from jail?

Mrs. Taomas. Well, after I was released from jail, they held court
that following Monday, and I was fined $365.71 and suspended from
selling beer for 1 year.

Mr. Tayror. Have you since gotten your license to sell beer?

Mrs. Tromas. Yes. I got my license Friday.

Mr. Tayror. This past Friday ¢

Mrs. TroMas. This past Friday, in February.

Mr. Tayror. Thank you.

Chairman Haxxan. Father Hesburgh?

Commissioner Hessurer. Did you ever get word whether or not
you were registered, Mrs. Thomas ?

Mrs. Taomas. Well, no, I didn’t. Everyone else went down and
they didn’t pass. So I didn’t want to be intimidated any more, so I
just assumed I didn’t pass, because I didn’t want to be seen any more
to have anything else to happen.

Commissioner HessurcH. You didn’t have any official word from

them, from the registrar, as to whether you passed or failed ¢
Mrs. THoMAS. No.

Commissioner HessurgH. Just no word whatever ?

Mrs. TroMAs. No word whatsoever.

Commissioner HeseureH. Do you intend to go back and try to reg-
ister again ¢

Mrs. TroMas. I will, probably, later on.

Commissioner Hessurca. Did you have anybody defend you when
you went in for this so-called trial ?

Mrs. THoMas. Yes. It wasa COFO lawyer. I don’t remember his
name.
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Commissioner Hespurer. And you said you were fined $375, was it 2

Mrs. Traomas. $365.71.

Commissioner Hespurer. No one had said anything about this
county beer license before ?

Mrs. Tromas. Well, no. I had received a card stating that I was
late for some license, but I didn’t understand it. It didn’t say for what
license. And in August, my permit and my Federal stamp all was due
around that time, and I had sent them off, but they hadn’t got back.
And so I just thought maybe that was it.

Commissioner Hrspurer. How much does a county beer license
cost ?

Mrs. Tronras. $15.

Commissioner Hessurer. One last question: Why do you want to
vote, Mrs. Thomas?

Mrs. Tromas. Well, I want to vote to be a citizen. I am a taxpayer.
And T want to be a citizen. I just don’t feel right paying taxes, can’t
get any representatives. Ihaveno voice. )

Commissioner Hespurer. You have paid taxes all the time you have
been making money ?

Mrs. Taomas. Yes, sir; each month.

Commissioner Huspurge. Are you 2 widow, Mrs. Thomas?

Mrs. TaoMmASs. Yes, sir.

Commissioner Hessurer. And you support yourself?

Mrs. Tmomas. Yes, sir.

Commissioner Hespurea. Did you find it difficult paying this $375
fine?

Mrs. Tromas. I could not have paid it myself.

Commissioner HessureH. You had to get help to pay it ?

Mrs. TaOMAS. Yes, sir.

Commissioner HesBureH. Thank you, Mrs. Thomas.

Chairman Han~was. Mrs. Freeman.

Commissioner Freeman. Mrs. Thomas, how long have you lived
in Mississippi?

Mrs. Tmomas. All of my lifetime.

Commissioner Freemaw. You have been in business for 8 years?

Mrs. Tromas. Or longer. Since my husband’s death.

Commissioner Frerman. Have you ever had occasion before the
summer of 1964 for the sheriff or the deputy sheriff to enter your
place of business ?

Mrs. Tromas. Well, no.

Commissioner Freeman. Had they, at any time in this period, asked
you about a county license?

Mrs. Tmomas. No, they had not.
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Commissioner Freeman. That’s all.

Chairman Haxnau. Dean Griswold.

Commissioner Grisworp. Mrs. Thomas, do you know whether other
places which sell beer in Belzoni or Humphreys County have a county
license?

Mrs. Taomas. Well, they do now. But during the same time that
I didn’t have any, they didn’t have any.

Commissioner Grisworp. As I understand it, your store is in the
city of Belzoni?

Mrs. Troas. Yes.

Commissioner GrisworLp. What was the sheriff doing there? I
understand his jurisdiction extends from the county outside of the
city ; is that right ¢

Mrs. Troyas., That’s the way I think. I don’t know.

Commissioner GrisworLp. Why was the sheriff at your store?

Mrs. Tronmas. I don’t know. But the sheriff’s deputy was there.

Commissioner Raxxin. When you attempted to register, were you
asked to interpret any section of the Mississippi constitution, do you
remember ?

Mus. Taonas. Yes, sir.

Commissioner RaxgiN. You don’t remember which one it was?

Mrs. THOMAS. The 66th.

Commissioner Raxkin. The 66th. Thank you.

Chairman Hanwan. Mr. Patterson ?

Vice Chairman Patrerson. Mrs. Thomas, you say you have lived in
Mississippi all your life. But you didn’t try to register to vote until
1964 ;is that right ?

Mrs. Tromas. That’s right.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. What moved you to try to register to
vote in 1964 ¢

Mrs. Troaas. Well, I had begun to understand business a little more
and I was in business alone and I was straining paying my taxes. And
then I wasn’t a citizen. I didn’t have no voice. So that made me
want to go register.

Vice Chairman Parrterson. Did anyone encourage you to go and
register ?

Mrs. Tromas. Well, yes. The COFO workers asked me if I would
godown. SoIagreedthatI would go.

Vice Chairman ParrersoN. We have heard from a preceding wit-
ness that many Negro citizens of Humphreys County are afraid to
register. Weren’t you afraid ¢

Mrs. Taomas. Well, I should have been, but I guess I had just
reached a stage that it didn’t matter.
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I was afraid in a way. In a way I wasn’t. Because I wanted so
much to be able to register and vote.

Vice Chairman PartersoN. Do you now have a county beer license?

Mrs. THOMAS. Yes,I do.

Vice Chairman PattersoN. How did you happen to get it last
Friday after being told it would be a year ?

Mrs. Taomas. Well, I was told that the sheriff told one of the ad-
joining merchants, adjoining me—he’s across in front of me—to go tell
my brother to go down to the courthouse and he could get my license.

Vice Chairman Patterson. Thank you.

Chairman Han~as. Mrs. Thomas, do you have children %

Mrs. Taomas. Ihavesix.

Chairman Han~aH. How old are the children ¢

Mrs. THOoMAS. They range from 13 to 4.

Chairman Han~Nas. They are all going to school ¢

Mrs. THoMAs. All but one.

Chairman Han~vag. How much schooling do you hope they will
have?

Mrs. THoMmaAs. Asmuch as they will accept, I hope.

Chairman HannNaH. You would like to have them all go through
high school——

Mours. Taomas. Yes,sir, I would—

CrarMaN HanNaH. And beyond ?

Mrs. THoMAs. And college.

Chairman HanwNa®H. Did you go to high school in Humphreys
County ?

Mrs. TroMas. Idid.

Chairman HanNaH. Any further questions?

Commissioner HespureH. May 1 ask one more?

Chairman Hannag. Father Hesburgh.

Commissioner HessureH. Mrs. Thomas, who took care of your chil-
dren when you were put in jail all night ¢

Mrs. Tromas. Well, I just left them there. I tried to train them.
My mother was there. She lives with me. But she was sick and I left
them there. So a girl that helped me sometimes, she, knowing that
I was gone, she came in.

Commissioner Hessurea. Did you have time to make any arrange-
ments before being taken off to jail ¢

Mrs. Tromas. No. Ididn’t.

Commissioner HeseurgH. Did the sheriff know you have a family at
home?

Mrs. THomAs. Yes.

Commissioner HessureH. Thanks.
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Chairman Hannau. One more question: You think that the reason
that you were arrested was because you had tried to register to vote?

Mrs. Taomas. Ido.

Chairman Han~Nau. And you were arrested within 15 minutes after
you returned from the courthouse ?

Mrs. Taomas. That’s right.

Chairman HanNaH. Any further questions?

Thank you very much, Mrs. Thomas. You are excused.

(Witness excused.)

Chairman Han~nau. Mr. Taylor, will you call the next witness?

Mr. Tayror. The next witnessis Mrs. Alene Hunter.

Chairman Han~a1r. Mrs. Hunter, will you raise your right hand?

(Whereupon, Mrs. Alene Hunter was duly sworn by the Chairman
and testified as follows:)

Chairman Han~an. Have a chair.

Proceed, Mr. Taylor.

TESTIMONY OF MRS. ALENE HUNTER, HUMPHREYS COUNTY, MISS.

Mr. Tayror. Mrs. Hunter, would you give us your full name and
address, please?

Mrs. HuntEr. My name is Alene Hunter. My address is 174
Chess Street.

Mr. Tayror. In Belzoni?

Mrs. HunTER. Belzoni.

Mr. Tavror. Have you ever attempted to register to vote, Mrs.
Hunter ¢

Mrs. HuNTER. Yes.

Mr. Tayror. Can you tell us when that was?

Mrs. HunTER. January 4.

Mzr. Tayror. Of this year?

Mrs. HunTeR. 1965.

Mr. Tayror. What did the registrar say to you when you went to
register ?

Mrs. HonTer. Well, when I went down to register, I went inside
of the courthouse. When I walks in, I had a paper. He asks me
what was that I had in my hand; I told him, a paper.

So he said, “I don’t want it ; carry it back.”

Iturned and I carried it back to a friend.

I walks back in. He asks me my name and my address and he
asks me what did I want and I told him I wanted to register to vote.

He asked me what did I want to vote for.

I told him anything they was voting for.

He said they may be voting for a commodity.

AndIsaid I want to vote for that, too.
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Then he said well, come on around here.

I walks on around into the other office. He gave me a strip, and
I sit in this chair—a strip and a card, and I sit in a chair. And I
filled it out the best way I could.

Then he asked me, he said, “Is they paying you for coming down
here?” Isays“No.”

He says, “You mean to say you came down here and they ain’
paying you?”

I said, “They ain’t paying me.”

And he says, “Well, they’re supposed to pay you.”

And T said, “Well, they’re not paying me.”

So I filled the paper out the best I could and then I got up, went out.

Mr. Tayror. Was your name published in the newspaper after you
registered to vote?

Mrs. HonTER. It Was.

Mr. Tayror. When was that?

Mrs. Honter. It wason the 7th of January 1965.

Mr. Tayror. Did something happen on the day after that?

Mrs. HonteR. On the 8th of January 1965.

On January the 8th I was at home making bed ; the deputy sheriff
came to my house and he asked me was I Alene Hunter; I told him
yes. Hesaid, “Well, Alene, I came after you.”

1 said, “What for?”

He said, “Well, I didn’t exactly came after you,” he said, “but I
have a warrant to pick you up for $5.15.” He said, “You owe it.”
Isaid,“Yes.” Isaid,“I owe$5.15 to thestore.”

Hesajd, “Doyou haveit?”

Isaid Thad the $5. But he said, “It’s more now ; it’s $12.15.”

Isaid, “Well, I don’thavethe 12.”

“Well,” he said, “you have to go with me.” He said, “Do you have
children?” Isaid,“Yes.”

Hesaid, “Do you have anybody to keep them ¢” TIsaid,“No.”

He said, “Well, you have to get somebody to keep them, because
you’ve got to go with me.”

I said, “Well, okay, let’s go.”

So I goes out and I tell Pearl Cutter to keep them for me. So I
went tothe car.

Mr. Tayror. Where did he take you?

Mrs. HonTer. To the jail. And when I got inside the jail he sit at
a desk, so he wrote something down on the book and he said, “Alene,”
he said, “When I turn this key on you it will be $14.50. Do you know
iR

Isaid, “I’'m going by what you say.”
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So he put me in jail.

Mr. Tayror. When were you released from jail ?

Mrs. Hunter. About 15 minutes after 1 was in there he came back
in there, sit back at the same desk and wrote something out, and he
left out again.

About 15 more minutes, he came back, he say, “You ready to go
home?” Isaid,“I wasready before I came down here.”

So I'said, “But my fineis not paid.” He said,“Yes, it is paid.”

And I'said, “Who paid it 2”

He said, “That’s all right ; it’s paid.”

So that was it.

Mr. Tayror. And then you were released ?

Mrs. HunTeR. I was released.

Mryr. Taxror. You did owe a debt of $5.15 to the store ?

Mrs. HUNTER. Yes.

Mr. Tayror. Why do you think you were arrested, Mrs. Hunter ¢

Mrs. Hunter. Because I registered.

Mr. Tayror. No further questions. Thank you.

Chairman Haxw~am. Father Hesburgh.

Commissioner HessUurGH. Are you registered now, Mrs. Hunter ?

Mrs. HuNTER. Yes.

Commissioner HespureH. Have you voted ?

Mrs. HunTER. No.

Commissioner HessureH. Do you intend to vote ?

Mrs. HoxTer. Well, if I can. I don’t know whether I can or not.

Commissioner HespurcH. Did they tell you you were registered?
I mean you went down and made out a paper, but have they written
you——

Mrs. Hunter. No, T haven't been back.

Commissioner Hessurcu. Well, if you haven’t heard, you are not
registered, I don’t think. I think our lawyers checked the record and
they don’t find you registered.

Mrs. Honter. No.

Commissioner HesBURGH. Are you going to try to register again?

Mrs. Honter. Well,Imay. I'm going to try to.

Commissioner HespurcH. Why might you not ?

Mrs. Hunter. Well, Tintend to go back and try.

Commissioner Hespurcir. Why do you want to vote, Mrs. Hunter ?

Mrs. HuntER. Well, all I can say is, just for my rights.

Commissioner I1espureH. Well, you've got a right, all right.

Thank you, Mrs. Hunter.

Chairman Han~arr. Mrs, Freeman.
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Commissioner Freeman. Mrs. Hunter, are you afraid that if you
went back, something else would happen to you when you tried to
register?

Mrs. HonTer. Well, in 2 way I am. Ina way I'm not, though. I
just don’t know. It mayhappen.

Commissioner Freeman. But you are going back?

Mrs. HonTER. I’'m going to try, yes.

Chairman Han~nas. Dean Griswold ?

Commissioner Grisworp. As I recall, you said you were photo-
graphed as you left the registrar’s office; is that correct ?

Mrs. Honter. No, sir.

Commissioner Grisworp. Did anyone attempt to photograph you
when you were in or near the registrar’s office ?

Mrs. HonTER. No.

Commissioner Grisworp. Thank you.

Chairman Han~anu. Dr. Rankin ?

Commissioner Rankiv. This grocer does a credit business, is that
right? The one that you owed this money to ¢

Mrs. HUNTER. Yes.

Commissioner Rankmv. And you had owed him previously consider-
ably larger amounts; is that correct ¢

Mrs. HUNTER. Yes.

Commissioner Rankin. And you had paid all of it off but $5.15?

Mrs. Honter. Right.

Commissioner RanxiN. Do you still do business with him?

Mrs. HonTER. No.

Chairman Hannau. Mr. Patterson.

Vice Chairman Partrerson. Mrs. Hunter, you say your name was
published in the Belzoni Banner?

Mrs. HUNTER. Yes.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. Do you know why it was published in
that newspaper? )

Mrs. HunTER. Because I attempted to register.

Vice Chairman PaTrersoN. I would like to ask the General Counsel,
is there a State law requiring publication of names of people who
wish to register?

Mr. Tayror. Yes, sir. The law requires the publication of the
names of voting registrants.

Vice Chairman Patrerson. Thank you.

Chairman Han~as. Mrs. Hunter, you said that you have children.
How young are your children?

Mrs. HontER. 1 have them from 5, 3, and 2.
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Chairman Hannaa. When you were taken away to the jail, you
left these children, 5, 8, and 2, alone at home?

Mrs. Honter. Noj I left them with another lady.

Chairman Han~as. The sheriff knew you had the small children?

Mrs. HuNTER. Yes.

Chairman Han~am. Is it usual for people to be arrested in Belzoni
when they owe accounts to merchants?

Mrs. HunTer. Well, it haven’t been, because I have owed him more
than that and he didn’t arrest me.

Chairman Hanwan. Do you know any other persons who were
arrested for owing bills—put in jail?

Mrs. HuntER. No.

Chairman Hannag. I thought that had gone out of fashion long
ago.

Any other questions?

You are excused. Thank you very much.

(Witness excused.)

Chairman Hannam. Call the next witness, Mr. Taylor.

Mr. Tayror. The next witness is Mr. G. H. Hood, registrar and
circuit clerk for Humphreys County.

Chairman Han~ar. Mr. Hood, will you raise your right hand.

(Whereupon, G. H. Hood was duly sworn by the Chairman and
testified as follows:)

Chairman Han~a. And will you introduce your attorney, sir.

Mr. Hoop. This is my attorney, yes, sir; Mr. James T. Bridges.

Chairman Han~aa. Have chairs, gentlemen.

Mr. Taylor?

TESTIMONY OF GUTHRIE HAYES HO00D, CIRCUIT CLERK AND
REGISTRAR, HUMPHREYS COUNTY, MISS.

Mr. Tayror. Mr. Hood, would you please state your full name, resi-
dence, and occupation ?

Mr. Hoop. Guthrie Hayes Hood, 156 Central Street, Belzoni, Miss.

Mr. Tayror. And you are the—

Mr. Hoop. I am circuit clerk and the registrar of Humphreys
County.

Mr. Tavror. How long have you served as registrar?

Mr. Hoop. Since 1960.

Mr. Tayror. May I ask you, Mr. Hood : You received, did you not,
a notice giving you an opportunity to appear before this Commis-
sion in Executive Session on February 10?

Mr. Hoop. Idid so.
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Mr. Tayror. But you did not choose to appear at that time; is that
correct?

Mr. Hoop. That’s right.

Mr. Tayror. How many white people are registered to vote in your
county, sir?

Mr. Hooo. I—Offhand I couldn’t answer that. Election commis-
sioners tend to that. I don’ttend toit.

Mr. Tavror. Do you know how many Negroes are registered to vote
in your county?

Mr. Hoop. No,sir; Idonot.

Mr. Tayror. Did you hear this morning the figures which were the
estimated figures which were given for your county ¢

Mr. Hoop. I did not. I am in court and as busy as I can be. I
didn’t have time to listen to any kind of news.

Mr. Tavior. Well, the figures that were given here this morning
were that about 68.3 percent of the 3,344 voting age whites were regis-
tered to vote and that zero percent, no Negroes of the 5,561 voting age
Negroes are registered to vote. _

Do you have any reason to believe that those figures are incorrect ?

Mr. Hoop. Icouldn’tanswerthat,sir. Idon’t know.

Mr. Tayror. How many Negroes have applied to register during
your term of office? About how many ?

Mr. Hoop. During my term of office? About 16.

Mr. Tayror. About 16¢

Mr. Hoop. Yes, sir.

Mr. Tavror. How many of these have succeeded in registering, Mr.
Hood?

Mr. Hoop. None have passed the test.

Mr. Tavior. Has any Negro made any request for a copy of his
application ?

Mr. Hoop. Only one has made a request for a copy of his applica-
tion.

Mzr. Tavror. Did you furnish the copy ¢

Mz. Hoop. I told him to bring me a written request and the State
law allows me $1.50 for a certified copy, and I would be glad to furnish
it to him.

Mzr. Tavior. If he paid $1.50¢

Mr. Hoop. Yes, sir.

Mr. Tavior. Were you aware at the time that on various oceca-
sions police have photographed Negroes outside the door of your office
after they applied to register?

Mr. Hoop. No, sir; I could not answer that because I was trying to
run my own office.
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Mr. Tayror. You do not know whether——

Mr. Hoop. No, no, no.

Mr. Tayror. Have you heard any of the testimony given by other
witnesses concerning your activities as registrar?

Mr. Hoop. Any of the other witnesses?

Mr. Tayror. Here this morning, or in the early afternoon?

Mr. Hoop. I heard Mary Thomas and Alene Hunter; yes, sir.

Mr. Tavror. Did you in October of 1964 say anything to the
effect—to Mrs, Thomas—that she would be sorry if she came down to
register?

Mr. Hoop. I don’t recall saying that; no, sir.

Mr. Tavror. You do not recall?

Mr. Hoop. T do not.

Mr. Taxror. Did you toward the end of October 1964, say to Mrs.
Daisy Griffin and Mrs. Mary Oliver Welsh, who came to register,
words to the effect that if they registered you would stop their
commodities ¢

Mr. Hoop. No, sir; T did not.

Mr. Tayror. Have you ever mentioned commodities to any of the
people who come in to attempt to register to vote?

Mr. Hoop. No, sir; I did not.

Mr. Tavror. I have no further questions at this time.

Chairman Han~au., Father Hesburgh, any questions?

Commissioner I essuren. Mr. Hood, do you think that people who
are intelligent enough to run a business and pay taxes should be able
to vote.

Mr. Hoop. Well, that’s not for me to say. If they pass the test
that is prescribed by our State, I will register them; yes, sir.

Commissioner Hespurei. But I mean we have heard all morning,
Mr. Hood, and this afternoon, cases of how the tests are applied
in the State. It would seem to me there is no man in this room, or no
woman in this room could pass the tests applied in this way.

What I’'m getting at is the interpretation of the constitution can be
made in such fashion I don’t think the dean of a law school could pass
it. And I think—is there any range for registrars to use good sense
in judging about a person’s ability to qualify to vote? In other words,
people look at television, they get to know about the different candi-
dates. They can pass judgment in their own mind.

I’m sure many of the people we heard today could easily pass judg-
ment in their own mind as to whether or not they wanted to vote for
oragainst a candidate.

But I would guess that the way tests are administered, it is possible
for no one to ever pass a test. Do you remember a Negro ever passing
a test in this State—I mean in your county, rather?

770-805—65——6
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Mr. Hoop. I cannot answer that. I can only say in my own time
since I’ve been in there.

Commissioner HesBurGH. Inyour own time?

Mr. Hoop. Yes.

Commissioner HeseureH. There hasn’t been a single Negro?

Mr. Hoop. No, sir; there hasn’t been a single one. My blanks there
stand up for themselves. I don’t havetodeny that.

Commissioner HeseureH. Do you think it is likely that out of 5,561
Negroes of voting age in the county not a single one can qualify to
register ¢

Mr. Hoop. I can’t tell you about the 5,500. There is only 16 been in
there to take the test. I cannotanswer for 5,500.

Commissioner HessuregH. Well, that was probably an unfair ques-
tion on my part. But let me put it this way:

Would you be happy to see some of the 5,500 come in and try to pass
the test ?

Mr. Hoop. Well, I’m not going out and gather them up and bring
them in there. Understand that.

Commissioner HessureH. Well, I mean if they do come, you will be
happy to see they exercise their rights?

Mr. Hoop. I'm going to treat them just like I do everybody else, with
courtesy, and administrate the test to the best of my ability.

Commissioner HessureH. That’s fine. And I hope they come in
large numbers.

Mr. Hoop. Well, thank you.

Chairman Han~am. Mrs. Freeman.

Commissioner Freeman. Mr. Hood, how long have you lived in
Mississippi ?

Mr. Hoob. All my life.

Commissioner Freeman. Were you educated in the schools in Mis-
sissippi ?

Mr. Hoop. I was.

Commissioner FrReeMan. How much education do you have?

Mr. Hoop. Well, I don’t see where that enters into this at all.

Commissioner Freeman. Did you complete elementary school

Mr. Hoop. Yes, sir.

Commissioner Freeman. Did you complete high school ¢

Mr. Hoop. I finished 11th grade.

Commissioner Freeman. You then have completed 11 years of
school ¢

Mr. Hoob. Yes.

Commissioner Freeman. Have you taken tests to interpret the
Mississippi constitution?

Mr. Hoop. Myself?
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Commissioner FrREEMAN. Yes; you.

Mr. Hoop. No.

Commissioner FreemaN. You have never tried to interpret it?

Mr. Hoop. No; I can interpret it.

Commissioner Freeman. Will you explain for us how you select the
questions that are given to persons who make application ¢

Mr. Hooo. The State law prescribes the questions on the application
blanks.

Commissioner Freeman, Will you explain for us how you select the
sections?

Mr. Hoop. The section?

Commissioner Freeman. That you give—

Mr. Hooo. I have my section of the constitution typed on a 8 by 5
card. Whoever comes in gets the next section. If you would come
in, if it is 100, you get 100. The next person will get 101.

Commissioner Freeman. Is that the way you have administered
the tests for the last 4 years?

Mr. Hoop. That’sright. Ever since I’ve been in there.

Commissioner Freeman. How many sections of the constitution of
the State of Mississippi are there?

Mr. Hoop. If I remember correctly, there is 285.

Commissioner Freeman. 285. Which would mean that you would
start at section 1 and the next person would get section 2?

Mr. Hoop. Yes.

Commissioner FReeman. And on through the first 285 ¢ :

Mr. Hoop. Right on down. I put the—like if you get 100, that
would go over to the back.

Commissioner FrReeman. Well, then, if only 16 Negroes have made
application to take the test, then no one of them should have the same
section; is that correct?

Mr. Hoop. That’s right.

Commissioner Freeman. And have they all been given different
sections?

Mr. Hoop. To the best of my ability, yes, sir.

Commissioner Freeman, Have you ever made any distinction be-
tween a hard section and what is called an easy section, or do you
believe that one section is easier than the other ?

Mr. Hoop. Well, I couldn’t say that one section is easier than the
other, but I don’t make any distinction. I try to give them all as they
come in there.

Commissioner Freeaman. Have you selected the sections fairly?

Mr. Hoop. To the best of my ability. I—just like I told you that
Iselected them: They’re all typed and they’re all in the box.
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Commissioner Freeman. And they’re all in asecending order, be-
ginning with section 1¢

Mr. Hoop. Right. If some of my clerks don’t go in there and mix
them up, they’re right in rotation. Yes.

Commissioner Freeman. But the instructions are that the first per-
son gets the first section, the next person gets section 22

Mr. Hoop. It is the next section.

Mr. Brmges. Itisinrotation. Itissetup from 1 to285.

Commissioner Freeman. Thank you.

Mr. Hoop. Whoever comes in, I give them the next section. That
one get 100, the niext person get 101.

Chairman Hanwvas. Dean Griswold ¢

Commissioner Grisworp. Mr. Hood——

Mr. Hoop. Yes, sir.

Commissioner Grisworp. I hand you a copy of section 182 of the
Mississippi constitution.

Would you please make a reasonable interpretation of section 182
for the Commission?

(Pause.)

Mz. Hoop. You say 182%

Commissioner Grisworp. Yes.

Mr. Hoop. I’'m sorry,sir. I’ve been reading 183.

(Pause.)

Mr. Hoop. Well, it means that the power to tax corporations, their
property, shall never be surrendered or abridged by any contract.
And—

Commissioner Grisworp. I didn’t ask you to read it, Mr. Hood.
T asked you to interpret it.

Mr. Bripass. (Aside to Mr. Hood.)

Commissioner Grisworp. Mr. Chairman, I think it should be the
witness’ interpretation ; not his counsel’s.

Mr. Brees. If you please, gentlemen, the conference between the
witness and his attorney had nothing to do with the question. It was
a question whether he was to answer it or not.

Mr. Hoop. Which I will not.

Mr. Brivges. Which he will not.

Commissioner Grisworp. You decline to interpret section 182%

Mr. Hoop. On pressure being put on me before a committee like
this.

Commissioner Grisworp. On the ground it may ineriminate you?

Mr. Hoop. That’s right.

Commissioner Grisworp. You decline to interpret section 182 on
the ground that to do so would incriminate you? Because if that is
your ground, of course it is a valid one.
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Mr. Hoovo. That’s right.

Chairman ITannan. Any further questions? Dean Griswold, do
you have any further questions?

Commissioner Grisworp. No.

I find it a little hard to see how citizens of Mississippi are expected
to interpret the section if the registrar is unable to do so and he is
the person who grades the interpretation which is made by a citizen
of Mississippi.

I find his refusal to interpret it rather surprising.

Chairman Ian~an. Mr. Rankin?

Commissioner Rankin. Mr. Hood, in your county, are the schools
for Negroes, do you think, pretty good quality, compared with the
white schools?

Mr. Hoop. I would say they are excellent.

Commissioner RANKIN. You say they are excellent ?

Mr. Hoop. Yes.

Commissioner Rankin. Therefore, if these Negroes graduate from,
let’s say, high school, they should be able to interpret—give a reason-
able interpretation of, a section of the constitution.

Mr. Hoop. That’s right.

Commissioner Raxgrn. You would think so.

Then it is not the fact that they are not educated: that is not the
reason why only 16 have attempted to register; am I correct in that?

Mr. Hoop. Icouldn’t answer that,sir. Idon’ know.

Commissioner Raxkin. Well, what would be your opinion?

Mr. Hoop. I wouldn’t have any opinion on that.

Commissioner Rangr~x. You have not opinion whatsoever?

Mr. Hoop. No.sir, I donot.

Commissioner RANKIN. What keeps Negroes from availing them-
selves of their opportunity to register ?

Mr. Hoop. I have never tried to keep one out of my office. I
couldn’t answer to save my life.

Commissioner Raxxin. Yes. But I just wondered if you didn’t
have an opinion out of a certain number like this that only 16 would
come and attempt to register, particularly in light of the testimony
that we have had here today.

Mr. Hoop. I couldn’t answer that.

Commissioner RangiN. And it is not because of education, but
aside from that, you have noidea at all?

Mr. Hoon. Well, now, do you mean to tell me that every colored
person in Humphreys County is a graduate of a high school ?

Commissioner Rankin. No, sir; I do not. But I think there are
more than 16,
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Mr. Hoop. The answer on their application is all I can answer
for—I can tell you.

Chairman Hannau. Mr. Patterson?

Vice Chairman PartersoN. Mr. Hood, in view of the fact that
under your rotation system of handing ascending sections of the con-
stitution to citizens who come in to register, in view of the fact that
one citizen will inevitably draw section 182 which you have just de-
clined to interpret, do you consider that Mississippi’s registration law
is perhaps a little hard and should be tempered so that citizens could
pass it a little more easily ?

Mr. Hoop. That is not my job to say whether they are hard, for
me or for anybody else, sir. That is the—the applications are pre-
scribed by the State.

Vice Chairman ParreErson. Mr. Hood, could you tell me what you
think of the COFO movement in Humphreys County? What was
your reaction?

Mr. Hoop. I wouldn’t answer that, no, sir. I don’t know.

Vice Chairman PaTTeERsoN. You made the statement that you were
not going to go out and gather up Negro citizens and bring them in
to attempt to register. In a sense, this is what witnesses here have
indicated COFO tried to do.

Mr. Hoop. Neither am I going out and get the whites and bring
them in and try to register them. I am not going to do that.

Vice Chairman PaTTteERsoN. But you have no reaction to the COFO
activities in Humphreys County ?

Mr. Hoop. Well, I would rather not answer that because I just told
you that I didn’t have any opinion on that.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. No further questions.

Chairman HanNaw. Mr. Hood, when a white man comes in to
register, do you give them the same section of the constitution, what-
ever is the next number up %

Mr. Hoop. I do, sir.

Chairman Han~Nam. And you ask for an interpretation just the same
for the whites?

Mr. Hoop. I do.

Chairman HaNNa®m. And you believe that the standards of grad-
ing, as to whether or not they have given a satisfactory interpreta-
tion, you apply alike?

Mr. Hoop. To the best of my ability; yes, sir.

Chairman Hannam. Are there any further questions, Mr. Taylor?

Mr. Tavror. I would just like to ask one question, Mr. Hood.

Do I understand that if a Negro citizen of Humphreys County
comes into your office to register in the future, he can do so without
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fear of being questioned about why he’s there or without any other——

Mr. Hoop. I have never questioned him why he’s there, Mr. Taylor.

Mr. Tayror. And he has nothing to fear about it in the future?

Mr. Hoop. No, sir. I ask him his age, how long he has lived in the
county—which the law requires me to do—how long he has lived in
the State, how long he has lived in the election district. And I take
his name, I give him the blank and let him—give him the section of
the constitution out of the box, the next one that comes up.

Mr. Tayror. I have no further questions.

Chairman Han~au. Any further questions?

You are excused, Mr. Hood. Thank you very much.

(Witness excused.)

Chairman Han~am. Call the next witness, Mr. Taylor.

Mr. Taycor. The next witness is Sheriff Jack Purvis, sheriff of
Humphreys County.

Chairman Han~NaH. Sheriff Purvis, will you raise your right hand.

(Whereupon, Sheriff Jack Purvis was duly sworn by the Chairman
and testified as follows:)

Chairman Hanx~am. Have chairs, gentlemen.

TESTIMONY OF JOHN D. PURVIS, SHERIFF, HUMPHREYS
COUNTY, MISS.

Mr. Tavror. Sheriff, will you please state your full name and your
residence and your occupation for the record?

Mr. Purvis. My name is John D. Purvis, sheriff of Humphreys
County, Belzoni, Miss.

Mr. Tayror. You are currently sheriff of Humphreys County ?

Mr. Purvis. Yes, sir.

Mr. Tayror. How long have you served as sheriff of Humphreys
County ?

Mr. Pourvis. Thirteen months. A little over 13 months.

Mr. Tayror. Where is your office, sir ?

Mr. Purvis. It is in the courthouse in Belzoni.

Mr. Tavror. Where is the registrar’s office in relation to your office ¢

Mr. Porvis. Oh, down the hall, west of my office about four doors
down.

Mr. Tayror. About four doors down, on the same floor ?

Mr. Purvis. Actually it would be, but there is a big corridor be-
tween us, so it is only two offices down.

Mr. Tavror. Have you, Sheriff, or any of your deputies, from time
to time since 1964 photographed Negro applicants for registration as
they came out of the registrar’s office ¢

Mr. Purvis. Yes.
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Mr. Tayror. Have you ever photographed white applicants?

Mr. Purvis. I don’t think so.

Mr. Tavror. Are these the photographs that you have taken of
Negro applicants as they left the registrar’s office ?

Mr. Porvis. They were either taken going in or going out, yes.

There is another one somewhere.

Mr. Tavror. I would like to have these photographs marked as
Exhibit No. 3.

Mr. Purvis. But I would like for you to notice out of these six, that
there are three of them you might say posed for the photographs, too.

Mzr. Tayror. Did you ask them to pose for the photographs?

Mr. Porvis. I didn’t ask them. They didn’t tell me not to take
them.

Mr. Tavror. I would like to have those photographs marked as
Exhibit No. 8 and entered into the record.

Chairman Hanwau. They arereceived.

(Commission’s Exhibit No. 3 was marked for identification and re-
ceived in evidence.)

Mr. Tavror. Sheriff, can you tell us what your purpose was in
taking these photographs?

Mr. Porvis. Yes. I wanted them because Humphreys County has
had a lot of publicity; so did the State. But I wanted to show just
how peaceful that it was up there, for one thing.

And another thing, I wanted them for my own use. I take a lot of
pictures.

Mr. Tavror. Asahobby?

Mr. Purvis. Not necessarily as a hobby. I just got several cameras
up there in the office.

Mr. Tavror. Did you consider at all, or have you considered the
effect which taking these photographs outside the registrar’s office
might have on the Negro applicants?

Mr. Purvis. I didn’ consider it;no.

Mr. Tavror. Did you on September 4 order Mrs. Mary Thomas
arrested for selling beer without a privilege permit?

Mr. Porvis. I didn’t order it. I knew she was going to be arrested,
yes.

Mr. Tayror. Can you tell me who did order the arrest?

Mr. Purvis. I don’t know. I believe one of my deputies arrested
Mary Thomas.

‘Would you like to know why she was arrested for selling beer with-
out a license?

Mr. Tavror. Yes,sir. I willgettothatin onemoment.

Isthisthe warrant for her arrest, sir?
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(Document handed to the witness.)

Mr. Purvis. That’s it.

Mr. Tavror. I would like to have marked the warrant for Mrs.
Thomas’ arrest as Exhibit No. 4 and introduced into the record.

I would also like to have marked as Exhibit No. 5 Mrs. Thomas'
sworn application for registration, dated September 4, 1964.

Chairman Hanw~ait. They are received.

(Commission’s Exhibits 4 and 5 were marked for identification and
received in evidence.)

Commissioner Grisworp. Did we get a number for that last item?

Mr. Tavror. Exhibit No. 5.

When Mrs. Thomas was arrested on September 4, were you aware,
sir, that she had applied earlier that day for registration ?

Mr. Porvis. No.

Mr. Tayror. You were not ¢

Mr. Porvis. No.

Mr. Tavyror. Have you ever arrested anyone else for selling beer
without a privilege permit ¢

Mzr. Porvis. Yes.

Mr. Tayror. When was that?

Mr. Purvis. I was in office one term before this one. And I ar-
rested a white man for selling beer without a license.

Mr. Tayvor. Now you wanted to state, I believe, why it was that
Mrs. Thomas was arrested ?

Mr. Purvis. Why was she arrested %

Mr. Tayror. I believe you said you wanted to make a statement with
respect to that.

Mr. Prrvis. Oh. T guess possibly a month before this came about,
I was in my office and I was checking up on the beer permits that were
issued for Humphreys County. And I will guess at the number, be-
cause I don’t know exactly. But there were some 80 permits issued for
Humphreys County, and when I checked the licenses, I found that
there was only 40 or 41 licenses issued for the 80 permits.

So we sent cards out to remind the people that their licenses have
expired or they don’t have them. And this was done, oh, 2 or 3 weeks
before this arrest.

And a week or 10 days before this arrest, I had occasion to be in
her place of business, and I told her at that time that she didn’t have
a beer license.

Now these are not county licenses. These are State licenses. Itisa
State beer license.

Mr. Tayror. You asked for this tax originally in your capacity as
State tax collector for the county ; is that right ¢
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Mr. Purvis. Yes, sir.

Mr. Tayror. And is this the notice you sent Mrs. Thomas on Au-
gust 20?

(Document handed to Mr. Purvis.)

Mr. Purvis. This was sent by my office, yes.

Mr. Tayror. I would like to have that marked as Exhibit No. 6 and
placed into the record.

Chairman Hannan. It is received.

(Commission’s Exhibit No. 6 was marked for identification and
received in evidence.)

Mr. Tayror. Has anyone else been fined $300 and spent the night
in jail for failure to pay a $15 tax on time?

Mr. Purvis. I don’t remember exactly what this man was fined, but
I believe it was more than that, but he did spend a night in jail. In
fact, several of them.

Mr. Tayror. On January 8, Sheriff, did you or any of your deputies
arrest Mrs. Alene Hunter for passing a bad check ¢

Mr. Purvis. My deputy did, yes, sir.

Mr. Tavror. I would like to introduce at this point—to mark as
Exhibit No. 7 the bench warrant and bad check affidavit and the jail
docket concerning Mrs. Hunter’s case.

Chairman Hanwan. It is received.

(Commission’s Exhibit No. 7 was marked for identification and
received in evidence.)

Mr. Tavror. Did you know, sir, when you arrested her that she had
recently applied to register?

Mr. Porvis. Ididn’t even know her.

Mr. Tayror. Did you know that on the previous day her name had
been published in the Belzoni Banner?

Mr. Porvis. I didn’t know it until today when I saw her on this
witness stand right here where I'm sitting.

Mr. Tavror. Do you have an opinion as to whether the arrest of
Mrs. Hunter or others, immediately after the publication of their
attempt to register, might deter other Negroes from attempting to
register ¢

Mr. Purvis. Idon’t know what they might do.

Mr. Tayror. I'm sorry ¢

Mr. Purvis. I don’t know what any other person might do.

Mr. Tavror. I have no further questions at this time.

Chairman Han~an. Father Hesburgh?

Commissioner HesBurcH. Sheriff, we have been hearing all morning
and afternoon about fear.

Can you think of any reasons why there would be fear, among the
Negro community, of trying to registerto vote?
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Mr. Purvis. No, I don’t. I can’t understand them having fear of
me.

Commissioner Hessurcr. No; I didn’t mean it that way. I just
meant that—it is curious thing. We were talking about it going home
in the car—if I can digress for a moment. And the big thing we all
heard during the war was you should be free from fear. And itisa
horrible thing when person after person gets up and says they’re
afraid.

And I was just curious if you had any idea of what is the climate
that makes them afraid, afraid to register, especially the fact that
after a few try to register they immediately get into this difficulty
with the law ¢

Mr. Purvis. Well, the law from the standpoint of them taking the
voter test or registering, that doesn’t go along with this, because there
was a law violated here.

Commissioner HessurcH. Yes, I understand. But——

Mr. Purvis. I would like to clear one thing up, too, if you would
let me.

Commissioner HessurcH. Sure. By all means.

Mr. Purvis. Back with Alene Hunter: When she was on the stand
here, they were talking about a debt she owed. But that check war-
rant and that affidavit that you have here will show that it was not a
debt; that it was a worthless check warrant.

Commissioner HessureH. Yes, I noticed——

Mr. Purvis. She was not arrested for a debt she owed.

Vice Chairman PaTTersoN. In what amount, Sherift ¢

Mr. Purvis. Idon’t know,sir. I don’t remember.

Mr. Brmees. I might explain that—if you would like to have this
explanation about the peculiarities of our laws in Mississippi.

If the check had been for more than $25, they would not have been
able to compromise for misdemeanor by the one who appears before
the justice of the peace and says it has been satisfied. If it is more than
$25, it becomes a felony and they cannot compromise these.

The fact that it was less than $25 meant—and most of the time on
these bad checks, while I don’t approve of them and I have been con-
fronted with them, we didn’t use them at all. In most of these things,
they are trying to collect money, and it is only when they obtain some-
thing at the time they give the check and not pay a bad debt, that they
can use this warrant at all.

Vice Chairman Parterson. Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Hanwvan. Mr. Patterson.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. May I ask that it be stated for the record
now the amount of this alleged bad check ?
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Mr. Brivges. Ttis $5.15.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. Thank you.

Chairman Hanxam. Father Hesburgh, had you finished your ques-
tions?

Commissioner Hessorea. Yes,Ihad finished.

Chairman Han~xas. Mrs. Freeman ?

Commissioner Freeman. Sheriff Purvis, you stated in response to
a question that you photographed the Negro applicants, but that you
have never photographed the white persons who come in and try to
register.

‘Would you explain to us why you give this special treatment to the
Negroes who try to register?

Mr. Porvis. Well, I didn’t photograph all the Negro applicants.
You heard them state that they had some 18 or 20. I don’t remember
how many. But there is only six photographs there, and that’s the
only six that T have.

However, if I had wanted to photograph them all, I guess I could
have had them all. They were right there in the courthouse, but I
wasn’t that much interested in it. At the time these happened to be
made, I just happened to be there and took the pictures.

Commissioner Freeman. What use did you make of the photo-
graphs?

Mr. Porvis. None whatsoever. Formy own use.

Commissioner Freeman. Is this taking pictures a part of your—a
regular part of your duties as sheriff ¢

Mr. Purvis. Not duty, no.

Commissioner Freeman. Was this during the time that you were
serving as sheriff of the county ¢

Mr. Purvis. Yes.

Chairman Hannas. Dean Griswold ?

Commissioner Grisworp. It never occurred to you, Sheriff, that
taking the pictures of these Negro applicants might make some im-
pression on their minds, did it ?

Mr. Purvis. No,sir.

Commissioner Grisworp. Notatall?

Mr. Porvis. No,sir.

‘Commissioner Grisworp. You thought that this would be absolutely
colorless in their mind; you had no thought that this might act to
intimidate them ¢

Mr. Porvis. It wasn’t my intention.

Commissioner Grisworp. How many deputies do you have, Sheriff ?

Mr. Porvis. Full time?

Commissioner Grisworp. Well, how many deputies do you have?
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Mr. Purvis. 1 have two full-time deputies on the outside; two full-
time deputies on the inside ; in the office.

Commissioner Grisworp. Making four altogether ¢

Mr. Purvis. Yes, sir.

Commissioner Grisworp. How many part-time deputies do you
have?

Mr. Purvis. Oh, some 20, 21.

Commissioner Grisworp. How are the deputies paid ?

Mr. Porvis. They are paid by me.

Commissioner Grisworp. How are you paid ¢

Mr. Purvis. Commissions and fees.

Commissioner Grisworp. What kinds of commissions and fees?

Mr. Purvis. Collecting tax, selling tags, arrest fees, feeding pris-
oners, court costs.

Commissioner Grisworp. Are all of these paid to you in full, or only
a portion of them ?

Mr. Purvis. My part is paid to me full.

Commissoner Grisworp. What about this beer tax? Do you get
a part of that?

Mr. Purvis. Just a percentage of it.

Commissioner Grisworp. How much of it %

Mr. Purvis. Just a percentage of it.

Commissioner Grisworp. So you were directly interested in the
enforcement of this—personally pecuniarily interested in the——

Mr. Purvis. Not in the commission on that $15.

Commissioner Grisworp. You got a 50-percent commission on the
$15¢

Mr. Purvis. I said not necessarily the commission on that ®15.

Commissioner Grisworp. Why not ?

Mr. Purvis. Because it wasn’t but 75 cents.

Commissioner Grisworp. I’'m sorry, I don’t understand you.

Mr. Purvis. Because my commission on that $15 would have been
75 cents.

Commissioner Grisworp. Five percent of the total?

Mr. Purvis. Yes.

Commissioner Grisworp. In the year 1964, what was your aggre-
grate amount of fees from your office as sheriff ¢

Mr. Purvis. Gross?

Commissioner Grisworp. Gross.

Mr. Porvis. Ibelieve it was forty-some thousand.

Commissioner Grisworp. What were your expenses in conducting
the office of sheriff ?

Mr. Purvis. Thirty thousand.
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Commissioner Grisworp. So that you had net about $10,000 for
yourself?

Mr. Purvis. Well, a little more than that. About 15—14 or 15.

Commissioner Grisworp. As I understand it, you cannot succeed
yourself immediately, but after an interval you can be reelected ¢

Mr. Purvis. After staying out one term; yes, sir.

Commissioner Grisworp. Are there permanent records of the sher-
iff’s office in Humphreys County %

Mr. Purvis. Yes, sir.

Commissioner GriswoLp. When you came in as sheriff in January
1964, were there records there of your predecessor which were turned
over to you?

Mr. Purvis. Yes,sir.

Commissioner Grisworp. And when you leave—I assume it will be
1968, January 1968—you will in due course turn over records to your
successor ¢

Mr. Porvis. Yes,sir,

Commission Grisworp. Do you know of any practice in Mississippi
by which some sheriffs, at least, take away all the records and turn
nothing over to their successors ?

Mr. Purvis. I have heard of it, but I can’t say I know of it, because
Idon't.

Commissioner Grisworp. But that hasn’t been done in your county ¢

Mr. Purvis. No,sir.

Chairman Han~Nas. Mr. Rankin$

Commissioner RaNkin. I notice, Sheriff, you said 80 beer permits
were issued and——

Mr.Purvis. Isaid roughly 80.

Commissioner RanxinN. Roughly.

Mr. Purvis. Yes,sir.

Commissioner RANKIN. And roughly only 40 licenses.

Mr. Purvis. Yes.

Commissioner RaNgIn. And then you sent out notices, am I correct?

Mr. Purvis. Yes.

Commissioner Rangin. And then you said—go ahead.

Mr. Purvis. Most of them paid. Some of them quit selling beer,
and some of them had gone out of business in the meantime.

Commissioner RANkIN. But you only followed up those who did
not pay and who continued to sell beer; am I correct?

Mr. Purvis. Yes, sir.

Commissioner RANKIN. And was Mrs. Hunter the only one in this
category?

Mr. Purvis. Yes.
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Commissioner Rankin. She was notified ; you say?

My, Purvis. She was notified ; yes, sir.

Commissioner Raxkin. But did not respond in any way ¢

Mr. Purvis. No, sir.

Commissioner RaNgIN. But you said at one time there was a white
man ; is that correct ?

Mr. Purvis. Yes.

Commissioner Rankin. Were there other charges against this
white man ¢

Mr. Purvis. Yes, sir; but they didn’t—the charges wasn’t made
at the same time that the beer violation was.

Commissioner RaANKIN. That could be why he stayed in jail for a
longer period of time, could it, because of the other offenses he had
committed ¢

Mr. Purvis. Well, the offenses he committed were selling beer
without a license—you want to know, I'll tell you. Selling beer with-
out a license, operating a dancehall without a license, and a whisky
conviction. And they happened on Monday, Tuesday, and Thursday
of 1 week, sir.

Commissioner Rankin. OK, thank you.

Chairman Hax~an. Mr. Patterson ?

Vice Chairman ParrersoN. Sheriff, do you feel that qualified Ne-
gro citizens should have just as much right to vote as qualified white
citizens ¢

Mr. Purvis. Yes.

Vice Chairman PaTTeERsoN. You don’t believe that any citizen, re-
gardless of race, should be intimidated in an effort to register to vote?

Mr. Purvis. No,sir.

Vice Chairman PartTersoN. You didn’t consider that your photo-
graphing of these people, these Negro registrants—six of them, I
believe—when they came to attempt to register, you didn’t consider
that would be intimidating ¢

Mr. Purvis. No,sir.

Vice Chairman ParrersoN. These two people who were arrested
on charges shortly after they attempted to register: Didn’t it seem to
you that this might have a deterrent effect on other Negroes who
might try to come in to register ¢

Mr. Purvis. Ididn’t even think about that, sir.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. Thank you.

Chairman HanNaH. Mrs. Freeman, do you have another question?

Commissioner Freeman. Sheriff, you are aware that of the popu-
lation in the county, about two-thirds of them are nonwhite; is that
correct ¢
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Mr. Porvis. That istrue.

Commissioner FreemaN. And you have in your employ about 20
employees. )

Do you have any Negro deputies employed on your staff?

Mr. Purvis. No. I just explained to you, though, that I only have
four full-time deputies. But I do have two Negroes working for me.
One is a janitor of the courthouse, and the other one has been cooking
at the jail some 20 years. He has been cooking so long they call him
“Peas.”

Commissioner Frerman. But I inquired about the part-time
deputies.

Mr. Porvis. No, I donothave.

Commissioner FresmanN. You do not have either any part-time
deputies who are Negro, or full-time ?

Mr. Porvis. No.

Commissioner Freeman. Thank you.

Chairman Hannar. Mr. Rankin.

Commissioner RANkIN. This is just an opinion question.

Have you noticed any change in attitude toward the Negro regis-
tration in Humphreys County in the last—since you have been in
office? Are they more kindly disposed toward it or not?

That is just an opinion question, but I just wanted to know if you
wanted to answer.

Mzr. Porvis. Well, I now see more coming up now. Now whether
they registered or passed the test or what, I don’t know, sir. That is
not in my department.

Chairman Hanx~a®. Mr. Rogerson, do you have a question?

Mzr. Roeerson. Sheriff, I believe you said that you took a total of
six pictures leaving the registrar’s office ?

Mr. Porvis. Leaving or entering; I don’t remember exactly what
they were doing.

Mr. RocersoN. During what period of time was this, Sheriff ¢

Mr. Purvis. These pictures were made in the hall, sir.

Mr. RocErsoN. Yes. Over what period of time 'were these six
photographs made ?

Mr. Pourvis. Oh,Iwould say a couple of months.

Mr. RogersoN. A couple of months?

Mr. Porvis. Yes.
Mr. Rogerson. To your knowledge, did anyone else connected with

your office or any county offices in the courthouse take pictures of any
Negroes attempting to register, or leaving the registrar’s office?
Mr. Purvis. Nottomy knowledge.
Mr. Rocrrson. In other words, to your knowledge, you were the
only one who took any photographs?
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Mr. Purvis. Me personally? I think there might have been one or
two of those pictures there that might have been taken by one of my
deputies.

Mr. RogersoN. I see.

You have also said that you did not take these pictures in connec-
tion with your duties as sheriff ¢

Mr. Porvis. That’s right, sir.

Mr. Rogerson. Or the duties of any other public office that you
hold ?

Mr. Purvis. That’s right, sir.

Mr. Rocerson. Photographing, apparently, is a hobby of yours;
you like to take pictures.

Mr. Porvis. Well, Ilike to take pictures, yes.

Mr. Rocersox. Well, I wonder why you would have one of your
deputies take a couple of your pictures then ?

Mr. Pourvis. Well, we have several cameras there and they are on
the desk there all the time.

Mr. Rogersox. But these weren’t to be used in connection with your
official duties; is this correct ¢

Mr. Purvis. That’s right.

Mr. Rocerson. Then it appears to me what you are saying is that you
just happened to be there on these days and thought that these Negroes
leaving or entering the registrar’s office would be a good subject for
your hobby of photography %

Mzr. Purvis. Yes, sir. But you can very easily see it was a hobby,
because if it hadn’t been, I would have taken pictures of all of them,
sir.

Mr. RocersonN. Thank you.

Commissioner Grisworp. Sheriff, who owns these cameras to which
you referred ¢

Mr. Porvis. I own two of them, and I believe Humphreys County
owns two of them, sir.

Commissioner Grisworp. They are not county property ?

Mr. Purvis. No, sir.

Commissioner GriswoLp. Who provided the film for them ¢

Mr. Porvis. I provided this film, I believe, myself, sir.

Chairman Haxnan. Father Hesburgh.

Commissioner Hespureii. Sheriff, could I just return for one brief
moment to that line I was on when I stopped, because it is itill going
in my mind.

Is it a fair statement now from what you have said, that the
Negroes in Humphreys County can feel free to go and attempt to
register and that they will have nothing to fear from you?

770-805—85——7
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Mr. Porvis. That’s true.

Commissioner HespurgH. I think it is good you say that publicly.

Thank you, sir.

Chairman Hax~vas. Mr. Taylor?

Mr. Tavror. I just have one question for the sheriff or his counsel.

‘We have entered into the record a document you produced called
Affidavit for Bad Check, and it contains a copy of the check.

Mr. Brioees. Yes.

Mzr. Tayror. Now, just as a matter of my own opinion, it appears
to me that the handwriting in the signature is quite different from
the handwriting on the check.

Mr. Brmges. It appears the same way to me. I do not know
anything about it, but I know that the signature here, under it they
had to print her name so they could tell who it was. And that is
customary in these stores, when a Negro writes a check, they fill it
out for him.

Mr. Tavvror. Is it customary to fill out a check and signature for
them whether or not they have an account with the bank?

Mr. Brioges. I cannot answer that question. It is not customary
with my clients.

And this Gordon’s Pharmacy is a—1I handled the estate when Mr.
Gordon died, and I'm sure they asked me about everything, but
they didn’t ask me about this one. But they asked me about most
of those things, and they—I might—I don’t want to unduly prolong
this, but the questions about the selling beer without a license, I
might make this remark: The sherifi—I haven’t told him about it,
but the violation of our prohibition laws in Mississippi seem to be a
little more serious misdemeanors than the ordinary misdemeanors.
The penalties are higher; the bonds are higher under the statute
than the ordinary misdemeanors.

‘We happen to be a county that allows the sale of beer. There
is only 26 counties in the State that even allow you to sell beer.

And I thought that might come in to fill in about the amount of
the fines and things. The prohibition laws in the State—it is a
serious thing when they prosecute.

Chairman Hanwvam. Any further questions of commissioners or
staff? Are you finished, Mr. Taylor?

Mr. Tayror. Yes, sir.

Chairman Hanwag. Sheriff, you are excused. Thank you very
much.

(Witness excused. )

Chairman Han~nau. Would this not be a good time for a break?
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This finishes the testimony from Humphreys County, and we
will take a 15-minute break, and we will return about 3:23.

(Short recess taken.)

Chairman Hax~aH. The hearing will come to order.

Mr. Taylor, will you call the next witness?

Mr. Tayror. The next witness, Mr. Chairman, is from Carroll
County, and I would like to ask Mr. Humpstone to give the Commis-
sion a brief background statement on Carroll County.

Chairman Hanvam. Mr. Humpstone ?

Mr. Humestone. Carroll County is located in the north-central
part of the State. The total population in 1963 was estimated at
12,000, of whom more than half were Negro.

In 1964, of the 2,700 voting age Negroes, five were registered while
approximately 74 percent of the 3,000 voting age whites were regis-
tered.

Income in Carroll County is the second lowest in the State. In
1959 the median income for white families was about $2,500. And,
for Negro families about $885.

Seventy percent of the Negroes and 30 percent of the whites are
involved in agriculture.

In 1959 the median education level for Carroll County whites was
slightly over 9 years while for Negroes it was slightly less than 6
years.

In the school year 1960-61, the Carroll County School district
spent about $185 for each white child and about a hundred dollars
for each Negro child.

An understanding of the voting situation in Carroll County re-
quires note to be made of the case of Robert Lee Goldsby, a Negro
who was convicted of murder and sentenced to death in 1954 by a
Carroll County court. In 1957 the Federal Court of Appeals for
the Fifth Circuit ordered a hearing to determine whether Negroes
had been excluded from the jury which had convicted him.

Under Mississippi law this jury had been drawn from the list of
registered voters. Following the hearing the circuit court ruled in
1959 that there had been such an exclusion and vacated the conviction.
After this ruling, officials of Carroll County requested certain resi-
dent Negroes to register tovote.

Chairman Hanwas. Thank you, Mr. Humpstone.

Mr. Taylor, call the next witness.

Mr. Tayror. The next witness is Mr. William Eskridge.

Chairman Han~ag. Mr. Eskridge, will you raise your right hand ?

(Whereupon, Mr. William Eskridge was duly sworn by the Chair-
man and testified as follows:)
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Chairman Han~am. Have a seat, sir.
Mr. Taylor, will you proceed with the questioning ¢

TESTIMONY OF WILLIAM BROWN ESKRIDGE, CARROLL
COUNTY, MISS.

Mr. Tavror. Mr. Eskridge, will you please give us your full name,
your address, and your occupation for the record ?

Mr. Esgrince. William Brown Eskridge, Route 2, McCarley, Miss.
T’m a farmer.

Mr. Tavror. Did you have another occupation before you were a
farmer?

Mr. Esgrivge. I have taught school for a number of years.

Mr. Tavror. Where did you receive your education, sir?

Mr. Esgrivge. I went to school awhile at Alcorn College. I finished
school in 1923 at Tuskegee Institute. It was only high school at that
particular time. And, since that time I have gone to school at Alcorn,
Jackson College, and Rust College and MVC.

Mr. Tavror. Have you ever registered to vote, Mr. Eskridge?

Mr. Esgripge. I have.

Mr. Tavror. Will you tell us when that was?

Mr. Esgrmee. It was the latter part of 1931, or the first part of
1932.

Mr. Tavior. After you registered to vote, did you vote ¢

Mr. Esgringe. I voted in two elections.

Mr. Tayror. What years were those?

Mr. EsgrmgE. 1932, the President election of 1932.

Mr. Tavior. Did you stop voting after that point?

Mr. EsgrmgE. I voted the following year in a general election ; that
is, the sheriff died and I voted in that election.

Mr. Tavror. Did you vote after that?

Mr. Esgrivge. After that I didn’t vote any more.

Mzr. Tavror. Can you tell us why you stopped voting ¢

Mr. Esxrmee. Well, there were two principal reasons. The first
reason I had no one else in the county that would vote and I couldn’
get anybody else with me. I saw I was not making any progress.
And, at the same time, I, my salary was being whittled. The last time
they cut it down to $25.50 a month. And, of course, that was a long
time ago; we were getting less.

Mr. Tayror. Did you ever try to register after you stopped voting?

Mr. Esxrmge. I attempted to have my registration straightened out
in 1952, I believe it was.

Mr. Tayror. What happened then?
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Mr. Eskringe. The chancery clerk told me the polls were not open.
And, I would have to go to the second district to the circuit clerk.

I went to the circuit clerk and he told me the time wasn’t right
for Negroes to register. I told him that as soon as Negroes became
qualified we should have the ballot. He said, “Well, we don’t have
any important elections.” I told him, “IWe have one in November.”
Then he said, “The chancery clerk told me that you iwere once a
registered voter, and I would be glad if you will allow me to talk
with him.” I granted him that privilege. Eventually I went back
to Carrollton to the first district and thought I had my registration
straightened out. I don’t know as I had it straightened out because
after that—I believe it was sometime in 1952—1I went to vote at my
precinct and the man in charge knew me well and called my name
and thumb through the book and said, “Eskridge, I can’t find your
name.” Well, there’s nothing for me to do but walk out. I went in
again some months after that to vote again. When I got in that time
there was another man in charge and he seemed to have been very
antagonistic. But, I stayed there with him for a while. And, another
fellow was in there that was in there before when he told them that
my name wasn’t on the book and he said the statement, “Your name
is not on the book, Eskridge. It may be on the books for another
year,” which gave this man a clue. He thumbed through and said my
name wasn’t on the book.

Mr. Tayror. You have recently registered to vote?

Mr. Eskripge. I registered in August, I believe it was, August
of 1964.

Mr. Tayror. During this period that you have described, have
you tried to get other residents of Carrcll County to register?

Mr. Esgrmee. Well, I started again in the 1950’s trying to get
other residents. Actually I tried several years before. I gave up
but I tried again in the 1950’s to get people to register.

Mr. Tayror. Before that, during the period you were a teacher, had
you tried to get teachers to register?

Mr. Esgrmee. I tried to get the teachers to register in 1950, in
the 1950’s.

Mr. Tayror. Were you successful ?

Mr. Eskrmge. Not at all.

Mr. Tayior. Do you have an opinion about why you weren’t
successful ?

Mr. Eskrmce. My opinion is they were afraid of their job. In
the first place some of the teachers in the school went to the court-
house and paid their poll tax. The superintendent got and heard
of it and called them in and let them know if they are going to
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register for voting they wouldn’t have a job, and consequently
everybody had to back up. All the teachers at least. Now, that’s
the teachers told me that. I didn’t hear the superintendent say
that.

Mr. Tayror. Have you tried to get people other than teachers
to register?

Mr. Esgrmoge. T have.

Mr. Tayror. Have you been successful with them ¢

Mr. Eskringe. I have been successful in getting promises that they
were going, but most of them will tell me that, oh, I cannot get credit.
I might be hit over the head. Just anything they tell me to get by to
keep from going.

Mr. Tayror. Has there been any violence that would make people
afraid of being hit over the head ?

Mr. Esgripge. There have been violence. Now, remember, Carroll
County has a history and that history I think is the thing that has af-
fected our county. That history has started 80 years ago, you might
say.

Mr. Tayror. Would you care to tell us a little bit about the history ¢

Mr. Esgringe. 80 years ago a colored man and a white man had a
little trouble, a little fight, and the trial was set upstairs in the court-
house, and at that time Negroes didn’t seem to be so fearful and they
would always go to court and they got up there in the courtroom that
day, a signal was given, a bell was rang, and people come from all
sides and all around the courthouse and began shooting. Most of the
Negroes jumped down from the second story running. Some of them
got shot even as they were running trying to get away.

They killed a good many of them right there in the courthouse that
day. After that was done, the Negroes were very fearful. They didn’t
want to go to work.

Well, some of the white people said, well, that’s against the law of
the land. They said that’s against the law of God, so we had to scare
a few, kill a few to scare the balance, and that’s what the purpose—
the purpose was to enslave the minds of the colored people, beginning
of the enslaving of the minds of the colored people.

Mr. Tavror. That happened quite a long time ago, Mr. Eskridge.
Is it still talked about?

Mr. EsgrmeGe. It is still talked about today because some of the chil-
dren’s fathers were in there that is living today ; and at the time I came
along it was approximately 20 odd years later. The smoke hadn’t
hardly cleared then because when I were born my father indoctrinated
me concerning white people, and of course he naturally instill some
fear in me.
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Following that incident there was another incident. Around 1892,
white men went to a colored person home, shot down one of the boys
in the lot. Eleven days followed. The white boys’ mother and father
was murdered and it was done brutally. It stirred the emotion of the
whole of Carroll County. Before the white people got a chance to
think, they arrested those people whose boy had been shot and the
whole family, with the exception of one, was wiped out. A few days
after they wiped those out, the white men were afraid that one of the
Negro men that worked with them was going to talk, and they had a
big rope around his neck and got him a half mile from where his
mother and father was killed and the mob crowd shot him down at the
bridge and the rumor went out that it was an organization of Negroes,
that we want to kill 8 or 10 miles square. One of the [white] boys
passed by my father’s home. He was setting out potatoes and he said,
“Set them out, boy. You won’t get a chance to eat them.”

Mr. Tayror. Isthisincident still talked about ?

Mr. Esgrmpge. They still talk about that today.

Mr. Tayror. In your opinion, Mr. Eskridge, will substantial num-
bers of Negroes register in Carroll County today ?

Mr. Esgrinee. They will not unless—they will go if we can get the
COFO workers or some white man there to go with them.

Now, mind, this continues; this didn’t stop there. We had less
violence, but it continued throughout the years. Whenever a colored
person was killed, nothing done about it. Whenever a white man
got ready to hit one over the head, he hit him over the head and asked
him if he liked it, and he had to tell him that he did. Simply to
molest and keep his mind in slavery. Then also there was economic
reason too that they tried their best to keep them that way.

Mr. Tayror. Thank you, sir.

Chairman Han~an. Father Hesburgh?

Commissioner Hespuren. Mr. Eskridge, how many Negro teach-
ers would there be in Carroll County, do you know offhand ¢

Mr. EskrmGe. Atthe present time?

Commissioner HesBuraH. Yes.

Mr. Eskringe. I wouldn’t know exactly, but around 60, I expect.

Comissioner Hrspurea. How many of them would be registered to
vote?

Mr. Esgrioce. How many would be registered? Not any.

Commissioner HessurcH. Not any.

Are these teachers supposed to explain to Negro youngsters how to
be good American ¢itizens?

Mr. Esgringe. They are.

Commissioner HrssureH. And, they can’t vote themselves ?
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Mr. Esgripge. Can’t vote themselves. I informed them about that;
told them they are not supposed to teach our children if they are not
qualified to register.

Commissioner Heseurea. What would beneeded? Suppose we had
the superintendent here today and we were to say to him, you can’t
have people teaching children who aren’t qualified to vote and can’t
give an example of voting? What would he say of that ¢

Mr. Esgrmvge. Well, I can’t tell you what he might say.

It is softening up a little bit, I think, now, because three or four
teachers in Carrollton here lately have gone to the courthouse and
paid the poll tax for themselves and their wives. But one of them
have been called in and questioned and he has been informed too, that
he should stop the movement and they want him to do so. He told
them he couldn’t stop the movement and told them he figured it was
right for Negroes to vote.

Commissioner HuspureH. Mr. Eskridge, we have to advise the
President of the United States and the Congress of the United States
what to do about places like Carroll County. What would you advise
them to do if you were sitting where we are?

Mr. Esxrmee. That’s a question that is hard to answer.

Commissioner HeseurcH. Well, you have been living with it. We
haven’t, so you tell us.

Mr. Esgrmee. Whenever people get their mind, have so much license
to get people mentally enslaved, well it is hard. You got first to get rid
of some of that. Now,how to doit, I don’t know.

Commissioner Hrspurea. What should we do to make sure any
qualified creature in Carroll County who wants to vote can go over and
register and vote? What’s to prevent that right now ¢

Mr. Esgrmee. That’s something I don’t know, but I believe this: If
we can get more workers in there, white people, they will go. Now,
they just came here in the county the last about 3 weeks. I have tried
to get them to go and couldn’t. They come there and they were able
to get 10 or 12 to go to try, but they had to go with them.

Commissioner Hrssurea. Who are these people who are trying to
encourage Negroes to vote in Carroll County ¢

Mr. Esgrmge. I guessthe COFO workers.

Commissioner HessureH. Is anybody outsidle COFO interested
in getting people to vote? I mean,Negroes?

Mr. Esgrge. Well, there are.

Commissioner HeseureH. Who would they be?

Mr. Esgrince. We have some citizens and one or two teachers. They
are trying to push our people up, but they are scared to go themselves.
You know that don’ go so far.
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Commissioner HessuraH. What are people really afraid of, Mr.
Eskridge?

Mr. Esgrioge. What are they afraid of¢ They said they don’t have
protection.

Commissioner HespurcH. You have law officers in the county to
protect you, right? You have sheriffs, chiefs of police, policemen ¢

Mr. Esgrioge. That isright, sir.

Commissioner HesBurcH. Do these people protect Negroes at all?

Mr. Esgrmce. They seem to be better now. The last sheriff came
in, we hadn’t had any violence, but before this last sheriff came in we
had a deputy that every time he arrested a Negro he had to hit him
and I have seen him going behind a prisoner and kicking him going
to jail.

Commissioner HessuraH. These are all elected officials?

Mr. Esgringe. Yes,sir.

Commissioner Hespurei. If you folks had a vote they wouldn’t be
elected again ?

Mr. Esgringe. They certainly wouldn’t and they know it.

Commissioner Hessurair. That’s all.

Chairman Hanyan. Commissioner Freeman %

Commissioner Freesan. Mr. Eskridge, during the past 30-odd years
that you have not voted there have been many political campaigns?

Mr. Eskripge. There have.

Commissioner Freeman. Have candidates for office made speeches
in and around the county of any kind, asking for people to vote for
them ¢

Mr. Eskrmce. It’s a very few people come to Carroll County.
Sometime they come there.

Commissioner Freeaan. Isthe sheriff elected ?

Mr. Esgripge. The sheriff is elected, but the sheriff don’t make any
speeches. He just generally go around and canvass. Generally they
not even make a speech.

Commissioner I'reeman. They were not able to make a speech?

Mr. Eskrmpge. At least they dont. I don’t know when I have
heard a sheriff speak in Carroll County. Not when he was running.

Commissioner Freeman. He's not the only elected official, is he?

Mr. Eskrmge. I would vote for all the elected officials if T had a
chance.

Commissioner FREEMAN. Now, the poll tax is the law of the State of
Mississippi ¢

Mr. Eskringe. That’s right.

Commissioner FreemaN. And, all of the persons over certain age are
supposed to pay the poll tax ?
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Mr. Eskrmce. That’s correct.

Commissioner FReEemaN. You indicated that when you went to pay
the poll tax yoa were asked why you came? Is that correct?

Mr. Eskripge. Not when I went to pay my poll tax. It must have
been when I went to register.

Commissioner FREemaN. Do the officers try to get the people to pay
the poll tax?

Mr. Esgrmer. Well, they will ask every white person that come in
there, and every Negro they won’t say a word. I was in there paying
taxes here in February, and every white person come in there, white
woman especially they asked them about paying the tax. When I
paid my tax, they hand me just my tax receipt and didn’t ask for
a poll tax. Of course, mine was above the age, however, but I stopped
it once and said, I want to pay poll tax for my wife and they gave me
a poll tax receipt.

Now, I have never had any trouble paying poll tax in Carroll
County. Some have, but I have never had.

Chairman Hannas. Mr. Patterson?

Vice Chairman Parrerson. Mr. Eskridge, more than half of the
population of Carroll County is Negro?

Mr. Esgrivge. I think so.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. Do you think this is the basic reason
why the white people of that county fear a Negro voter?

Mr. EskrmGE. I think that’s the main reason they fear the voter.

Vice Chairman PartersoN. Do you think that is a valid reasont

Mr. Esgringe. I know it is not a valid reason, but from his point of
view it is.

Vice Chairman ParTersoN. Do you think that’s the basic motivating
factor in him planting fear in you?

Mr. Eskripge. That’s right.

Vice Chairman Patrterson. Thank you.

Commissioner Grisworp. Mr. Eskridge, since this Goldsby decision
of the court of appeals, what could they do in Carroll County in
getting juries for criminal cases?

Mr. Esgrmce. Well, after the Goldsby case I guess that open the
eyes just a little and the sheriff went out and asked, I believe it was
a half dozen to come up there and register so he could clear the law.

Commissioner GrisworLp. Are those persons called for jury duty?

Mr. Eskringe. I think they were called, some of them were called
once. I'm not positive.

Commissioner Grisworp. Do you know whether they have ever
served on a jury ?

Mr. Eskringe. They haven’t served.
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Commissioner Grisworp. Why have they not served ¢

Mr. Esgrince. Those that went up there, that was called, were soon
dismissed, and why, I don’t know.

Commissioner Grisworp. As far as you know there has been no
Negro juror in Carroll County even since the G'oldsby case? '

Mr. EsgripGe. NotasIknow of.

Commissioner GriswoLp. That would seem to indicate that no per-
son, white or colored in Carroll County, is safe. On that basis I would
think it very likely that it is impossible to obtain any conviction of
anyone for committing a crime in Carroll County. Do you have any
thought about that

Mr. Esgringe. Well, as long as we set by and they convict them and
we don’t stop it, there’s going to be convictions.

Commissioner GrisworLp. It looks to me as though Carroll County
is a place where there is a license to anyone to commit crime freely.

Mr. Esgripge. White man, yes, sir. He can commit them freely.

Chairman Hax~Nam. Mr. Taylor?

Mr. Tayror. Just one question, Mr. Eskridge.

When you registered in August of 1964, did you receive any assist-
ance from anyone?

Mr. Eskrmge. I didn’t have to take the test. I went into the Chan-
cery clerk’s office and told her I came to register and she asked me had
I ever registered in Mississippi, and I told her I was a registered voter
once in Carroll County and she got the books and checked and every-
thing and brought them out and I registered, and I asked her for an
age certificate and she brought that out.

Mr. Tayror. Was this because the Department of Justice had taken
some action

Mr. Eskripge. I don’t think so. I never had too much trouble with
them, no more than cutting my salary and what not.

Chairman Han~nam. Further questions?

Commissioner GriswoLp. Mr. Eskridge, have you voted since regis-
tering ¢

Mr. EskrinGge. Now, we have a law in Mississippi I think you have
to be registered 4 months, I believe it is, before you go to the poll, and
this was in August, I believe it was, and it was about 3 months and,
of course, I just didn’t go this time but I’'m going the next time.

Chairman HaNNarm. Any other questions?

Thank you very much, Mr. Eskridge.

You are excused.

(Witness excused.)

Chairman Han~am. Mr. Taylor, will you call the next witness.

Mr. Tavror. The next witness is Mr, Jake Cain, accompanied by
Miss Mildred Cain.
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Chairman Hanwas. Mr, and MissCain?

Will you raise your right hand

(Whereupon, Mr. Jake Cain and Miss Mildred Cain were duly sworn
by the Chairman and testified as follows:)

Chairman Hax~as. Have a seat, please.

Mr. Taylor, you may proceed with the questions.

TESTIMONY OF JAKE CAIN AND MISS MILDRED CAIN, CARROLL
COUNTY, MISS.

Mr. Tavror. Mr. Cain, would you please give your full name and
your address.

Mzr. Can. Jake Cain, Carrollton, Miss., Route 3, Box 39.

Mr. Tayror. How long have you lived in Carroll County, sir?

Mr. Caxv. I have lived in Carroll County 78 years, living in the
same house I wasborn in.

Mr. Tavror. Have you registered to vote, Mr. Cain ¢

Mr. Camv. Yes, sir. Sheriff of the County, Mr. John Tom Allen,
he came and asked me to come; he wanted me as a juryman.

He said, “Next time you are in Carrollton, I want you to go to the
clerk’s office and register.” I told him I would. And, the next time
I was in ‘Carrollton, I went into the clerk’s office and told him why here
I am, so he taken me into a side room to ourselves and he guided me
through the registering. I had never registered. He read a part of
the constitution, the words that I couldn’t spell, why he spells them
for me. I wrote it out; he taken me back on into the clerk’s office and
stamped it and gave me a certificate.

Mr. Tayror. This was in 1959, sir ?

Mr. Camv. In 1959.

Mr. Tayror. Were you ever called then asa juror?

Mr. Camv. I was.

Mr. Tayror. What happened then?

Mr. Camn. Well, I was called and asked, we were seated, the judge
asked that after we were sworn in he asked questions and we answered
questions. Then he asked had we ever been qualified, registered voters.
I told him I registered but I never did vote.

Mr. Tayror. What happened then?

Mr. Can. Well, he said, you can stand on the side.

Mr. Tavror. Do you know of any other people, Mr. Cain, who
registered in the same way that you were?

Mr. Cav. Yes, sir.

Mr. Tayror. About how many?

Mr. Camw. Well, I know three personally that lived I think—well,
they lived in different beats, but I know Tommy Johnson and Roger
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Campbell personally. They are registered. Others in other beats that
were registered that I didn’t know so personally, but I know these three
personally with myself.

Mr. Tayror. Have you ever tried to vote, Mr. Cain?

Mr. Cain. No, never had.

Mr. Tayror. Has anyone else tried that you know about ?

Mr. Carn., Well, I don’t know positive that anyone more than the
gentleman that just left the stand, he tried to vote, he said. My
brother-in-law also tried it about that time, but I don’t know how he
come along.

Mr. Tayror. Why have you not tried to vote ?

Mr. Camn. Well, we was raised kind on the atmosphere that kept us
under the fear of even asking, going up to vote. Now, after having
registered and after Mr. John Tom asked me to come go register and
I went and registered and that was in 1959, Mr. Bennett was chancery
clerk and Mu. John Tom Allen was the sheriff of the town. Well, I
asked Mr. Bennett as it was coming up to the 1960 election and I said,
“did you all register me that I can vote in the President election?”
I asked Mr. Bennett, the chancery clerk, the one that registered me.

“Well,” he says, “I don’t know, I don’t see why you couldn’t vote as
far as I am concerned. But, you might meet some opposition down
there. I tell you what you do. I'm out of it now.” He was at the
time out as chancery clerk at that time. Ile said, “you go down there
and ask John Tom Allen, he is still in that business.” But I wanted
him since he guided me in the registering. I wanted him to guide me
through the voting. I want him to go like he did when he registered
me, for some protection. But, he wouldn’t go, didn’t go. He told me
to go alone.

I'might and I might not.

Mr, Tayror. Have you ever talked to other Negroes in the county
about registering any of your neighbors or anyone else?

Mr. Cain. Well, not much because I didn’t register myself and I
didn’t talk to anyone about registering because I had some doubts in
my mind that might come up. Something we could give other places
where they were having trouble, putting people in jail and having
great trouble, and I just feel like Carroll County is about the last
county to ever pull anything good, and so I thought when the other
counties kind of broke down, I believe Carroll County would come on
in and we would have someone to register. I spoke to my daughter
there a few months ago, a few weeks ago, a month or ago better, it
seems to have softened up some. I asked her if she would go and she
said, “I about make up my mind but every time I go to the courthouse
something tells me not to go in.” But this time she says when she
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went in to pay her tax, something told her to go into, so she went in
and took the test, but how she came out, I couldn’t tell you.

Mr. Tayror. Miss Cain, you did attempt to register this time?

Miss Caxwn. I did.

Mr. Tavror. Have you ever gone to the courthouse before to try
to register?

Miss Cain. Yes, I have, but that was my first time to attempt to
register.

Mr. Tayror. You had gone to the courthouse before but had not
gone in to register ?

Miss Caiw. I was afraid.

Mr. Tayror. But,this time you decided to?

Miss Cain. I decided.

Mr. Tavror. Mr. Cain, do you know about this incident at the
courthouse about 80 years ago that Mr. Eskridge told me about?

Mr. Cain. Well, my father was in that riot or mob or whatever
they would call it because the white people said that it was a riot,
but the older folks said it was a mob, I know my father was shot
through and through. He was shot back under his left breast there
and it come out under his shoulder blade there, the bullet hole; I mean
the scar showed on his, just under his left shoulder blade, and his
brother were killed on the steps of the courthouse at the same time.
My father said he jumped from the upper stair, upper deck, down
and ran until he ran to the corporate limits of the town, and thereby
he fell, but he did recover, God knows it.

Mr. Tavror. Thank you, Mr. Cain.

Chairman Han~an. Father Hesburgh.

Commissioner Heseurea. Can I ask you, Miss Cain, if you were
successful in getting registered like your father?

Miss Caxn. No.

Commissioner HespureH. You didn’t get asmuch help ¢

Miss Cain. No, but they was very nice about it.

Commissioner HeseurcE. How long ago was that, Miss Cain ?

Miss Cain. That hasbeen about 3 weeks ago.

Commissioner HessureH. Oh, you will probably hear then.

Mr. Cain, I’'m surprised you didn’t try to vote because you have
been around a long time. I should think you would want to vote.

Mr. Cain. Yes, sir, I have been here a long time.

Commissioner HESBURGH. Are you paying taxes?

Mr. Cain. Paying taxes from 21 up until I was exempt.

Commissioner HesrureH. You know the basic idea of this country,
you pay taxes and you get an idea to vote and see how they are being
used.
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Mr. Cain. I'would be glad to vote.

Commissioner HessurcH. You are registered and a senior citizen
and you have every right to vote and you just ought to go and vote.

Mr. Camv. Well, I think in the next voting, I think I will attempt
anyway. I will go to the polls. Whether they accept me or not.

Commissioner HessureH. Do you think something could happen
to you, someone would do something to you at your age, if you tried
to vote?

Mr. Cain. I don’t know what happens in different places would
happen to me or not, but we learn, these incidents are happening and
they are happening until this day. There is plenty of it happening
yet in Alabama right now.

Commissioner HessurcH. Tell me, Mr. Cain, is there a good deal—
this is a question for my ignorance because I never lived here—is
there a good deal of conversation in the Negro community about inci-
dents of violence against Negroes ¢

Mr. Camn. Well| it is quieting down to some extent now. They
have seemingly sort of softened up now. On the arrests I notice
now they don’t use clubs, they don’t use their feet. They will arrest
people and jail them but they don’t club them and kick them this past
year like they have in the past.

It use to be hardly that a colored person was arrested that he wasn’t
maybe clubbed. Now, Mr. Allen was a very nice sheriff, I think as
good a sheriff we have had. I never known him to have trouble
arresting people or even beating people or knocking people, but the
deputy sheriffs there mostly are the ones that do the clubbing or
kicking or what not.

Now, Mr. Allen never did kick nobody and never had nobody ar-
rested kicked.

Commissioner HrspurcH. Does the sheriff try to control his
deputies?

Mr. Caxn. Well, I don’t know.

Commissioner HessurcH. But, you think there is less fear now than
there was say 5,10, 15 years ago?

Mr. Carx. Yes, sir, much less.

Commissioner HessurcH. Wouldn’t that be a good idea for the
Negro community to go out and try to vote now?

Mr, Camn. Ithink it would.

Commissioner HespureH. You are an elder citizen. X hope you
encourage them.

Mr. Cawv. Thank you.

Commissioner Hessuror. Thank you.

Chairman Haxnam. Mrs. Freeman ?
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Commissioner Freeman. Mr. Cain, there are almost 3,000 Negroes
in Carroll County of voting age. Yet, you say whenever you go, if
you would try, that you would have to have some protection. Are
you saying that there is nobody in that community, no law enforce-
ment officer that the people of that community feel they could look to
for that protection?

Mr. Camx. Well, I feel within myself at my age, and the length of
time I have lived in Carroll County, I don’ believe anyone would do
anything to me unless he would tell me to just turn my back from the
poll. ¥e might turn me back and tell me not to vote. I don’t feel
anyone would club me or nothing like that, because I have lived there
as a loyal citizen for all these years and I don’t feel there is a white
man in Carroll County that would come up and kick me or hit me
or knock me. I don’t feel that way. I would be mighty surprised.

Commissioner Freeman. Then it is not for fear of injury to your-
self?

Mr. Cain. No.

Commissioner Freeman. But, the other people are afraid, is that
what you are saying ?

Mr. Cain. The younger people, I don’t know what they go into if
they 21l went to the polls in groups. I said since they have allowed
them to come in one by one, I feel we ought to continually drop in
one by one until we see how far we can go and if they are qualifying,
why continue on without help, if they are accepted. But, I don’
know whether anybody qualified or not. But, as long as no violence,
as long as they are as my daughter said they were with her, I feel we
ought to continually advise our younger people and the people, un-
registered people, to continue to go in one by one and not in groups
because I feel like if they go up there in throngs, why something might
happen.

Commissioner Freeman. Miss Cain, if you did not pass, you plan to
go back?

Miss Caxv. Yes, I do plan to go back.

Chairman HaxNag. Dean Griswold.

Commissioner Grisworp. Miss Cain, are you employed ?

Miss Camv. Yes, I am.

Commissioner Grisworp. What is your employment?

Miss Cain. Iam a cosmetologist.

Commissioner Grisworp. You started to register, you say, 3 weeks
ago?

Miss Caxw. I did.

Commissioner Grisworp. You have not yet been advised as to
whether you passed or not?




107

Miss Cain. No, I haven’t.

Commissioner GriswoLp. Were you told to come back sometime to
find out?

Miss Cain. She told me after finishing that it would be published
3 weeks, but that wasall.

Commisioner Grisworp. She said it would be published ¢

Miss Carn. Published 3 weeks in the Conservative.

Commissioner Grisworp. That means it would be published in the
newspaper or posted on the courthouse door ?

Miss Cain. Conservative, newspaper, weekly paper.

Commissioner Grisworp. If you are successful in registering, do
you expect to vote?

Miss Cain. Yes, I do.

Commissioner Grisworp. What education have you had?

Miss Cain. High school, 1 year of beauty college.

Commissioner GriswoLp. Do you recall what section of the consti-
tution you were asked to interpret ?

Miss Carn. 150.

Commissioner Grisworp. Do you think, yourself, that you made a
good interpretation of section 150%

Miss Caiw. I think I did.

Commissioner Grisworp. Were there any other difficulties presented
in connection with your registering? Do you think you filled out the
other portions of the blanks satisfactorily ?

Miss Cain. The best of my knowledge.

Commissioner Grisworp. Did other Negroes seek to register at
about the time that you did ?

Miss Cain. No, I went alone.

Commissioner Grisworp. Do you know whether others have sought
to register within the past months?

Miss Carn. I have heard talk of some planning to go, but whether
they have gone, I do not know.

Commissioner Grisworp. As I understand it, you went to register
not because of any outside urging but because you had long thought
about it and finally screwed up your courage to the place where you
thought you would go in and try it ?

Miss Cain. That’s true—other than my father have mentioned it to
me and then there have been other names in the paper since I have
went up there.

Commissioner GriswoLp. Fave you heard of any Negroes who have
actually passed the test and completed registration in the past several
weeks ?

Miss Cain. No.

T70-805—65——=8
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Commissioner Grisworp. Thank you.

Chairman Han~vag. Mr. Rankin?

Commissioner RANEIN. Miss Cain, you have talked about register-
ing; haven’t you?

Miss Cain. Yes, I have.

Commissioner RankiN. And, it is fear that keeps them from trying
to register? Is that correct?

Miss Cain. That’s correct.

Commissioner RANK1IN. In each instance?

Miss Cain. That’s correct.

Commissioner Ranxin. Do you agree with your father that it’s
better to go one by one than for a group to go down ?

Miss Cain. Well, I agree maybe more than one by one, but I
wouldn’t—

Commissioner RANEIN. You would like to have had somebody
with you; is that right ¢

Miss Camn. Well, I wasn’t alone because I had prayed, and I believed
that Somebody was with me. That’s why I had the courage that I had
when I went there. But, I do believe that they could go in more than
one, at least about four or five, so it wouldn’t prolong the registration.

Commissioner RaANKIN. Do you also believe that the objection to
Negroes registering is due to the fact that the majority of the county’s
population is Negro? Is that the reason, do you think?

Miss Cain. I believe that is part, but I don’t think that is it fully.

Commissioner RANEIN. What’s the rest?

Miss Can. I believe there is, well, the number has something to do
with it and then there is—1I just couldn’t hardly explain it.

Chairman HaNnam, Mr. Patterson ?

Vice Chairman Parrerson. Mr. Cain, we have heard some conflict
in testimony here today. We have heard some witnesses say that they
live in a climate of fear. We have heard some other witnesses say
they can’t imagine how that could be, but we have heard one general
theme running through it, all witnesses including you, and that’s that
there’s a change under way.

Mr. Cam. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman PaTTERsoN. Some witnesses have said that the change
has reached further than others. You say that at least they don’t club
you and kick you quite as much when they arrest you. But, now I
want to ask you a question from your light of wisdom at the age of 78
looking back on your life.

Mr. Cain. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman PatrersoN. Your father wasshot in Carroll County ¢

Mr. Ca. That’s right.
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Vice Chairman ParrtersoN. You say you have lived under the fear
there for your life?

Mr. Cain. That’s right.

Vice Chairman PartersoN. What kind of life would you like your
daughter there to live in Carroll County and what changes would you
like to see made; what sort of life would you like to think she’s going to
have?

Mr. Camn. Well, I feel when we all qualify as registered voters and
can go to the poll, I feel that we will be looked upon as any other
citizen, of the State of Mississippi, or even the United States, and
until we can get to the poll, I feel we won’t never be considered as
citizens of even Carroll County.

Chairman Han~van. Mr. Cain, you said you were a farmer. Do you
own your own farm?

Mr. Can. I do.

Chairman Han~var. How large is the farm ¢

Mr. Cain. Well, I have 185 acres in the farm now.

Chairman Han~xag. What’s the principal crop on your farm?

Mr. Cain. Well, I raise cattle, feed for cattle, and little cotton. I
have a few acres of cotton that a man works on the place.

Chairman Han~au. You said that you were living in the house
in which you were born 78 yearsago?

Mr. Caxw. That’s right.

Chairman Hannan. Did you inherit all this farm? Was the 185
acres inherited from your father or have you purchased part of it ?

Mr. Cain. I purchased part of it and my brother and myself bought
out my father before he even passed. And, we have divided the
place and I have added other 78 acres to my part of it.

Chairman Hax~anm. Can you make a living from 185 acres in Car-
roll County ¢

Mr, Can. Yes, sir.

Chairman Hanwau. Do you do this all by yourself? Do you have
sons or people that will help you?

Mr. Cain. Well, my sons and daughters all grown and all gone.
This is the only one I have in the State. This is the baby girl, the
only one that I have in the State, and I live alone now and lost my
wife in 1962, with cancer. But, I haven’t broken up from the old
home place yet. My health is getting very frail. I reckon I will have
to give it up because I don’t have health.

Chairman Hannas. But, you are still farming the entire farm
yourself ?

Mr. Camn. Well, I don’t farm myself. I rentsout the land. I rent
it out on shares. I raise cattle, black angus cattle, myself. Ikind of
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take care of the cattle and keep up the pasture and feed my cattle
through the winter and feed myself.

Chairman Hannans. The sons and daughters, your other children
that have left home, have they left Mississippi ¢

Mr. Cav. Yes. I have one in Indianapolis, Ind., and I have one
in Chicago.

Chairman Hanxwam. I have no further questions. Are there any
other questions?

Mr. Taylor?

Mr. Tayror. No, sir.

Chairman Hanwam. Thank you very much, Mr. Cain, and Miss
Cain. You’re excused.

Mr. Taylor, will you call the next witness.

Mr. Tayror. Mr. Chairman, the final county for the day is Tate
County, and I would like to ask Mr. Humpstone to give us a brief
introduction for that county.

Chairman Hannam. Allright, Mr. Humpstone.

Mr. Huwmpstone. Tate County is in the northwest corner of Missis-
sippi, the northern edge of the Delta county.

Total population of the county in 1963 was estimated at 21,000 per-
sons, of whom 57 percent were Negro. As of January 1964 almost
70 percent of the 4,500 voting age whites in the county were registered
voters, while none of the 4,300 voting age Negroes were registered.

Tate is a rural county. Its largest community, Senatobia, had a
population in 1959 of about 8,300. Two-thirds of the Negroes and
one-third of the whites are employed on or operate farms.

Residents of Tate County are poorer than Mississippians as a whole.
The median income for white families in 1959 was about $3,500; for
Negro families, about $900.

In 1959 the median education level of Negroes was completion of
the fifth grade; for whites, completion of the tenth grade. In the
school year 1960-61, the Tate County School District spent about
$170 for each white child and less than $100 for each Negro child.

Chairman Haxwan. Thank you, Mr. Humpstone.

Mzr. Taylor, would you call the next witness.

Mzr. Tayror. The next witnesses are Mr. Adell Davis and Mr. Edgar
Burton.

Chairman Hanxag. Mr. Davis and Mr. Burton ?

Gentlemen, will you raise your right hands.

(Whereupon, Mr. Adell Davis and Mr. Edgar Burton were duly
sworn by the Chairman and testified as follows:)

Chairman Hannam. Have a seat, gentlemen. Mr. Taylor, you may
proceed with the questioning.
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TESTIMONY OF ADELL DAVIS AND EDGAR BURTON, TATE COUNTY,
MISS.

Mr. Tavror. Mr. Davis, would you give us your full name, your
address, and your occupation?

Mr. Davis. Adell Davis, Senatobia, Miss., Route 1, Box 136. I'm
a farmer. I'm also employed with the Defense Supply Agency,
Memphis, Tenn.

Mr. Tavror. How long have you lived in Tate County?

Mr. Davis. All my life.

Mr. Tayror. Did you serve in the Armed Forces?

Mr. Dawvss. I did.

Mr. Tayuor. When was this?

Mr. Davis. It was from 1944 to 1946.

Mr. Tavror. Did you serve overseas?

Mr. Davis. I did.

Mr. Tavror. Did you have any decorations?

Mr. Davis. Asiatic Pacific and Good Conduct Medal. Honorable
discharge, possibly; that’s all.

Mr. Tavror. Do you know, Mr. Davis, whether there were any
Negroes registered towote in Tate County before 1964 ¢

Mr. Davis. Not that I know of.

Mr. Tayror. Do you have an opinion about why there were none
registered ?

Mr. Davis. I feel that it was fear, mainly.

Mr. Tavror. Were they afraid of anything specifically ¢

Mr. Davis. I believe there has been a time when they were afraid
of the law enforcement officers and also possibly their nearby white
citizens.

Mr. Tayror. Areyou registered to vote now, sir?

Mr. Davis. I am.

Mr. Tayror. When did you decide to try to register?

Mr. Davis. Well, I began to want to register at the time I came out
of the Army in 1946 but I didn’t have in mind of making any effort
until 1960. That’s right, 1960. I paid my poll tax receipt as of 1960.
Up until that time it was just added to the tax bill that was given to
us. But, in 1961 they did not give it to us and I failed to ask for it.
I wasn’t aware that I hadn’t paid it until possibly, well, it was up on
into the year.

Mr. Tayror. And then did you decide to try in 1964 ¢

Mr. Davis. Well, I did. I waited until I had paid two poll tax
receipts and then I was minded to try again.

Mr. Tayror. What made you decide totry ?
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Mr. Davis. Well, I wanted to become a registered voter. I felt
that—actually I would feel more like a citizen of my community.

Mr. Tayror. Once you had made a decision to try to register what
did you do?

Mr. Davis. I talked it over with friends of mine, especially in Mem-
phis, Tenn., that had already gone in and voted. In other words,
they were registered voters. I had got some idea from them and then
I was advised that possibly the first thing we should have was an
organized group. And, with that I returned home and we got that
underway, the organized group, and in that group we decided a
solution by which we would go and register.

Mr. Tayror. Did you then just walk down to the polls to register or
did you talk to someone else before you registered ¢

Mr. Davis. Well, I went to a white man that I estimated to be
possibly a friend and I consulted with him, and he, in terms, told me
that I should consult about five of the leading white men in my

community.
Mr. Tayror. And did you?
Mr. Davss. I did.

Mr. TayLor. What happened when you did ¢

Mr. Davis. All but one said that they thought I was doing the right
thing, to try to register, and I was also complimented for coming in
that way instead of getting a great group and going down.

Mr. Tayvor. Did you feel it was necessary to talk to the white
leaders before you went down to register ?

Mr. Davis. After I was advised to do that, I felt that it was
necessary.

Mr. Tayror. What happened when you went to register ?

Mr. Davis. When I went, before I went to register, I went back and
told the first man that I went to, what had happened, and what was
told me pertaining to it, and he in turn said that, “I’ll send you to one
more man,” and he said, “I’ll advise you to do that;” and when I had
gone to this man he told me that the registrar was looking for me,
just go right on in and register.

Mr. Tayror. Then you went down to take the test ?

Mr. Davis. That’s right.

Mr. Tayror. Did you pass the test ¢

Mr. Davis. I did.

Mr. Tayror. Have you made any attempt to persuade other people
in Tate County to register since then #

Mr. Davis. I have.

I have talked to them personally and also in some small groups
and advising them that I thought it was necessary the Negroes in Tate
County register and become registered voters.
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Mr. Tavror. Have any of the officials of the county encouraged
registration?

Mr. Davis. Mainly the sheriff have. In one of the meetings I spoke
of, he met us in one of those meetings, and he, in terms, encouraged
that all Negroes that wanted to vote—but he felt they should make
up their own minds, and he would offer them the protection of the law.

Mr. Tayror. How many people do you think have taken the test
since you did ?

Mr. Davis. I feel that in the middle 40’s.

Mr. Tayror. Do you have an idea about how many have passed?

Mr. Davis. Possibly the late 20°s have passed the test.

Mr. Tavior. Now that you and other people have registered to
vote, do you think this means that all other Negroes of voting age
in the county feel free to register ¢

Mr. Davis. I don’t think they feel free to register for the reason
a lot that go down that possibly have more education than I had and
they failed the test. I think that caused them embarrassment and
I don’t think they understand that how a person can live in a com-
munity and obey the law anywhere from 40 to 75 years and then can’t
pass a test for registration.

Mr. Tayror. But, you are going to continue to encourage people to?

Mr. Davis. Iintend to.

Mr. Tavror. Mr. Burton, may I ask you a few questions.

Mr. BurTon. Yes, sir.

Mr, Tavror. Would you give your full name and address and oc-
cupation for the record.

Mr. BurroNn. My name is Edgar Burton and I’m a farmer and
blacksmith, and my address is Coldwater, Route 2, Box 122.

Mr. Tayror. How long have you lived in Tate County ?

Mr. Burton. All my life. That’s a good many years, too.

Mr. Tayror. Did you talk with Mr. Davis about consulting a white
leader before registering ?

Mr. Burron. Idid.

Mr. Tayror. Did you advise him to dothat?

Mr. Burrown. Idid.

Mr. Tayror. Why did you?

Mr. Burton. I thought it was advisable and I had a reason for
thinking that, that it was advisable, as to kind of get the consent of
the leaders of the county, and I knew the leaders of the county pretty
well since I was a native; I knew them pretty well and I wasn’t
afraid of them. I wasn’t afraid of them hitting me and I thought it
would be advisable to go and talk with them, and he went and talked
with them ashe said.
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Mr. Tayror. Have you registered to vote?

Mr. Burron. Ihave.

Mr. Tayror. When was that?

Mr. Burron. I registered to vote on the 3d day of August, 1964.

Mr. Tavror. Do you intend to vote now that you are registered
to vote?

Mr. Burron. I plan to.

Mr. Tavror. No further questions.

Chairman Hannam. Father Hesburgh.

Commissioner HrspureH. Mr. Davis, you and Mr. Burton speak
about going to see these white people about whether or not you can
register. What types of persons were they in the community? Were
they land owners of large estates or what was the nature of these
white people?

Mr. Davis. The first man I went to, he was a banker. He was the
president of a bank.

Commissioner HespureH. I see.

Mr. Davis. And, he in turn sent me to the circuit clerk, to the
sheriff, to the deputy, and also a rich man in the community; well,
he pointed me to two rich men in the community but I only went to one.

Commissioner Hessurea. Do you think it’s up to people like this
to tell Negroes whether or not they have a right to vote$?

Mr. Davis. I don’t feel so.

Commissioner HessureH. Did you have to see these people when
you went in the Army about whether or not you had to go in the
Army?

Mr. Davis. I did not.

Commissioner HespureH. I can see you did what you thought you
had to do to get registered, and you are registered and maybe we
ought to be happy about that, but it would seem to me that it is in
the very nature of our country, and what the country stands for, that
nobody gives you this right because they have money, or because they
have power, or because they happen to be sheriff. You have the right
because you are a citizen of the United States.

Anybody who presumes to tell you you don’t have the right, is
against the law, you are not against the law—and he ought to be in
real trouble with the law and nobody ought to presume to tell you
or anybody in the United States that they are letting you register.
You have that as a right of your citizenship and you shouldn’t have
to ask anybody to do that as long as you have the power to do that.

Excuse the speech,

Chairman Hannas. Mrs. Freeman ?
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Commissioner Freeman. Mr. Davis, during all of these years up
until 1964 that there are over 4,000 Negroes in the community of vot-
ing age, are you saying that nobody at any time tried to vote?

Mr. Davis. T understand possibly 14 or 12 years ago voting registra-
tion was tried by a number of Negroes in that county but they failed.

Commissioner Freeman. I would like to know, if you will tell us a
little more in detail, what is it in that community that would keep
everybody from even trying?

Mr. Davis. I believe T stated earlier that I thought possibly it was
fear.

Until the last sheriff election we had violence in our law officials and
I feel that most people feared that. Although I feared it some, but
I felt someone had to stick their neck out and therefore I had made up
in my mind to take what come. I intended to try to register.

Commissioner Freexman. How many teachers are in your county?
Just an estimate?

Mr. Davis. Possibly 50 or 60, I would estimate.

Commissioner FreemaN. Negro teachers?

Mr. Davis. That’s right.

Commissioner Freeman. They all have been trained teachers?

Mr. Davis. That’s right.

Commissioner Freearan. They have completed the necessary train-
ing, school and college?

Mr. Davis. Yes, ma’am.

Commissioner FreexraN. And, not even they have tried ?

Mr. Davis. As of now to my knowledge we have seven teachers have
gone in but none of them went in in time for the presidential election in
November. I understand that I were the only Negro in the county
that was eligible to vote for the presidental election.

Commissioner Freearan. Did you votein November?

Mr. Davis. I did.

Chairman Hanx~ar. Dean Griswold?

Commissioner Grisworp. Was this effort which resulted in getting
you and Mr. Burton and apparently some others registered, was that
entirely a local effort as a result of the activities by you and your
friends and acquaintances in Tate County ?

Mr. Davis. It was. It was locally, it was solely locally, We didn’t
have any advisors to come in from any place until about 2 months after
I were registered. Then the COFO workers came in our section.

Commissioner Grisworp. Have they been conducting registration
activity since they came in?

Mr. Davis. They came in for that purpose and they tried to get a
number of Negroes to cooperate with them until they found that we
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already had a program going and instead of them using their program,
they lined up with us in our program.

I think they have done a good job.

Commissioner Grisworp. Do you regard them as a help to you in
your program ¢

Mr. Davis. I do.

Commissioner GriswoLp. Do you regard them asa constructive
influence in your community ?

Mr. Davis. I think lot of people still fear them.

Commissioner Grisworp. That’s all.

Chairman HaNNaH. Mr. Rankin?

Commissioner RaNk1iN. Do Negroes serve on juries in your county %

Mr. Davis. Not that I know of.

Commissioner RANKIN. You don’t know of a single Negro ever
serving on a jury in Tate County %

Mzr. Davis. Sure don’t.

Commissioner RangiN. You don’t think the willingness to let a
few Negroes register is to meet the objection found in the Goldsby
case, that we must have some Negroes on juries to make the trial stand
up in a Federal Court ? .

Mr. Davis. I feel that that was possibly our way of getting in, that
they had to have some Negro registered.

Commissioner Rankin. But, you mentioned the fact that there has
been also, in addition to that, some change in sentiment in your county,
am I correct?

Mr. Davis. That’sright. I think the atmosphere——

Commissioner RANEIN. And a growing willingness for Negroes to
register?

Mr. Davis. I haven’t heard of anyone that would object to Negroes
to register,

Chairman HANNAH. Mr. Patterson?

Vice Chairman PatTerson. I believe you said, though, Mr. Davis,
that you have encouraged others to attempt to register and they have
not done so out of fear; is thisright ¢

Mr. Davis. Some have, some have not.

Vice Chairman ParTerson. Why would they feel fear when you
asked them to go in and they know that you went in with the
sheriff’s invitation? Why don’t they go in when you ask them$?

Mr. Davis. Possibly I don’t have the influence over them possibly
that I should. Too, I think maybe some of our local white people
will tell me one thing and tell another person another thing.

And, I think possibly their fear could come from the other side
of the picture and not the side that was told me.
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Vice Chairman Parrerson. Do you think you had as hard a section
of the constitution to interpret as some of the witnesses who have been
here today have shown?

Mr. Davis. Possibly Idid. X had section 14.

Vice Chairman ParrersoN. Section 14.

One final question. You said you came out of the Army in 1945
with a desire to vote.

Mr. Davrs. 1946.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. 1946. Well, 18 years later you finally
got registered.

Mr. Davis. That’s right.

Vice Chairman ParrersoN. What did you feel during these 17 years ?

Mr. Davis. I feltless than a citizen.

Chairman Hanwam. Mr. Davis, I think you indicated that you had
part-time employment in Memphis?

Mr. Davis. I have full-time employment in Memphis.

Chairman HaNnaH. But youstill live on a farm?

Mzr. Davis. That’s right.

Chairman HannaH. And,you operate the farm too?

Mr. Davis. Yes, sir, I do.

Chairman Hannau. Mr. Burton, are you a full-time farmer?

Mr. BurTon. No,sir, I blacksmith partly.

Chairman Hannag. Is that in Memphis or another place?

Mr. BurtoN. Athome on the farm.

Chairman Hannau. Do you have any guess as to what fraction of
the Negroes in Tate County are farmers?

Mr. Burron. A large percentage of them are. They was until
recently until they cleaned them up. What I mean, clean them up,
their planters got rid of them.

Chairman Han~asa. You are talking about sharecroppers?

Mr. BurTon. Yes, sir.

Chairman Hannaa. How many Negroes that you know of own
sizable farms? Do you know some Negroes in Tate County that have
pretty good-sized farms?

Mzr. Borton. Yes, I know of some.

Chairman Hannana. Successful farmers?

Mr. BurTon. Very successful farmers, yes.

Chairman Hannam. What’s the largest farm that you know of
that’s owned by a Negro in approximate acreage?

Mr. Burrton. Let me see. I reckon maybe, the Vondeen the
neighborhood, district just below me, the Vondeen is one of them.

Chairman Hannag. Would you guess how large a farm he operates?
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Mr. Burron. I think he has something better than 800 acres,
something better than 300 acres.

Chairman Hanw~am. Is there a tendency for the farmlands in Tate
County to be gathered together in larger acreages with the result that
the Negro farmers are having increasing difficulty in making a living
on the farm? Are the Negro farmers being squeezed out of Tate
County? It has nothing to do with race, is it just because they lack
land ¢

Mr. Burton. Yes, sir, they squeeze him some this time because he
had about 250 acres or 260 acres rented and they freeze him out of
there. He had something like 300 acres or little better of his own and
200 some acres rented and they freeze him out of that.

Chairman Hanwvam. What’s the Negro farmer do who doesn’t have
a farm large enough so he can make a living? Where does he look
for a job in Tate County? What does he do?

Mr. Burton. Some of them take to the little towns, little towns,
Senatobia—well, Coldwater have a place where they can get employ-
ment there. The record plant. Of course, there is a little employ-
ment at Senatobia but not very much. The places in Senatobia is
most purely white. They are getting a little better now. I think
there is a couple colored folks in one of those plants. They have two
plants there.

Chairman Hawwam. This is probably an unfair question but the
point is sometimes made that the Negroes leave Mississippi and some
of the other Southern States because of their inability to vote or regis-
ter or receive reasonable treatment and then folks on the other side
say well, they leave Mississippl and other southern States but they
leave because there’s no opportunity for them to make an adequate
living and they have to migrate somewhere else. Do you have any
comment, on that?

Mr. Borton. There is a whole lot more truth than poetry in that.
Lots of them leave there because they don’t have a chance to make a
living. They don’t have a home of their own and they freeze them
out, and of course, they have to go to Memphis or Chicago or some-
where and make a living.

Chairman Hanwam. There’s a considerable number of Negroes
moving out of Tate County.

Mr. Burron. Well, they have kind of slowed down now, but the
last few years there has been a considerable amount of them. They
have been almost forced to move.

Chairman Hannas. Any other questions?

Mzr. Rogerson.?

Mr. RogersoN. Mr. Burton, do you happen to remember the section
of the constitution that you had to interpret when you registered ?
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Mr. Burrow. I think it was 15, I believe it was 15.

Mr. RocersoN. 15%

Mr. Burron. 15. I’'m not positive, but I think it was 15.

Mr. RogersoN. Thank you.

Chairman Han~ar. Mr. Taylor, do you have any questions?

Mr. Tavror. Nothing further.

Mr. Burron. Ididn’t have any trouble.

Chairman HannaH. You were notified promptly you had passed?

Mr. Burron. That lady told me that day.

Chairman Han~Nam. Immediately ?

Mr. Borron. Right then and there, and I signed the ledger that
day. The day I passed, then I signed the ledger.

Chairman Han~Nar. Any other questions?

Father Hesburgh?

Commissioner HessureH. I would like to ask our general counsel
a question because I am a little confused.

Some people are told right away that they are registered. Some
people are not told at all. Some apparently go back to find out.
What is the law ¢

Mr. Tayror. The law, sir, is that there is a 30-day waiting period
and there’s no requirement that the circuit clerk or registrar inform
anybody. The usual way is for a person to come back to find out
whether he registered to vote.

Commissioner RaANk1IN. Is he required to pay a fee? Didn’t some-
body testify he had to pay $2 in order to get a report?

Mr. Tavror. This apparently differs from county to county. We
have heard testimony that some registrars charge a fee for furnishing
a copy of one’s application form.

Chairman Han~Nar. You paid nothing when you came to register?

Mr. Borron. No, sir; no, sir. I just, she gave me a receipt.

Chairman Han~am. Mr. Rogerson ?

Mr. RogersoN. I want to follow up, Mr. Davis. Were you told you
successfully registered on the same day ¢

Mr. Davis. Immediately.

Mr. Rocerson. Immediately, and you received some kind of cer-
tificate and signed the books?

Mr. Davis. Isigned the register.

Chairman Han~as. Any further questions?

Mr. Taylor, do you have further questions?

Mr. Tayror. No, sir.

Chairman Han~nan. You are excused, gentlemen.

(Witnesses excused.)

Thank you very much.
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Do you propose to call additional witnesses?

Mr. Tayror. No,I donot.

Chairman Hannam. Ladies and gentlemen, it’s now getting to-
wards 5 o’clock. We have completed the testimony for Tate County
and the hearing will recess until 9 o’clock tomorrow morning.

(Whereupon, at 4:35 p.m. the hearing was recessed until 9:00 a.m.
the following day.)
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The Commission met in the Recreation Hall, Veterans Administra-
tion Center, 1500 East Woodrow Wilson Dr., Jackson, Miss., at 9:00
a.m., Wednesday, February 17,1965, the Hon. John A. Hannah, Chair-
man of the Commission, presiding.

Present: John A. Hannah, Chairman; Eugene Patterson, Vice
Chairman; Mrs. Frankie Muse Freeman, Commissioner; Erwin N.
Griswold, Commissioner; Rev. Theodore M. Hesburgh, C.S.C., Com-
missioner ; Robert S. Rankin, Commissioner.

Also present : Howard W. Rogerson, Acting Staff Director ; William
L. Taylor, General Counsel; Samuel J. Simmons, Director of Field
Services; Warren I. Cikins, special assistant to the Staff Director;
M. Carl Holman, Information Officer; Michael Finkelstein, Assistant
General Counsel ; Charles Humpstone, staff attorney; Roy Littlejohn,
staff attorney; Richard Bellman, staff attorney; Brian Olmstead, staff
attorney ; Edwin Wolf, staff attorney; John Birkle, Financial Man-
agement Officer ; Robert Amidon, Chief of Investigations; Alan Marer,
staff attorney, Department of Justice.

PROCEEDINGS

Chairman Han~an. This hearing of the U.S. Commission on Civil
Rights will come to order.

Mr. Taylor, will you call the first witness.

Mr. Tayror. Mr. Chairman, the first county from which we are
hearing witnesses this morning is Tallahatchie County, and I will ask
Mr. Humpstone to give us some brief background information on that
county.

Chairman Han~Nar. Mr. Humpstone?

Mr. Homestone. Tallahatchie County is a rural county in the north-
ern part of the State about 30 miles east of the Mississippi River. The
total population of the county in 1963 was estimated at 25,000, of whom
about two-thirds were Negro.

About 87 percent of the 5,100 voting age whites are registered to
vote, while about .26 percent of the 6,500 voting age Negroes are
registered. On June 24, 1964, the Tallahatchie County registrar was
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ordered by a Federal court to register all Negroes who could write
the preliminary responses on the Mississippi registration form, not
including the constitutional interpretation test or the citizenship
test. Thus far 64 Negroes have attempted to do so. This is in contrast
with nearly 900 Negroes who registered in Panola County since its
decree was signed in May of 1964.

Seventy-six percent of the Negroes and 38 percent of the whites are
involved in agriculture. The median income for white families in
Tallahatchie County in 1959 was $2,900 ; the median for Negro families
was $1,100.

The median education level for Negroes is 4th grade, for whites,
10th grade.

In the school year 1960-61, the Tallahatchie County School District
spent about $175 for each white child and about $110 for each Negro
child.

Chairman Hanvaua. Where is Panola County ?

Mr. Humesrone. Just north of Tallahatchie, just across the border.

Chairman Hanwana. Thank you, sir.

Mr. Taylor, will you call the next witness?

Mr. Tavror. The next witness is Mr. James Henry Rayburn.

Chairman Haxnam. Mr. Rayburn, will you raise your right hand.

(Whereupon, Mr. James Henry Rayburn was duly sworn by the
Chairman and testified as follows:)

Chairman Hanwan. Have a chair, sir.

Mr. Taylor, will you proceed.

TESTIMONY OF JAMES HENRY RAYBURN, TALLAHATCHIE
COUNTY, MISS.

Mr. Tavror. Mr. Rayburn, will you please give your full name, your
address and your occupation ?

Mr. RayBurn. James Rayburn, Post Office Box 222, Charleston,
Miss. Farmer.

Mr. Tavror. Mr. Rayburn, are you registered to vote?

Mr. Raysurw. I am.

Mr. Tayror. When did you register?

Mr. Raysurn. In 1962-63.

Mr. Tayror. Have you tried to vote since you registered ?

Mr. Rayeurw. I have.

Mr. Tayror. When was that?

Mr. Rayeurn. In 1963.

Mr. Tayror. What happened when you tried to vote?

Mr. Raysurn. I went to the poll to vote and borrowed a car and
drove down to the poll to vote and when I drove up on the ground,
and got out of the car, a white gentleman came out and asked me
where I was going. I told him I was going to vote, and he said, well,
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you won’t vote here, and he began to curse. And, I stood for a few
minutes and looked at him, and finally T passed on into the building.
‘When I gotten in the building a gentleman came and met me and
asked me what did I want? I told him that I came to vote, and he
said, “The man, the main man, is not here now,” and said, “Follow me.”

He came to the door, walked back to the door and said, “You go
out there and sit under a tree and wait out there under that tree.”
And I stood and looked at him and said, “Under the tree?” He said,
“Yes, go out there and wait under the tree.” And I walked off, and
the man that challenged me as I was going in, he challenged me
again and this time he had a stick with a piece of iron on it.

He asked me where did I live. I told him. Asked me my name.
I told him. He said, “I’ll make sure”—he cursed again—*“that you
won’t vote no more. You vote now, you won’t vote any more.”

I looked at him for a few minutes, stood there for a few minutes,
and I gotten in the car and drove off, and someone drove out behind
me, followed me. I didn’t go home. I went on back to Charleston
and he drove near to the bridge and that’s the last place I seen him,
and I went back on into Charleston.

Mr. Tavror. Did you try to vote in this past year. November 1964 ¢

Mr. Raveurn. No, sir.

Mr. Tavior. Can you tell us why not?

Mr. Raysurn. Well, this place where I voted at in Dogwood Flat,
there wasn’t anyone to register to vote that time, but me, and I went
by myself there the first time. In caseI had to go again, I didn’t care
to go by myself, and therefore I didn’ try until I could get a better
understanding about the situation.

Mr. Tavror. The place, the polling place where you vote, is that
not the same place where you go to register ?

Mr. Raysur~. No, sir.

Myr. Tavror. You register where?

Mr. RaysurN. Atthe courthouse in Charleston.

Mr. Tavror. And, this place that you went to vote ——

Mr. RaysorN. Is in Beat 3. Dogwood Flat, out 5 miles from
Charleston.

Mr. Tayior. Have you done anything, Mr. Rayburn, to encourage
other people to register in Tallahatchie County ?

Mr. RayeourN. Yes, I try. I talked with them and they are just
actually afraid.

Mr. Tavror. Why do you think they have not registered? What are
they afraid of? -

Mr. Raysurn. No certain number of things. Afraid of being
intimidated, and afraid of being possibly beaten up or most anything.

Mr. Tavror. Have you told anybody about what happened to you—
when you went to the polling place?

T70-805—65——9
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Mr. Rayeurw. I told only two persons, no more. For this reason,
I didn’t tell anyone else because it wasn’t going to help the cause.
Soon as they find out, they stopped Rayburn, they didn’t let him vote,
that’s no need in we trying. So that’s why I held my peace until I
could get better information.

Mr. Tayror. Mr. Rayburn, why do you want to vote?

Mr. RayBUrN. Because I am a citizen in Tallahatchie County. I
was born at the place I am in now and have been there for 63 years.

Mr. Tayror. Thankyou.

Chairman Hanxaa., Mr. Rayburn, did you have any trouble when
you registered in the first place?

Mr. Raysurn. No,sir.

Chairman Haxnau. You took the test and interpreted the section
of the constitution and passed?

Mr. RaveurN. Yes, sir.

Chairman Han~am. Father Hesburgh ?

Commissioner Heseurer. Mr. Rayburn, were there any other white
people voting when you went to the polls?

Mr. RaYrUrN. Yes,sir; yes, sir.

Commissioner HespureE. The only people you had to deal with were
the man that met you outside and the man that met you inside?

Mr. Raysurn. That’sright.

Commissioner Hrssurea. And the white people were voting while
this was going on?

Mr. RayBURN. Yes.

Commissioner HrssureH. Is there any background of things
happening that would make you fearful, I mean, are Negroes sub-
jected to physical violence in this county ¢

Mzr. RayBUrN. Yes,sir.

Commissioner HessureH. You are going back and try to vote again,
aren’t you?

Mr. RaveurN. Yes,sir.

Commissioner HesBurgH. Is there anyone at the polls representing
the law ¢

Mr. RaysorN. No,sir.

Commissioner Hessurea. Thank you, sir.

Chairman Han~a®. Mrs. Freeman ?

Commissioner FreemMaN. Mr. Rayburn, when these white persons
threatened you, did it occur to you that you could report this to the
sheriff, or the police, or that the law would protect you?

Mr. Raysorn. It did occur to me but it made bad matters worse.

Commissioner Frermaw. What would have happened? What do
you think would have happened ¢

Mr. RaysurN. The law seems to coincide with whatever the others
do concerning the Negro. ’
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Commissioner Freeman. Are you saying that the police officers, or
the law, as you are talking about, that they would do this to the Negro,
that they would threaten you?

Mr. RaysorN. In away.

Commissioner Freeman. Have they done so?

Mr. RayeurN. No, madam, they haven’t said anything.

Commissioner Freeman. You have lived there for 63 years?

Mr. RayBurN. Yes, madam.

Commissioner Freenman. So, over 40 years you have been old enough
to vote?

Mr. Raysurn. That’s right.

Commissioner FreemaN. You have been afraid for 40 years to vote?

Mr. RayeurN. Yes,a lot more afraid than I am now.

Commissioner Freeman. But, you have got some courage now ¢

Mr. RayBurN. That’s right.

Commissioner FreemaN. That’s all.

Chairman HanNarm. Dean Griswold ¢

Commissioner Grisworn. Mr. Rayburn, we have heard from you
and from other witnesses about fear and I would like to know if you
can tell me a little more in detail what you are afraid of? Are you
afraid of physical violence to yourself or to your home ¢

Mr. RayBurN. Yes, sir.

Commissioner Grisworp. Have you ever been subjected to physical
violence?

Mr. Raveurn. No, sir.

Commissioner Grisworp. What makes you then afraid that you
might be subjected to physical violence?

Mr. RaysurN. Because when I went to vote I was told what would
happen to me.

Commissioner Grisworp. What were you told would happen to you?

Mr. Raysurn. They would kill me.

Commissioner GrisworLp. Are you afraid of economic reprisal, of
having your credit cut off or otherwise making it difficult for you to
support yourself in the community ?

Mr. Raysurn. Personally, myself, I’m not afraid of that myself.
No, sir; not me. But, others are.

Commissioner Grisworp. Are you afraid of humiliation ?

Mr. RaYBURN. Yes, sir.

Commissioner Grisworp. Have you been humiliated in your home
county ?

Mr. RayBurN. No, sir; no more than others at the time I went to
vote.

Commissioner Grisworp. At the time you went to vote?

Mr. RayBurn. Yes.

Chairman Hannan. Mr. Rankin?
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Commissioner RanwIN. You mentioned that you had no desire to
tell the law about this?

Mr. Raysurn. Idid.

Commissioner Rankin. Is there any white person in the county
whom you could go and talk to about this situation ¢

Mr. Raysorn. No.

Commissioner RanxiN. Not a single white person in the county
whom you would feel free to tell about this situation ?

Mr. Raysurn. Ob, there is some I could tell, I would feel free to
tell, but the idea is, what good would it do?

‘Commissioner Ranxin. Now, since you registered, other Negroes
have registered in the county, am I correct ?

Mr. RayBorn. Yes.

Commissioner RANKIN. In your particular voting district are there
any other Negroes registered ?

Mr. Raysurw. One.

Commissioner Ranxin. Thank you.

Chairman Hannvam. Mr. Patterson?

Vice Chairman Parrerson. Mr. Rayburn, did you know who the
white men were who threatened you ?

Mr. Rayeurn. No, sir; I am sorry I didn’t know at that precinct.
‘Where I am known is in Charleston, and out in the rural—these
precincts, I’m not known, but I have a farm in that beat, therefore my
voting precinct would be Dogwood Flat. I feel that I could have
voted if I had been in Charleston, at the courthouse, because I don’t
think anyone would have said anything. Practically all these people
Inow me, but not in these wayside places.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. You didn’t know these people at Dog-
wood Flats?

Mr. RayBourN. No, sir.

Vice Chairman ParrersoN. Do you know if they were officials of
the county or were they just citizens?

Mr. RaveurN. Well, he is just a citizen. I knew he was no officer.
He didn’t have any pin on or nothing.

Vice Chairman ParrersoN. Since the officials of the county had per-
mitted you to register, don’t you think they would have backed you
up in your effort to vote if you had gone to see the sheriff.

Mr. RaysurN. No,sir; Idon’t think so.

Vice Chairman ParrersonN. You say that you are not as afraid now
as you were?

Mr. Rayeurn. No, sir.

Vice Chalrman Parrerson. Why aren’t you as afraid now as you
used to be?
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Mr. RaysurNn. Well, from one angle, I’'m not afraid because the
time has done run out for that, and I have learned more and I have
been more enlightened and I learned a person doesn’t have to be scared
to death.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. How did you learn that?

Mr. Raysurn. Well, I learned it from knowledge or as I go on in
life from experience and determination that I have made up in my
mind to achieve the right thing. People before me have died for the
right thing and I figure there is no better opportunity than for me to
die for the right thing. .

Vice Chairman Parrerson. You said you didn’t want to go alone
to Dogwood Flats to vote. Would you go alone now?

Mr. Raysorn. I would. I believe I would, but I would seek better
protection, or some protection.

Vice Chairman PatrersoN. Where would you go to get that
protection ?

Mr. RaynurN. Possibly I have to pull several different strings. I
might not go directly to the law, but I might pull the strings with some
fellows who would have influencs over the law.

Vice Chairman PaTrersoN. A white man?

Mr. RavBurn. Yes.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. Thank you.

Chairman Han~am. Mr. Rayburn, you say you dre better known in
Charleston than in Dogwood Flats? You live in Dogwood Flats.
You say you have a farm there. Where do you live?

Mr. Raysurn. I live west; I live on the edge of Dogwood Flats,
west, of Dogwood Flats, but yet I'm in that beat and my voting precinct
would be in Dogwood Flats, and therefore I have to go to Dogwood
Flats to vote.

Chairman Haxwas. This gentleman that had the stick with the iron
on it, the day that you tried to vote, have you seen him since?

Mr. RayeurN. I might have seen him, but I just couldn’t hardly rec-
ognize him. It seems the fellow appeared to be from around there.

Chairman Haxnwvag. But,you don’t know who he is?

Mr. Raveurn. No, sir.

Chairman Hanxnag. You have made no effort to find out?

M. Raveurn. No, sir.

Chairman Hannag. You actually felt since he had the stick, in view
of what he told you, that if you had tried to vote that day, physical
harm might have come to you ?

Mr. Raysurn. I would have voted if they would have allowed me,
regardless of what he said. But see, the man in there told me to go
out and get under the tree, and I knew out under the trea wasn’t no
place to vote, and I didn’t sit around because he might have been build-
ing up to most anything. You could see he had a knife or pistol or
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something and I had just nothing but my hand, and that’s just Negro
bone.

Chairman Hannas. How much education did you have, Mr. Ray-
burn? How long did you go toschool?

Mr. RaysurN. The ninth grade.

Chairman HanNag. Do you have children?

Mr. RaYBURN. Yes.

Chairman Haxnam. How much schooling do your children have?

Mr. RaysurN. Two of the children have finished high school and
two years in college, and the boy he has finished the eighth grade.

Chairman Haxyaw. Do your children still live in Mississippi?

Mr. RaysurN. No, sir.

Chairman Hannan. Where do they live?

Mr. Raypoury. One is in Tennessee and one is in Toledo, Ohio, and
one is in Washington, D.C.

Chairman Hannas. Why did they leave Mississippi?

Mr. RayBurN. Thatthey might earn a better living.

Chairman Han~ag. You havenone of your children in Mississippi?

Mzr. Rayeurn. No, sir; no, sir.

‘Chairman Hanxas. You operate a farm?

Mr. Rayeorn. Yes. .

Chairman Hanwaw. How big is the farm?

Mr. RaveurN. Forty acres.

Chairman Hannag. Can you make a living on a 40-acre farm?

Mr. RayBorN. Yes.

‘Chairman Han~nas. What do you grow?

Mr. Rayeurn. Cotton, beans, corn.

Chairman HanNam. It’s not probable that any of the children will
come back to the farm ?

Mr. Rayeourn. No.

Chairman Hannag. Any further questions?

Commissioner Grisworp. Mr. Rayburn, I understand there has been
some sort of a court order about registration in Tallahatchie County ;
is that correct?

Mr. Raysurn. Yes, sir.

Commissioner Grisworp. I understand too that only 64 Negroes have
attempted to register under that simplified procedure; is that approxi-
mately correct ?

Mr. RayeurN. Yes, sir.

Commissioner Grisworp. Do you have any knowledge or opinion
why more Negroes have not sought to register in Tallahatchie County
since the court order?

Mr. RayeourN. They are afraid.

Commissioner Grisworp. What are they afraid of?
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Mr. Raysurn. They are afraid of intimidation and some of them
are afraid of economic squeezes and all like that.

Commissioner Grisworp. Do you know of any specific threats that
have been made to any of them ¢

Mr. Raysurn. No.

Commissioner Grisworp. Have any of them been told that they will
be killed or blown up or that their credit will be cut off ¢

Mr. RaysurN. No,sir.

Commissioner Grisworp. Why then are they afraid? Is it because
of the atmosphere of the place?

Mr. Raveurn. They are afraid for what have been done and then
the attitude towards people.

Commissioner Grisworp. What hasbeen done?

Mr. RaysurN. Several things have been happening and it seems
to have come out; people try to do things to people to give the other
one a lesson. He doesn’t care so much about what the other fellow
do, but he do something for this other fellow to see and take heed and
don’t attempt it.

Commissioner Grisworp. What sort of things have been done to
give people lessons?

Mr. RayeurN. Oh,beaten up and——

Commissioner Grisworp. Have friends or acquaintances of yours
been beaten up ?

Mr. Raysurn. Iknow some even been killed.

Chairman Han~nag. Mr. Rogerson ?

Mr. Rocerson. Mr. Rayburn, have you ever been called for jury
duty ?

Mr. RayeurN. No,sir.

Mr. RocersoN. Do you know of any Negroes in your county who
have ever been called for jury duty ?

Mr. Raysurn. No,sir. :

Mzr. RogersoN. Thank you.

Chairman Han~am. Mr. Patterson ?

Vice Chairman Parrerson. Mr. Rayburn, do you know anyone in
Panola County ¢

Mr. RayBurN. Yes,sir.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. That is right next door to Tallahatchie ?

Mr. RayBURN. Yes. .

Vice Chairman Parrerson. Mr. Humpstone just pointed to this map
and said in Panola County where there also has been a court order like
there has been in Tallahatchie County, 900 Negroes have registered
tovote?

Mr. RayBurN. Yes, that’s right.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. Whereas only 64 have registered in



130

Tallahatchie County. What do you think is the difference between
those two counties that would lead to that?

Mr. Raysurn. Well, they have had more work in Panola than they
have in Tallahatchie.

They are afraid to come to Tallahatchie and work, and then the
people are afraid to give anybody a place to stay that would help them
to understand.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. What do you mean, more worlk ?

Mr. Raysurn. More work to help the people to understand how to
register and how to fill those forms. The COFO.

Vice Chairman ParrersoN. Thank you.

Chairman Hannau. Any further questions?

Mr. Tayior. No,sir.

Chairman Hannag. You are excused, Mr. Rayburn.

Thank you very much.

(Witness excused.)

Chairman Hanwam. Mr. Taylor, will you call the next witness.

Mr. Tayror. The next witness is Mr. Jesse James Brewer.

Chairman Han~am. Mr. Brewer?

'Will you raise your right hand.

(Whereupon, Jessee James Brewer was duly sworn by the Chairman
and testified as follows:)

Chairman Hanwam. Have a chair, sir.

Mr. Taylor, will you proceed with the questioning.

TESTIMONY OF JESSE JAMES BREWER, TALLAHATCHIE
COUNTY, MISS.

Mr. Tayror. Mr. Brewer, will you give us your full name, your
address, and your occupation.

Mr. Brewer. My name is Jesse James Brewer, and my address is
Charleston, Route 2, Box 134. T’m a farmer.

Mr. Tavror. How long have you lived in Tallahatchie County?

Mr. Brewzr. I lived in Tallahatchie County most of my life except
for the 5 years I was in the service. I was there since I was 7 years old.

Mr. Tayror. When were you in the service?

Mr. Brewer. 1942 to 1946.

Mr. Tavror. Where did you serve?

Mr. Brewer. Southwest Pacific.

Mr. Tayror. Did you receive any decorations?

Mr. Brewrr., Well, I received the Asiatic Medal and two battle stars.

Mr. Tavior. Mr. Brewer, you live in a different part of the county
from Mr. Rayburn; is that correct ¢

Mr. Brewer. Correct.

Mr. Tayror. Areyou a registered voter?

Mr. BreEwer. I am now a registered voter. I have passed all the
tests.
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Mr. Tayror. Mr. Chairman, on these matters, there are occurrences
that have taken place in the last week or so and I am not going to go
into this because it might raise a matter that would have to be heard
in executive session.

I would like to ask you when you first attempted to register to vote?

Mr. Brewer. August 5,1964.

Mr. Tayror. Would you tell us what happened when you first went
down to register to vote?

Mr. Brewer. August 5 I went down to register. I went to the
second district courthouse.

‘When I arrived there, I arrived with some COFO workers and some
other people. Five of us were brothers and one more man. We went
down to the courthouse to register and when we got there, the COFO
worker had called the Justice Department. I think that it was Justice
Department men who were there. We got there, and got out of the
car, and were walking up the walk and the sheriff told us to get off
the walk, don’t crowd on the walk, get off and get on the grass on the
lawn out next to the square where the car was parked. So we did. One
of the Justice Department men went in to speak to the sheriff about
us registering over there, and he came out and told us we were welcome
to register but couldn’t because the books wasn’t there. We asked him
where the books was, and he said, over to Charleston, the other court-
house, and we could go over there if we wanted to. So we decided we
were going over there to try. We left the courthouse to proceed to go
over there, and after we got 8 or 4 miles out of town, the sheriff passed
us going to the other courthouse. When we got to the other court-
house there were 25, 30 spectators standing around looking and when
we proceeded to go in the courthouse they ran us off onto the lawn then.

Mr. Tayror. Who were these spectators? Were these white people?

Mr. Brewer. They were white people. I don’t know who they were
but they weren’t any officers. They were standing around looking
while there were several officers there. 'We got back off onto the grass
and they did start us to go in to register and I was one of the first to go
in, me and Marshall, we were the first. On the way in, they would
snap our picture, on the way in to register, and they would give us one
of the forms to fill out. He told us to set one on each side of the table,
so we did. I filled mine out first, and I got up and passed it to him
and got ready to proceed to go out and he told me to wait until the
other man got through. The other man asked me how to spell “Talla-
hatechie.” I started to tell him and the registrar told me I couldn’t tell
himn, so I didn’t tell him. He finished up with his and we went out.and
he told four more to come in.

He told us to send four more in, it was two rooms in the department
where he was working with two tables, so he put two at each table.
The others came in. After we got out, the sheriff told us to go on
out of the courthouse, back out in the yard. So, we went back out
in the yard there where the others were standing out there, and when
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we got back out there were about 65 gathered around there. Lot more
white people drove up there in pickup trucks with gunracks on them.
They had guns on them and one ranch wagon comes with three white
men with guns and they told us, “You niggers get away from the court-
house. You don’t have any business up here.” They circled the
courthouse about three or four times and when they registered all the
people that went up there, the sheriff told us we did what we came up
there to do and to get out of town and don’ stop in town.

So, we did, and on the way home after we left town, across the
bridge coming out of Charleston—which was about a mile and a half—
why this ranch wagon with the three white men in, they came on
meddling and as they passed they would curse at the car we were in,
said bad things and passed on by going up the road and they would
wait a while until we catch up, and then pass again.

They done that three or four times to where we turn off 32 Highway;
coming back to Tippo they passed one more time and come on to this
service station in Tippo, and when we arrived there they had parked
at the grease rack where they grease and wash and service cars. They
had got out of this ranch wagon and sat in the baclk of it where a gang
of more white people were sitting around.

As we passed through, one white man that run a cafe, he pulled up
in the road and seen that big gathering there and I reckon he thought
someone got hurt. He stop in the middle of the road, so we didn’t
stop. We pulled around outside of the service station and kept going,
about four or five carloads of us. After they passed Tippo, they
proceeded on the highway and there was another truck with three
more white men. And, we got near home where I live, where this
other man gets off the car. Well, they pulled up behind us and they
stopped after he got out. As we proceeded on, they proceeded on
behind. So, we went about another mile where I turned off to go
home, with all the Justice Department men—men with us were at a
point where they were living at my mother’s house. That’s where
Ilive. We went on home. So, we turned off to go home and drove
up the road until these cars came out and after these came out, these
two trucks came out by the house driving slow and stopped looking at
a radio that we had there, the COFO people, shortwave radio, so they
went on by the house. After they passed the house they stopped,
parked, got out and turned around and come back and drove around
slow, and between that time and night T reckon seven, eight cars.came
in, pickups, and all of them had these same gunracks in the back of
them and the guns, and these two. to three guns, in the back window
of the truck where you could see.

So, my mother was excited. She didn’t know what they were
thinking of doing, coming in on a place like that.

£1€ 54 T : 13 ¥
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Mr. Tayror. This happened all on the day that you went down to
register? Did you receive any other visits after that?

Mr. Brewer. Well, yes. Allnight after 12 o’clock they would come
in. Sometime they would have the lights off, two or three at a time,
you know, trucks coming in, or cars, with the lights off so when they
get up near the house they would flash the lights on, go on by and cut
them back off.

Mr. Tavror. How long did this goon?

Mr. Brewer. Oh, that went on recrula.rly for 3 weeks, I know.

Mr. Tayror. Thank you, Mr. Brewer.

Chairman Han~Nag. Father Hesburgh ¢

Commissioner Hesgurea. Mr. Brewer, were you afraid when all
this was going on?

Mr. BRewer. Yes,sure was.

Commissioner HespureH. I think T would be too. Did you get
registered at that occasion when you went in and made out the blank?

Mr. Brewer. Well, the blank that I filled out that time, I didn’t
pass on.

Commissioner Hessurer. Did you go back to register again?

Mr. Brewer. Suredid.

Commissioner HespureH. Same place?

Mr. Beewer. Same place.

Cominissioner Hessurer. What happened that time?

Mr. Brewer. Well, T reglstered same form, filled out, I left it and
he told me to come back in about 30 days.

Commissioner Heseurea. Did you come back ¢

Mr. Brewer. I come back and I still hadn’t passed.

Commissioner Hespurea. Then what did youdo?

Mr. Brewer. I went backuntil I passed. Went back again and then
again and filled out another.

‘Commissioner Hessurea. Let me get this straight. You went four
times before you got registered ?

Mr. Brewer. Well, only three times. Well, it was the third time
that I went, he told me I hadn’ passed. And there was a lawyer
there, and he came there, and checked, and said T had passed. I passed
on the third of October. I had been back three more times since that
time and the registrar told me I hadn’t passed.

Mr. Tavror. Idon’t think we can go into this, Father.

Commissioner Hessurea. All right. Let me ask a more general
question. Mr. Brewer, you were in the Army overseas in World War
IT, from roughly 1942 to 1946; is that correct?

‘Mr. Brewzr. That is correct.

‘Commissioner Heseurea. Did you feel like a citizen when you were
in the Army?




134

Mr. Brewer. Sure did. In fact it is the only time I ever felt like
a man, when I was in the Army.

Commissioner Hessurca. Well, then you got back home. Didn’t
you feel like continuing to be a man and citizen and to vote?

Mr. Brewer. No, sir.

Commiissioner Hessurer. Why not?

Mr. Brewer. Well, T wasn’t treated as a man. I was treated as
a boy.

Commissioner Hrspurea. What was your rank in the Army?

Mr. Brewrr. Well, I'was a private, first class.

Commissioner Hessurer. You say you had three battle stars?

Mr. Brewer. Two battle stars.

Commissioner Hessurea. What campaigns were they?

Mr. Brewzr. That was in Wadai, New Guinea, and Russell Island.

Commissioner Hessurer. It took a long time from the time you
got back until the time you got around to registering. How would
you explain that %

Mr. Brewer. Well, they had taken a long time—when they draft
me into the Army they would always teach me in the ‘Army that I
had freedom to speak and democracy and I was fighting for freedom
to speak. I had freedom to speak as long as I was in the’Army. But,
after I.got out and got back here, my freedom run out. I didn’t have
freedom to speak any more after I got discharged.

Commissioner Hessurer. Suddenly, a year ago, you began to try
toregister? What influenced you to do that?

Mr. Brewer. Well, what influenced me to do that? It was an occa-
sion that happened around to my family that I didn’t like and I was
trying to have something done about it by getting in touch with
different péople. I got in touch with ‘COFO and those people would
tell me I could register to vote, which I didn% know I could. My
parents always told me the Negroes wasn’t allowed to vote.

Commissioner Hrssurer. What was it that happened to your fam-
ily that you didn’t like?

Mr. Brewsr. Ihad two brothersthat got beat up.

‘Commissioner Hessurer. By whom ?

Mr. Brewer. By two white men staying at a place near where I
live at.

Comimissioner Hespurer. Did they just do it without any reason?

Mr. Brewer. Well, I wasn’t there but from what my brothers.told

methey did it without any reason.

Commissioner Hessurer. Just for indoor sport or outdoor sport
or something ?

Mr. Brewer. Well, it was indoor. I had a brother go in there to
buy two drinks and while he was out from a Northern State—he was
from Indiana, and my other brother had come home on a visit and

o
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he was from out of New, Jersey, Trenton, N.J., so he drove his car in
there and they stopped in there to fix a flat. My baby brother, he
didn’t help fix the flat. He said to the other two boys, “You fix the
flat and I will buy you a drink,” so he bought a drink and the man,
the other man in there, he was talking to him, and as he went into
the store, he asked—the man ask him, “What can I do for you?”’ He
told him, “ I want two pops.” He said, “Look in the box and get them,”
and he came back and set them down and the man said, “I thought
you had your drink.” He said, “No.” He said, “Do you want them
opened?” And, he said “No.” So then the man said, “You went out
of State and stayed 3 weeks and you are coming back, and you are
going to take over. You know that’s no way to talk to us. You are
supposed to say ‘Yes, sir’.”

He said, “If I did anything wrong, tell me what I did,” and the
other man was standing next to him and they said, “Let’s show him
a’lesson.” They got thisaxhandle out and start tobeat him.

Commissioner Hrseurea. You say an ax handle?

Mr. Brewer. That is right. And, my other brother came in and
saw my brother laying on the floor all blooded over so he just turn
around and went. He didn’t wait on the car. My brother heard them
in there cursing and he seen my brother laying on the floor and he
asked them what he had done.

They told him he wouldn’t be interested in that. That they would
give him some of the same thing.

The fellow that was running the store, he ran behind the counter.
He got this pistol and came in and aimed it, and he thought the fel-
low was going to shoot, so he went there and got his brother and
picked him up by the arm and dragged him out, and this fellow was
standing behind him with the ax handle, and when he went out, this
fellow hit him with the ax handle and knocked one of his eyes out.

Commissioner Heseurer. You say knocked one of his eyes out?

Mr. Brewer. Yes, that isright.

Commissioner Hessurer. Was anything done as a result of the
beating of your two brothers?

Mr. Brewer. No, sir.

Commissioner Hessurer. Did you report it to anyone?

Mr. Brewer. I went out and told the sheriff about it, and in fact,
I went out the next day to try to have them indicted and arrested, but
the sheriff wasn’t there. His wife or someone was in his office. I
asked, “I want to see the sheriff,” and she told me he wasn’t in, and I
asked what time he would be back. She said, “15 minutes.” So me
and my younger brother stayed there about 214 hours, and he even-
tually showed up.

He was talking to another white man about a deer hunt.
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Commissioner HesBureH. We will get into this later. I gather
this is the reason that you wanted to vote, now, with all this happening ?

Mr. BrewEr. Yes, sir. That’s one reason why I wanted to vote.
Thaveseveral reasons why I want to vote.

Commissioner Hespurer. What are the other reasons?

Mr. Brewer. The reason I want to vote, they promised me I was
a citizen and I have freedom to speak. That’s why I was in the
service. I was fighting for my country and if I was fighting for my
country I ought to have authority to vote and so ought the rest of the
people.

Commissioner Heseuraga. Thank you very much.

Chairman Han~as. Mrs. Freeman?

Commissioner FrReeman. Mr. Brewer, you referred to the first time
you tried to register, when there were large numbers of white persons
who followed you and who threatened you. Was the sheriff, or any
of hisdeputies, around at that time?

Mr. Brewzer. No. There wasn’t any of his deputies or him around.
About 2 weeks afterward they became so violent around there we
called the Justice Department.

One of the COFO workers called the Justice Department and the
Justice Department called the sheriff. So, he came out there at 2
o’clock and was mad with us for waking him up. He said he couldn’
sleep and my brother told him we had been up for 215 weeks. “We
ain’t had any sleep, we have been having trouble out here.”

He said, “If you all hadn’t had those workers in there and that
TV out, there, the people wouldn’t be out here.”.

Commissioner Freeman. I'm interested also in these pickup trucks
that you say have gunracks on them. Is it legal in. this State for
pickup trucks to have gunracks?

Mr. Brewer. Well, I think so in hunting season, but in August
there wasn’t no hunting season.

Commissioner Freeman. This was not the hunting season ?

Mr. Brewer. No, ma’am.

Commissioner Freeman. Were these pickup trucks near the court-
house or all around the city ¢

Mr. Brewer. They were all around the courthouse. Some park
around the courthouse. Some come through town and circled the
courthouse.

Commissioner FreemaN. And, they had these gunracks and you
could see the guns?

Mr. Brewer. That’s right.

Commissioner Freeman. This was the daytime?

Mr. BrewEr. Yes.

Commissioner Freemaw. Isthis where the sheriff was?

Mr. Brewer. He sure was.
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Commissioner Freeman. Thank you.

Chairman Han~as. Dean Griswold?

Commissioner Grisworp. As I understand it some 64 Negroes have
registered in Tallahatchie County—

Commissioner Hesporea. Tried to register.

Commissioner Grisworp. Since the court order, I understood that
all they had to do to register was to fill out the basic part of the
blank.

Mr. Tayror. Dean, there is a proceeding pending in the Federal
court against the registrar.

Commissioner Grisworn. I don’t care whether they have registered
or tried, why have not more than 64 Negroes tried to register? Do
you have any authority or opinion about that?

Mr. Brewer. I talked to lots of them and every one I talked to
about registering, well, he is afraid. Some afraid of losing a job.
Some afraid of getting beat up, some afraid of getting killed.

Commissioner Grisworp. Do you feel that the COFO people com-
ing to Tallahatchie County have been helpful or harmful ¢

Mr. Brewer. I feel that theéy have been helpful, very helpful, be-
cause the fact the people In the part of the county where I am, they
never would have known about that they could register to vote if it
hadn’t been for the COFO people.

Chairman Han~am. Mr. Rankin?

Commissioner Rangin. I gathered that this action taken against
your brother was really getting at you because of your close relation-
ship with COFO, is that true ornot?

Mr. Brewer. That’s not true because COFO had not come in at
that time.

Commissioner Rangin. Well, why was the resentment against your
brother so strong, do you think? Do you have any idea of that?

Mzr. Brewer. No, sir; I don’t have any idea at all. I imagine this
was just because he said “No” instead of “No, sir” to those people.

Commissioner Ranxin. And, all of this happened because he failed
to put the “sir” after “no”; is that correct ?

Mr. Brewer. That’s right.

Commissioner Rangin. Why do the Negroes stay in this county?

Mzr. Brewer: You say why do we stay in this county ?

Commissioner RansiN. You said that your brothers have moved to
Trenton and other places; isn’t that right?

Mr. Brewer. They left out to go to work.

Commissioner Rankin. To go to work. Are other Negroes doing
the same, going north and to other States to work?

Mzr. Brewer. That’s right.

Commissioner Rankin. Because there’s no work, or do you think
they are just glad to get away ?
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Mr. Brewer, Well, it is both reasons. There’s no work for them
here to do, that they can make any money out of, and then the people
treat them so mean when they do try to work they was glad to get
away from that too, is my idea about it.

Commissioner RangIN. You heard Mr. Rayburn’s statement about
Panola County. You have friends over there in Panola County?

Mr. Brewzer. No, sir.

Commissioner Rankin. You don’t know anything about registra-
tion in that county ?

Mr. Brewer. No, sir.

Chairman Hax~nam. Mr. Patterson ?

Vice Chairman ParrersoN. You said they took your picture when
you went in the courthouse to register.

Mr. Brewer. Yes, sir, they took it when I went in, and when I came
out they took it again.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. Who took it?

Mr. Brewer. I wouldn’t know who he was. He was some officer
around there.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. He wasn’t just a newspaper photog-
rapher?

Mr. Brewer. I wouldn’t think so because he had a gun.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. Did they tell you why they were taking
your picture ?

Mr. Brewer. No, sir, I was too glad to leave. I didn’t ask any
questions. There was two men standing around there with them
guns, and me, I was going to get on out of town.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. You said the only time in your life you
ever felt like 2 man is when you were in the Army ?

Mr. Brewer. That is right, sir.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. You feel like a man now that you have
tried to register?

Mr. Brewer. Well, in 2 way I do and in a way I don’t because 1
don’t know what this registering is going to come out to yet. I
haven’t had a chance to exercise it to see whether I could register
or not; you know, vote or not.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. Do you feel a little better about your-
self now?

Mr. Brewer. 1 do.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. Thank you.

Chairman Hanxag. Mr. Rogerson?

Mr. RogersoN. Were pictures taken of others who tried to register
on that same day ?

Mr. Brewer. Yes, sir.

Mr. Roeerson. Were pictures taken at any other attempts that
you made to register?
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Mr. Brewer. No, sir.

Mr. RocersoN. What did you think this picture taking meant?
‘What did it mean to you?

Mr. Brewzr. Well, I thought it meant just about what it did
mean, that they take your picture and if you had any credit with
anybody they probably give them a picture to let them know you
were up there and they probably cut out your credit. Some of the
guys that were with me, we were in town, and they went to the service
station, and the guy asked if you owed anybody at the service station,
and he told them “No,” and he told him, “You have lost our friendship.
I don’t want no more of your business.”

Mr. RocersoN. You mentioned that for many years you didn’t think
you had the right to vote and that this is what your parents had
told you.

Mr. Brewer. That is right, sir. They had tried and they didn’t
succeed and they told me it wasn’t no use for me to try, so I never tried.

Mr. RocersoN. In other words, you think that Negroes thought
they had the right to vote but it didn’t do any good to try?

Mr. Brewer. I think they thought they had a right to, which I
knew they did after I went to the Army. I knew I had a right to,
but there wasn’t any use in trying because I assumed if I would have
tried I would have been dead.

Chairman Han~as. Mr. Brewer, you mentioned that your mother
had been concerned with the visits by night, to where she lived, with
flashing lights and so on. Did your mother try to register to vote?

Mr. Brewer. No, sir, she didn’t try yet, but she is planning to.

Chairman Han~NaH. Youare a farmer?

Mr. Brewer. Yes.

Chairman Hannas. How large a farm do you operate ?

Mr. Brewzr. I operate 89 acres.

Chairman Hannas. You can makea living on 89 acres?

Mr. Brewer. I sure do.

Chairman Hannag.. That’s all.

Any other questions?

Mr. Tayror. Mr. Brewer, as far as you know, were you the first
Negro citizen in Tallahatchie to attempt to register after the Court
decree?

Mr. BrRewer. Yes, I wasthe first one.

Mr. Tavror. Is what happened to you known to other people in
your community ?

Mr. Browzer. Well, no sir.  'Well, they know I went down to regis-
ter. I didn’t tell them the bad part of it. I told them the good part
because 35 or 40 had promised they would go the next day.

Mr. Tayror. You don’t think the word got around about the cars
around your house, the trucks around your house?

0-805—85——10
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Mr. Brewer. That was the reason why they didn’t go the next day
because they seen all them cars and guns and everybody. They got
scared and in fact they didn’t go into the field for about the next
week. They stayed hid in the woods, everybody.

Chairman Han~am. Father Hesburgh ?

Commissioner Hespurer. I want to get one thing perfectly clear
in my own mind. Because one of your brothers didn’t say “No, sir,”
just said “No,” he got beaten up bloody, and your other brother lost
an eye, and it was known to the law authorities and nothing hap-
pened; is that an adequate statement ?

Mr. Brewer. Yes, sir.

Commissioner HeseureH. Thank you.

Chairman Han~aH. Any further questions?

Thank you very much, Mr. Brewer. You are excused.

(Witnessed excused.)

Chairman Han~au. Mr. Taylor, will you call your next witness?

Mr. Tayror. The next witness isMrs. Adlena Hamlett.

Chairman Han~Nam. Mrs. Hamlett.

Will you raise your right hand.

(Whereupon, Mr. Adlena Hamlett was duly sworn by the Chairman
and testified as follows:) -

Chairman Han~am. Havea seat, please.

Mr. Taylor, will you begin the questioning ? Ly
TESTIMONY OF MRS. ADLENA HAMLETT, TALLAHATCHIE COUNTY,
MISS.

Mr. Tayror. Yes,sir.

Mrs. Hamlett, would you give me your full name, please

Mrs. Havimrr. Adlena Hamlett.

Mr. Tayror. And your address?

Mrs. Hamrerr. Route 1, Box 47, Scobey, Miss.

Mr. Tayror. What is your present occupation ?

Mrs. Hamrerr. T am a retired schoolteacher, housewife at present.

Mr. Tayror. Did you teach in the schools in Tallahatchie County ?

Mrs. Hamzerr. Tdid.

Mr. Tayror. How long did you teach in the schools in Tallahatchie
County ?

Mrs. Havrerr. Thirty-five years.

Mr. Tayror. Have you registered to vote, Mrs. Hamlett?

Mrs. Hamrerr. Ihave.

Mr. Taxror. Can you tell me when that was?

Mrs. Hamierr. 1962.

Mr. Tayror. What was the first thing you did in order to try to
register to vote?

Mrs. Hamrwrr. I went in, made my application to register to vote.
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Mr. Tavror. Youtook the test?

Mrs. Hamrerr., Yes, sir.

Mr. Tavror. After you took the test was your name published in
the newspaper ?

Mrs. Hamrerr. It was.

Mr. Tayror. Did anything happen to you after your name was pub-
lished in the newspaper?

Mrs. Hamrerr., Itdid.

There was an effigy of a woman, and when I came and looked at my
mailbox, I saw it hung directly across the public road, right at my
mailbox, after my name was published.

Mr. Tayror. Could you tell us what this effigy was like?

Mrs. Hamuerr. Like 2 woman, it was that of a woman.

Mr. Tavror. It was hung right across the road ?

Mrs. Hamrrrr. Right across the road.

Mr. Tavror. Why did you think that effigy washung there?

Mrs. Hamrerr., To scare me, Isaid.

Mr. Tavror. Did you register anyway ?

Mrs. Hamrerr., Idid.

Mr. Tavror. And, after you registered, have you attempted to vote?

Mrs. Hamrerr. T have. Just a minute, I made a little exrror there.
Thavenot tried to.-vote.

Mr. Tayror. Why haven’t you tried to vote?

Mrs. Hamrrrr. Fear. .

Mr. Tayror. Why did you register even if you might have been
afraid, but did not try to vote?

Mrs. Hamrerr. Because I'm an American citizen and I still live
where I was born and I just felt that I had a right to vote. I feel
that’s one of my rights.

Mr. Tayror. You did go down to the courthouse to register, is that
right?

Mrs. Hayxerr. Idid.

Mr. Tavror. But, you didn’t go to vote, you didn’t try to vote?

Mrs. Hamzerr. Ididn’t try.

Mr. Tayror. Was the voting at the same place as the place where
youregistered ¢

Mrs. Hamrerr. It wasnot.

Mr. Tayror. Where did you have to go to vote?

Mrs. Hamzmrr. In the Third Distriet polling place in Rosebloom,
Miss.

Mr. Tayror. Was that out in the country some place?

Mrs. Hayyerr. Itis.

Mr. Tayror. Was it a little more difficult to vote there than go down
to the courthouse to register %

Mrs. Hamyerr. I fear it was.
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Mr. Tayror. Have you spoken to any of your neighbors about voter
registration?

Mrs. Hamrerr. Ihave.

Mr. Tayror. Did they go down to register ?

Mrs. Hamrerr. I haven’t had one yet. I had several promises but
not one did.

Mr. Tayror. Why do you think they don’t go down to register?

Mrs. Havrrrr. Well, it is fear.

Mr. Tavror. What are they afraid of ?

Mrs. Hamrerr. Violence, more than anything else.

Mr. Tayror. Has there been any violence that you know about ?

Mrs. Hamrerr. Well, not right recently.

Mr. Tayror. But,in the past?

Mrs. Hamrrrr. Inthe past.

Mr. Tayror. Thank you.

Chairman Hanwau. Father Hesburgh ?

Commissioner Hesporer. Mrs. Hamlett, are there many Negro
teachers in the county registered to vote ?

Mrs. Hamrzrr. Not that I know of.

Commissioner HespuoreH. Do you know of any besides yourself ¢

Mrs. Hamrmrr. No,sir. I donot.

Commissioner HzrsBureH. Do you think as a teacher—you have
taught for 85 years—did you think it was one of your jobs as a teacher
to teach people how to be good American citizens?

Mrs. Havrmrr., Yes, sir.

Commissioner Hessurer. Did you feel right trying to teach them
that when you couldn’t vote yourself?

Mrs. Hamrerr. Well,Idid. Idid my best along those lines.

Commissioner HessoreH. How is it after all these years, Mrs. Ham-
lett, that you suddenly decided you were going to register?

Mrs. Hamrerr. I just felt it was my duty and I had an urge to
register.

Commissioner HessureH. Did someone help that urge along?

Mrs. Hamrerr. Ididn’t understand that.

Commissioner HeseureH. Did someone help that urge along? Did
someone talk to you about registering and how important it was?

Mrs. Hasyerr., It was just in me.

Commissioner Heseurer. Just you. You just suddenly picked up
and went.

Mrs. Hamrerr. Yes,sir.

Commissioner Heseorem. Do you intend to vote now?

Mgrs. Hamrerr. I do.

Commissioner Hessurar. Why do you want to vote, Mrs. Hamlett ?
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Mrs. Hamrrrr. Well, I believe it would be a help to-my race, to the
county, and to my race, and to all races in general.

Commissioner Hespurer. Thank you, Mrs. Hamlett.

Chairman HanNa®m. Mrs. Freeman ?

Commissioner Freeman. Mrs. Hamlett, you taught for a very long
time, about 35 years?

Mrs. Havrerr. I did.

Commissioner Freeman. When did you retire?

Mrs. Hamrerr. I retired in 1957.

Commissioner FreemaN. What is your income now? How do you
live?

Mrs. Hamierr. I live on the farm and my income is a little social
security.

Commissioner FreemaN. You get social security ¢

Mrs. Hamrerr. Yes, madam.

Commissioner Freeman. What were some of the things, some of the
courses, that you taught?

Mrs. Hamrerr, Well, history, spelling, physiology, and I taught
some civil government.

Commissioner FreemaN. You taught them about the government?

Mrs. Havierr. Yes.

‘Commissioner FreEman. What their rights were under the govern-
ment?

Mrs. Hamrerr. Yes, ma’am.

Commissioner Freeman. Now, as these youngsters have grown up,
have they stayed around Tallahatchie County ?

Mrs. Hawmrerr. Not very many. They are mostly all gone from
Tallahatchie County.

‘Commissioner Freeman. Have you tried to encourage them to stay
and vote?

Mrs. Hamrerr. Well, I have encouraged what few there is but the
majority has gone to other places.

Commissioner Freeman. From what you have said, this county is
not the sort of place—is not quite the way—you think it ought to be; is
that right ?

Mrs. Hamrerr. That’s right.

Commissioner FrReemaN. And you want to vote so you can make it
better?

Mrs. Hamrerr. That’s what ’m in hopes of.

Commissioner FrermaN. Are you still trying to encourage people
to vote?

Mrs. Havzrrr. Tam.

Commissioner FREEMAN. Are you going to vote?
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Mrs. Havrerr., Tam.

Chairman HanNag. Mr. Patterson?

Vice Chairman Patrerson. Mrs. Hamlett, if you weren’t afraid to
register, will you tell us again why you were afraid to vote?

Mrs. Hayrerr. Well, for violence, fear of violence.

Vice Chairman ParrersoN. Fear of violence?

Mrs. Hamierr, Yes.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. Did it have anything to do with the
effigy that hung outside your house?

Mrs. Hamrerr. Well, that was one reason for my fear, for my
greatest fear.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. But you went ahead and registered after
they hung that effigy there?

Mrs. Hamrerr, 1did. I registered after. See,I got over that little
fear and went on and registered.

Vice Chairman ParrersoN. But, did anything happen between the
time you registered and the election day that made that fear rise up
again and keep you from voting?

Mrs. Hamrerr. Because violence is happening everywhere. That’s
why it rested still about me.

Viee ‘Chairman ParrersoN. How did you know about this violence?

Mrs. Hamrerr. Well, there has been so much.

Viee Chairman Parrerson. How did you know about it?

Mrs. Hamrerr, Well, I read about it and T viewed it.

Vice Chairman ParrersoN. And, that made you fear to go vote?

Mrs. Hamrerr. At the precinet that I was appointed to vote, but I
would not have been afraid to go to the county seat.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. Thank you.

Mrs. Hamrerr. But, the precinct, I was afraid to go there.

Chairman Hax~as. Are there any other Negroes who are regis-
tered in your precinct?

Mrs. Hamyerr. There isn’t.

Chairman Hanwanw. You're the only one?

Mrs. Hamrerr. I’m the only one.

Chairman Hannanm. So, you feel that if you were in a precinct
where there were many other Negroes registered, you wouldn’t have the
same fear. Your fear was due, largely due, to the fact that you were
the only registered Negro voter in the district ?

Mrs. Hasoerr. Yes;itis.

Chairman Han~Nas. Any other questions?

Thank you very much, Mrs. Hamlett. You’re excused.

(Witness excused.)

Mr. Tayror. The next witness is Mrs. Birdie Kegler.

Chairman Hannas. Mrs. Kegler?
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‘Will you raise your right hand, please.

(Whereupon, Mrs. Birdie Kegler was duly sworn by the Chairman
and testified as follows:)

Chairman HanwNaw. You may proceed with the questioning, Mr.
Taylor.

TESTIMONY OF MRS. BIRDIE KEGLER, TALLAHATCHIE COUNTY,
* MISS.

Mr. Tavror. Would you please give me your full name and address?

Mrs. Kearer. Mrs. Birdie Kegler, Post Office Box 52, Charleston,
Miss.

Mr. Tavror. What is your occupation, Mrs. Kegler?

Mrs. Kecrer. Office work at a funeral home.

Mr. Tayror. How many years of school did you complete?

Mrs. Kecrer. Eleven.

Mr. Tavior. Areyou registered to vote?

Mrs. Kuerer. I am.

Mr. Tayror. When did you register to vote?

Mrs. Kecrer. 1962.

Mr. Tavror. Since you registered have you done anything to en-
courage other Negroes to register in Tallahatchie County ?

Mrs. Krerer. I have; constantly.

Mr. Tavror. Constantly, you say. What have you done?

Mrs. Krarer. I have talked with them about registering and in
meetings T have talked with them. A few have gone up.to register.

Mr. Tayror. Would you say you have spoken to very many people?

Mrs. Kearer. I have.

Mr. Tayror. And about how many people have tried to register that
you know of?

Mrs. Kecrer. Well, it is between 60 and 70 have gone up.

Mr. Tavror. And that is out of about how many people who are
Negroes of voting age?

Mrs. Krerer. About 6,000.

Mr. Tayror. And, these 60 or 70, has this been very recently?

Mrs. Kzerer. Ithas. That’s right.

Mr. Tayror. Why don’ more people try to register

Mrs. Kzcrer. Well, because of fear.

Mr. Tayror. Fear of anything in particular?
~ Mrs. Krarer. Well, one of them is the publication, their names will
be put in the paper and someé think they will lose their jobs and
others won’t be able to obtain help.

Mr. Tayror. Do you know that in June of last year a Federal court
issued an order designed to make it easier for people to register to vote?

Mrs. Krerer. Yes; I do.

Mr. Tayror. Since that decree have you had any more success in

getting people to register?
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Mrs. Kecr.er. We have had a few more to go up. Most of the people
don’t know about the decree, only those that I have told, and the
COFO people.

Mr. Tavror. People become aware of the order when you tell them ?

Mrs. Keerer. That’s right.

Mr. Tayror. Do they become aware-of the order in any other way?

Mrs. Krerer. Through the COFO people.

Mr, Tayror. Fine. Thank you, Mrs. Kegler.

Chairman Hannvau. Father Hesburgh, did you have any questions
you would like to ask Mrs. Kegler?

Commissioner Hespurer. Mrs. Kegler, some of the white people
told us yesterday that they thought COFO was doing a bad thing by
coming to Mississippi. What’s your feeling about COFO?

Mrs. Krerer. Ithink they are helpful.

Commissioner Hespurea. Why do you think they are helpful?

Mzrs. Kuerer. Because they get around in general through the com-
munities and from house to house talking with the people.

Commissioner Huspurer. What do they talk to you about?

Mrs. KecrER. About registering and voting.

Commissioner HeseurcH. Registering and voting?

Mrs. Kzerer. That is right, sir.

Commissioner HespureH. You don’t think it is a bad thing for peo-
ple tobe told they have a right to vote?

Mrs. Krerer. I don’t.

Commissioner Hessuren. Is there any other agency in Tallahatchie
County that encourages American citizens to vote and tells them how?

Mrs. KzerEr. No others that I know of.

Commissioner HessureH. No others that you know of.

Thank you.

Chairman HaxNan. Mrs. Freeman? Dean Griswold?

Commissioner Grisworp. Mrs. Kegler, do you have acquaintances
in Panola County to the north of you ¢

Mrs. Kecrer. Yes; Ido.

Commissioner Grisworp. Do you have any explanation of any rea-
son as to why some 900 people have registered in Panola County but
only 64 have tried to in Tallahatchie County ¢

Mrs. Kreer. 'Well, they have had more of those workers, the COFO
workers, up there, and there have been quite a few white workers in
that county that have stayed with them.

Commissioner Grisworp. Is there any difference in the atmosphere
of fear there, do you think, from that in your county? Are people less
afraid there than they are in Tallahatchie County?

Mrs. Kecrer. Well, they have been since the COFO people went
there, but there have been a time when they were afraid also.
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Chairman Han~am. Mr. Rankin?

Commissioner Raxxin. Mrs. Kegler, you are encouraging people to
register, am I correct ¢

Mrys. Kearer. That’s correct. .

Commissioner Ranxin. Now, I’m interested in the future. Do you
believe that if more Negroes register, there will be less violence in the

future or more?

Mrs. KueLer. Yes,Ido. Ibelieveittobeless.

Commissioner Ransin. Why ¢

Mrs. Kzerer. Because you will have the opportunity to say who is
in office and to help elect the people that are supposed to be our officers
and then help get rid of them.

Commissioner RanxiN. Well, would you hazard a guess as to how
many voters you will have to have before you can make your vote felt
Inelections? Sixty-two won’t doit, will it?

Mrs. Kuerer. Sixty-two won’t. I think we should have at least
2,000.

Commissioner Ranxin. And, you have hopes of getting that
number ¢

Mrs. Kecrer. We have hopes, that is correct.

Chairman Hanxam. Mr. Patterson

Vice Chairman Parrerson. Mrs. Kegler, you say that you have been
encouraging people to vote?

Mrs. Keerer. I have.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. But only about 64 Negroes have applied
to registerin Tallahatchie County ¢

Mrs. Krerer. That isright.

Vice Chairman ParTErsoN. Across the line in Panola County you
say that the COFO workers have encouraged several hundred. Why
do the Negroes in Panola County go down and register with the COFO
people when they don’t go down to register with you in Tallahatchie?

Mrs. Krearer. Well, the COFO people will call the Justice Depart-
ment if necessary when they are going down and they will always
contact the sheriff and that’s one of the differences.

Vice Chairman ParrersoN. You say many of your people are not
aware of thiscourt decree in Tallahatchie ?

Mrs. Keerer. That’s right.

Vice Chairman PatrErson. Did the local newspaper carry the fact,
carry the story on that decree, do you know?

Mzrs. Keerer. Idon’t remember.

Chairman Hanwam. Mrs. Kegler, do you suspect that another rea-
son why so many more have registered in Panola is that there is a
greater willingness on the part of the officials to register Negroes in
Panolat
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Mrs. Krcrer. Well, I don’t know, but that seems to be the answer.

Chairman Han~a®s. It seems tobe easier ?

Mrs. Kecrer. That isright, sir.

Chairman Han~Nan. Mr. Rogerson,do you havea question ?

Mr. Rogerson. Mrs. Kegler, do you read your local newspaper ?

Mrs. Keerer. I do.

Mr. RoeersoN. Do you think you would have noticed this story
ifit had been run?

Mrs. Krerer. Well, that’s why I said I am not sure because it could
have passed without my getting—some weeks that it passes over,
maybe I’'m out or something. It comes on Thursday.

Mr. Rogrrson. Thisisa weekly newspaper ?

Mrs. Keerer. That isright.

Mr. Roeerson. Thank you.

Chairman HanNau. Any further questions?

Anything the Commission would like to ask?

You are excused, Mrs. Kegler.

Thank you very much.

(Witness excused.)

Chairman HanNam. Mr. Taylor, will you call the next witness.

Mr. Tavror. The next witness is from Jefferson County, and I
would like to ask Mr. Bellman to give us brief background informa-
tion on that county.

Chairman Han~var. Mr. Bellman.

Mr. Brrrman. Jefferson County borders on the Mississippi River
in the southwest corner of the State. The total population of the
county in 1963 was estimated at 10,150, of whom 68 percent were
nonwhite.

88.1 percent of the 1,666 voting age whites are registered to vote
while only one of the 8,540 voting age Negroes are registered.

In 1959 the median income for white families was $4,180 and for
Negro families, $890.

The median level of education for whites is 10th grade, and for
Negroes, 5th grade. In 1960-61 school year, the Jefferson County
School District spent $216 for each white child and $99 for each Negro
child.

Chairman Hannas. Thank you, Mr. Bellman.

Mr. Taylor, will you call the next witness.

Mr. Tayror. The next witnessis Mrs. Dorothy Mae Foster.

Chairman Hannam. Mrs, Foster?

‘Will you raise your right hand, please.

(Whereupon, Mrs. Dorothy Mae Foster was duly sworn by the
Chairman and testified as follows:)
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TESTIMONY OF MRS. DORTHY MAE FOSTER, JEFFERSON COUNTY,
MISS.

Mr. Tayror. Mrs. Foster, will you please give us your full name,
your address and your occupation ?

Mrs. Foster. My name is Dorothy Mae Foster. I live at Route 2,
Box 166, Natchez, Miss., and I'm a housewife.

Mr. TAYIDR How many years of school did you complete, Mzs.
Foster?

Mrs. Foster. Ten.

Mr. Tayror. How long have youlived in Jefferson County ?

Mzrs. Foster. For 16 years.

Mr. Tayror. Do you know of any Negroes who are registered to vote
in Jefferson County ¢

Mrs. Foster. Not that I know of.

Mr. Tayror. Have you ever attempted to register to vote ?

Mrs. Fosrer. Yes, sir; I have.

Mr. Tayror. When was that?

Mrs. Fosrer. September 20,1963.

Mr. Tayror. When you went to try to register, did you go alone or
did you go with someone ?

Mrs. Fosrer. No. My brother-in-law, his wife, my husband, and
myself.

Mr. Tavror. Now, did anything happen to you after you attempted
toregister?

Mrs. Foster. Yes; a carload with four or five white men came to
our house and asked the whereabouts of my husband. I told them
I didn’t know and they said they had a matter of important business
to discuss with him, and I said, “Well, I don’t know where he is.”
They said, “Ishe working?” I said, “Well, he has been.” They said,
“Ishe off?” Isaid, “I don’t know.” They said, “Well, what time are
you expecting him?” 1T said, “Well, I really don’t know.” So, some
of the ones then in the car looked and saw a man coming and he said,
“Here he——" I said, “No, that’s not my husband. That is someone
hunting.”

So, the ones, one of the two that was at the gate talking, he said, “She
says that is not her husband, that is someone hunting.” And, when
the man got there and sit down, he said to the man, the other man,
“Give her the information since she says she is his wife.” So, the
man passed me a card, a little white card and it read: “Ku Klux
Klan,” and it says, “There are thousand Klans watching you.”

Mr. Tavror. Is that the card you have in front of you, right now?

Mrs. FostEr. Yes, it is.

Mr. TAvror. May Isee that?

‘What happened then, Mrs. Foster

Mrs. Foster. I said, “Oh, Ku Klux Klan.” He said, “Yes.” He
said, “You tell your husband—" I passed it to the man that was
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sitting on the porch. He said, “Don’t be afraid.” He said, “You tell
your husband if he don’ take his name off of that book, you would be
afraid.” So I said: “What book.” I said: “Those names are signed
in ink and they are there to stay.” I said, “Are you coming back?”
He said, “Yes.” Then he said, “No, I won’t, but someone will.”

Mr. Tavror. I would like to have this card marked as an exhibit,
Exhibit No. 8.

It reads: “Thousands of Klansmen Watching * * * waiting! Ku
Klux Klan. Don’t be misled. Let your conscience guide you.” I
would like to have it entered into the record.

Chairman Han~a®m. It isreceived into the record.

(Commission’s Exhibit No. 8 was marked for identification and
received in evidence.)

Mr. Tayror. How many white men were in this car?

Mrs. Foster. Four or five, it seemed like two gotten out.

Mr. Tayror. How soon was this after you had attempted to register?

Mrs. Foster. About 4 weeks.

Mr. Tayror. Did anything happen to your in-laws?

Mrs. Foster. Yes; they visited them the same way.

Mr. Tayror. Did you or any of your family pass the test?

Mrs. Fostzr. No.

Mr. Taxyror. Have there been any other attempts by Negroes to
register in Jefferson County since you attempted to register?

Mrs. Foster. Not that I know of.

Mr. Tayror. Mrs. Foster, have you talked to any of your neighbors
about attempting to register?

Mrs. FosTeRr. One or two.

Mr. Tayror. What do they say ¢

Mrs. Foster. They don’t give any answer. They just say they
don’t know.

Mr. Taxyror. Do you think that people in your community know
about this visit that you have told us about ?

Mrs. Foster. I think some do.

Mr. Tayror. Thank you.

Chairman Han~am. Father Hesburgh, do you have any questions?

Commissioner Hespurer. Yes.

Mzs. Foster, did you report this visit to the local sheriff ¢

Mrs. Foster. No, we didn’t.

Commissioner HespureH. Why not, Mrs. Foster ?

Mrs. Foster. I don’t know why. I didn’t know what to do about
it so my husband talked to friends and they advised him to come to
Jackson and that’s where he reported it.

Commissioner HespureH. Did he report this in Jackson?

Mrs. FosTeR. Yes, he did.
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Commissioner Heseurer. Did anything happen as a result of this
reporting ?

Mrs. Foster. Yes; we had different sources to visit us and ask
information.

Commissioner Hessurerm. I see. Let me ask you one more thing.

Did you get the license plate number on the car that visited you?

Mrs, Foster. The car didn’t bear a license plate.

Commissioner Hessurer. Can people drive around the State with-
out license plates on their car?

Mrs. FostEr. I didn’t know that they could.

Commissioner Hespurea. What kind of car was it?

Mrs. FostER. A white Buick.

Commissioner HesgureH. That should be fairly visible.

Thank you, Mrs. Foster.

Chairman Hanyarg. Mrs. Freeman?

Commissioner FreenmanN. Mrs. Foster, have you seen or heard of
the Klan in your county or in your neighborhood before?

Mrs. Foster. No, I hadn’t.

Commissioner Freeman. I see.

Mrs. Foster. Just read about it in papers. I had read of it in
papers, but T hadn’t seen it.

Commissioner Freeman. This was the first visit that you had ever
received ?

Mrs. FosTER. Yes, it was.

Commissioner Freeman. Has there been any other information or
any other statement that anybody made to you about white persons
trying to keep Negroes from registering to vote?

Mrs. Foster. Noj;Xhaven’t heard any.

Commissioner Freeman. This was the first thing that had hap-
pened ¢

Mrs. Foster. First time.

Commissioner FreemMaN. Do you still plan to try to register?

Mrs. Foster. I do.

Commissioner Freeman. Do you feel that the Xlan or anybody
else will try to keep you from registering and voting ?

Mrs. Foster. No; I don’t think so.

Commissioner FreemMan. You’re not afraid of it?

Mrs. Foster. No; I’'m not afraid.

Chairman Hanwas. Mr. Rankin?

Commissioner Ranzin. Just for the record, you now live in
Natchez; is that correct?

Mrs. Foster. Noj I live in Jefferson County, but my mailing ad-
dress is Natchez.

Commissioner RaNgIN. Your mailing address. I just wanted to
get that straight for the record.
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Chairman Hannam. Mrs. Foster, your husband works?

Mrs. Foster. Yes; he does.

Chairman Haxnam. What does your husband do?

Mrs. Foster. Oh, he is an employee at the Armstrong Tire Rubber
Co.

Chairman Han~am. And, since this incident involving the Ku Klux
Klan card visit, has your husband been embarrassed in any way with
reference to his job or any other way?

Mrys. FosTtER. Not that I know of.

Chairman Hannas. No one has talked to you or him in regard to
this incident

Mrs. Foster. Noj they haven’t.

Chairman Hannam. Any other questions? Mr. Rogerson?

Mr. Rogrrson. Mrs. Foster, was your name, and the name of your
relatives published in the paper after you went to register?

Mrs. Foster. Idon’tknow. We don’t get a Fayette paper.

Mr. RogersoN. Isee. Thank you.

Chairman Haxwarm. You are excused, Mrs. Foster, and we are now
going to take a 15-minute recess.

(Witness excused.)

(A 15-minute recess was taken.)

Chairman Hannam. This hearing of the Civil Rights Commission
will come to order.

Before we call the next witness, some of the witnesses that have ap-
peared here this morning and others that may appear later exhibit
a good deal of courage in coming.

Of course they have been subpenaed so they have no alternative
but to appear. Their testimony may make it difficult for them when
they return to their home communities, and this has been a matter
of concern because of experiences in past hearings that we have held,
when witnesses have had problems after they return.

‘We have been heartened by the statements made by Governor John-
son yesterday and the attorney general at the executive session and
by other officials of the State. So, we have asked the Governor’s office
to take particular interest in being certain that as these witnesses
return, they are given every possible protection by police officers,
county officials, and others. And, the reason that we are delayed re-
suming this session this morning is because I have just visited the
Governor’s office, not talked to the Governor but to his secretary, and
particularly requested, in view of the cooperation indicated, of the
State, to make sure that these witnesses are not embarrassed after
they return.

We are particularly concerned about the witnesses who appeared
here this morning from Tallahatchie County.

Mr. Taylor, call the next witness.

Mr. Tavror. The next witnesses are Mr. Aaron Henry and Mr.
Charles Evers.
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Chairman Hanxan. Gentlemen.

'Will you raise your right hands.

(Whereupon, ‘Charles Evers and Aaron E. Henry were duly sworn
by the Chairman and testified as follows:)

Chairman Han~aw. Have a chair, gentlemen.

Mr. Taylor, will you begin the questioning.

TESTIMONY OF CHARLES EVERS, MISSISSIPPI FIELD DIRECTOR,
NAACP, AND AARON E. HENRY, MISSISSIPPI STATE CONFERENCE
PRESIDENT, NAACP AND CHAIRMAN, COFO.

Mr. Tavror. Mr. Evers and Mr. Henry, will you please give, for
the record, your full names and your addresses and your positions.

Mr. Henry. My name is Aaron E. Henry. I live at 636 Page Ave-
nue in Clarksdale, Miss. I serve as Mississippi State conference presi-
dent of the NAACP, and chairman of the COFO movement of
Mississippi.

Mr. Evers. I am Mr. ‘Charles Evers, 1072 10th Street. I am field
director for the NA ACP, State of Mississippi.

Mr. Tayror. Mr. Evers, I believe you have a statement describing
some of the history of the NAACP voters’ registration in the State
prior to 1964. Would you care to read or to summarize the statement
to give the Commission some idea of the background.

Mr. Evers. Iwould be glad to. !

The National Association for the» Advancement of Colored People
has been active in Mississippi for 47 years. Its first branches were
located in Vicksburg and Jackson, Miss. Today we have 22 branches
in the State.

Our prime objectives are now and have been voter registration.
‘We try to help the Negroes in the community to become qualified to
vote. We have had many and much opposition.

Our large campaign began in 1955 in Belzoni. Rev. George Lee,
who was president of our branch, had gone around working day and
night to get Negroes registered. And,because he registered and would
not remove his name from the registrar’s book, he was shot down in
his driveway going home. r

A few weeks later Mr. Gus Courts, who was also working with
Reverend Lee in getting Negroes registered in Belzoni, was shot down
in. his store and eventually left and went north to some other place
to live. PR

‘We have had any number of beatings and killings because Negroes
have tried to register in the State of Mississippi. Therefore, we know
that the reason why we have no more Negro registrants in Mississippi
is because of fear. . -

In the First District, for instance, we have over, 58,504 Negroes over
the age of 21. That’s the district from which Representative Thomas
G. Abernethy comes. Of the 53,000 Negroes who would be
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registered voters we have less than one thousand registered in the
district.

The Second District where Representative Jamie L. Whitten comes
from we have 159,000 Negroes over 21. 'We have only 6,000 registered
in the Second Congressional District.

And, the Third Congressional District, our district here where Rep-
resentative John Bell Williams is from, we have 101,695 Negroes
over 21. 'We have less than 8,000 Negroes registered.

In the Fourth Congressional District, where Representative Arthur
Winstead is from we have 56,239 Negroes over 21. Of that we have
less than 2,000 Negroes registered.

In the Fifth Congressional District where Congressman William M.
Colmer is from we have 32,599 Negroes. Of that number we have
1,517 Negroes registered.

There is also a record showing how Negroes are discriminated
against. There are different counties, particularly Jefferson County,
we said before where there are 8,000 Negroes, and no Negroes regis-
tered in Jefferson County.

Les County where there are 5,181 Negroes over 21 we have less
than 200 Negroes registered.

Monroe County where there are 5,670 Negroes over 21, we have 9
Negroes registered.

In Noxubee County where there are 5,670 Negroes we have 9 Negroes
registered. That is, a continuation of harassment, beatings, bombings,
and killings of our people, is the reason why they weren’t registered.

In Leflore which has 13,517 Negroes in Greenwood, we have less
than 300 Negroes registered from that county.

Sunflower County, 13,524 Negroes over 21. 'We have less than 164
Negroes registered. This was up to July 1963.

Tunica County where we have 5,822 Negroes over 21, we have less
than 20 Negroes registered.

‘Washington County, Greenville, Mississippi, the heaven of Missis-
sippi where we have 20,000 Negroes over 21, we have 2,500 registered.

That is just the gist of what we have in the State, and it comes from
the reason, because of harassment, from the law enforcement officers,
from the constables, clean to the executive department of our State,
from the chief of police to the rookie cop on the beat.

Mr. Tayror. Mr. Henry, you have been particularly active over a
period of time in leading voter registration activities.

Would you care to give a statement about efforts over the course
of the past year and anything else you would like to say?

Mr. Henry. Yes. Again, Iwould like to repeat, my name is Aafon
Henry. I live in Clarksdale, Miss., Coahoma County, the county in
‘which I was born on July 2, 1922.

a1
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I-am happy to express a welcome to the Commission for coming
to Mississippl. We had anticipated your coming over 2 years ago
but we are glad you finally made it. I am grateful for this oppor-
tunity to appear and discuss in capsule form our experience in trying
to register to vote during the year 1964.

At the present time there are approximately fewer than 24,000
Negroes registered to vote in Mississippi. Out of a voting population
of approximately 400,000 Negroes over 21, roughly about 6 percent
are registered.

On January 4, 1964, under the auspices of the NAACP, registration
to vote campaigns were begun in the following communities: Amite
County, Biloxi, Canton, Claiborne County, Clarke County, Cleve-
land, Coahoma County, Columbus, Florence County, Greenwood,
Gulfport, Hattiesburg, Jackson, Laurel, Leake County, McComb,
Marion County, Meridian, Moss Point, Pascagoula, Newton County,
Prentiss, Vicksburg, Walthall County, Washington County, and West
Point.

The Mississippi Council of Federated Organizations, which is most
often referred to as COFO, is an umbrella type organization that
coordinated the efforts of the major civil rights organizations working
in the area of registration and voting within the State of Mississippi.
These organizations were primarily the Congress of Racial Equality,
the National Association for the Advancement of Colored People,
the Student Nonviolent Coordinating Committee, and the Southern
Christian Leadership Conference.

In 1964, in addition to helping out in the campaign areas already
mentioned, where campaigns were launched by NAACP, COFO
launched additional campaigns in the following communities: Ripley,
Belzoni, Sunflower County, Tallahatchie County, Panola County,
Franklin County, Neshoba County, Chickasaw County, Ruleville,
Natchez, Adams County, Boonville, Holmes County, Marshall County,
Issaquena County, Anguilla, Rolling Fork, Aberdeen, Amory, and
several other communities.

Now, to become a registered voter in Mississippi, as you probably
have been told numerous times, an applicant to register must.be able
to interpret to the satisfaction of the circuit clerk, who in Mississippi
is the registrar, any of the 286 sections of the State constitution. This
poses an unreasonable burden and hardship on the prospective, regis-
trant. To attempt to overcome this, voter-registration clinies are con-
ducted by holding citizenship classes in freedom schools to. help
familjarize the prospective registrant with all the sections jof, the
constitution. Door-to-door canvasses are made and people are -en-
couraged to go down and try to vote after coming to' the ecitizenship
schools. .

’

! I
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Many Negroes are encouraged to go down and try to register without
coming to the citizenship school because many of them have sufficient
education to do it without this additional help.

Many of these people express fears in going down to register.
These fears are expressed in varying degrees. Many are afraid of
physical violence, economic reprisals, losing jobs, or not getting jobs.
For many people an attempt to register would result in their not
having any money to buy milk for the baby, no money to buy food
for the family, and no money to pay the rent for the roof over their
heads.

In many areas people are afraid to go down to the courthouse
alone, both from the standpoint of fear of physical violence and also
for the fear of being identified as one alone trying to register.

To offset both of these difficulties we encourage as many people as
we can to go down to the courthouse and try to register. We feel
strongly there is some element of safety in numbers. When we organ-
ize 2 community in an attempt to get many of the Negroes of the area
registered we call such an attempt a freedom day.

In many communities the headquarters for organizing voter regis-
tration campaigns is in buildings that we call Freedom Houses.

The announcement of the 1964 registration to vote campaign brought
the following action, on the State level, from our legislature:

An increase from 275 men to 475, the authorized strength of the
highway pa‘trol and invested the patrol with police powers during
emergencies, determined by the Governor.

Gave greater authority to municipalities to restrain the movement
of individuals.

Strictly regulate picketing of public buildings so as to obstruct
normal access to them.

Increased penalties which municipal courts may assess from $100
-and/or 80 days to $300 and/or 90 days.

Authorized municipalities to pool manpower and other resources
for prevention and alleviation of riots or civil disturbances.

"Provide penalties up to $500 and/or 6 months for printing and
circulation of boycott leaflets, handbills, et cetera.
' Make unlawful, punishable by heavy fines, refusal to comply with
police commands in nine circumstances, defined to relate specifically
to demonstrations.

The white community responded to this voter registration campalgn
In the following actions: :

"Outright refusal by registrars to ‘permit Negroes to attempt to
register.

Church burnings.

Beatings, involving residents and voter registration workers. !

Economic reprisals.

r
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Shootings. T

Bombings.

Murders.

Cross burnings, and other forms of intimidation.

I have prepared a list of 55 examples of these experiences which 1
will be happy to submit.to the Commission.

These are but a few of the crimes that have been commniitted against
Negroes who tried to register to vote. These crimes have been com-
mitted in many cases with the cooperation of local officials. There are,
nevertheless, some law enforcement officials in Mississippi who con-
scientiously serve the law. Police Chief W. C. Burnley of Greenville
and former Sheriff L. A. Ross of Coahoma County are examples.
‘They are not, however, numerous.

In spite of the difficulties in trying to register to vote, Mississippi
found more than 17,250 people during the year of 1964, going to the
various courthouses throughout the State, trying to register.

A few over 1,600 were successful, the greatest number coming from
Panola County where the Federal Government has won a. suit to do
away with the constitutional interpretation requirement as a pre-
requisite to voting. Around 900 Negroes are now registered in Panola
County.

As encouraging as this may appear on the surface, we must hastily
cite the fact that there are over 400,000 Negroes over 21 years of age
who did not go down to pass the constitutional interpretation test and
try to register. These more than 400,000-are the victims of fear to
the extent they are afraid to avail themselves of this elementary
American right. They are so.cowed down by the official State policy
and white power structure that they dare not try.

In addition to these reasons already given there are other factors
that work to hinder the efforts of Negroes to register to vote.

Poverty and economic dependence of Negroes on their white em-
ployers to earn a livelihood. Many Negroes fear losing their economic
base altogether if they attempt to register to vote.

The sharecropper is dependent.

The cottonpicker is dependent.

The schoolteacher is dependent.

And, public employees are dependent.

Any step which will bring a Negro into the public view, in an effort
to register to vote, will increase the likelihood that an employer, or
a creditor, or landlord will deprive him of the economic necessities
of life.

This problem is amplified manyfold by the extreme degree of poverty
which exists among the Negro communities of Mississippi. To take
an economic risk in Mississippi is to risk life itself.
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The historic inadequacies of the education provided by the State of
Mississippi to Negro schoolchildren makes any reading comprehension
test essentially an unfair qualification for voting.

‘We know of the hardships and the risks that are involved, yet we are
determined to secure the franchise for Negro citizens in Mississippi.
‘We will continue in 1965 essentially the same program that was carried
on in 1964. The only difference will be that we intend to increase our
activity. We intend to increase the number of areas and the number of
freedom days.

The present Lieutenant Governor, at his inauguration only last
January, called on all State officials to “wage a brave, determined, and
continuing battle against an invasion from any source, that takes from
any group, of our heritage, sovereignty, constitutional rights, and
Southern way of life.”

The present Governor has the distinction of being the only Governor
in the Nation to counsel disobedience to the Federal public accommo-
dations law. He may have had a change of heart lately, but we will
wait and see about that, too.

Federal Judge Harold Cox, from the bench in March of 1964,
referred repeatedly to Negro voter registration applicants as a “bunch
of niggers” acting like a bunch of chimpanzees.

On the other and possibly promising side, note can be taken of the
concerted action of the Jackson, Miss., business community in support
of the compliance with the Federal accommodations law, despite the
Governor’s counsel and despite strong pressures from the White
Citizens Council.

The contempt of official Mississippi for law is recognized by the
Federal Government which has, since the late 1950%s, had to devote
untold hours of attorneys and FBI agents’ time, and assuredly mil-
lions of dollars of taxpayers’ funds, keeping Mississippi and its politi-
cal subdivisions and its officials at the bar. Not yet, however, has the
Federal Government been able to guarantee the right to vote to Negro
citizens of Mississippi. The Federal Government now has legal action
pending in a majority of the counties in Mississippi and an omnibus
right to register to vote suit, scheduled to be heard this term of the
TU.S. Supreme Court. Yet in Forrest County, the only victory against
an individual thus far in the long history of the Federal activity in
Mississippi, for the Federal Government, we still find the circuit clerk
is still refusing to register Negroes. He has been found guilty of
contempt of court and the Federal Government continues to tolerate
this behavior while he remains a free man.

The Civil Rights Bill of 1964 has not helped to get one Negro
registered in the State of Mississippi. In the right-to-vote section of
the bill it is thus far useless in the area where the right to vote is
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continuously denied. There are, however, some remedies I would like
to suggest to correct thisevil :

One. President Lyndon Johnson should make it unequivocably
clear that the Negro citizens of Mississippi are going to secure the right
to vote, now, regardless of how much it takes in terms of Federal force.
The soft talk he is doing on the issue is simply not helping or getting
through to the law enforcement bodies of the State of Mississippi.

Two. Thisterm of Congress should pass three acts, in my opinion,
aimed at securing the right to vote:

Number one. A Federal registrars bill, authorizing the appoint-
ment of Federal registrars by the Department of Justice, to come into
any county where any of the adult population is denied the right to
vote. The authority to register citizens should be extended to both
National and State elections.

Number two. A bill outlawing the literacy test as a prerequisite to
voting. The literacy test wherever it is used is designed to prevent a
certain group or class of people from voting.

Number three. A bill to make the State, county, and city liable for
damages when violence and/or intimidation is directed by any citizen
or official against persons trying to register to vote or assisting people
trying to register to vote.

In the event all of these efforts fail, the President, should then use
his full power under Title 10, Section 333 of the Federal Code. Doubt-
less some creditable consideration of expedience at this time could be
cited to support a decision against now taking vigorous Presidential
action under section 833 in Mississippi. Surely, however, the Attorney
General’s position would be less misleading and therefore less perilous
if he could acknowledge that the President today has the power to act
but believes police action under section 333 of title. 10 inadvisable.
Therefore, it is clear that the question of Federal police intervention
in Mississippi and the extent and kind of it is, in other words, not one
of power to act, but of policy: This is precisely the position spelled
out by President John F. Kennedy in his telegram on May 14, 1963,
to Governor Wallace of Alabama. He said: “Under this section,
Title 10 USCA 333, which has been invoked by my immediate prede-
cessor and other Presidents as well as myself on previous occasions, the
Congress entrusts to the President all determinations as to (1) the
necessity for action; (2) the means to be employed; and (3) the
adequacy or inadequacy of the protection afforded by State authorities.
to the citizens of that State.”

Of all the problems that are in existence in Mississippi today it is
my feeling that all of the problems can be resolved once the right to
vote is gained. The problems of economic deprivation, educational
inopportunity, injustice in the courts, and the right to vote can all
be resolved once the right for all of our citizens is gained. We will no
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longer have a congressional delegation in Washington, all of whom
vote against the poverty bill. Their only reason for voting against
the bill is because the bill will help Negroes as well as poor white
people of Mississippi earn a better living. Twenty-six percent of all
the people of Mississippi earn less than $3,000 per year, 32 percent of
all the people of Mississippi earn less than $2,000 per year.

In the Mississippi Delta where I come from 51 percent of the people
earn less than $1,000 per year. For our Congressmen to vote against
the poverty bill is a clear indication that they have no feelings for the
welfare of the majority of the citizens who are represented by a com-
bination of Negroes and poor white.

Once we gain the right to vote for Negro citizens of Mississippi, not
only will we free the Negro in our State, but we will free thousands
of our white brothers in the process.

Mr. Tayror. Thank you, Mr. Henry.

Chairman Hannvas. Do you have further questions?

Father Hesburgh ¢

Commissioner Heseurer. Mr. Henry, I take it you believe the vote
is the most important thing to focus on right now in the State?

Mr. Hexry. Yes; if'we have to take an either-or situation—I would
rather take both—I would say the vote.

Commissioner Heseurea. 1 gather also you think that the greatest
thing moving against the vote today is the fear on the part of those
people who have to register and vote, is that correct ¢

Mr. Henry. Yes, sir.

Commissioner HEseureH. And this fear, I gather, is a very real
thing in most of the counties outside the large cities?

Mr. Hexry. Well, even in the large cities, and I would like to say
this: The statements that we are hearing now coming from the official
people of our State, to my mind it’s because the State of Mississippi
is right now in a show case. In other words, the Commission is here
looking at us. The Freedom Democratic. Party is now taking deposi-
tions, trying to unseat what we feel are unduly elected Congressmen
from our area. All of these pressures are now directed directly on Mis-
sissippi, and T don’t think that Governor Johnson could say anything
differently if he wanted to.

T am not at all convinced that this great change of heart that he is
expressing now is a genuine change. You wait until the Commission
goes back to Washington.

Mr. Evers. That’sright. Tagree.

Commissioner Hessurgr. The other point, the three points you
have mentioned have already been recommended by this Commis-
sion on a nationwide basis, that there be Federal registrars simply
organized, that we eliminate literacy tests because of the long abuse
of these tests, and the third thing you mentioned.
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Mr. Henry. Intimidation.

I would like you to know, to let them know in Washington, we
in Mississippi are asking for the same thing.

Mr. Evers. I would like to add we feel it be just and fair that the
entire registration books of Mississippi be completely wiped out and
have a brand new registration since our Governor and mayors and
the rest of them are saying there is no discrimination, let’s all clean
the books and everybody have an equal chance to go down and regis-
ter and then we will see that Negroes will have the same opportunity
that white have.

Commissioner Heseurem. Now, you gentlemen have been working
in this field a long time, the field of voting. What do you feel right
now are the chances of success of this whole business?

Mr. Hexry. I dor’t see much chance of success as long as we have
the constitutional interpretation test as a prerequisite to voting. You
see, this constitution, it gives the registrar so' much latitude, he can
pick sections that—and of course our State constitution is replete with
idiéms, ex post facto, caveat emptor, and if you don’t have some
basic understanding of the Latin language, then you will have no
possibility of interpreting a particular section, if he doesn’ want you
tobe able to pass this section. And, if you have to go, Father, into a
clerk’s “Sffice and ask to be registered, and the clerk can ask you to
interpret any of 286 sections of the constitution and you have ne way
of knowing what section he’s going to ask you before you get there,
I don’t think that Father Hesburgh of Notre Dame would be a regis-
tered voter of Mississippi today.

Commissioner Hrssorer. I even said yesterday I thought the law
deans might have some difficulties.

Mr. Evers. And, to add to that, Father, as long as we have the
caliber of the registrar we have in Mississippi and the feeling with
which they have against Negroes and the cooperation that they have.
from the sheriff department, from the attorney general’s departinent
of our State and from the executive department of our State, Negroes
won’t-ever be able to register, so we are going to need to have a clean
sweep of the whole thing in order to get. this done. Theré will have
to be a. Federal registrar and elimination of the literacy test.

Commissioner Hespurer. I think there is one little cause for hope
that I notice, and we have been having these hearings all over the
various States of the North, East, South and West. There are civil
rights problems everywhere, but they differ in different sections. But,
on this precise thing are either of you gentlemen goinig to comment on
this chart which I think shows some progress in some Southern States
adjacent to Mississippi? It’s a rather interesting——

Mr. Henry. I would like to go political on you just a minute, and
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if you will check this chart, you will find that every State—and, of
course, the black indicates the Negro registration—you will see
that—— /

Commissioner HespureH. Actually it is a comparative thing over
anumber of years.

Mr. Henry. If you check every Southern State where you have got
45 percent or more of the Negroes registered in the States, that these
States went Democratic this year, and every State where you have less
than 45 percent registered—check it—they went Republican.

Mr. Evers. Right.

Mr. Henry. Now, to my mind this is because of the appeal to racism
that the Republican candidate used as his main force in trying to be
President of the United States.

It was in these areas where the Negro was not registered where he
had his greatest appeal and I believe if we get the right to vote, we
are going to change the political statements on the stumps, by the
people who are running.

As I said, many people who talke these extreme positions we believe
are not free to be as good as they are at heart. For it is political suicide
for any white man in Mississippi to take a position that he believes
that all Negroes should register to vote if he expects to win-because
the first law of politics is to get elected next time. And if we can create
a situation where he can be decent and can express ideas of humanity
on the stump and still have some hope of winning, then I believe that
we will change the expressions, and certainly the public attitude, and
I hope the image, of the State of Mississippi to a great degree.

Commissioner HrsepurgH. One last question, and I would like to
ask this of both of you.

‘What would the State of Mississippi be like if every qualified voter,
white and Negro, could vote? What changes do you think would
occur in this State if that happened ?

Mr. Evers. Actually, I would like to speak. I think it would be
one of the greatest States in the Nation. Number one, because there
would be almost an equilibrium of participation. You see, our State
consists of 47 percent of Negroes and if the Negroes who were quali-
fied were registered, then we would send decent representatives to
all of our offices from the constables clean to the government and
to the Senate and Representatives, and they would go there and
represent all the people of Mississippi and not just the white popula-
tion or extremists.

Now, I would like to add there are many decent whites in Missis-
sippl. I don’ want any one to think all white people of Mississippi
are bad. They feel as we do. They know it is suicide to come out
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and speak up. I would like to even say that if Negroes were per-
mitted to register even the Governor himself and the mayors of our
cities wouldn’t be as quick to speak out against Negroes as they are.
In any community or any county where there are voteless people,
there are hopeless people, and our country is built on politics and eco-
nomics, and we have neither, the vote nor the economics.

The whole thing of it is they are depriving us of this right and if
we ever get an equal chance to register, then we will have an equal
chance, equal school, equal housing, equal jobs, and equal participa-
tion in our local political affairs.

We will have to elect sheriffis. We have to elect the deputies so
they won’t be around and throughout this county murdering our
people at will. We have to get rid of all this racism that our poli-
ticians preach and we won’t have people standing in the doors block-
ing people from getting education and keeping them from voting.
This is the thing we want to eliminate if we can get the right to vote.

Mr. Henry. I think the essence of Mr. Evers’ answer is, there is no
indication that we have any desire of changing the white supremacy
under which we live, to a black supremacy. In other words, we are
tired of the white one we have lived under and we feel that qualified
people, black or white, would gain and be entitled to the vote of all
the people who were registered. And, to add to what he had to say,
to make it explicitly clear we don’t have a racist philosophy on the right
to register. )

Commissioner Hesporer. In other words, you doi’t want to sub-
stitute one race for the other?

Mr. Hexry. No.

Commissioner Fremman. I am very glad you made it clear that
you reject racism of any kind, both Mr. Evers and Mr. Henry.

Mr. Evers. I would like to say that this is not a fight white against
black. It is Tight against wrong. We are not out to destroy the
white race and malke the Negro race superior. We are only out to
male things.equal on which our country is based on.

Commissioner Hessurer. Mr. Evers, you state the NAACP has
been working in this State for some 47 years with 22 branches work-
ing for voting registration. Is there a branch in the counties of Jef-
ferson County and Tallahatchie County ?

Mr. Evers. No, we haven’t.

Cominissioner Freeman. We heard testimony that there are mno
registered voters there. 'Will you tell us something dbout why the
NAACP is not considering helping people there since they said they
would need some protection or encouragement; ?

Mr. Evers. I would' like to say the only reason we Laven’t gone
into Tallahatchie County a1d to' Jefferson -County is the NAACP is
mostly volunteer people of the local levels, and we just haven’t been
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able as yet to beat down the fear and get enough Negroes into these
areas, and we haven’t gone in ourselves to get chapters started there.

Now, we appreciate the COFO workers who came in here and
helped us get started. They have done a wonderful job in this area,
and I would like to make it clear we do appreciate them, and I am
sure most of the Negroes in Mississippi appreciate the work they are
doing.

We don’t have chapters there, and it is because I said our chapter
is made of local people, and for the local people it has been suicide in
the past to identify yourself as a member of the NA A CP, but since the
coming of the COFO workers that makes all organizations—it seems
now the NAACP is an accepted godchild of all the organizations
which we don* particularly appreciate either.

Commissioner Freeman. You said it is more respectable to be a
member of the NAACP than COFQO?

Mr. Evers. It seems they feel we are, at least.

Mr. Henry. While we haven’t gone into Tallahatchie as an orga-
nization, however, there are several of us that have worked with Mrs.
Kegler and Mr. Gray, Grafton Gray and several of the other citizens
of Tallahatchie County on a personal individual basis.

Frankly, it was with us that they made their attempts to register
and made their attempts to the various Federal authorities, so we
arenot unknown in these areas.

Chairman Haxn~ag. Dean Griswold?

Commissioner iGrisworp. Mr. Evers, T heard Governor Johnson
on that television program last Sunday afternoon in which I recall
correctly he referred to you by name. Did you hear that program or
see it ?

Mr. Evers. No, I was busy working on civil rights at the time.

iCommissioner Grisworp. I was busy working on c1v11 rights at the
time looking at the program.

He said, if T recall correctly, that you didn’t have any following in
the State and that you were not-a recognized leader of Negroes or
anyone else in the State. I wonder if you would have any comment
to make on that?

Mr. Evers. The only comment I would have-to make-on, that is, T
asked NBC for equal time and T also. would like to-make one state-
ment : That T don’ profess to have any more support of all the Negroes
that the Governor should profess to have all the support of the whites.

iCommissioner Grisworp. Do you feel ‘fhat you have substantial
support® e

Mr. Henry. Iwould like tointervene there.

‘Commissioner Grisworn. The reference of the Governor was to Mr.
Evers and T would like to hear M. Evers first.

et oy, T 1
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Mr. Evers. T ifeel that every Negro, including the Uncle Toms,
would like to be free and have the same rights that I am advocating.

Now, whether they follow me is not important. It is the idea of
they want to be free and they are willing to fight to be free.

Now, I couldn’t say that I have the support of them. As I said
before, nor can the Governor say he has the support of all the whites,
because he doesn’t.

‘Commissioner Grisworp. Mr. Henry ?

Mr. Henry. I think for Mr. Evers to be called upon to state, per-
haps vainly, how much following he has.among the people could be
better answered by those of us who follow him, and I serve as presi-
dent of Mississippi State conference of NAACP. Mr. Evers is the
field secretary, and by activity, he is the most important officer the
NAACP has in the State, and I know of the undivided support, love,
and loyalty perhaps millions of Negroes all over this country and
thousands in this State have, that would swear and die by Charles
Evers, and P’'m pretty sure that the Governor hasn’t spoken to the
same people with whomwe have been conversing.

‘Chairman Hanyas. Mr. Rankin?

‘Commissioner Rankmv, I have one concern. That is, you lock the
white people of Mississippi into a group. Don’t you think there is
a group of white people of good vein in the State?

Mr. Hexry. Wetried to say that.

Mr. Evers. Tknow there are many.

Commissioner Raxxin. Do you think any intimidation exists in
the State by one group of whites against other groups of white people?

Mr. Evers. Surely.

Commissioner Rawvgmn. Would you give some examples?

Mr. Evers. One example, the mayor of Natchez didn’t advocate
throwing bombs, so because he wouldn’t advocate throwing bombs,
they threw one at him.

The editor of one of our local papers here, who is a fairminded
lady—she doesn’t necessarily have to be an integrationist—she sympa-
thized, and printed what was right and her place was blown to bits
a few months ago.

One of our good reverends, who is a local white minister, has been
in jail I guess a dozen times because he believed in démocracy in
Mississippi, and there are a thousand others who would suffer the same
type of intimidation if they would speak up.

Commissioner RangiN. Don’t you think this group of people of
good feeling is growing in spite of this intimidation?

Mr. Evers. Yes.

Commissionier RangIn. It is getting larger?

Mr. Evers. Yes; and I will have to admit things are better-because
people are beginning to realize, including our Governor and the mayor,


https://Govern.or

166

that the same guns they use to destroy Negroes will destroy them unless
they soon sing the tune they want to hear.

Mr. Henry. In this same problem Mississippi has become I suppose
the forgotten territory within the States. I don’t recall, since I have
been born, when a President has visited Mississippi. We use to talk
with the Attorney General, Mr. Bobby Kennedy, about coming into
Mississippi, and we never could get him to come down here. These
white people who want to speak out have no umbrella of support under
which to stand and unless we can get people of stature from all over
this country to make this kind of a presence, then this identification
I don’t think is going to take place as rapidly as it ought to. I told
Bobby 1 day that he reminded me of the Black Muslims. They don’t
come to Mississippi either.

Commissioner Ranxin. It was quite a standing invitation you also
have given to the Civil Rights Commission.

Mr. Henry. You didn’t get a standing ovation from everybody but
a lot of us are glad you are here.

Commissioner Rankin. There is one other point I want to clear up.
You mentioned a minute ago, “When this Commission returns to
Washington.” You would be surprised about this Commission. We
don’t stay in Washington. We are full-time employees at other jobs.
‘We go back to Durham, back to Harvard, and all of the different com-
missioners go back to their regularjobs. Weare doing this on the side.
‘We are not the usual bureaucrat by any means. I can assure you that
if the Rankin family had to live on the income I received serving on
the Civil Rights Commission, the income would be lower than the
median of the Negro families in Tallahatchie. I just want to point
out we are people here of different pursuits, from different sections
of the country, who are here, commissioned by the Federal Govern-
ment, to try to ascertain facts and we are in a different class from the
usual Washington bureaucrat.

Mzr. Henry. Okay, I'll buy that.

Chairman Han~ag. Mr. Patterson?

Vice Chairman Parrerson. Mr. Henry, you mentioned the ecom-
ments of the Governor which are different from the comments that
have been heard at times in the past. You mentioned that you view
these with some suspicion, that you will wait and see.

Mr. Hexry. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman ParrersoN. Is it wise to question the expression of
a change instead of welcoming it, thereby trying to encourage it?

Mr. Henry. Because of the time at which it comes. If this expres-
sion of good will had come at a time when we were not, shall we say,
in the show case of this country, with the Civil Rights Commission in
Mississippi looking in on us and the other activities that are now going
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on around the State, when you got a man sort of backed up against the
wall he will say anything to make you let him alone, and I’m not too
sure that this isn’t the type of expression we are getting from Governor
Johnson.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. Isn’ it true there have been some other
changes of attitude in recent months in Mississippi

Mr. Evers. Not by the executive department, no.

Mr. Huxry. The Governor of Mississippi has counseled noncom-
pliance with the Civil Rights Act and only recently, since you have
been here, he said maybe we ought to obey it.

The businessmen of Jackson and some other communities have
offered statements of compliance with what is progress in this country,
but we haven’t had it from the official family of government of the
State and until this action comes, unpressured, voluntarily, then you
will have to view it with suspicion. You see, I have been a Mississippi
Negro all my life and X have seen many white people do strange things
a lot of times and this is another example of it as far as T am concerned
at this time.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. I notice that the sheriffs, the clerks as-
sociation, and, as you say, some of the businessmen of the cities, have
made new expressions that indicate a will to comply with the law.
Would you offer encouragement for these people now that they have
stepped forth?

Mr. Hexry. I will certainly offer encouragement for them but I’'m
not buying it completely.

Vice Chairman Patrerson. On another line, Mr. Evers, we in the
South, all of us, have looked at COFO and groups of this type at vari-
ous times with considerable misgiving. Just as the Negro voter regis-
trant doesn’t like unpleasantness at the ¢ourthouse, the average south-
ern. white doesn’t like unpleasantness in his home town. We have all
had certain misgivings. Yet, at these hearings we have heard witness
after witness say they were given courage to go down because somebody
went with them. Do you think this is a valid fact, what the witnesses
have been telling us, that when someone will go down to the courthouse
with them, the Negro in Mississippi is encouraged to register?

Mr. Evers. Certainly I agres 100 percent, and that’s why we need
more people to come in and take our people by the hand and go down
to the courthouse. Because we know that our elected officials will be
the first ones to try to block us from going down. And all this tune
they are singing about Mississippi is better, and get off our back, and
get along, and get with us, that until this type of signs are taken down
in the county courthouse, saying “white men” and “white women,”
and until he can go in and tell the registrar to forget the literacy test,
and they have their proper other qualifications to register, and tell the
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highway patrol to stop stopping our people on the highway, and curs-
ing, and beating, and tell them that because they are a Negro you have
no right tobe here, and until he can tell the sheriff to respect, and when
they arrest Negroes to give them equal opportunity under law, and
until we can get the Governor himself to come out and say that every
person in this state has a right to register and vote, then until then,
the thing that he says falls on deaf ears.

Mr. HEngY. There is another quality of the COFO worker that has
not been discussed since I have been here—of course, it might have
been at some other time—and that is the presence of white Americans
with the Negro people working for registration. Now, it is somewhat
of a sad commentary but when the Negro alone is a victim of violence,
neither Mississippi nor America is very much concerned about it. But
for the fact that when Chaney was killed there was Goodman and
Schwerner, two white Americans, America became very much con-
cerned about these particular murders. We got a list of murders
here, of Negroes, perhaps two pages long, since Medgar was killed in
1963, and most of it never even gets into the newspaper in Mississippi,
but for the fact when a ‘white American is involved in our struggle
with us this is an added incident and people are less victimized,
Negroes are, when whites are involved in the activities, than when
whites are absent.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. They had this voter registration. drive
organized last year under COFO. So long as you have the same prin-
ciple and participation, it could come under a variety of names.

Mr. Hexry. We 'would very much like to have had local white
people working with us in the voter registration campaign.

Appeals were made and there were no answers made {o come for-
ward and work with us. We believe if the Negro in Mississippi had
only the white man that he knows in Mississippi to form his image of
what white America is like, none of these white men would have come.
But the fact that all white people came in from other States, they
were cursed and beaten on the streets like we were. When we had
this kind of involvement from white Ameriea it really gave the Negro
leadership another handle on which to hope to. dispel the violence that
begins to crop up into the mind of Negroes.

‘When you can say positively to him that all white people are bad,
“You remember John Jones came to live with you and here is an ex-
ample of white America that you did appreciate,” and when you have
the love philosophy, and love ethics, that is being preached by Martin
King and many others involved in the movement, you get- another
reaction, too. You get reaction that says this isn’t working and let’s
try another way. And the greater number of whites that are involved
in the struggle gives Martin, and those who advocate the love ethic ap-
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proach to the resolution to the problem, a stronger hand. And maybe
by the continued strengthening of his hand we can get through this
crisis with less violence than if there were not such people on the scene.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. One final question. We southerners are
strong on tradition. 'We have had Negro witnesses here who remember
things that occurred 80 years before, incidents of violence. The white
people of Mississippi remember just as clearly Reconstruction. Your
population is 47 percent Negro. Do you agree with the previous
witness who said that he felt this large proportion of Negro popula-
tion is perhaps the chief reason the whites fear voter registration by
Negroes?

Mr. Evers. Definitely, I agree.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. Do you also believe it is a valid fear?

Mr. Evers. Let me elaborate. I think because they haven’t been
enlightened to the point that we only want to become a part of the
society. They think we want to take over, which is wrong.

Jefferson County is 76 percent Negro. They don’ want to take
over. They only want to help elect sheriffs and things of that kind
who represent all the people.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. This is precisely the point I wanted you
to reiterate because it does seem to me that Mississippi is in a special
position in the South. It has the largest proportion of Negro popula-
tion of any State in the South, I believe. Therefore, it would perhaps
have the highest proportion of Negro voters if voter registration
were free and open.

The average white Mississippian I should imagine at heart is deeply
disturbed by this. He doesn’t know what would happen then. He
fears what you have just said earlier you do not favor, black supremacy.

Mr. Evers. Right.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. And, I would like your thoughts ex-
pressed on that point.

Mr. Evers. Well, the point I would like to say : the white Mississip-
pians have been misinformed about the whole structure of our Govern-
ment. This is not a white man’s State. This is our State, and he
shouldn’t look at it that the Negroes are trying to surpass us.

It is a matter of Negroes and whites together. They must work
together and live together, and no one issuperior.

They have been brainwashed by politicians that if you give Negroes
a chance they are going to rape your women, and do this, and .all these
types of things, and they haven’t been told the fact that this is a
democracy and this is a country of all the people, and we Negroes of
Mississippi only want our equal share. They say what do you Negroes
want? What youhave. What you have, we want, no more and no less.
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And, T would like for the white people of our State to know that we
aren’t going to settle for anything less than equal opportunity. When
Medgar and I were boys walking to school we use to have to walk on
the dirty rock road and the white kids would have to ride in the shiny
school buses, and they would splash mud on us, and we said some day
we are going to change this. And, we would get down to these schools
where they have one or two shutters and they would have to huddle
around a potbelly stove—we didn’t even have a blackboard to write
on. Most of our school teachers didn’t finish eighth grade. They use
to have us bring pennies. I want the whites to know we were deter-
mined to get our rights. They would have us bring pennies to go buy
black paint and a brush and paint on the wall a blackboard for us to
write on. Then the white Superintendent of Education would send us
all the broken-off chalk that the whites had used down to the finger,
and we would have to use that for our crayon. That’s why we weren’t
going to settle for anything less. Another thing, the white kids would
ride on the school bus on the way back and call us “nigger, nigger,
nigger,” and spit on us and the driver would cut over and cut us off the
road. So we aren’t going to settle for anything less than equality.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. Once that is established, is there any-
thing that is different in what is good in politics for the Negro and
what is good for the poor white man ?

Mr. Evers. No, the poor white man in Mississippi is worse off than
we are, and he doesn’t know that, because the white politicians are
using him as a tool to try to keep the Negro——

Vice Chairman Parrerson. How?

Mr. Evers. No. 1, you are only better than somebody and that’s the
Negro, you stay over him and you will be superior to somebody, and
then they go back and drink their coffee and laugh about the poor
whites making a dollar a day and struggling and living in broken-
down homes, and yet they are white and free.

And, when they wake up, and, with us, we are going to free
Mississippi.

Mr. Henry. They are using the poor whites and the Negro against
each other. They say any time there is a crime committed by a white
man against a Negro, that was just a red neck that did that, poor white
trash. Us up-to-date white people wouldn’t do anything like that.

Then when there is a crime committed by a Negro against white
persons, particularly a crime of sex, they point out that’s all the Negro
want to do, get your women. So they use each of us as a part against
each other and keep us divided. Once the Negroes and poor whites
wake up to the fact that we are both being used by this poverty-stricken
community, we are going to change this.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. Who is “they,” you say ¢
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Mr. Evers. I am speaking about the elected politicians of the State,
the financial institutions of the State, the organizations of the State,
the Kiwanis Clubs, Rotary Clubs, Lion’s Clubs, and all of these basic
segments of society go to make up the total population.

Chairman Hannam. Mr. Evers, we have had a discussion of the
problems of the NAACP in Mississippi. We have the impression that
hurdles have been créated to prevent your successful operation. Is it
less difficult for you to solicit membership, maintain your organiza-
tion in Mississippi today than it was 2 years ago or 5 years ago?

Mr. Evers. I think it has been more encouragement and, as I said,
that goes back to the coming of the young people last summer. It
has given Negroes more encouragement and they have now the feeling
that they can only kill us, that’s the worst they can do, and they have
been doing it all the time so it is now much easier for us to get mem-
bers in the NAACP than years ago because Negroes have become
aware of the fact that we must get together and work together.

Chairman Hanwnam. You have indicated that the COFO workers
and white workers who have come into this State, and helped with
the registration drives, in your view, have been very helpful ?

Mr. Evers. Right.

Chairman Hannam. We have not had testimony offered here, but
we have read and been told by responsible white citizens that one of
the problems is that some of these white COFO workers that have
come in from out of the State have not behaved in an exemplary
fashion. I would like to ask you, have you had any instances reported
to you where white workers from the North or elsewhere in the country
have, by behavior in Mississippi, embarrassed you or your workers?

Mr. Evers. I would rather refrain from making any statement about
the character of anyone because if I can refer to his character they
can refer to my character too. I don’t think this has anything to do
with the work they have done. I will say again they have dome
wonderful jobs in the area. We differ. Sure, man and wife differ.
I said I want biscuits, my wife said you are going to have toast. We
won’t get a divorce. I wouldn’ say we don’t differ with COFO;
who wouldn’t differ? But, I say they do a lot of good and I hope
next year there will be more coming in.

Chairman Hanwam. I wasn’t trying to get you to indict them but
what I said was, did you know of instances where white COFO
workers from outside of Mississippi have embarrassed you, and the
cause you represent, because of their attitudes or actions in
Mississippi?

Mr. Evers. Well, no; I wouldn’t say they have embarrassed me. I
would be wrong to say that, because I have never had no more em-
barrassment in my life than when I heard one of our elected officials
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make this statement: “I don’t see why in the hell they raise so much
fuss over the murder of three civil rights workers when thousands
are being killed in New York.” So, if that wasn’t the most embar-
rassing thing I have heard, there is nothing the COFO worker could
do to embarrass me.

Chairman Hannxam. We have had testimony today to the general
effect that the Negroes, their children that have more education than
their parents have, tended to migrate out of Mississippi into the North
and West because there were greater job opportunities and life might
be more pleasant. Is this one of our problems in Mississippi? There
have been many young Negro Mississippians that have been educated
and done rather well. Had they stayed in Mississippi would you have
fewer problems than you have?

Mr. Evers. I don’t think so. Number one, there has never been
any opportunity for educated Negro Mississippians. There are only
a few things for us to do. The only thing left to do is to teach school
and if he teaches school he is under the supervision of one of the
extremist racists of the board of education who has no elected official
at all from the Negro race. He has to abide whether he likes it or
not—there is no Negro teacher in this State that wants to bow to
being unequal. We have less than five clerks in the post office de-
partment. Here in the VA hospital where we are sitting now we have
less than two Negroes in the personnel department. Less than two.
‘We have right here now. We have a segregated barbershop where
Negroes have to get their haircuts in the ward and washroom here.
Every hospital in Mississippi is segregated, and therefore, there’s niot
a hospital that I know of in Mississippi where Negro doctors, unless
he ‘has been well accepted, could just walk in with his qualifications
and get a job on the staff at the hospital.

There is one or two in Jackson but Jackson is an exception I would
say.

Generally there is nothing for the Negro to do and so they have
left. The agriculture department is controlled and dominated by the
whites. The social security was controlled and dominated by- the
whites. As my Governor referred to, the welfare department has
not a Negro down in the welfare department doing anything.

Although he said we received 61 percent of it.

If we receive 61 percent they should hire people to do Negro case-
work. We can’t get Negro caseworkers; so there is no reason why
'they should stay in Mississippi. That is why we are fighting up now.

Internal Revenue, we just got two or three Negroes down there in
the last month.

ATl the large factories, we only have a couple there, the garments
plants, there may be a Negro woman or two sweeping the floor.
There’s not an elected Negro official in Mississippi no place. There
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was one appointed over in Greenville a few days ago. So, what do
we have to stay here for? And, those who stay here are here because
it is home and we are not going any place and we are going to make
Mississippi like any other State by expressing the evils we are
exposed to.

Chairman Hanwam. I don’t want to use this platform to make a
speech and T am in full sympathy with your objectives. I would like
to point out we have discrimination against Negroes and other minor-
ity groups elsewhere than in the South, as you recognize, and one of
the real problems of the Negro in the North is that, historically,
the Negroes have been branded as “Negroes” and there are compara-
tively few white people that have known well educated, decent, re-
spectable, Negroes and as you indicated, every time that there was
something in the paper that indicated there was a Negro involved in
8 rape case, or something of that sort, this was always pointed out.

One of the problems has been that many white people have said
well, that’s the way all Negroes behave and one of the real problems
has been to create a situation where the Negro is accepted as an
individual, not as a Negro.

I happen to be a white man, but all of my life I haven’t been
damned because of every Scotch-Irish man with the. same ancestry
I have, got into trouble. They don’t say, well, what did you expect,
all Scotch-Irish people are badly behaved.

Some of them are scoundrels and some of them are pretty decent
people, and the basic problem. in the North—I know what is the prob-
lem in the North—is to get people to accept others as individuals and
P’'m in full sympathy with what you are talking about in Mississippi,
but I think the Negro people in Mississippi have, to recognize that
when you get all through, the best you hope for is that you are going to
be accepted just as white people are, not as equals at all. Some are
very good. Some aren’t very good. Some have much skill and some
don’t have much skill, and one of the problems you point out, the fact
that there are not many people that are employed in high positions,
Negroes in Mississippi, is also true in Michigan. But, I am as cer-
tain as I am sitting here this afternoon, that for the able Negro that
is well educated in Michigan at the moment, he is advantaged over
most white people because there is a real desire on the part of our peo-
ple to overcome criticism based on racial prejudice, but all this can.
do is give the Negro an opportunity and then he’s got to demonstrate:
that he can fulfill the job, and again I have talked too long, but I think
it needs to be pointed out when we are trying to get the right to vote
and right to decent education so that the young Negro can definitely
open the potential that God gave him, then he must have an oppor-
tunity for a job that will treat him equally as compared to whites and
can make the same contributions to society, to live in the same kind of
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house and have available to him the same accommodations so that
there is the same reward that goes to the Negro who makes the same
social contribution as a white person. This is what this is all about
and we mislead people if we lead them into the notion that the social
advantages come on the basis of numbers and T’'m sure that’s not what
you are trying to say at all.

Mr. Evers. I am only saying that is in the American dream, but in
Mississippi it is not even a reality. That’s what we want. But, I
cannot get out here and teach a young Negro that 10 years from now
all you got to do is finish college with a master’s degree or B.S. degree
in economics and you will be able to go downtown and get a job. That
is hypocritical. We want that and the day we get that, we will be
glad to teach that and not before.

Commissioner Grisworp. Mr. Evers, you referred to the fact that the
COFO and other groups brought white people into the State to help
you and you referred to the fact that no Mississippi white people had
helped you to vote.

Mr. Evers. No; I didn’t say that.

Commissioner Grisworp. Perhaps Mr. Henry.

Mr. Henry. It was me. -

Commissioner Grisworp. Would it have taken great courage for a
white Mississippian to have participated in your voter registration ?

Mr. Heney. Indeed, yes.

Commissioner Grisworp. What can be done to change the situation
so that it won’t take great courage for a white Mississippian to seek
to extend to all the citizens of the State a normal citizenship ¢

Mr. Henry. This is the same kind of question you ask when you
say, which came first, the chicken or the egg? T believe that once we
get a Federal reglstrar s bill wherein people will he registered, then
the other inhibitions will be reduced in accord with the numbers that
are registered.

I believe before we can get any substantial number of white people
positively identified on the right side in human dignity that there is
going to have to be a change in the political expressions from the
stump. This is where we get our teaching. This is where the ideas
are formed. This is where the activities of the people begin, and
until we get this kind of teaching from the head of the State on down,
we are going to find the white people of the State reluctant to become
involved in what will be to them an act that will place them in the
category of being a “nigger lover,” place them in the category of
themselves being victimized by prejudice of their own people because
they have taken a definite stand. Now, I can think of more than a
hundred white people in the State who participate to some degree in
organizations that advocate all of the basic humanities for which we
have spoken today, but they are not able to take these positions pub-
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licly, in their own neighborhoods, where it will do the most good. And
until we create the kind of a political climate that this will not be
detrimental to them, then they are not going to do it, so I say give
us a Federal registrar bill in 1965 and the Civil Rights Commission
won’t have to worry about Mississippi no more. We can handle it by
ourselves, then

Mcr. Evers. That’s right.

Chairman Haxnam. Father Hesburgh, another question ¢

Commissioner Hespurem. It is more thinking out loud for a
moment about one of the things you brought out this morning. We
have been hearing the last 2 days about fear, fear, fear on the part of
the Negro community. I think one thing that has come very clearly
out of this dialog is fear on the part of the white community. I
ask myself this—and I don’t say this as an expert from the outside
that has a lot of answers because I don’t have a lot of answers—but T
have asked myself this: Has there ever been in history a good society
built on fear? I don’t think so. I think it has to be built on mutual
trust, mutual respect for human dignity, mutual respect for human
rights. And I think a community built on. fear is a community that
breeds prejudice, violence, hate and it breeds things that are bad for
white and Negro.

Mr. Henry. Iagree with you.

Commissioner Hespurer. I think it corrupts and corrodes the whole
society but I think what we are all searching for is a way to drive
forward to bring about a break in this lockstep, to somehow break
the fear on both sides. The fear, that the Negroes have and the
whites have, that somehow you can unite good people on both sides
for what would be really a great society. And if I might add one more
thing, which is purely opinion, which you may or may not agree
with—at least you have lived here all your lives and are a better judge
than I am—it would seem to me if you can ever get to this point, where
you can eliminate the fear and create more trust in believing each
other when we say good things, whites or Negroes—and even. when
the Governor says, “I am for law and order,” you say, “FHurrah, let’s
have you do that”—and if this would happen, I would suspect Mis-
sissippi could drive out way ahead of the problems of the North
which are much more entrenched and covered up with much more
hypocrisy.

People here who hate someone, they say it; whereas up North they
brush it up and don’t say anything. They are a little more honest
about it down here. If you get rid of this fear, I think you would
come into a relation of trust and love.

Chairman Hanwas. Any other questions?
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Vice Chairman Parrerson. Did I understand you to say there are
segregated wards in this hospital ¢

Mr. Henry. I didn’t say wards. There is segregation in the hos-
pital. I don’t think the wards, as such, are segregated, but I do
know the barbershop where I have been hammering away for years,
that one chair, and I know the Negroes get their haircuts in the
washrooms and on the wards in this hospital, now.

Chairman Hanwas. Thank you very much, gentlemen. You are
excused.

(Witnesses excused.)

Mr. Tayror. The next witness is Wiley A. Branton.

Chairman Han~ag. Mr. Branton.

Mzr. Branton, will you raise your right hand ¢

(Whereupon, Wiley A. Branton was duly sworn by the Chairman
and testified as follows:)

Chairman Hanyam. Mr. Taylor, will you begin the questioning.

TESTIMONY OF WILEY A. BRANTON, DIRECTOR, VOTER EDUCATION
PROJECT, SOUTHERN REGIONAL COUNCIL

Mr. Tavror. Mr. Branton, will you state your full name and ad-
dress for the record ?

Mr. BranTtoN. My name is Wiley A. Branton. I presently reside
in Atlanta, Ga. My voting residence is in Pine Bluff, Ark.

I am a lawyer and at the moment director of the Voter Education
Project of the Southern Regional Council.

Mr. Tayror. Would you describe what the Voter Education Project
is?

Mr. Branton. The Voter Education Project is a special project
which was organized about January of 1962 to make 2 study, over a
period of approximately 214 years, of the causes for low voter registra-
tion and participation in 11 Southern States. We were given a rather
substantial grant by three foundations, and we started into the busi-
ness of voter registration and education about April 1 of 1962. We
terminated the active registration programs in the 11 States where we
were working in October of 1964 and made a study of electien returns
following the November 1964 election.

Since that time we have been in sort of a phasing-out proposition,
studying and analyzing the data which we have secured during the
past 3 years.

Mr. Tayror. Thank you.

If I might, I would like to direct your attention to that chart for
a moment and ask Mr. Humpstone if he would explain what the
figures are?

Mr. Hosestone. The chart shows estimated Negro voter regis-
tration in 11 Southern States as it was in 1956 and as it is in 1964.
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In Alabama, the 1956 figure is 11 percent registered. The 1964 figure
is 23 percent registered.

In Arkansas, the 1956 figure is 36 percent registered. 1In 1964, 49.3
percent registered.

In Florida, the 1956 figure is 32 percent. The 1964 figure is 63.7
percent.

In Georgia, the 1956 figure was 27 percent. The 1964 figure is 44
percent.

In Louisiana, the 1956 figure was 31 percent. The 1964 figure,
32 percent.

In Mississippi, the 1956 figure was 5 percent. The 1964 figure is
6.7 percent.

In North Carolina the earlier figure is 24 percent. The more re-
cent, 46.8 percent.

In South Carolina the earlier figure is 27 percent; the 1964 ﬁcrure,
38.8 percent.

In Tennessee, in 1956, 29 percent of the voting age Negroes were
registered. In 1964, 69.4 percent.

In Texas,in 1956, 37 percent. In1964,57.7 percent.

In Virginia, in 1956, 19 percent of the voting age Negroes were
registered. In1964,45.7 percent were registered.

Mr. Tavror. Thank you.

Mr. Branton, both these 1956 and. 1964 figures, I believe, are esti-
mates which your Voter Education Project has made. '

Can you give us the basis for the 1964 estimates$ .

Mr. BranTon. Well, the figures which you use for 1964 were com-
piled in our office in Atlanta. In some instances these figures are
official State figures. In othersthey are estimates which we have made
in our own office from information from several different quarfers.

If you want me. to run down them i in the case of Alabama, v*e,ﬁnd
it extremely difficult to get official ﬁtrures from Alabama. Some of
the newspapers in Alabama have run surveys and they have: gathered
certain information. A number of people who have been 1nterested in
the pnoblems—we are talking about white people now; in Adabama—
have gathered other figures: And in some places—for example mMo-
bile,-in Macon County, Birmingham, and Montgomery—you are able
to get official figures from the local registrars. So we have gathered
the unformatlon from several different. sources and we have,.of course,
come up with an estimate for our,own purposes which we m'lke it.a
,hablt tokeep as conserva,tlve as possible, and yet as realistic as p0531ble
Soif there is any revision.it will always be up rather tha,n,clown And
based upon the kind of information I have descrlbed Alabama,now
has 111,000 registered Negro voters in that State. )
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I believe that Governor Wallace: claims there are about 5,000 or
6,000 more.

One newspaper would show it about 4,000 or 5,000 less.

In Arkansas you have an annual registration which is based solely
on the payment of a poll tax. Prior to November of 1964 there was no
registration machinery whatsoever. You received your right to vote
by the payment of a poll tax but this had to be on an annual basis.
When you pay your poll tax you give your race and every 2 years
the State auditor who keeps those records would make an actual count
of the number of white voters and number of Negro voters.

He only does this every 2 years. However, it is possible to write
to the local county clerk and get the figures from him if he has
counted them. Ifnot, it isa simple matter to send somebody over and
count the names on the book each year because there will be a “W”
behind the name of each white taxpayer and a “C” behind the name of
each Negro or colored taxpayer.

The year before last, the actual count was made in Arkansas. But
for the percentage that is quoted there—that’s a 1964 figure—the cotnt
happens to fall, it happens to fall in the year the count was not made,
and we estimated that at 95,000.

Now, since that time we have made a count—the books just closed
October 1,1964—and we find that the Arkansas figure is approximately
10,000 lower than we should have reported it, so that the Arkansas
percentage is actually higher than is reflected on that chart, which
is prepared based on figures as of November 1, 1964.

‘We showed at that time a Negro registration in Arkansas at 95,000.
The actual registration of Negroes in Arkansas right now is approxi-
mately 105,000. A point here that the Commission may be interested
in—this is the last year that Arkansas will be using that kind of a reg-
istration law because in November the voters approved a constitutional
amendment which removes the poll tax as a prerequisite for voting in
any election.

Beginning March 1 that State for the first time will have a perma-
nent registration system. There will be no property requirement.
There will be no literacy test and a local State judge ruled the other
day that you couldn’t even ask or inquire as to a person’s race or party
preference. That will go into effect on March 1.

Florida happens to be one of the States where you can get official
figures from the secretary of state approximately every 3 or 4 months.
‘We rounded the figures off. On our chart here we show 300,000 reg-
istered Negro voters in that State. I believe the official figure was
299,960. .

Florida reports periodically registration by race and major political
party so that these are official figures.
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In Georgia we cannot get official figures from the State. Every 3
or 4 years you can get official figures showing total registration but
not with any racial breakdown. Some of the newspapers have at-
tempted to run surveys in several of the different counties in that
State to find out what the actual registration is and we have used that
as a source of basic information to which we have added our own
figures because we have pretty good statistics of what registration in-
crease has taken place during the past 215 years.

In many of the metropolitan areas of Georgia—for example at At-
lanta, Augusta, Savannah, Columbus, Brunswick—you can get official
figures from the local registrar and since they make up the rather
vast proportion or percentage of the total population it’s a pretty sim-
ple matter to run some little surveys or resort to other information to
supply figures for rural counties.

In Louisiana, here’s another State where you can get official figures
by race and by major political parties from the secretary of state.

Mississippi, it’s very difficult to get information from Mississippi.
In fact, in Mississippi you can’t even get information as to the total
number of registered voters without any kind of breakdown.

T believe our last effort at trying to get information from the secre-
tary of state resulted in a letter suggesting that we write to each of
the country registrars and to each of the country clerks in some 200-
odd municipalities in the State of Mississippi.

We started off using as a base the figures which were contained in
the, I believe 1961, roll on voting as published by the Commission on
Civil Rights and we have added to those figures, using that as our basic
source of information, data with reference to the actual increase in
registration since that time.

‘We have been able to verify some increase in registration in Mis-
sissippi since the project started in 1962 and we show that since that
time there has been an increase of approximately 4,500 Negro voters
in the State of Mississippi.

Most of it came here in Jackson, some in ‘Greenville, a small number
in Clarksdale, some in Meridian, Laurel, and down on the Mississippi
gulf coast, Hattiesburg, of course, being excluded from that number,
and a more recent registration increase up in Panola County, I believe
that’s at Batesville, Miss. So, that most of these figures have been
based on reports which we have compiled from field reports showing
the names of people who had been successfully registered.

In North Carolina you can get official figures showing statewide reg-
istration but not on a racial breakdown. We have had to supplement
this with figures from the metropolitan areas where we can get a racial
breakdown.

In South Carolina we started off with an estimate from several dif-
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ferent sources. We show Negro registration as of November 1 in
South Carolina at 144,000.

Now, I'm satisfied in my own mind from reports which I have seen
that Negro registration in South Carolina is substantially higher than
the figure we show here and higher than the percentages shown over
there, but we have not been able to verify it because we have met with
some difficulty with reference to the basic figures that we started off
with. But, we do show an increase of 53,100 Negro registrants be-
tween April 1, 1962, and November 1, 1964, and this we can verify
rather substantially because South Carolina is the only State where
we had actual registration programs going simultaneously in each of
the six separate congressional districts in that State, and our field re-
ports have supplied us with the names, the addresses and the registra-
tion certificate numbers of each new registered voter so that we know
that the increase is correct.

It’s the basic figures that we differ on.

In Tennessee, here again you find difficulty getting official figures
in Tennessee, but you can get a pretty good estimate of the statewide
total but not with any racial breakdown. It so happens however,that
most of the Negro registration in Tennessee is concentrated in metro-
politan areas where you can get official figures from the local registrars
and by just adding those together you can almost come up with the
Tennessee registration.

‘Shelby County, for example, where Memphis is the county seat,
has the highest registration of Negroes in the South with I believe
about 93,000 registered voters. That’s at Memphis, and, of course,
when you add to that the figures from Chattanooga, Knoxville, and
Nashville you almost come up with the great bulk of the Negro
registration in that State. So, since we have obtained figures from
those local sources we know that those figures are correct.

Texas is very much like Arkansas was. Here you have a State
where you have no registration machinery other than the payment of
a poll tax and, of course, a new provision for free poll tax receipts for
people voting only in Federal elections. Texas figures can ‘be rather
confusing because the figures will fluctuate almost every year.

If there is going to be an election, people pay their poll tax. If
there is not going to be an election, they don’t bother. So, you may
have a fluctuation, statewide, of almost a million voters, without regard
to race, but those figures in Texas, quoted over there, are figures for
people who were qualified to vote in the November general election
for Federal office. It includes people in three different categories, so
far as Negroes are concerned : Those who paid their poll tax and were
qualified to vote in all elections both Federal and State, those who by
reason of age 65 or above were exempt from the payment of poll tax,
and those who did not pay a poll tax but went in in a 6-week period
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in the first part of the year and obtained a free poll tax receipt, which
would qualify them for Federal voting.

In Virginia you can get figures once a year from the Secretary of
State. We have found, many times, these figures are meaningless
because the clerk is required to send some figures in, and many times
they send in a record, which was based on the preceding year and
will not take into account the increase in registration since that time.
And we have compared State office figures with figures from local
registrars and, of course, since the figures coming from the State
ostensibly came from the local registrar, we have compiled our own
list by checking local newspapers and local registrars.

The Virginia increase, I might add, was—most of that increase re-
sulted, within the past 6 months; that is, during the last 6 months of
the year of 1964 when a Federal judge struck down the blank paper
registration.

Virginia at onetime, when you walked in, would give you a blank
sheet of paper and the applicant was supposed to fill out certain
information without anything being on there, and he was to know, he
wags expected to know, exactly what they wanted on there—name,
age, residence, et cetera, and a Federal judge ruled that people could
go in there with prepared forms and fill them out, and when this
decision was handed down there was a rather sharp increase in régistra-
tion in Virginia. .

I don’t know of anybody or any agency which, has any more com-
plete figures on registration by race, in the South than those contained
in the files of the Southern Regional Council and I think for the most
part they are about as accurate as you can come up with.

Mr. Tayror. Mr. Branton, these figures and what you have said
about them would indicate that there hasbeen a good deal of progress
in voter registration in a number of places.

‘They would also indicate that there has not been very great progress
in this State. I wonder if you eould tell us about the activities of the
VEP in Mississippi—I understand the project was ultimately with-
drawn—what the reasons were for the withdrawal, and why the
progress elsewhere, but not here.

Mr. BranToN. When we started into the registration business—prin-
cipally we have operated by making grants to other organizations to
finance their nonpartisan registration activities.

In the case of some organizations because of the fact they were
engaged in activities other than voter registration we had a rather
clear understanding that any funds which we provided were to go
solely for voter registration and education, and we sort of rode herd
on the grant to make sure that the terms of the grant were not violated..
We tried to be as equitable as possible, in the beginning, by making
grants under a complicated formula, which we adopted, which would
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make money available in each of the 11 Southern States, with some
relationship to the total number of unregistered Negroes of voting
age in those States, and Mississippi is a place where we had a rather
early start. One of the reasons for it was that I happened to have
already known a great deal about Mississippi. I lived most of my life
in Arkansas and I have relatives in Mississippi and visited here very
often and knew a good many of the people in the organizations here.

I was personally acquainted with the indigenous leadership and so,
even before the projects wers started, I came in to Jackson for a
regional meeting of NAACP which was held, I believe, in February
of 1962. So that by the time we were able to really start business on
April 1, 1962, we made funds available on a 90-day crash-program basis
to several different organizations—NAACP, Southern Christian
Leadership Conference, CORE, and SNCC—for work in Mississippi,
most of it in Mississippi and in the delta region, and up in Marshall
County. And following that90-day period we sort of took a look-see
at that project, which we had sponsored at the time, and with other
projects which we had sponsored at the same time across the South.
And we even—adfter the first 3 or 4 months, we saw these startling dif-
ferences where we were getting measurable results in other places but
not in Mississippi.

‘We then started coming into Mississippi. I made several trips in.
‘We sent our field staff in to find out the reasons why, and at this time
we were approached by local Negro leaders in Mississippi, who felt
that the problems in Mississippi were so complex that perhaps it
would be better if everything was coordinated, rather than having
each organization go its separate way.

I talked with the late Medgar Evers and he and some of his co-
workers had drawn up, on paper, a program which bore the name
Mississippi Council of Federated Organizations. They said to us
that the only way that they could really expect to see a breakthrough in
the problems of Mississippi, and those problems at that time were
identified primarily as fear, fear of economic intimidation, fear of
physical violence and harassment, et cetera, would be for everybody
to work under some umbrella organization and they asked us if we
would make our grants through COFO. Well, we went along with
separate organizations for awhile and then in fall of 1962, at my
suggestion, a meeting was called in Clarksdale to discuss with all of
the Mississippi leaders the possibility of really making COFO a work-
ing organization.

Now, one thing that I would like to set the record straight on, if I
might: Many people have talked about COFO being an éutside or-
ganization, but I don’t know whether it is outside now or not, but cer-
tainly in the beginning, and for as long as we were involved in it,
COFO was made up of the Mississippi Negro leadership of organiza-
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tions which had been in existence, here in Mississippi, for long periods
of time and the people who came from the outside were primarily field
workers and canvassers and door knockers who came in at the request
of the local Negro Mississippi leadership.

Well, we sponsored this meeting in Clarksdale, and had representa-
tives there, and decided then to channel any grants which we might
spend in Mississippi through that organization. It was at that time
that Mississippi COFO really came into being. But, even on the very
night that we organized, the harassment intensified. This meeting,
because of the fact that everybody wanted to get back to their respec-
tive area, didn’t break up until almost 12 o’clock at night and as we
left the meeting at 12 o’clock at night in Clarksdale a number of people
were going to their respective towns, I think the occupants of some
three or four different automobiles were arrested as they left there
and many of them were locked up in jail. I happened to spend the
night on that occasion in Clarksdale with Aaron Henry and we received
a call, oh, at 2 or 3 o’clock in the morning that several of our workers
were in jail. T went down personally at 2 or 3 o’clock in the morning
to try to see about obtaining their release. I couldn’t get anywhere.

The next morning I went down, some were in city jail and some in
county jail, and T obtained the release of several of them. There were
six occupants in one car. This car was going to another city. This
car had been stopped about three blocks from where we were meeting.
All occupants were held in jail all night and when I got them out the
next morning and asked the nature of the charges, I was told they
were all charged with loitering. Well, I had practiced law for about
11 years before I went to this project and I must admit I have never
heard of a charge of loitering in a moving automobile.

The occupants of a car were put into police cars and taken to jail.

Now, there was no mechanical defect, no mechanical defect of the
vehicle they were riding. Nevertheless, the local police had a wrecker
and sent to have the car picked up to tow it about six blocks to a garage
in Clarksdale and the next day after obtaining the release of the
charges of the occupants all charged with loitering, we came over to
pick up the car and I believe the bill came to about $40 for towage and
special handling. Nothing wrong with the car but the only way we
could get the car was either pay the money or file some replevin
action which probably would have been much more time consuming.
'The trial was set for, I believe, the following afternoon at 4 or 5 o’clock
in the afternoon and I took off then to investigate some matters down
around Greenville. Some of the workers who had been released went
to Indianola, Miss., to hand out leaflets of a voter registration mass
meeting that very night and they were arrested and locked up in jail
for distributing handbills without a permit.
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Now, these were the people who were due in court 5 o’clock in the
afternoon in Clarksdale. Because I am a lawyer and because I went
around first and tried to obtain some local lawyer to represent them—I
could not find any lawyers who would accept employment and because
I am a lawyer and had practiced in a number of Mississippi courts,
always, of course, with permission of the judge, when I explained that
I was from out of the State—I was permitted to represent the defend-
ants and to our great surprise the city moved to dismiss the charges
against the people who had been loitering but charged the driver with
driving in a hazardous manner.

‘Well, we explained that we couldn’t get the people out of jail down
at Indianola and, of course, they accepted this and dropped the charges
as to them also. I don’t know the reason for withdrawing the charge.
It was rather ridiculous, and the trial for the other men who were
still in jail in Indianola was set for 7 o’clock the next morning. They
keep ungodly hours at most of these courts in Mississippi. And, I
drove to Indianola the next morning where these people were charged
with distributing handbills without a permit. There was what I would
really describe as a mob in the courthouse at the time. The defendants
were brought in one at a time. They were all Negro, and I asked for
additional time in which to employ local counsel to represent them and
this request was granted. But then in the full presence of the chief of
police and the judge, somebody came in with one of these aerosol insect
bombs, walked over to where I was sitting and the defendants and
started spraying this thing in our faces with the loud statement, “I
have go to de-niggarize this,” and, of course, this brought a lot of
laughs from the court, but the judge did nothing about stopping this.

A day or two later when we arranged for local counsel, a Negro
lawyer from Jackson, to represent them, the word had gone out that
these people were coming there for a trial and the fear for the per-
sonal safety of this lawyer and of his clients was so strong at that time
that the lawyer and his clients were afraid to even walk in the court
room. They drove on to another town and phoned back and arranged
for a plea of guilty on the telephone with the right of appeal which
Mississippi procedure provides for where you have a trial de novo.

Now, I have gone at great length to describe these incidents because
from there on out it appeared that we were subjected to this kind of
harassment and intimidation every single week. Because of the fact
that so many people in Mississippi knew me personally, whenever they
would get in jail, even though this was not a part of our responsibility,
they would phone us first, all hours of the night, asking for help.

These problems were not confined to Clarksdale and Indianola.
They happened at one time all up and down the delta. Almostnobody
could get out in an automobile and drive anywhere without fear of
being arrested for some trumped-up traffic violation and in prac-
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tically every instance the simple thing to do was to go ahead and pay
the fine.

The problem of bail for getting people out of jail was a tremendous
problem because in Mississippi as a general rule you can’t post a cash
bond. It requires a property bond, though in some instances, the
Attorney General had agreed to the posting of cash bail, and T had
the problem, for example, in Greenwood going around door to door of
property owners in Greenwood trying to convince 20 or more Negro
property owners that they should sign the bond for some of their local
residents who were being held in jail on very frivilous charges.

I might add, in most respects, these people were quite willing to
put up their property and their own income as bail for those people,
but the problems really became acute and we were not getting anybody
registered.

In Greenwood, for example, we sent down several hunderd people
to the registrar’s office and then when we would check back with them
to find out whether or not they had been notified if they passed or not,
they don’t know. They would go. down to the courthouse and they
couldn’t find out, and the number of Negroes who had gone on down
to the court house in Greenwood during the past 214 years probably
exceeds 1,500, but very few of them have ever been notified as to
whether or not they had passed the test. The harassment by county
and city officials in Teflore County is a typical example of where they
have some kind of auxiliary police force that is tied in with civil
defense. And you have private citizens who work at other jobs, but

~they are furnished some kind of helmet, little white helmet,; and they
can wear billy clubs and they get in their private automobiles. .And
at one time it was rather common sight to see carloads of local white
private citizens wearing these helmets driving through Negro: sections
with their windows rolled down and making very nasty remarks to
Negroes on the street. You perhaps know as much as I do of the
use of police dogs in Greenwood.

Numbers of people were arrested there. And when the peoplestarted
going down in rather large numbers they were arrested for parading.
And then, as a source of information perhaps to use in court, to show
that there was no discrimination, and to manufacture evidence to show
that these so-called marches interfered with the orderly process of
traffic, I have personally witnessed firetrucks in Greenwood, Miss.,
screaming down streets where Negroes ‘were walking to the courthouse
and I have followed these firetrucks and they went nowhere but around
the corner and stopped and all the firethen would' get off and laugh.
But, while the firetruck was going by screaming, with Negroes going
to the courthouse, local police would be there with photographers to
take-pictures, supposedly to take pictures, to show to the courthouse

¢ i ] I
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that there was a fire and the parading of Negroes interfered with local
emergencies. This happened many times.

Finally, we found we were spending money in Mississippi far out
of proportion to what we were spending in the other States and
despite the fact we were following the same-methods and techniques
and even trying to find anovel approach to the problem in Mississippi,
it became apparent to us that conditions in Mississippi were such that
you were not going to get any meaningful registration no matter how
much money this project spent. And it appeared to me it was a waste
of money to further spend VEP funds in that State, with one possible
exception, and I don’ think that you can underestimate the value of
it: We think that the money spent in Mississippi by our project,
though it did not result in substantial increases in registration, did a
great deal to help the people of Mississippi overcome the climate of
fear, particularly in Leflore County and some of the other counties.
And we think that just doing this was money well spent because we
think that at least in Leflore County, not to mention some others, a
great deal of the fear has now been eliminated and if you can just get
get the meaningful court decrees which are vitally necessary, that you
have a vast reservoir of people who are ready to move in and ask
for the right to register.

T don’t think you are going to get any meaningful registration in
Mississippi until there is a strong definitive court decree enjoining
the use of the literacy test and enjoining the use of this new law which
was passed, I believe about 1962, which requires the publication of each
name and address of each voter applicant to be run in the local paper
onde a week for 2 weeks before he can even complete the application
form.

This is designed purely for harassment and intimidation and until
that’s knocked out, you are not going to get-any meaningful registra-
tion in this State. It was for this reason that in November of 1963
we decided to withdraw all financial support of projects in Mississippi
with the exception of a continuing program here in the city of Jackson
which was under the auspices of NAACP. And later in the spring of
1964, following the issuance of a Federal court decree in Panola
County, we made a grant to SNCC so that they might go into Bates-
ville in Panola County. And wethink it was largely due to funds from
the Voter Registration Project following the decree in that county
which enabled.an increase in the registration up there.

But, other than that, we withdrew earlier in Mississippi than any
other Sta,te in the South which we have worked.

.Chairman Haxwag. Thank you. ) o

Father Hesburgh?

~Commissioner Hessurea. Mr. Brazton, T took this chart. and made
another one out of it very briefly because it gives a very interesting


https://Feder.al

187

run, I think. By doing a simple subtraction of the two figures given
for each State to show the percentage of progress—it is not a total
percentage, percentage difference—and it comes out 40 percent for
Tennessee, 31 for Florida, 26 for Virginia, 22 for North Carolina,
20 for Texas, 17 percent for Georgia, 13 percent for Arkansas, 12
percent for Alabama, 11 percent for South Carolina, then it drops to
1.7 for Mississippi and 1 percent for Louisiana.

It is a rather striking——

Mr. Branton. With the exception of Mississippi, Louisiana has
seen less of an increase. But I should point out that you started off
with a fairly good number of Negroes registered to vote in Louisiana.

'We have just not been able to make much progress in Louisiana and
our big problem there has been keeping down, as best we could, purges
of large number of people who are already on the books. And I might
add in New Orleans the discrimination against new voters is not only
directed against Negroes but white people as well. And they too suffer
from discrimination directed towards new voters in the city of New
Orleans.

‘Commissioner HeseoreH. Only one last question.

Are you going to continue efforts in Mississippi to get over the hump
here?

Mr. Branton. Well, unfortunately, Father Hesburgh, this was set
up as a 21h-year project. The project has now run its full term. The
original grant has been just about expended and at the moment we
are down to, well, our staff has gone—our staff is pretty much in the
same boat as the Commission’s staff was a few months back when you
didn’t know whether you were going to continue and our good people
left the staff.

We think that before we go out and ask foundations for any addi-
tional money that we should use the time right now—because there
is always a natural Iull in registration following an election—and we
should use this time to study and anlyze what we have done and try
to pinpoint the problems more accurately, decide whether we should
continue to work in all the States—for example, we think that Florida
and Tennessee are rapidly reaching the saturation point—and maybe
come up with a new proposal. As to whether or not we will have any-
thing to do with it, I don’t know. But at the moment we are going
out of Mississippi.

Commissioner HesporeH. You are going to give a good report.

Mr. BranToN. We are going to give a full report so somebody can
take the data which we have compiled and make some use of it.

Chairman Hannau. Mrs. Freeman ?

Commissioner Freeman. Mr. Branton, it is apparent from these
figures that there’s greater need here in Mississippi than there is in
any other State for the continuation of such a project. The cir-
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cumstances that you have described and we have listened to for these
past few days could be described as something like a terroristic society.
Even if we had additional legislation, what do you hope could
be accomplished as long as there is the kind of conduct on the part
of the public officials as you say? It seems to me there is something
else needed. Would you speak to that?

Mr. BrantoN. Well, here’s what I would do, Mrs. Freeman. As-
suming that you get the necessary legislation on the one hand or the
definitive decree—and I believe that the broad suit which is known as
United States v. Mississippi, which was a three-judge court case which
the Government lost below has just been argued in the Supreme Court
but not decided—even if it is decided in the Government’s favor it
still must come back for trial on the merits as I understand it. But
assuming you get these things, I think that the problems of Mississippi
have been so unusual over the years that it calls for some involvement
at the very top level of our Government. And I would simply say,
when you do get the legislation or the court decree, I think it is some-
thing even the President ought to be involved in. And this is purely a
personal recommendation. I would simply say tothe Governor of Mis-
sissippi and to the people, the officials of Mississippi, “Now you say that
you are law abiding. Now, this is what the decree says and we want to
see soie positive evidence of change in this State. And we are going
to give you a certain length of time to stay off your back so to speak,
to see if you really mean what you say.” But, I wouldn’t make it long.
Amnd if this wasn’t long, then I think that the problems in Mississippi
based on the history are very much akin to problems around the world.

If we can send Marines into Tripoli and Haiti and other places—
Mexico—to preserve American property and protect American prop-
erties, God knows the lives and property of Mississippi need to be
protected. And I would do just that. And if it takes the militia, or
the appointment of a military government of Mississippi to give to
Mississippi the things that it never got during the Period of Recon-
struction, if it comes to that, Lthink we ought to be prepared to do it.
And T think the top officials of our Government ought to say so, but
T would offer this opportunity first.

T do not beliéve in rejecting a hand, a friendship. I donot question
a man’s motives. I have lived in the South all my life and I am
a great believer in a man’s word in the South. I even believe that in
Mississippi, but I would give the man the first opportunity to prove
he means what he said ; but I wouldn’t give him as long as he has had.

Chairman Han~Nas. Dean Griswold ¢

Commissioner Grisworp. Mr. Branton, you said that you carried out
extensive activities in Panola County and that you think that had some-
thing to do with the number of registrations there. AsIunderstand it
there was a court decree effective both in Panola and in Tallahatchie
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Counties. Why did you not carry out similar activities in Tallahatchie
County ¢

Mr. Branton. Dean Griswold, frankly I don’t recall whether or not
the decree affected both counties. Are you stating that as a fact?

Commissioner Grisworp. There were two decrees.

Mr. Branton. Now we did receive a request from SNCC for work
in both counties but they told me quite frankly, when they presented
their request, that they were having more difficulty finding indigenous
leadership in Tallahatchie County and that there was a fear of local
officials in Tallahatchie County. So when we made the grant, we
really made the grant for both counties. But I recall distinctly dictat-
ing in the terms of the grant that we expected.the bulk of the funds to
be spent in Panola, but gave them the privilege, at their discretion, of
spending some of it in Tallahatchie because we had already reached the
decision we were not going to spend any money unless we do get mean-
ingful results, and therefore we wanted meaningful results, And this
was a departure from the decision we had adopted the fall previously.
I sort of wanted some results to show for the funds we granted and
we sort of restricted them to Panola County but we did give them the
discretion of spending some of the funds in Tallahatchie. We did
not- follow through to investigate the reasons for this difference’ and
frankly I am embarrassed that I can’t answer because a part of our
program is the gathering of research and data. We require people
to supply progress reports to us:describing what they are encountering
with great detail and documentation. And SNCC has failed to submit
a final report for that particular project and that’s one of the hold-
overs on some of the things we have got to clearup. >

‘Wehavenever received that information in our office.

Commissioner Ranxin. Your major project is to secure additional
registrants and the data here is to see how effective your program is;
is that correct?

Mr. BranToN. We are making a study of the causes for low regis-
tration, the methods and techniques which can be used to do something
about it. 'We hope that the result will be increased registration of
Negroes in most of the Southern States, though I must hasten to add
that we have made grants to white groups in areas. We'don’t confine
it, but it is primarily for Negroes. But we hope to follow through and
make a study of changes in attitudes where there has been an increase
in Negro registration, in other words, to find out what differences
come to the community as a result of increased Negro registration.

Commissioner RaNEIN. Ihave one additional question.

In Arkansas, in the recent amendment, there is no reference to Negro
or white registrants, am I correct?

Mr. Branton. That is correct.
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Commissioner Rankmn. Do you like that or do you think in trying
to gather statistics it keeps you from getting the desired information ¢
Which would you favor, the keeping it entirely quiet or would you
like to know ¢

Mr. BranTton. Mr. Rankin, I’m sorry you asked me that question
because I do have mixed feelings about it.

On the one hand, the only way that we are going to be able to
measure Negro progress in many areas will be to have some racial
designation on it. On the other hand, I’'m basically opposed to racial
designations on anything. And when I wasasked this question by some
legislators the other day from Arkansas, my reply to them was, “Well,
I will tell you just don’t ask me and I certainly won’t complain if
you require a racial designation.”

My personal view is that in registration of voters it really doesn’t
matter too much and I don’t think I would be opposed to raecial
designation on a registration form. Of course, sometimes people use
this racial designation later as a means of discriminating in other
areas and that’s the thing that worries me. Suppose you are selecting
jurors and you select them from the list of qualified voters. If you
have a racial designation on there and a man is of a mind to dis-
criminate anyhow, it furnishes him with an extra means for dis-
criminating if he wants to. And this can be dangerous.

Chairman Haxnas. Mr. Patterson?

Vice Chairman Parrerson. No questions.

Chairman Han~am. Any other questions, Mr. Taylor?

Mr. Tavror. No.

Chairman Hanwvam. Mr. Branton, thank you very much.

You are excused.

(Witness excused.)

Chairman Hannau. We will recess until 2 o’clock.

(Whereupon, the hearing was recessed until 2:00 p.m. of the same
day.)

WEDNESDAY AFTERNOON SESSION, FEBRUARY 17, 1965

Chairman Hanwas. The hearing will come to order.

As some of you know, Mr. Burke Marshall, formerly with the
Department; of Justice, was scheduled to be here today.

The Attorney General called yesterday to say that Mr. Marshall
is ill, has been for some days, was confined to his bed, and was unable to
come. But his statement and the exhibits are coming down from
Washington and will be here tomorrow. And when they arrive, a
staff member of the Department of Justice will be called upon to
present them.

So that will be put over until tomorrow after those documents arrive.

Mzr. Taylor, will you call the next witness.
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Mr. Tavror. The next witnesses will be from Washington County.
And T will ask Mr. Humpstone to give us a little background infor-
mation on that county.

Mr. Homesrons. Washington County is located in the Delta on the
Mississippi River. The population of the county in 1963 was esti-
mated at 77,000, of whom more than half were Negro. It is the third
largest county in the State.

As of June 1962, almost 55 percent of the voting age whites were
registered voters; about 814 percent of the voting age Negroes were
registered.

The county seat and major city is Greenville, the fourth-largest
city in the State. Greenville has been a cultural and business center
in the Delta since the Civil War and has a population of 41,000. The
population of the city has more than doubled in the past 25 years.
Most of this increase has been among white residents.

In 1959, the median income for white families in Washington
County was $5,600, for Negro families it was $1,600. In Greenville,
more than one-third of all Negro dwellings and 4 percent of white
dwellings were deemed unsafe or inadequate for human shelter,
according to the 1960 census.

In 1959, the median education level for whites was 12 years; for
Negroes it was 5 years. In the school year 1960-61, the Greenville
School District spent $205 per-white child and about $115 per Negro
child.

Chairman Haxwvag. Thank you, Mr. Humpstone.

Mr. Taylor, will you call the next witness.

Mr. Tayror. The next witnesses are Mr. Joseph Bivens and Mr.
James Carter.

Chairman Han~Nag. Mr. Bivens and Mr. Carter, will you raise your
right hands.

(Whereupon, Joseph Bivens and James Carter were duly sworn by
the Chairman and testified as follows:)

Chairman HaNn~vam. Have chairs, gentlemen.

Mr. Taylor, will you begin the questioning ?

-~

TESTIMONY OF JOSEPH BIVENS AND JAMES CARTER, WASHINGTON
COUNTY, MISS.

Mr. Tayror. Mr. Bivens, will you give your full name, address,
and occupation for the record?

Mr. Bivens. The name is Joseph H. Bivens, 722 Washington
Avenue, Greenville, Miss., Washington County.

Mr. Tavror. And your occupation, sir?

Mr. Bivens. Shoemaker by trade.

Mr. Tavror. And Mr. Carter, will you do the same?
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Mr. Carter. James Carter, 901 Nelson Street, Greenville, Miss.,
drycleaning business.

Mr. Tayror. Mr. Bivens, how long have you lived in Greenville?

Mr. Brvens. My entire life.

Mr. Tavror. And where did you go to school ?

Mr. Bivens. Le Moyne College, Memphis, Tenn.

Mr. Tayror. Are you a registered voter in Washington County?

Mr. Bivens. I am a registered voter.

Mr. Tavror. And have you been active in voter registration work?

Mr. Bivexs. I have been active in voter registration work for—
since 1943. We started an organization known as the Washington
County Progressive Voters League ; the primary purpose of this orga-
nization was t0 encourage Negroes to go down and register and to pay
their poll taxes and meet any other qualification that the city and the
county or the State might require.

Mr. Tayror. What kind of success has your organization had?

Mr. Bivens. I believe, it is my opinion, that they have done a fairly
good job, owing to the circumstances and atmosphere and conditions
around us, as such.

Mr. Tayror. Would you explain that g little bit?

Mr. Brvens. Well, on several occasions we have called together
various nucleus organizations, that people from the rural areas would
come in and set up organizations by which they could be a part of
this as well—outlying areas. And then in the municipality itself, or in
the urban units, since Greenville—I would like to point this out—
since Greenville is a pivot town, and we have other smaller communi-
ties, such as Metcalfe, in the outlying territory, we try to recruit as
many individuals to build enthusiasm and spirit among them to do this
particular work.

Mr. Tavror. Mr. Carter, you are familiar with the registration
procedures in Washington County, are you not#

Mr. CarTER. Yes, I am.

Mr. Tayror. How does the registrar select sections?

Mr. Carrer. In Greenville, the circuit clerk has a small box, approx-
imately the same size of a cigar box, and when you go in, you just
ask them. If you want to register, he will give you the papers to fill
out and he’ll give you the box sometime, or just hold it up and say
“Get you a section out of the box.” And you just reach in the box and
get a section. And of course they will give you a seat where you may
sit and fill the application out. ;

Mr. Tavror. So the selection isat random$?

Mr. CartEr. —is at random.

Mr. Tavior. Are all the sections of the constitution in the box,
or——
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Mr. Carrer. Noj; I assume it is just a few. I don’t know how many.
Probably enough to meet what he probably thinks there will probably
be there to be registered at one time; maybe 15.or 20. But they are
short sectlons, some of the shortest in the.Mississippi constitution.

Mr. Tayror. Is it your opinion that the registrar grades the tests
fairly ?

Mr. Carrer. Well, I believe he does.

Mr. Tavyror. I-Iow many Negroes in Greenville are registered to
vote?

Mr. Carter. I would say approximately 2,500 in Washington
County, and about 1,700; 1,800 in the city.

Mr. Tavror. Has there been an increase in registration during the
past year?

Mr. Carter. Yes, it has. It has been an increase every year for the
last 10 or 11 years, because we have organizations—we have, on a
local level, we have the Washington County Progressive Voters
League, the Democratic Club, and the Citizens Committee, and of
course, on the State and National level we have the NAACP and the
Corps—COFO, rather. And of course, the labor unions work in that
area; they encourage voter registration. And all of those organiza-
tions are helping to push voting registration in Washington County.

Mr. Tayror. Did you yourself take people to register ?

Mr. CaRTER. Certainly I am sure I have taken approximately 75
people, or maybe 80 in the last—well, I just say the year of 1964.

Mr. Tavror. And about how many of those passed the test? Do
you have any idea?

Mr. Carrer. Well, at least 85 or 90 percent, because I checks behind
them and I go back and ask the circuit clerk to let me see their—whether
they passed or not, and he will get the—go back and get it out of the
files and say “Yes,, they e passed.”

And then I say “Well, have they registered #” And he says “I don’t
know; we'll check the book.” ' -

And he check the book. If he found out—ifT find they are not, then
T’ call them over the telephone to get their address and get in touch
with them, tell them to go register; they passed the test, why not go
register? )

Mr. Taxror. So you follow up ?

Mr. CartEr. I follow up.

Mr. Tavror. Mr. Bivens, this appears to be a more successful pattern
of registration-than in the neighboring counties. Do you have any
exphnatlon of why that should beso?

Mr. Bivens. I would like to pomt out at the outset that we have
lines  of communication fairly well in that community. We have a
very outstanding newspaper that will carry both sides of the story,
whatever is printed.,

- B fy
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If the white community has something to say and the Negro wishes
to say something in rebuttal, we get equal opportunity to do so.

We have a fairly intelligent community in general; a number of
children have gone to high school, and there are a lot of children going
to colleges that are near us. I think it has a great bearing. And the
radio and the television, and that sort of thing.

Then we have a segment of the white race that desires fo at least
listen to our propositions. They don’t come just to tell us everything.
We can at least carry them some information and they can bring us
some.

I think that accounts for our unity and amicable relation in that
matter.

Mr. Tavror. At the same time, sir, the registration figures are rather
small when compared with figures from other States and National
figures.

iCan you tell us why more Negroes are not registered to vote ?

Mr. Bivens. I can account forit. I think itismore or lessa pattern
of fear. You see, it is percentagewise the people that come from the
old plantations, that they have been well indoctrinated to do or not do
this or that thing, and it has been an inherent pattern, and I think it
accounts for their slowness or reluctance to come forward on all
matters. And then the best part of it would be fear that has gone
throughout the years.

Mzr. Tayror. Fear of physical—

Mzr. Bivens. Not physical violence, but that which is on the inside,
inherent fear; just something that is handed down from one group to
another, I suppose, from time to time—one generation, as it were, to
another.

Mr. Tayror. Did you want to add something?

Mr. Carter. I would like to add this comment: Sometime what
happen to your neighbor affect you. Now there are 82 counties in
Mississippi. And even though Washington County might seem a
little liberal in their registration and voting registration, there is
other adjoining counties—when even though one county might be
Iiberal, in another county, when they hear what happened in the other
counties, it keeps that county in fear, too. But it is not on account of
the law enforcement or the people who are in control of the voter
registration.

It is a matter of the mind in the people. And because the State
hasn’t done what they should have done to protect their citizens, and
they still have a fear even though it is not in Washington County.

Mr. Tavror. I notice, also, that the median education level in the
county for Negroes, is about 5 years. Is this educational level, in
conjunction with the test that has to be passed, a factor too?

Mr. Carter. Doesn’t serve any purpose on that, because some people
even in fourth grade havebeen ableto go up and pass the test.
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Mr. Tayror. No further questions.

Chairman Haxnau. Father Hesburgh ?

Commissioner Hessurea. Mr. Bivens or Mr. Carter, do you have
hopes for enlarging the percentage of Negro voters in the county from
814 percent where it presently is?

Mr. Bivens. Yes, sir.

Commissioner Hessurer. What are you going to do to accomplish
that?

Mr. Brvens. We are going to plan a massive movement and en-
courage and indoctrinate as well as we can, Get to all the smaller
communities that we can possibly find. Get into the churches, and the
choir rehearsals, and any segment, or group that we might be able
to find which hasmore than one or two members.

I think by that we will be able to tell the story to everybody.

I believe that after the story is told—let them know that this job
can be done—1T think it would serve as a stimulant to encourage others
to vote.

Commissioner Hessurea. Thank you, sir.

Chairman Han~as. Mrs. Freeman.

‘Commissioner Freeman. Mr. Bivens or Mr. Carter, going back to
this question that Mr. Taylor asked about the fifth grade median edu-
cation: Will you tell us something about the schools there? And
about how many children are in the schools% First of all, are the
schools still segregated ¢

Mr. Carter. Yes, they are still segregated.

Mr. Bivens. Yes.

‘Commissioner Freemaw. Is there a compulsory pupil attendance
law? Are the children required to go to school every day ¢

Mr. Carter. No. It has been abolished in the State, I think, ap-
proximately after 1954—the court decision I believe—and the State
legislature outlawed that.

They did have it—but this—they outlawed it after that, so we don’t
have a compulsory law.

And at least T have talked with one of our representatives in Wash-
ington County and I mentioned that I thought it ought to be put back
on the book, because I think it was really gotten off the book in con-
sideration of the 1954 Supreme Court decision. I believe that was the
reason it was outlawed, so the Negro wouldn’t have to be forced to
attend school.

Commissioner Freeman. Do you want to add anything?

Mr. Bvens. I would just like to add this in conjunction with what
he has said : There is no compulsory education in the entire State that
children will be forced to go to school. I think it has its bearing,
it had its primary bearing in that there—the decision that had been
handed down would keep the children from segregating the schools.
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But in my particular town now, Greenville, it was the first in the
State to come forward with a plan of desegregation, or hope to desegre-
gate the schools in the near fiture. For instance, it has offered a plan
for acceptance, and signed the pledge also.

Commissioner Freeman. Well, as long as you would have as a
requirement that the person be able to interpret the M1551551pp1 consti-
tution, if He never got far enough-in school to read it or learn-about it,
how could he ever pass the examination if he didn’t have a lement
reglstrar ¢

Mr: Brviws. I hold this—I'm thinking that we are speftkmg more
or less in the form of a formal education, where people receive training
various ways. Some are more educated by what he can see or what he
can hear. I think that is justas much of—it is just as much a part of
your formal training as it would be your mind. T think they are able
to'see and hear over the radio and listen to somebody talk; I think very
well that is a form of education.

Commissioner FrReEemMan. Does the Voters Progressive League help
them prepare for the examination ¢

Mr Brvens. Absolutely. That is the purpose of the organization,
to seek to prepare them for the tagk.

. *Chairman Hannag. Dean Griswold ¢

" Commissioner Grisworp. Mr. Bivens, in your opinion is'law and
order good and well enforced in Greenville?

Mr. Bivens. Yes, sir. I must give credit to the police department
as such, and to the other Iaw enforcement officials, that-they are very
fair about the law enforcement in Washington County, not—and also
in Gréenville, Miss. .

Commissionér Grisworp. Is’ there what you would call police
brutality in'Greenville ?

* Mr. Bivens. No, sir. There—we don’t have any form of brutality
in the community—in Greenville, I mean to say. The chief of police
has been very fairin-seeing that the officers are trainéd and that they
will pay—I think he has a trained staff, and that makes a big difference
for law enforcement.

Commissioner Grisworp. Do you think the fact that a substantial
number of Negroes vote in Greenville has anything to do with bring-
ing about this reésult, which I surely welcome ?

Mr. Brvens. Absolutely T do. I think the fact lies more or less in
the ballot. I think if we can get the ballot, then we will have a chance
to knock off a lot of the barriers that.tend to retard our progress..

“ T am thinkihg—the ballot, T think—T am thinking thatthey are all—
our; form of government—for instance, a citizen, I think he has a right
to make his own choice, make his own decision in one way or the other

I don’t think any barrier should be set up, whether it be poll tax
barrier or whether it be intelligence test; something inside that doesn’t
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give a man a chance for choice. It is-something that will confine him
to one particular thing.: I think the choice_is: the main part of our
democratic form of government, to choose a representative that would
be'most effective tothe entire.community. Coa oty ur 1

Comnimissioner Grisworp. Is there, in your. epinion, good communi-
cation between the Negro- community and the .chief of pohce in;
Greenville? i q .

Mr. Brvens. We have a fair communication. I think the commum—
cation could—we could say was fair, because any time we desire to-
see the chief of police or any other officers on various occasions, what-
ever might happen in the city, we.are quick to-take it up and go to the
office and find out what is the cause of:it.and why this thing happened
in the community and drive forward to see what solution can be
done in that matter, whatever it is that we think is a violation of
thelaw. I

Commissioner Grisworp. If violence happens to a Negro n Green-
ville,is he afraid toreport it to the police ?

Mr. Brvens. Not to my knowledge. I think not. I can say I thmk
not. )

Commissioner Grisworp. And again you would attribute this in,
part to the fact that Negroes in substantial numbers do vote in.
Greenville? rooo.

Mr. Bivens. That has a very great bearmO'. I think it is the(
strongest bearing that we have,; in that the Negro is a part .of the
community and he is:able to go and see that these things don’t happen;
or call attention to the officials who might be mvolved : -

Chairman Haxnam. Mr. Rankin? ;

Commissioner Rangin. Mr. Bivens; I notice that ‘you and Mr.
Carter take considerable satisfaction in the relatively good position
of Greenville.

Do you think the white people have equal pride in the p051t1on
in Greenville ?

Mr. Bivens. I believe that we have a segment of—a. fractional part
of the white community-that would invite communication,-an extra.
amount of communication. I’m sure that there is a current in the
city now; I believe, in my opinion, that.they are willing to do more |
to go further in relation of human riglits and civil rights, as we call

it, I call it. o \
Commissioner RANKIN. Yes. ‘ 7 !
Well, this fine system of communication is the number one factor,

you think ?

Mr. Bivens. Isthe primary factor.
Commissioner Ranxin. And then the union ‘has been of help; is
that correct ¢

R L) -
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Mr. Brvens: Yes,sir; it has, sir.

Commissioner Rangin. What what you list third ¢

Mr. Bivens. Oh, I would list third, the people in general; en-
thusiasm on the part of the people to accept that which you give. If
you give something they are willing to take it. I don’t say it is any
Utopian society, but I do believe that we can improve our conditions
in every respect.

Commissioner Ravgin. Just one last question: Do either of you
have grown children ?

Mr. Bivens. Ido. I havetwoboys.

Commissioner Ranrin. Have any of them stayed in Greenville?

Mr. Brvens. Both of my sonslive in Greenville.

Chairman Hannas. Mr. Patterson?

Vice Chairman Parrerson. Mr. Bivens, many white southerners
live in counties where more than half the population is Negro. This
is true in Washington County?

Mr. Bivens. That is true. I would say—the figure I would say
would be an equilibrium. It will be equally divided. That’s right.

Vice Chairman Patrerson. Well, then, under these circumstances,
many white southerners are accustomed to saying that if Negroes are
permitted to vote in substantial numbers, what will the effect be on
government? Well, now, Negroes are permitted to vote in substantial
numbers in Washington County. Could you describe for me a little
further what the effect has been on government, and especially what
the white citizens’ attitude in Washington County has been since
Negroes have been voting in substantial numbers?

Mr. Bivens. Yes, sir.

It is my opinion, and my observation, that whenever you can get
a group of people on both sides, whether it be the white community,
as I might refer to, and the Negro community, to co-demand—the word
I mean by co-demand : That they be reciprocal in their relationship, in
their desire to do something for the community.

I believe there are some people who feel that it is their desire to do
something for the community, and by having this stepping stone of
the vote, we can pull forward a better type of people in the community
who will run for public office. And very often we don’t put our best
foot forward first by getting the very best in our community to serve
us as public servants.

Vice Chairman Parterson. Has this system of co-demand in Wash-
ington County led to white fear and misunderstanding, or has it led
to more understanding and less fear, as far as the white man is
concerned ?

‘Mr. Brvens. I think it is less fear. It isn’ the part of the Negro
community to feel that he is superior or feel that he is supreme in any
way. All we want is a fair share of whatever we’re supposed to get.
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Vice Chairman ParrersoN. Does it really work out like this, though,
in Washington County?

Mr. Bivens. Well, not totally so, but we are making steps in that
direction. I don’t say all of it is—that we have everything that we
want, but we are moving in that particular direction as fast and as
well as we can under the circumstances.

Vice Chairman ParrersoN. What have been some of what you would
consider good effects from what you describe as good law enforcement?
‘What other good effects have there been on government ?

Mr. Bivens. Well, we have a police department—we have Negroes
on the police department. We have Negro women for our school
zone guards, for the smaller children, and for the children to go to and
fro. Ithink we have stimulated a little interest among both the groups
to see this thing is started well.

Vice Chairman PatrteErRsoN. Do you feel that Washington County
offersan example?

Mr. Bivens. For the rest of the State, I believe that.

Vice Chairman PaTrersoN. A reassurance?

Mr. Brvens. On the assurance that the white community and the
Negro community can work together; it can be done without any fear
if they will doit. It is more or less left to the part of the community
in general to accept this.

I think it would be a. good example for all the counties in Mississippi
to start this method, to see that Negroes and white people can work
together and destroy that idea of fear on both sides of the fence.

Vice Chairman ParrersoN. Do you think the average white citizen
of Washington County would testify to the same thing?

Mr. Bivens. I wouldn’t say that everyone would do it, but I believe
there would be some that would be willing to say that that can be done.
I truly believe that.

Viee Chairman Parrerson. Thank you.

Chairman Hannan. Mr. Bivens, you indicated that you have some
grown children that are continuing to live in Washington County.

Have they finished their education ?

Mr. Bivens. No, sir. I have one son who is at the Mississippi Voca-
tional College at Itta Beha, Miss., and I have another at Tougaloo
College a few miles from Jackson here.

Chairman Hannam. Do you expect they are going to live in Green-
ville after they finish their education ? *

Mr. Bivens. I hope the atmosphere will be such so that they éan
stay at home and do some good.

Chairman HanNan. Mrs. Freeman ?

‘Commissioner Freeman. Mr. Bivens, you indicated that the popula-
tion of Greenville is about 50 percent Negro, would you say that about
15,000 or more would be of voting age?
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Mr. Bvens. Well, it could be a little less. We’ll say about—Ilet' me
see—not quite equal. A little less than equal. You might say about
forty-some percent. ‘

Commissioner Freeman. Then you really arenot saying that 1,900,
less than 2,000, Negroes who are registered to vote is a substantml
number, are you ?

Mr. Bivens. No. I think the number should be incréased. I don’t
think it'is substantial enough.

Commissioner Freeman. Yes. I just wanted to be sure the record
was straight on that point. Thank you.

‘Chairman Han~vans. Any other questions?

Thank you very much, gentlemen. You are éxcused.

(Witnesses excused.)

Chairman Han~as. Mr, Taylor, will you call the next witness?

Mr. Tayror. The next witness is. Dr: Matthew John Page.

Chairman Han~Naum. Dr. Page, will you raise your right-hand.

(Whereupon, Dr: Matthew John Page was duly sworn by the Chair-
man and testified as follows:)

Chairman HanNam. Mr. Taylor, will you begin the questioning ?

TESTIMONY OF DR. MATTHEW JOHN PAGE,
WASHINGTON COUNTY, MISS.

Mr. Tayror. Dr. Page, will you state your full name and address for
therecord?

Dr. Pace. T am Dr. Matthew John Page, 7 03 East Walthall, Green-
ville, Miss.  ~

Mr. Tavror. And howlong have you lived in Greenville?

Dr. Page. I was born and reared in Greenvﬂle and I spent most
of my life with the exception of Iny college and’ ‘medical education and
2 years in the Service.

Mr. Taxror. Where did you receive your medical training ¢

Dr.Page. At Meharry Medical College in Nashvﬂle, Tenn.

Mr. Tayror. And are you in private practice in Greenville?

Dr.Pace. Iam.

, Mr.Taxror. Have youbeen active in voter registration work?
Dr.Page. Thavebeen. And Iam.
Mr. Tavror. Over a period of time?
" Dr.Pace. Since 1959.
 Mr. Tavror. Do you agree that registration in Greenville is sub-

stantlally less difficult than it is in adjacent areas?

Dr. Page. Yes. Iwill havetosay so.

Mr. Tavior. If the test is fairly administered in Greenville, why
aren’t there more Negroes who are registered to vote ?

Dr. Page. Well, number one, because of ignorance, just. plain simple
ignorance among a certain segment of people.

»
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Number, two, those people who have some education, they are igno-
rant of the values of registering and voting. y

There are even some people with college educations who have not
been in a situation where they can appreciate what registering and
voting means to them. 1

Another one is because of a substantially less, or poorer educatlonal
system. It is better than it has been, but it.still has a long way to go.

And-probably the most important one is that as the statistics have
indicated, the median educational level of the Washington -County
white is approxunately 12th grade the median educational level of
the Washington County Negro is 5th or 6th grade.

Well, as has been indicated i in other testimony, the literacy test is
des1gned for someone. who has at least 11th or 12th grade educatlon
I am sure that if the median educational level of the Washington
County white was 5th or 6th grade, I could practically guarantee you
that they wouldn’t have the literacy test as they have it today. ..

So I personally cannot help but conclude that the literacy test IS
designed to reduce the number of Negro voters.

Mr Taxror. Do you have some recommendations about what should.
be done about this situation?

Dr. Pace. Yes. ¢

Number one, the educational system needs to be changed “There
should be integration of all schools on all levels. Because-I am con-
vinced that. if there are white student in all schools, there won’t be
some schools that are inadequately staffed, some schools with inade-
quate facilities, and there won’t be schools that are considerably subpar .
I am sure that the power structure, whatever it may be, would see to it
that there be adequately staffed schools.

I also believe that the literacy test should be thrown out, because it is
specifically designed to reduce the number of Negro voters. And it is
also designed to reduce the number of poor white voters, although
they don’t realize this, but it does restrict them.

. Mr. TaAyror. Thank you.

Chairman Hannam. Father Hesburgh?

Commissioner HespureH. Dr. Page, do you find that your educa-
tion has helped you greatly to get along in Greenville?

Dr. Page. Yes, it has.

Commissioner HespureH. Do you find you can practice as a profes-
sional man without any problem ?

Dr. Pace. I can practice as a professional man. I do have some
problems; some of which I can solve, some of which, I still have to
work on.

‘Commissioner HrspureH. How many doctors are there in Green-
ville—Negro doctors?

Dr. Page. Aboutsix Negro doctors.

i
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Commissioner Hessurer. What is the population of Greenville?

Dr. Paee. Greenville presently has about 47,000 people, and ap-
proximately 22,000 of them are Negro.

Commissioner HessureH. So you have a pretty large group there.
I assume that most of the Negroes are taken care of by the Negro
doctors; is that correct

Dr. Page. Yes. Noj I can’t say that.

‘Commissioner Hessurer. Do you belong to the medical association ?
I mean in Greenville ?

Dr. Page. I am a scientific member; that is a membership with
qualifications. That is, I can attend the scientific sessions, but I don’t
have a vote and I can’ attend any of the social functions.

Commissioner Hrspurea. Do you see any hope for changing the
educational situation %

It seems to me you put your finger on a very important thing. In
every one of these counties we have studied so far the amount of
money per Negro student is only about half the amount of money
spent per white student, and this may have some correlation to
registration and voting which we are specifically studying here. You
indicated that you think it does?

Dr. Page. Yes;Ido.

‘Commissioner Hessurea. Are there any plans afoot to try to better
the education of Negro youngsters?

Dr. Page. Well, I suppose you know that the Greenville School
Board has decided to comply with the recent civil rights law. That
is good. Thatisa step forward.

I think it is important to find out just how they plan to comply.
Now there is—there has been some meetings and some counseling
within the Negro community as to what it wants along this line.

T don’t think that direct contact has been made with the school board
as of today, but in the very near future they will make contact and let
the school board and the city know what the Negro community wants.

This is something that is not very common, but I think it is going
tohappen.

‘Commissioner Hespurea. Do you have any children of your own ?

Dr. Page. Thave one.

Commissioner HessureH. Is he in school, or she? Is it a boy or
girl?

Dr. Page. Girl.

‘Commissioner Hessurar. Isshe in school?

Dr. Page. She is in school. She is not in the Greenville School
System.

'Commissioner HespureH. She is not in the regular school system?

Dr.Pace. No.

Commissioner Hespurer. Isshe getiing a good education?
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Dr. Page. Ibelieve so.

Commissioner Hespurea. Where is she in school ¢

Dr. Pace. She is at Tougaloo.

Commissioner HesBurer. I see.

One last thing. You had a couple of years in service, didn’t you?

Dr. Pace. That’s right.

Commissioner Hessurea. And did you know that the Commission
has responsibility for equal opportunity in all forms of life that are
affected by the Federal Government to one extent or another? Did
you find that you got good treatment in the service as a doctor? Equal
opportunity, I’m really speaking about.

Dr. Page. Yes; Idid.

Commissioner Hessurca. Did you go in the service as a lieutenant ?

Dr. Page. Noj; I wentinto theservice as a captain.

‘Commissioner HesureH. I see. And you came out a captain?

Dr. Page. Yes.

Commissioner Hessurer. That was the Air Force, wasn’t it?

Dr. Pace. That’s right.

Commissioner Hespurea. Thank you.

Chairman Hannau. Mrs. Freeman ?

Commissioner Freeman. Dr. Page, will you tell us how many hos-
pitals there are in Greenville?

Dr. Pace. Two hospitals.

Commissioner FreemaN. Do you know if any of those hospitals re-
ceive Federal funds?

Dr. Pace. There is the Hill-Burton hospital there which obviously
receives it some sort of way. The other one sells itself as a private
institution, but I believe that there are some Federal funds involved
some way.

Commissioner Freeman. Are you on the staff of either of those
hospitals?

Dr. Page. X am on the staff of the Hill-Burton hospital there, the
general hospital there.

‘Commissioner Freeman. Is there segregation in either of the hos-
pitals, among the patients%

Dr. Pace. The wards are segregated. But the emergency facilities
and the operating room facilities and lab facilities are not segregated.

The eating facilities, the cafeteria, is segregated and the wards
are definitely segregated.

Commissioner FreemaN. That isall.

Chairman Han~au. Dean Griswold ?

Commissioner Grisworp. Doctor, do you have access to both hos-
pitals?

Dr. Page. I only have access to the Hill-Burton hospital.

Commissioner Grisworp. The other is a private hospital ?

T70-805—65——14
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Dr.Page. The other is—sells itself as—a private hospital.

Commissioner Grisworp. But you do have access to the Hill-Burton
hospital ¢

Dr. Pace. Ido.

Commissioner Grisworp. Have you had access there since you came
to Greenville ?

Dr.Page. Thave. N

Commissioner Grisworp. Are there any problems about that?

Dr. Pace. No problems about my getting on the staff.

Commissioner Grisworp. You said that you were a scientific mem-
ber of the local medical association. Do you in fact attend meetings
there? .

Dr. Pace. I have not, up to now, but I will be attending them. But
there is 2 second scientific member who has attended tlns past year,
since they moved the meetings to what is unofficially known as a
neutral place.

Commissioner Grisworp. I take it, then, that the reason you didn’t
attend was because they were held in a place where you were not
welcome ?

Dr.Pace. Where I would be more fearful ; put it that way.

Commissioner Grisworp. Do you have any idea what led them to
change the place of meeting %

Dr. Page. Yes,Ido.

Commissioner Grisworn. Would you care to state it? I don’t want

to

Dr. Page: Well, recent laws, for one thing:

And another thing is that the word sort of got out that one of us
was planning to attend.

Commissioner Grisworp. Well, then, they did take a step to help
make that possible? N '

Dr.Pace. They made preparatlons, yes.

Commissioner GriswoLD. And in view of the fact that the other
doctor is attending, you are planning to attend?

Dr.Pace. I will be attending.

Chairman Hax~nag. Mr. Rankin?

Commissioner Ranwin. I notice our statistics with respect to money
spent on education for the year 1960-61. Do you have any more recent
statistics? TIs Greenville doing better insofar as spending money for
the education of Negro children? r

Dr. Page. They are making more efforts. As more pressure is being
applied, they are making more efforts.. But they still have a long way
to go. <

Commissioner Raxxin. Have any new school buildings been built
recently? r d :
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Dr. Page. They have been built, and they have been put on the
highway.

Commissioner RankiN. Both the Negroes and the whites?

Dr. Page. That’sright. Butthe important thing is the libraries.

Commissioner RANKIN. Isthe libraries? Well, tell us, what do you
mean bythat? ! ?

Dr. Page. Because therein lies the biggest inadequacy. And the
number of teachers.

Commissioner Ranzin, How many hbranes—you mean libraries
in the school %

Dr. Page. Ineach school, ind how they are staffed and how they are
equipped.

Commissioner RaNkIN. Istherea mumclpal library ¢

Dr. Page., There is one. They are preparing to build a new one:

‘Commissioner Ranrrn. And Negroes have access to that library?

Dr. Page. For the last couple of years they have had access to it,

although it hasn’t been publicized very much.
! Commissioner RaNkIN. I notice in your objection to the literacy
test—I would like to ask you one question: Should a literacy test be
a fair one, fairly administered, would you object so much to a literacy
test for voting ¢

Dr. Pace. Under the present circumstances, with the wide gap
between the median Negro education and the median white educa,-
tional level, I would still ob]ect on the same basis.

Comm1ss1oner RanxkiN. Suppose it was put down to the fourth or
fifth grade: Would you object then? -

Dr. Page. I would not.

Commissioner RanxinN. In other words, it is not the literacy test
per-se; it is the situation and conditions under which it is given, and
the way it isadministered, that makesfor unfairness?

Dr: Pace. And the end purpose of it.

Commissioner RankiN. And the end purpose of it. Thank you.

Chairman HanNas. Mr. Patterson?

Vice Chairman ParrersoN. Dr. Pagé, Father Hesburgh was saying
earlier in our sessions that aside from this, poor health in the com-
munity is built on fear. And if a Negro in Mississippi knows fear, or
1f a white man knows fear, this is a bad foundation to build on.

You are a doctor. You treat a lot for fears in extreme cases and
things of this type. So what I would like you to -do is to tell me
what your observations on Negro and white fear are under the pre-
vailing conditions in Washington County, particularly the white fear
with respect to the Negro vote, the old white fear that if you permit
the Negro to voté fairly, then he will take control of the government.
Therefore, we see many efforts in the South to preverit Negro voting.

o
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Now in Greenville, Washington County, you have seen the Negro
vote. You have seen that kind of community. Could you prescribe
for the fear of the white Southerner?

Dr. Page. That is a loaded question.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. No, I'm serious.

Dr. Pagz. T'll try to answer it. But I don’t believe I can really
answer it adequately here.

I’m sure that there is fear that you expressed. A certain segment
of the white population is a slave—they are slaves and they don’
realize it. But there are several things that can happen. For in-
stance—this is not the first time that any community has phased into
this sort of thing.

Memphis has faced it, and they are softening up. They don’t say
they have the solution, as I understand it.

Memphis has approximately 125,000 Negroes of voting age and
about 92,000 of them are registered voters. This is probably the
highest percentage of registered voters among any group, as far as
I know, and Memphis Negroes do vote. They are not only registered,
but they do vote.

But here again, I don’t—there may have been one or two minor
officials elected in recent years, and there may not have even been
that.

Vice Chairman ParrersoNn. Negro officials?

Dr. Pace. Negro officials. In fact, I don’t believe that there has
been an elected Negro official in Shelby County. So, in some of these
districts, I’m sure that the Negro has the balance of power. But a
Negro to this point has not been elected.

Now there is another county in Tennessee where there was a—
where the civil rights organization came in and they, with the help
of various colleges, got a majority—well, they got more Negroes on
the voting rolls than whites. But I don’t remember that a Negro
was elected, even though they had Negro candidates.

The way it has turned out, in these areas and in other areas, is that
the Negro has exercised, what I feel to be, a fair judgment, and he
has voted for the person that he thought was best fitted for the job.

Politics within the Negro group is a—is still a new thing. An
awful lot of us don’t have the experience that is—that we ought to
have, and we are going to have to get it.

Now eventually in these areas, there are going to be Negro candi-
dates run and they are going to win. But just because there are more
Negro voters in an area, that will not mean that Negroes will totally
dominate at any one time.

Vice Chairman Patrerson. Once you get a substantial Negro vote
involved in an election, do you think you will have a better
government ?
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Dr. Pacg. I certainly do.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. For both white and colored ?

Dr. Page. For everyone concerned.

Vice Chairman ParrersoN. Thank you.

Chairman Hax~nam. Any further questions?

Doctor, you are excused. Thank you very much.

(Witness excused.) .

Chairman Han~am. Mr. Taylor, will you call the next witness?

Mr. Tavror. The next witnessis James W. Prothro.

Chairman Han~as. Mr. Prothro, will you raise your right hand.

(Whereupon, James W. Prothro was duly sworn by the Chairman
and testified, as follows:)

Chairman Hanxwam. Mr. Taylor, will you begin the questioning.

Mr. Tavror. Mr. Chairman, in 1964 this Commission contracted
with the National Opinion Research Center at the University of
Chicago to conduct a survey of registration and voting habits of
Negro teachers in certain counties in Mississippi, and the Commission
asked Dr. Prothro to act as a consultant to the National Research
Center and to evaluate the results of the survey. And that is why
he is here today, to present his report.

Dr. Prothro, would you state your name and address and occupation
for the record?

TESTIMONY OF DR. JAMES W. PROTHRO, PROFESSOR, UNIVERSITY
OF NORTH CAROLINA AND CONSULTANT, NATIONAL OPINION
RESEARCH CENTER

Dr. Protrro. James Prothro, Chapel Hill, N.C.; college professor.

Mr. Tavror. Where do you teach, sir?

Dr. Protrro. University of North Carolina.

Mr. Tayror. Prior to this present study, had you had any experience
in the field of voting?

Dr. Proraro. I have been working in the area since graduate school-
days, actually, and intensively for the last 4 years.

Mr. Tavror. Can you describe what method you used in doing this
present study ¢

Dr. Protmro. It was a survey of Negro schoolteachers in four
counties, selected in consultation with the Civil Rights Commission.

I prepared the interview schedule in consultation with a colleague
and in consultation with the National Opinion Research Center and
the Civil Rights Commission.

The idea was to restrict this study to Negro schoolteachers in order
to make sure that all the respondents were presumptively eligible to
vote. There was no attempt to study the entire State; simply a study
in these four counties.

The National Opinion Research Center, using professional Negro
interviewers, conducted the actual field work, sent the results to me;
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and what you have before you is a quite preliminary analysis of those
reports. , A -

Mr. Tayror. Would yoh state the conclusions of this preliminary
analysis, or the main aspectsof it? | P

Dr. Prorero. Yes. I think the basic conclusion is that there is
definitely intimidation in two of the counties that we studied, extreme
in one of the counties. ’

There appears to be some sign .of change underway in a second
county. In the third there is less; there is some expression of fear.
And in the fourth, there is a minimal] expression of fear.

So among those four counties—which have to be considered sepa-
rately, since they were handled as four separate surveys—we .had
almost the maximum range of variation in the situation of Negro
schoolteachers.

Now the assumption is that if a Negro schoolteacher is found in-
eligible to vote, if as in one of the counties 0 percent of the Negro
schoolteachers are registered, and in that county a majority of them
express interest in politics and interest in elections, the presumption
is that other Negroes in the county would find it difficult to register
too.

From the southwide study I mentioned I have been engaged in in the
last 4 years, we know that roughly 78 percent of the Negroes in the
South with college degrees are registered—pardon me; in the South,
exclusive of Mississippi.

Mzr. Tayror. Could you go back-a moment and describe forme what
precisely was the problem for investigation here?

Dr. ProrrRO. Yes.

The problem was to ascertain reagons for nonregistration and rea-
sons for nonvoting among Negroes.

As I said, the problem was restricted to Negro schoolteachers, be-
cause of—basically because of budgetary problems and time problems,
as you are quite familiar with.

The focus here was to probe beyond the question of “Are youreg-
istered to vote or are you not”; get at the level of interest of the
respondents, in this case schoolteachers, their concern for the election
process; and then attempt to draw from their responses some con-
clusions about the reasons for nonvoting.

Mr. Tavror. Can you tell us what you determined in each of those
counties or in all of those counties about the interest in registration on
the part of the teachers who were interviewed

Dr. ProrHRO. Yes.

First, to hit the high spots, in the one county where there seemed
the most extreme intimidation, 62 percent of the teachers declined
to give the interview, with the explanation that the superintendent of
schools had instructed them through their principal not to- discuss
civil rights with anyone. )

-

.
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So we had a small response rate from one of those counties.

So far as the findings on reglstraflon ,of thos¢ who did agree to
the interview was concerned, in the ﬁrst county, it was 74 percent; in
the second county, 42 percent the third county, 2.5 percernt; and in
the other couinty, 0. '

This 2.5 represents a small sample of 40 people who were inter-
viewed, so it represents & smorle individudl who was régistered in
January 1965, which may attest to a change in the atmosphere in this
particular county, at least asapplied to schoolteachers

Ts that responsive to your question ?

Mr. Tayior. Yes,itis.

Well can you tell us now in a little more detail what the stated or
given'reasons were on the part of teachers interviewed for the low
registration ? X

Dr. Protero. Fear. Fear of loss of job was the most common
response. \

In the first county, that I identified as' County “W,” 40 percent of
the people—these are schoolteachers—expressed fear at any point
of the interview. In the second county it went up to 54 percent ex-
pressmor fear.

In the third, 75 percent, and the fourth, 79 percent volunteered
expressions of fear.

There was no question asked, “Would you be fearful of any specific
kind of sanction?’ This was in response to relatively open-ended
questlons

The Commissioners have a copy of the mterv1ew schedule, I believe,
before them.

Maybe I should add, the basic fear was fear of loss of job, the pos-
sibility of loss of job. Then other expressions of fear that occurred
at least with some frequency were fear of violence, fear of -job. loss
and violence, fear of the interview itself, unspecified fear, fear of
discrimination by registrars, fear of discussing politics publicly.

These were far overshadowed, however, for the schoolteachers, by
fear of the loss of a job.

Mr. Tavror. I think you said that there was indicated a motivation
to participate or an interest in politics. Would you care to say any-
thing more about that?

Dr. Protaro. Yes. In national election studies and in our study
throughout the South, we find that voting participation variesdirectly
with individual interest in participation.

So we asked these people about their interest in the 1964- election,
for example. And level of interest makes absolutely no difference in
the- counties with intimidation. It does in the counties with lesser.
So that when you control for interest, that is, look at people with the

r
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same level of interest, you find a continuation of these marked differ-
ences among these four counties.

So that it is not explicable in terms of varied interest, and of course
it is not explicable in terms of varied education, because all of these
people are schoolteachers, and it happened that every one in the sample
had a college degree.

Mr. Tayror. So you are saying, as I understand it, there was a
great level of difference between the percentage of teachers registered
from one county to another. In one county a great number were regis-
tered and in one county zero. And do I gather thatyou are saying that
there was rather consistent interest

Dr. Proraro. That is correct. However, there is some drop-off of
interest. Asyou go from the counties where no Negroes are permitted
to vote—some interest is expressed by a majority of the teachers in
all of these counties, but if the Commissioners will look at Table 6 on
page 10, you will see there is a dropoff from a great deal of interest,
79 percent in the first county, it drops down to 44 percent in the most
repressive county.

However, if you consider quite a lot of interest as well as a great
deal as an expression of interest, it goes up to two-thirds, even in the
most repressive county. So there is variation in interest in politics
with the variation in the political climate.

But this variation does not explain the differences in voting, because
even those with the same leve] of interest in the counties where there
is a greater percentage of intimidation are still not registered to vote.

Mr. Tayror. Did you have an adequate sample of the numbers of
teachers in each of those counties?

Dr. Prorero. Yes. Granted the fact that the population we were
dealing with was teachers only, and we were not attempting to get a
sample of the entire population of the county, we did.

And I should explain that I was not responsible for this part of the
research undertaking. The National Opinion Research Center in Chi-
cago was responsible for this part of the work.

I was at that time playing the role of consultant.

However, in the first county where there are 225 teachers, the num-
ber in the original sample was 75.

In the second county, with 169 teachers, the number in the original
sample was 70.

In the third, all 74 teachers were included.

And in the fourth, all 78 teachers in the county were included.

And granted the homogeneity in response, one could have done this
study with a much smaller sample and obtained the same results.
The more homogeneous the response, the smaller sample one needs.

Mr. Tavror. Are there any particular responses that you would like



https://where.no

211

to call to the Commission’s attention as being particularly noteworthy
or particularly frequent responses?

Dr. Proraro. There were none in particular that I had singled out.
The Commissioners do have before them an appendix in which we
present statements made by the respondents themselves.

Just taking one at random, asked if she discusses politics, one lady
teacher said “I don’t dare talk to my coworkers.” Asked if she had
ever tried to persuade other Negroes to register, another said, “I am
ateacher. IfT wantmy jobI know better than to do that.”

Another teacher confirms this fear of open discussion. This is a
man who says teachers do not discuss voter registration because “the
walls have ears.” A woman describes a particular incident that per-
suaded her that the “walls have ears,” indeed. “We discussed it"—
Negro voter registration—in a very general manner at a meeting, and
before we could get settled at home the phone was ringing and there
was some explaining to do. I guess I better not go into it anymore.
You know, I would rather you did not write what I am saying—we
have to be careful.

Mr. Tayror. No further questions.

The reports Dr. Prothro has presented will be marked and received
into the record.

Chairman Han~as. They are received for the record.

(Commission’s Exhibit No. 9 was marked for identification and
received in evidence.)

Chairman Hanwam. Father Hesburgh.

Commissioner HespureH. Professor Prothro, we have been having
a lot of conversation in this hearing the last 2 days on fear, and I am
reluctant to get back to it, because I find it a very unpleasant subject.
But I think we must in the case of your report.

The thought has been crossing my mind that having had the op-
portunity of living under a dictatorship for 3 years at one point in
my life when I was studying abroad, I found that fear in this society
was perhaps the most corrosive element in the whole society.

And reading your report, it just crossed my mind that if this report
were written about Nazi Germany or Fascist Italy or Communist
Russia it might make more sense.

I find it very hard to understand from a rather superior group
in our society, teachers, whom I assume are more sophisticated—they
are entrusted with the education of our youngsters, giving them
ideals—and I find it hard to understand and I want to ask you this
professional question: How can people who have such fear as ex-
pressed in a thing like this—asked if he would vote, he counts on help
coming from the outside. Asked if he believes he will ever vote
in the county, he says, “Not unless we get some help, outside pressure,
protection. If I decide to vote I go down there and they might
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bomb my house. If I registered they might do anything. I don’t
trist the law officials. I trust them about as much as I trust a mad
dog ”

How can people who have this mentality expressed over and. over
possibly do a good job of raising future citizens?

Dr. Prorrro. It must be very difficult, especially—in the southwest
study in which I was engaged, one of our respondents was also from
Mississippi, and a schoolteacher, teaching the social sciences, and
this person had never registered to vote. He lived in a county where
no Negro citizen had ever voted.

Teaching about the democratic processes must be extremely diffi-
cult—granted all of the normal expectation of encouraging people,
“Viote as you please, but please vote”—for a teacher in social sciences
not to be able to set an example for his pupils and presumably not to be
able to encourage them, in that setting, to vote.

T agree with you it is very difficult to imagine some of these counties
existing in the United States.

Commissioner Hessurer. I must say I couldn’t expect worse of
some of the worst countries I know of. I mean this kind of attitude
of citizensliving within this country. And

Dr. ProTaro. Ithink it is, sir, a totalitarian local system.

Commissioner HessureH. But it seems to me that it creates an
almost psychopathlc situation for teachers who are supposed to brmg
youngsters up in a spirit of freedom in this county, and to try to give
them some sense of free expression, responsibility of 01t1zensh1p,
sense for law and order, some idea of the beauty of life that might be
achieved through personal expression.

If the teachers themselves feel a complete lack of this personal
expression, even the most fundamental citizenship such as voting;
it seems to me it will create for us a whole generation of youngsters
under these teachers who leave school with a kind of psychopathic
fear that is not only unworthy of any kind of society, but most un-
worthy of the kind of society we profess in the Umted States. Do
you agree with that?

Dr. Proraro. Ihave the same concern. Yes, sir.

Commissioner Hessorer. Thanlk you.

Chairman Hanwvan. Mrs. Freeman?

Commissioner Freeman. Dr. Prothro, I am also concerned about the
conflict here because of the rejection by these teachers, these 282
teachers, of personal—basic personal and human dignity. And I
would like to know if as you interviewed them and as they expressed
this fear, if you saw at any points any hope that perhaps it would be
different from within the teacher?

Dr. Proraro. Yes. In county Z there were no indications of such
expectations. In the next—in the county with the next to the- lowest
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percent of teachers registered, one who had heard it was all right now
to go register, there is a feeling that maybe this signals a change. And
in that second county, the word was that the sheriff had indicated it
would be all right to vote, and that the principal had indicated that
it wasno longer forbidden.

So whether this means a policy of selective registration, which I
have discovered in some areas of the South in which a few Negroes are
brought in to register so that there is an appeqrance of followmg the
law, or whether it represents a more genuine change, I don’t know."

Now I should hasten to add, however, that we are focusing now on
the counties—the two counties witly the greatest int‘in':tidation; those
are the more shocking.

In county W there was a minimum of expression of hesitation or
fear. So quite clearly, Mississippi is not perfectly homogeneous in
its political climate, as I gather earlier testimony this afternoon
indicates.

Chairman Haxxans. Dean Griswold ?

Commissioner Grisworp. Dr. Prothro, as I understand it, this
survey was conducted by a sampling technique?

Dr. Proruro. That’s right.

Commissioner Grisworp. Do you regard it as statistically sound?

Dr. Prorrro. Yes, sir. It was—the resporidents were chosen—in
two cases it was not a sample; it was a total enumeration, and these
were the two cases in which we found the greatest impression. In the
others, the respondents were chosen by a system of randomness. As I
mentioned, this is a sampling: techmque that is the greatest assurance
of assuring random distribution, that is, a true cross settion of the
population with which one is concerned.

T did not handle the sampling problem myself. The National
Opinion Research Center handled this. It is a respected survey
organization.

Commissioner Grisworp. Do you regard this as a significant study'l

Dr. ProTaro. Yes.

Chairman Haxnwam. M7 Rankin? ¢

Commissioner Ranxin. Dr. Prothro, most people have fear of
Tosing their jobs, is that right, who hold jobs at the merey of a State
or the Federal Government? Is that correct or not?

Dr. Prorzro. That is wrong.

Commissioner Raxrin. Youthink not?

Dr. Prorrro. I think not. I teach in a State university, and I have
no fear of losing my job.

Commissioner Rankin. Well, that is one instance. Don’t you
think there could be others?

Dr. Proraro. Certainly. Sure, all of us have fears of various kinds.
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Commissioner Raxgm. All of us have fears of various kinds; is
that right?

Dr. Prorero. Yes,and——

Commissioner Rans1n. Now, then, have you made any similar study
to this in other States?

Dr. ProraRO. Yes. In collaboration with Prof. Donald Matthew
at the University of North Carolina I have been working for the last
4 years on a book on Negro political participation in the South. We
find Mississippi to be at the far end of any continuum that one sets up
in terms of relative deprivation.

Commissioner Rankin. You mean away off; is that right?

Dr. Proruro. That’s correct. I once worked out something we
called a southernism scale, and Mississippi scored off the page. That
is, it occupied a category all by itself, in their great differences in the
South. T am happy to say the State from which you and I come scores
quite differently on this type of test.

Commissioner Ranxin. What did it score?

Dr. Proraro. We found it properly belongs in a category that we
are referring to as the peripheral South.

The  Deep South States tend to be markedly different in Negro
attitudes about their rights, and in white attitudes about Negro voting,
from the peripheral States. And by the Deep South States I have
reference to Louisiana, Mississippi, South Carolina, Alabama and
Georgia, despite the existence of Atlanta as an exception.

Commissioner RankIN. And you found here in Mississippi despite
what I said about everybody having some fear of losing a job, that the
basic issue in fear in Mississippi is on this issue of civil rights; is that
correct ?

Dr. ProTERO. Yes,sir. Our findings apply to Negro teachers only;
not to the Negro population in general. They are in a particularly
vulnerable position to lose their job.

In our Southwest study, we found some respondents in Louisiana
and other Deep South States who were fearful that—well, in one case
a man’s cotton they refused to gin. There are other kinds of economic
sanctions to which other people who are not teachers are exposed.

I think that the heavy emphasis on job loss stemmend from the fact.
that we were dealing with a group that is in the employ of the white
officials.

Commissioner RankiN. Don’t you think the advice of the superin-
tendents and principals that “You be careful or you might lose your
job” had great weight with these teachers?

Dr. Proraro. Yes. Yes,sir.

Chairman Hanwa®. Any further questions?

Mr. Tavror. I just would like to ask Dr. Prothro to explain why
the counties are not being identified here.
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Dr. Proraro. Oh! They are not being identified because the. re-
spondents were assured confidentiality and anonymity.

I may say this kind of research is very difficult in the South, par-
ticularly in Mississippi, and I think it important to note that in this
case trained Negro interviewers were used to conduct the interviews.
So it is felt that we had to guarantee confidentiality and anonymity
as the findings themselves suggest, or we couldn’t have completed the
study.

Mr. RogersoN. Dr. Hannah?

Chairman Hannvam. Mr. Rogerson.

Mr. RogersoN. Dr. Prothro, in one county you mentioned there
was a particular lack of response or refusal to engage in the interview.
‘What was that figure again ?

Dr. Proraro. Sixty-two percent. And in southwide surveying,
we have had a refusal rate of less than 10 percent.

Mr. Rocerson. Sixty-two percent in one county, and that in spite
of the fact that there was a guarantee of anonymity ?

Dr. Prorero. That’s correct. And several of the people in that
county that did grant the interview indicated great concern, asked to
read it over, and asked additional reassurances about anonymity.

Chairman Han~as. Thank you very much, Dr. Prothro.

Dr. ProraRO. Yes, sir.

(Witness excused.)

Chairman Han~ag. We will have one more witness and then we
will take a break in 10 or 15 minutes. Mr. Taylor?

Mr. Tayror. The final witness in the voting portion here is Dr. L.
S. Alexander.

Chairman Hannam. Mr. Alexander, will you raise your right hand.

(Whereupon, L. S. Alexander was duly sworn by the Chairman
and testified as follows:)

Chairman Hanna®. Have a chair, sir.

Mr. Taylor, will you begin the questioning?

TESTIMONY OF DR. L. S. ALEXANDER, EXECUTIVE SECRETARY,
MISSISSTPPI TEACHERS ASSOCIATION

Mr. Tavror. Would you please state your name and your residence
and occupation for the record ?

Dr. Arexanper. L. S. Alexander. My residence is 1052 Wiggins
Street, Jackson, Miss., and my occupation, I am executive secretary of
the Mississippi Teachers Association.

Mr. Tayror. Can you tell us about the activities and purposes, of
the association ?

Dr. Avexanper. The activities and purposes of the association—
it is a professional organization in which we work toward upgrading
the instruction and the teaching educational institutions which teach
the teachers to teach, plus looking after the welfare of the teacher
as near as possible.
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Mr. Tayror. Is encouraging the registration of Negro teachers any
part of the work of the association ?

Dr. ArzxanpEr., It certainly is. We never have a meeting unless
we bring—we mention that we would like to know how many are
registered and what difficulties they are encountering in attempting
to register, and since the civil rights bill has been enacted into law,
would they now go and attempt to register.

But we have had very little response as you notice in others that
have been interviewed.

Mr. Tavror. You heard Dr. Prothro and you had an opportunity
to.réad the results of the survey, and the basic conclusion about fear
of loss of jobs as a deterrent to registration. Is this conclusion con-
sistent with your experience?

Dr. Arexanoer. Consistént it is. They will tell you that they are
afraid that if you talk .about registering and voting, that they are
afraid that they will lose their job. Their principal has been informed
by their superintendents of education that you are not—if you try to
register in this system, you won’t have a job next year.

And just for the record, a young woman who was working in a
certain county in:southeast Mississippi lost her job and it went to the
circuit court of appeals, and she was let out, and she is at my office
now, working as an expanded service and placement bureau, on services
in which we made or manufactured for her.

Mr. Tayror. So you are saying; sir, that in some cases. at least these
fears are justified by the statements or actions?

Dr. Arexanoei. All of the fears are justified by the statements
which they receive from either the superintendent or the principal.
And it isnot-getting any better. Iam not lyingabout that.

Mr. Tavior: What is your organization. planning to do about the
problem of getting Negro teachers registered ?

Dr. Arexanper. Well, we are continuing to go over the civil rights
law; and we are appreciative for your coming to Mississippi and
finding out the facts, and maybe this will help stimulate them to go
forward. ‘

T have some facts here I would like to give you, if you would permit
it, relative to the qualifications of the Negro and white teachers in the
State, if that is permissible.

Mr. Taxror. Yes. Would you?

Dr. Arexanper. Yes. Itisveryshort.

For the 196364 scholastic year, we have 2,622 white teachers in
the State of Mississippi with master’s degree. These are elementary
and secondary education teachers. We only have 667 Negroes. Of
the 667, only 17 of them received their degrees in the State of Missis-
sippi, simply because there is no place in Mississippi for a master’s
degree, much less a doctorate degree for Negroes.

fr
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‘We have a 5-week summer session, workshop I call it, at Jackson
State College for supervisors and administrators, that is, principals
and whathot. ' ‘

Now we had 200, I think, took that course last year, and 4 of them
got jobs. They have disbanded. Of the 67 supervisors we had over
the State, all but 14 of them are gone to some other phase of work.

'We do not have in the State any law, medicine, dentistry, pharmacy,
engineer—that is electrical, highway, mechanical, or architectural.
As T say, we do not have any registered nursing in the State of
Mississippi for Negroes. Neither do we have any graduate work in
English, mathematics, science, social science, agriculture, trade and
industry, guidance, and et cetera. We do not have any graduate work
in elementary education in the State for Negroes whereas our white
universities, there are three of them. And we do not have a single
one in Mississippi for Negroes. And a good thing they don’t, be-
cause I think those others that we have are pretty low as far as the
status in the United States is concerned, if you look in there at the
rank. . ‘

There are 15 junior colleges in the State of Mississippi for whites.
There are three for Negroes. Their vocational and technical training
has been put into the junior colleges, and therefore you can see we
have been left out altogether. They were not even put in the larger
units of our high schools or secondary schools; neither will they put
it in our senior colleges, the first 2 years of that.

I don’ know just why, but that is the situation wé are encountermo
here.

T iight say T know the whole trouble of the State of Mississippi.
It isrevenue. The reason why we don’t have it, ladies and gentlemen,
is that we don’t have any professional ba.seball We don’t have any
horse and harness racing, we don’t have ahy professional boking.
They will not legalize liquor for fear the religious and temperance
groups will object. Yet they have no other means—they do not offer
any other means of revenue. We do not have any boating or water
sports, auto racing.

There isnot a technical institution in the State of Mississippi, white
or Negro.

We do not have a billion dollar establishinent in the State of
MlSSlSSlppl Consequently, we are poor.

We claim we don’t want Federal aid, but Wef have been gétting it
ever since 1862. And we got it here. Thls year we have loans for
students to be trained as physicians, dentists, optometrists, nurses,
we have also extensions,of loans to aid other colleoe students under
the National Defense Education Act which canéels;-vsiitli cancellation
of part of the loan if they come back and teach in either the college
or the school. You college professors or college presidents know that.
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We have money for establishing and expanding 2-year community
colleges, technical institutes, public libraries, for expanding and de-
veloping private college facilities, and for developing graduate
schools, as T first stated.

You see we have money support for many new educatioanl pro-
grams, graduate programs, preschool nurses, for slum children, and
special service for teachers and deprived neighbors. Yet they holler
that we don’t want Federal aid.

The Government has advised that they not sign that compliance
pledge. I haven’t heard what the mayor said, yet he was the first to
come out with it. Now he is running for something, T know. But
he has advised that, and he has told you that he had one of the best
systems in the world whereas, as you know, our system here is segre-
gated with the exception of 43 little children in the first grade, and
that is under court order. .

That is the system here in the city of Jackson, Miss.

Mr. Tayror. Thank you. Thaveno further questions.

Chairman Hannaw. Father Hesburgh ¢

Commissioner Hessurcr. I take it you are not too enthused with the
educational system.

Dr. Azexanper. Iamnot.

Commissioner Hespurer. You know, I think it is probably at the
heart of any possible improvement of all the things we are talking
about, don’t you think ?

Dr. Auexanper. Iknow it is.

Commissioner Hespurea. What is the general level, Mr. Alexander,
of the Negro schoolteacher in this State? I missed the figure you gave.
How many of the total have master’s degrees ?

Dr. Axsxaxper. We have 667 with master’s degree. We got 7,460
with bachelor’s degree. The whites have 9,999 bachelor’s degree.
They have 2,622 with master’s degree.

Commissioner Hespurea. And I think the point you were making
is it is difficult for persons who don’t have money to travel to other
States to get their master’s degree here?

Dr. Arrxanper. You are correct there, because some of these
whites—some of these with these degrees, they got them here by ex-
tension courses from the University of Mississippi, Mississippi State,
and what-not. They got them here at Millsaps and at Clinton, and
they can go there at night and get their courses, where we got to sell
everything and go out of the State to get what we get.

Commissioner Hesgurea. Tell me, are all the superintendents of
education white?

Dr. Arexanper. Every one is white, and then they got another
scheme that they will put a white superintendent with 800 students
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over a Negro principal who has 2,800 students, both having master’s
degree. They will pay the white supervising principal $8,000 and the
Negro principal is getting $5,600.

Commissioner” HessureHa. Is there generally a differentiation of
salary between Negro and white teachers?

Dr. Arexaxper. Oh,yes. No question about that.

Commissioner HespureE. Now is it these white superintendents of
schools who tell the Negro principals to tell their teachers not to vote?

Dr. ArexanpEr. Yes, sir; it is the white superintendents.

Commissioner HespureH. Do you know actual cases where that has
been done ?

Dr. Arpxanper. Yes, I know actual cases.

Commissioner HespurgH. About how many ?

Dr. Artexanper. Oh,about 15 or 20.

Commissioner HessurgH. Now, it seemed to me that in part of the
registration process, you have to put down what it is to be a good
citizen, isn’t that correct?

Dr. Avexanper. Itis.

Commissioner HeseureH. And isn’t a part of a good citizen being
ableto vote?

Dr. Arexanoer. I always held it because I held it in 1924, And on
that basis I was teaching social science, and they were just crazy
enough to let me register, I guess because I insisted that I couldn’t be
a citizen and teach citizens here unless I was registered to vote. And
I voted in all elections in Mississippi. I go there and it was kind of
cool some places, with the exception of one, and that was when Senator
Bilbo ran for the Senate the last term, and he had posted them that the
way to keep the Negro from voting is take care of them the night
before. But I went on down that same day and the little bailiff or
peace officer says to me “Negro, you better duck,” and T said, “Duck?
For what? Thedevil. Ihaven’t done anything.” And see, I had just
come back out of the service. I spent 4 years, 8 months in the service,
in the Seabees in the Navy, and I came back. It didn’t make much
difference to me what I said, and I told him I wouldn’t duck for him
and no other body. I said “You might not let me register or let me
vote, but,” I said, “I’m not going to duck.” And I meant it.

Commissioner Hesporee. Well, the curious thing to me, and it
sounds like a line out of Alice in Wonderland is that, if to get regis-
tered you have to say what a good citizen does, if one of the things a
good citizen does is vote, then a schoolteacher who tries to register and
vote and by that very fact loses her job as a teacher—it seems to me it
becomes somewhat a perversion of values.

Dr. Avexanper. It does.

Commissioner Hessurea. Thank you.

770-805—85——15
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Chairman Han~nas. Mrs. Freeman ?

Commissioner Freeman. No questions.

Chairman Hax~a". Dean Griswold %

Commissioner Grisworn. Mr. Alexander, how mahy members does
your organization have$?

Dr. Avexanper. We have 8,574.

Commissioner Grisworp. That is Negro teachers?

Dr. Argxanper. That is Negro teachers.

Commissioner Grisworn. How is your association financed? Do
they pay dues?

Dr. Arexanper. They pay dues.

Commissioner Grisworn. They pay dues to it?

Dr. ArexanpEr. Yes.

Commissioner Grisworp. Does your association—I assume there is
an association of white teachers?

Dr. Auexanper. Yes, a Mississippi Education Association, and we
have the Mississippi Teachers Association.

Commissioner Grisworp. Does you association ever meet with the
other association ¢

Dr. Arexanper. Only when we go to the National Education As-
sociation as delegates.

Commissioner Grisworp. You don’t have—

Dr. Arexanper. And then they want you to say we're doing all
right in Mississippi, and I won’t lie.

* Commissioner Grisworp. Maybe it might be good if you just an-
swered the questions.

Dr. ArexanpEr. Yes, sir.

Commissioner Grisworp. Do you ever have meetingsin Mississippi?

Dr. Arexanper. No; we have never had one——

Commissioner Grisworp. Attended by members of your association
and the other association ¢

Dr. Arexanper. We have never had one, and I have been hers 11
years.

Commissioner Grisworp. Do you conduct any sort of institutes or
educational programs for your members?

Dr. Arexanper. Yes, sir. 'We have eight districts in the State of
which we have meetings and we have the counties, all organizations,
and we meet with them subject to call.

Commissioner Grisworn. What kind of programs do you put on at
these meetings? ,

Dr. Arexanper. We have programs on improvement of instruction
as well as trying to qualify to register and vote, and we have them
in “Make Us Good Citizens,” and we just have to get right down to
pointblank person as to what he should do as a community leader.
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Commissioner Grisworp. Who participates in these programs?
That is, who lectures?

Dr. Arexanper. They have different speakers that come in and
they talk—they talk out themselves, most of them.

Commissioner Grisworp. Do you ever have speakers from the State
university ?

Dr. Atexanper. Noj wehaven’t had one.

Commissioner Grisworp. If I remember correctly, am I correct in
reiembering that you said that of the Negro teachers in Mississippi
who had master’s degrees, that there were 17 which had been obtained
within Mississippi?

Dr. Arexanper. Yes;that’s correct.

Commissioner Grisworp. It is quite irrelevant, but there is a co-
incidence which rather strikes me. 'When the Belgians left the Belgian
Congo, the number of university graduates in the Belgian Congo
among the natives there was 17.

Chairman Han~vag. Mr. Rankin?

Commissioner Ranxin. Do you know the executive secretaries in
similar organizations in other Southern States?

Dr. Argxanper. Yes; Ido.

Commissioner RanxIn. Do you ever compare notes with them ¢

Dr. Avexanoer. Yes;I1do.

Commissioner RANKIN. Is the situation about the same in Alabama
and Louisiana as here, or do you think——

Dr. ArexanpeEr. Yes;it is about the same in Alabama, but Louisiana
has a few more registered voters among their teachers.

Commissioner Ranx1IN. And you think it ismuch better there, is that
correct?

Dr. Arexanper. I don’t know whether it is much better. They have
a few more registered than we have.

Commissioner Ranxin. I see.

Dr. Acexanper. I mean than they do have in Alabama or Missis-
sippi or South Carolina.

Commissioner Ravxin. Is it easier for Negro teachers in Louisiana
to get their advanced degree there than here?

Dr. Argxanper. Yes, they allow them to go to Louisiana State
University. They can go there, but here you’ve got to sue them; you
know that.

Chairman Haxwxam. Mr. Patterson.

Vice Chairman PaTrerson. Have you had any communication with
the white teachers organization in Mississippi similar to the com-
munication that the Negro teachers organization in Georgia has had
with the white Georgia Education Association ¢

Dr. ArLexanper. Now what does that mean?

Vice Chairman ParrersoN. That means the Negro teachers organi-
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zation in Georgia has opened discussions with the white teachers or-
ganization in Georgia looking toward the time when they can merge.

Dr. ArexanpER. Yes.

Vice Chairman Parrerson. Have you taken such action and had
such discussions in Mississippi ¢

Dr. Arexanper. I have attempted, but I have had no discussion at
all. They won’t meet.

Chairman Hanvau. Mrs. Freeman, do you have a question ?

Commissioner Freeman. Mr. Alexander, according to your figures
there would be about 8,127 Negro teachers with bachelor’s.

Dr. Arexanper. Yes.

Commissioner FreEmaN. And they are all afraid of registering
because of fear?

Dr. Arexanper. Not all of them. They are not all, but——

Commissioner FreemMaNn. Not all of them ?

Dr. Arexanper. No. But a majority of them.

Commissioner Freeman. But those who are afraid, where no teach-
ers are registered, has any consideration been given to the possibility
that on a given day every teacher could go down and try to register
and then they would have to fire them all?

Dr. ArexanpEr. Yes, we said that, but they said “Go jump in the
lake.” They wasn’t thinking about me. They wasn’t going to lose
their job.

" Commissioner Freeman. Not even that consideration ?

Dr. Arexanper. No, they wouldn’t take that consideration. I volun-
teered to go with them, but they wouldn’t take that risk.

Chairman Hanwam. Well, isn’t that true, Mr. Alexander, the fact
that if they lose their present job, it will be practically impossible for
them to get another one ?

Dr. Arexanper. No, it isn’t impossible. All those that have lost it
have gone and got jobs, and jobs that even pay three times what they
pay in Mississippi.

Chairman Han~a#s. Inother States?

Dr. ALexaNDER. Yes;in other States.

Chairman Hanwam. Arethere any other questions?

Dr. Avexanper. And we have contacts to get them for them.

Chairman Hannam. Thank you very much, Mr. Alexander. You
are excused.

(Witness excused.)

Chairman Hanwam. With the exception of the statement of Mr.
Marshall, which will be presented either at the beginning of the session
tomorrow morning or the beginning of the session tomorrow afternoon,
we have concluded that section of the hearing that has to do with
voting.

‘We will take a short recess and reconvene at ten minutes to four.

(Whereupon, the hearing was recessed until 3:50 p.m. of the same

day.)
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EXHIBIT NO. 1

ANALYSIS OF ISSAQUENA COUNTY VOTING APPLICATION FORMS

On February 11, 1965, Commission attorneys examined the registration and
voting records of Issaguena County, Miss. At that time the registrar’s files con-
tained 297 registration forms. The forms covered applications for the period
from July 21, 1961 to February 10, 1965. The following is an analysis of the
registrar’s administration and grading of the registration test for this period.

No Negro was registered to vote in Issaquena County prior to November 1964.
During the period eovered by the forms analyzed, the first attempt by a Negro to
register was made on July 3, 1964. Substantial numbers of Negroes have
attempted to register since.

The Mississippi registration application form has three significant questions:
Question 18 requires the applicant to copy a section of the State constitution
designated by the registrar; question 19 requires him to interpret the section;
question 20 requires him to set forth his understanding of the duties and obliga-
tions of citizenship under a constitutional form of government.

I. FORMS ANALYZED

This analysis deals with only the forms of applicants whose race could be
established *; 278 out of 297. One hundred and fifty forms were completed by
white applicants and 128 forms by Negroes. These 128 applications represented
attempts by 90 Negroes. All 150 white applicants passed on their first attempts;
9 Negroes passed, most after repeated attempts.

II. ANALYSIS OF FORMS
A. Selection of constitutional sections prior to first Negro attempt

For the period from July 21, 1961, to July 3, 1964 (when the first Negro applied
for registration), the registrar relied primarily on three sections of the constitu-
tion in administering questions 18 and 19. Of the 133 persons who took the test,
107 were given one of these three sections.

Number of
Section: applicants

85 48
8 88
240
20
14
11
30
123
33
103
9
28
37
T
10
22
264
Preamble to the constitution

N
1
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1 Department of Justice files Indicate that all applicants from July 21, 1961, to July
30, 1963, were white. Conferences with U.S. Postmasters serving the county, and with
residents, verified this informatlon. Positive identification showed 100 of the 119 ap-
plicants for that period to be white and none to be Negro. These local sources were also
used to establish the race of the latter applicants.
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A review of the sections selected by the registrar during the period shows that
short and easily understood sections were chosen fo be given to almost all the
white applicants.

B. Assistance to applicants and acceptance of inadequate answers prior to first
Negro attempt.

An analysis of the answers given to questions 19 and 20 during the period prior
to the first Negro attempt, indicates that assistance was given to many of the
applicants and that the registrar accepted inadequate and in some cases grossly
inadequate answers in passing some of the applicants. The conclusion that
assistance was given is based upon the fact that there were identically worded
answers on many of the forms.

(1) Forty-eight persons were given section 35 to interpret. The section reads:

“The senate shall consist of members chosen every 4 years by the qualified
electors of the several distriets.”

The first 15 applicants listed below interpreted section 35 by stating (slight
variations noted) :

“To elect the senate members every 4 years in order to get people who keep
abreast of the time.”

Each one of these answered question 20, dealing with the duties of citizenship,
with the following statement :

“To obey the laws of the State and serve in a useful capacity whenever
possible.”

Date of application Applicant
1. July 21, 1961 Gary Wayne Morgan.
2. June 19, 1961 Julius Wayne Cole.
3. August 28, 1961 Louie ¥Franklin McTeer.
4, January 8, 1962 Henry Wilborn Dye.
5. January 18, 1962 Katie Jane Stuart.
6. January 24, 1962 Allen George Mahalite.
7. January 26, 1962 Wilbert O'Neal Hill.
8. January 30, 1962 Mrs. R. M. Raiford, Jr.
9. February 19, 1962 James G. McDuff.

{McDuff’s answer to 20 read :
“To abide by the law and serve the state in a useful capacity whenever

possible.”)
Date of application Applicani
10. January 19, 1962 Thomas E. McGrew.

(McGrew’s answer to 19 omitted the word “abreast” and read :
“To elect the senate members every 4 years in order to get people who keep
of the times.”)

Date of applicalion Applicani
11. February 22, 1964 ‘Walter Clifton Porter.
12. February 23, 1964. Reid Erwin Monteith.
13. January 17,1963 Darlene May Smith.
14. January 21,1963 John D. McGrew, Jr.
15, February 20,1963 Rachel J. Chick.

‘The applicant listed below interpreted the same section by merely repeating the

words of the section.

Date of application

16. January 30, 1962

Applicant
Mrs. Charles Morris, Jr.

The three applicants listed below gave inadequate interpretations of this

section. Their complete answers are given.
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Date of application Applicant
17. March 18, 1963 . _——__. Bobby Roy Boyd

(Applicant’s interpretation read only: “equible wrights.”)

Date of application Applicant
18. April 1, 1968 . Peggy Ophelia Edwards.
(Applicant’sinterpretation read :
“The Government is for the people and by the people.”)

Date of application Applicant
19. April 12,3963 Dorothy Lee Heigle.

(Applicant’s interpretation read: “Tlect every four years.”)

(2) Thirty eight persons were given section 8 fo interpret. The section reads:

“All persons, resident of this state, citizens of the United States, are hereby
declared citizens of the state of Mississippi.”

The interpretation of section 8 did not show a broad pattern of similarity.

The three applicants listed below interpreted section 8 by stating:

“All residents of this State who are citizens of the United States, are citizens of
Mississippi, without regard to race, creed of (sic) previous conditions.”

Date of application Applicant
1. January 25, 1962 _____ John R. Tremaine.
2. April 23, 1963 e Harl L. Richardson.
3. January 7, 1963 . e Annie Marie Cousins.
The husband and wife applicants listed below both interpreted section 8 by

stating:

“If you are a citizen of the United States and live in Mississippi, you are a
citizen of Mississippi.”
and answered question 20 by stating :

“to obey all state and federal laws.”

Date of application Applicant
4, April 26, 1968 e Tlossie Mae Johnson.
5. April 26,1963 e Floyd Johnson.
The three applicants listed below gave inadequate interpretations of section 8.
Date of application Applicant
6. June 21, 1963 o __ Emma Jane Pack.

(Applicant’s interpretation read :
“You have your legal rights as a citizen to vote as you wish.”)
7. June 10,1963 _____ . __ Claude Gardner, Jr.
(Applicant’s interpretation read :
“Which means that all citizens are unamerica that does not take part in
civie and national election.”)
Date of application Applicant
8. January 22, 1962 e J. W. Jones.
(Applicant’s interpretation read: “Citizens of Mississippi” answer to ques-
tion 20 read : “good and honest officials.”)
® (8) 21 persons were given section 240 to interpret. The section reads:
“All elections by the people shall be by ballot.”
The nine applicants listed below interpreted section 240 by stating:
“Tlections by the people shall be held by secret ballot.”
Hach of these answered question 20 with the following statement:
“Obey the duties of the government and carry out the rules and laws to the
best of your ability.”
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Date of applicalion Applicant
1. July 21, 1961 Bunny Jean Richards.
2, July 21, 1961 ___ Mrs. G. W. Morgan.
3. July 24, 1961 Rudy A. Holcomb.
4, October 30, 1961 . ________ Agnes Marie Burrus.
5. October 30, 1961 e Marvin Harry Burrus.
6. October 18, 1961 ___________ Claude Charles Collins.
7. November 6, 1961 ___________ Marlon G. Massey.
8. April 27,1962 e Molly Perkins Dew.
9. January 17, 1963 e Samuel Lee Smith.
The applicant listed gave an inadequate interpretation of section 240:
Date of application Applicant
10. April 21,1962 e Fannie Sue Boyd Bonamour.

( The applicant’s interpretation read :
“The people can not vote if they are not a citizen. No votes can be counted
for except the ones that are suppose to be.”)
Her answer to question 20 read :
“Because if everyone could vote and not be a citizen, there would be no need
for voting. Everyone could vote.”
(4) Tour persons were given section 20 to interpret. The section reads:
“No person shall be elected or appointed to office in this state for life or during
-good behavior, but the term of all offices shall be for some specified period.”
The two applicants listed gave, on the same day, similar interpretations of
this section:
Date of applicalion Applicant
1. April 12, 1963.. e Opal Jean Heigle.
(The Applicant’s interpretation read:
“You can’t be appointed for life you must be elected.”)

Date of application Applicant
2, April 12,1968 . __ Shirley Ann Heigle.

(The Applicant’s interpretation read:

“You have to elected you can not be appointed for life.””)

(5) Three persons were given section 11 to interpret. The section reads:

“The right of the people peaceably to assemble and petition the government
on any subject shall never be impaired.”

The two applicants listed gave inadequate interpretations of section 11.

Date of application Applicant
1. May 20, 1963 .__ Ulden Tucker Jennings.
(The applicant’s interpretation read:
“For the people of Mississippi to have rights peaceably and not to petition
the government on any subject.”)
Date of application Applicant
2. June 5, 1963 Mrs. Agness Arlene Hill.
(The applicant’s interpretation read:
“A people living in the state of Mississippl is 2 citizen of the United State
of Miss.”)
The applicant answered question 20 by stating:
“As long as we have the constitutional use we’ll have the right to vote.”)
(6) Three persons were given section 14 to interpret. The section reads:
“No person shall be deprived of life, liberty, or property except by due process
of law.”
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The applicant listed gave the following interpretation of section 14:
Date of application _ Applicant
1. June 25, 1963 e Bertrand Holloway.
(The applicant’s interpretation read:
(“All persons have the right to exercise freedom.”)
(7) In some cases, white applicants were passed who did not answer ques-
tion 20. Six persons listed left question 20 blank.

Date. of application Applicant
April 12, 1962 Donald Lavern McIFate.
April 21, 1962 Barbara A. P. Boyd.
April 23, 1962 Carol A. Richardson.
April 23, 1962 Earl Lee Richardson.
January 7, 1963 e Annie Marie Cousins.
June 4, 1963 . Rose Marie Mahalite,

C. Sclection of constitutional scctions subsequent to first Negro attempt.

Sections given white applicants subsequent to July 3, 1964, while somewhat
more varied than those previously given and in some cases slightly more tecflﬁical,
were generally comparable to those sections given whites prior to July 3, 1964.
While many Negroes were given the same sections as those given whites, sub-
stantinl numbers of Negroes were required to interpret extremely difficult
sections. Among the unreasonably difficult sections given Negroes were the
following: Sections 79, 87, 88, 97, 110, 111, 112, 161, 162, 163, 169, 179, 180,
182, 185, 190, 258, 274. Fifty-seven Negro applications required the interpretation
of these sections;

The following two tables show the number of applicants given each section
during this period :

White applicants

Number of
Section: Applicants

8
20
22
33
70
74
()

157
162

T R T i N

Negro applicants?

Number o
Section: Applicantg
21

22 -
24
25
31
32
35
47
48
58
61

\

B RO RO K GO Il R

I Nine Negroes’ forms do not indicate the constitutional seetions glven.
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Number of
Section: Applicants

64
68
70
71
3.
74
75
7
79
82
86.
87
88 -
o1
93
97 .
98
104
110
111
112
161
162
163
166.
167
169
176
179
180
182
185
190
232
253
258
271
274

=

R R R e O - IS I IR G O N Ry i CRN i R i R Gy S H T\ I iy

D. Failure to sign form

The present form requires the applicant to sign in two places, after the general
or minister’s oath depending on which oath the applicant takes, and on the line
immediately below the minister’s oath entitled “Applicant’s Signature fo
Application.”
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Six whites failed to sign the form on the line entitled “Applicant’s Signature
to Application.,” All were passed and registered.

Date of application Applicant
January 7, 1963 Darlene May Smith.
Japuary 17, 1963. Samuel Lee Smith.
January 21,1963 J. D. McGrew, Jr.
January 28, 1963 Betty Jean McPhail.
April 23,1963 Jessie Jones.
May 20, 1963 Ben Robert Blaskley.

Thirteen whites signed on the line for the minister’s oath instead of on the
line entitled “Applicant’s Signature to Application.” All were passed and
registered.

Date of application Applicant
January 7,1963 Mrs. George Cousins.
January 25, 1963 Mrs. Patrick Kerr West.
January 30, 1963 Mrs. Claude Morris, Jr.
January 30, 1963 Vernon C. West.
Tebruary 30, 1963 Rachel J. Chick.
March 1,1963 Bobby Joe McGrew.
April 12,1963, Jean Heigle.
May 10, 1963 Alice Faye Cornwell.
May 24, 1963 Everett F. Gardner.
June 1, 1963 . James D. Gardner.
June 5, 1963 Mrs. Agness Arlene Hill.
June 11, 1963, Mary J. Gardner.
July 30, 1963 Harold W. Smith.

Three of the whites’ forms had a check (V) or (X) indicating the proper lines
on which to sign.

Date of application Applicant
February 7, 1963 Betty Massey.
April 3,1963 Harold Heigle.
May 22,1963 P. K. Huffman.

The following forms by Negro applicants were marked “Incomplete,” and the
applicants denied registration, because the forms were not signed.

Date of application Applicant
July 8,1964 Alfred Rufus Brown.
July 16, 1964 Roosevelt Diggs.
November 23, 1964. Arva Arnetta Bell.

E. Regisiration of applicants disqualified by statute

Whites not qualified to register under Mississippi statutory requirements were
permitted to talke the registration test. In all but one of these cases, the appli-
cant signed the registration boolk after successfully passing the test.

(1) Twelve white applicants were permitted to register although they did not
meet the requirement of residence in Mississippi for 2 years prior to the next
ensuing general election. Miss. Const., Art. 12 §242 (1890). (A TFederal
election was held in November 1962, and an electlon for county officers was held
in November 1963.)
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Date of application Applicant Period In State af
time of application

Jan. 24, 1962 Allen Gearge Mahalite 2 weeks.
Jan. 26, 1952 Marjorie L. Tremaine 11 months, *
Apr. 21, 1962. : Barbara Anne Boyd 12 months. *
Jan, 17, 1963 Semuel Lee Smith. ........... 9months, |
Jan, 17, 1963 Darlene May Smith 7 months,
Jan, 25, 1063 John Russell Tremalne, Jr .o wmoeeoceeeeconnd| 12 montbs, 1
Apr. 12, 1963, Sonya Coleman ' 14 months,
Apr. 12, 1963 e Shirley Ann Heigle 15 months. ;'
Apr. 12, 1063 Opal Jean Heigle 12 months. ’
Abpr. 30, 1963 Harold Dean Helgle 14 months.
May 2, 1963 Robert Lloyd Heigle. 15 months. {
June 4, 1953 Rose Marie Helgle. 18 months, '

(2) One person was permitted to register although she did not meet the age

requirement of 21 years of age before the next election.

§ 242 (1890).

Miss. Const. Art. 12

Date of application

Applicant

Birth date

Apr. 21, 1962,

Fannle Sue Boyd-Bonamour.

Feb. 4, 1942.
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EXHIBIT NO. 2

VOTER REGISTRATION APPLICATION FORM USED IN ISSAQUENA
COUNTY, MISS.

oae aomes qwerir ce FORM 7139V4

(By reasen of the provideas ef Sections 241, 241-A ead 244 of the Constirution wf Misinippl ced
relovans stasrutes of the Sute of Misissippi, the epplicsnt for tegisuetion, if mot phrsleally dimbled i
sequired ta §ilf la this form la bis own hendwriting la the presence of the segiitres"snd witheut amlsancs er
suggestien of any psrson or )

Syf"} SWORN WRITTEN APPLICATION FOR REGISTRATION

1. Wite tha dote of this oppl - ‘{th- /d — /¢44/

2. What s your full name?.

J, State your oge ond date of bl
’
4. What Is your 5 /é/xum; /J)'LI/I

5. Whera s your buslness corried on? {Give city, town or village, ond strest oddress, if any, but if none, post offica address)
. o)
{If not engoged In business, 5o state). 72 ;0// l/lM'U&C/ X oo,
&, By whom ore you employed? (Give nome ond street cdduu. u eny, but {F none, past office address)  (If not employed, so
state) ;77@,0&0/“ e s M,OJ |

7. Where Is your ploce of rmidencs In the county and district whera you propose to repister? (Give cily, town or villoge, and

street uddr‘zss, if ony, but If none, post office oddress).

ielasct a M,.f
8. Asc you a citizen of the !Jnil:d States ond on of { 17/160/
9. How long have you resided In 2 4,6—94[7“ ?[/—M -
10. How long have you resided in the elestion district or precinet In which you propose 10 register?. ’ -
Yettre,
State your last pmlous ploca of reﬂdmu {Give utrect address, If any, but If none, post office eddress).

- il

12.  Asa you o minister of the golpel In charga of en orgenized church, or the wifs of such o minister? If 3o, what church? {Give

n

« address In ecch instance)

13, Check which coth you desire to toke: (1) Gonerol X (2} Minister's

(3) Minlster's wife— . {4) If under 21 years ot present, but will be 21 years old by date .of generol

election:

14, If thera Is more than one person of youf sama nome In the precinet, by, what nome do you wish to bo called?.

el

15. Have you ever been convicted of cny of the following crimes: bribery, theft, anon, obtalning maney or goods under folse

pretenses, periury, forgery, 1 or bigamy?. 7>

18. Have you ever been convicted of cny ather crime ( i iz for traffic 773

17, If your answer to question 15 dr 16 Is “'Yes", name the Lime or crimes of which you have been convicted, ond the yeor,

court, and ploca of such convi or

18, Write and cspy In tha spaca below, Saction—2. /. / of the C of
1o You will desi the Scction of, the Constitution and.point but same. 1o opplicant}

Al Dk Qampiiociny A Sipg tle Tox?™ S5l L.
V@;zvcwmmm % Mmsal«lwm

Ywt-£z Lye -
g ey e wi{«:;:f f%%;
x;/a:o?:z‘m/'; Z{;Jx’r’,})’)a/\{ Hecrer MA/M'

.

<& \
b
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19., Write in tha space balow a abl (the Ing} of the Section of tha Constitution of Mislnlppl which
you hava just copled:

20, Write in the sru:e b:lw o statement setting forth your understonding of the duties ond obligations of citizenship under o
orm of

@Z@yﬂu, 7%

21, Sign the oath or offirmation referred to in question 13, ond which is:.
NOTE: Registrar give opplicont cath selected undar question 43, Mark out that portion of cath that is not opplicable,
NOTE: Registrar.  In registering voters I Cities ond. Towns not oll in one election district, the name of such city or town
, may be substituted In the Oath for the Election District.
fol GENERAL and/or SPECIAL OATH:

1, M%_M o solemnly swear {or offirm) that 1 om twenty-one
‘tha next election in this County) and |hal 1 will ‘have resided in this Stote two yeors, ond

([nn old (or 1 will be bef
Elaction Distrlct of. X ty one year next preceding

thevensuing election; ond om now in good faith o resident of dhe same, ond that | om nol dlsqunllhed from voting by
reason of having bem convicted of any crime named In the Consﬂlunon c! lhl; State a3 o disquolificotion to be on elector;
that [ will truly onswer ali ded to me 3o for os they relate to my right to yote,
and also 0s to my residence before my citizenship In this District; lhnx 1 will foithfully support the Constitution of the United
States ond of the State of Mississipdi, and will bear true faith and nll:glan:e 1o the same, So Help Me God,

licant’s Signature to Oath
{b) OATH OF MINISTER ond/or MINISTER'S WIFE:

., do solemnly swear {or affirm) that | am twenty-one yeors
old {or T will be before the net election In this County)-and that 1 am o Minister, or the wife of a Minister, of the Gospel

in chorge of on orgonized church, and that 1 will have resided two years In thisStateondin—

Election District of. County six months next pr::edlnq the ensuing election, ond am now In
good faith o retldent of the some, and that 1 am not disqualified from votirg by reason of having bsen convicted of cny
crime nomed in the Cm:muﬁm of this Slal- m u duquﬂl icotion to be on elector; that | will truly cnswer all questions

ded to me ©1 thay relate to my right to vote, ond also os to my residence befora
my citizenship in this Dmncr, that | will hlth'ully mppnrt the Constitution of the United Stotes ond of the State of Missis.
sippl, and will bear true foith ond allegionce to the some, So Help Me

Applicant’s Signature to Oath

Applicont’s Signature to Application
{The Applicant will also sign his noma hars)

STATE OF MISSISSIPPI

COUNTY OF. 4 -
Swom to and subscribed befors mae by the within nem . 2
on this lh;_LLday _%__q,, ﬂ
STATE OF MISSISSIPPI COUNTY REGSTR "

SEAL  ISSAQUENA COUNTY™ an
i, Mary T.. Vandcvmder Cleik of the Gnna-'#,/‘coun of the cbove nomed County’
ond State, do_certify 1hatathe faregoing Instrument B @ tue ond correct umy of
the ariginal GPpeds n—b‘ e
wRegz of de=ot my office, Lz
l‘of office lh-s the ___él__ —

© Wimess v uonaj
* doy ofm2Z 2200, ) 196__._

:MARY T. VANDEVENDER, t&jmm Clefx,
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EXHIBIT NO. 3

SIX PHOTOGRAPHS OF NEGROES ENTERING OR LEAVING THE OFFICE
OF THE REGISTRAR OF HUMPHREYS COUNTY, MISS., TAKEN BY THE
SHERIFF AND A DEPUTY SHERIFF OF HUMPHREYS COUNTY, MISS.

(OMITTED IN PRINTING.)

EXHIBIT NO. 4

WARRANT FOR THE ARREST OF MRS. MARY THOMAS, HUMPHREYS
COUNTY, MISS., DATED SEPT. 4, 1964

General Warrant

STATE OF MISSISSIPPI
COUNTY OF HUMPHREYS

“TO ANY LAWFUL OFFICER OF HUMPHREYS COUNTY — GREETING:

»

WI COMMAND YOU TO TAKE forthwith the body of. My AR d >

and bring. %\' before the undersigned Justice of the Peace of/— District to

answer & charge of. M;;/ STul ufelly pci] @2 conga <

‘Witness my hand, this the: Ajﬁ‘ day of. 4( / j,— 19 &
\/,%/7/ o //2“ -

T / el Jqé}\&’df ‘theo.éme

swun T3, €3, = ——

T'ACSIMILE OF RETURN ON WARRANT
I have this day executed the within writ by arresting the within named
MARY THOMAS

and placing him in the county jail.
This 4th day of September 1964.
Joax D. Purvis, Sheriff,
By (S) J. L. HUFFSTICKLER.

770 805—65——16
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EXHIBIT NO. 5

SWORN APPLICATION BY MRS. MARY THOMAS, HUMPHREYS COUNTY,
MiSS, TO REGISTER TO YOTE, DATED SEPT. 4, 1964

217

S§WORN WRITTEN ATTLICATION FOR REGISTRATION

(By reason of the provislons of Sectlon 241, 241-A and 244 of the Constitntion af and stat: of thy
State of the 1f not Physteally Qisabled‘Is requt 10 {lll In this form in his own hande
wrltlng in the presence of the reghtrar an thout nssistancs or mmum of any person er miemorandmm)
L Write the dato of this '4// /7&4/

7

2- Whit 15 your full name? (7//%}” ;%;”77ﬂd_>

3. State your ago and date of birth W’(LZ/??;?#

€ What Is your _ %MM‘/?L

& Where Is yoor- buslness éarried on? (Gimdb.hwnwvmz:r.mdnndsddmu:w.mumputunhu.

dress) (I2 not engaged In business, o alate) j 724 /@WJZI»«— L)L

€. By whom are You cmployed? {Give name and streel address, If any, but If noys, pest- office addresy) (If not employed,

‘sn statc)

%, Where Is your place of residence in the éounty and district where you propose {o reglster? {Give elly, town or 'm:x_n. and

24 A

sirect address, If any, but If nonc, post offico -uddress)

- zld

8, Are you o citizen of thio Unlied States and an itand of /

.
9, Low long bave you resided in 4.;7{1/)/

/ . g K4
10. How long have you resided in the election district or precinct In which you propess fo reglster? z

11. State your last previous place of restdence, (Give street nddress, If any, but If none, post offico address) . —

‘.

prer2-r20
n‘m:nnnmhktadﬁnzmdm;hmumwm!uﬂthucb.ul-he'ﬂan.fmh’l r? If so, what
(Give address in each ) v _ -
13.-Check which cath you desite to take: (1) General: !/) .(2) 2lnister’st —3 ) 's wifer ]

(4)nmzx:unntwml.htwmhzlmnoldbyduadmml z -

x{.nthmkmnrelhmmmdmmmh&nmﬂnﬂ.himmhmml.obeuncﬂ .

15, Have you ever becn eonvicted of any af the following crimesy bribery, fheft, arson, tbiaining money ar goods under false

pretenses, perfury, forpery, .embezzlement, or bigamy? %

16. Have yon ever been convicied of any other crims (excepling misdemeancrs for traffls viak 4 %0

11.hnmmv&quﬂml§uuh'¥es',nmﬂumwmd'mmhwbeneﬂi:ﬂdd.nd(b.n

year, court, and place of such n or
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1

18. Writo and copy In e spaco below, Scctlon (3/6 e C
o/

P20 Jaw & : “:m ;z""z " 20, i
. 42
[ttt M'W‘}Z%Wy/m .

o,myzmréa/:wa/ W&V«Mf““”w

19, Writo In the space below o ble L (ths

of the Seclien of the Consiitution of Biisstsxippl

20. Wrile In the spaca below n sintement setling forth your understanding of the dulies and cblizations of citizenship

wnder o form of ) ,JME
Do i Ao gl iths e o
e M‘%'M" oq il Plats J{JZZ Bica 2

ey Yons o e A




238

21, sign the oath or afflrmati d {o In fon 13, and which Is:

{a) GENERAL and/or SPECIAL OATI:

b — do 1y swear (or affirm) that I am {wenty-one years old {or I will

B before the next clection In this County) and that I will have resided In this State iwo years, and

County one year mext ding the i lection, and am now in good’

Elcction, District of _——— — ————
faills & resident of the sames and that T am nat dlaqualified from yoting by rezgson of having been convioted of any crime
named in the Constitution of this State as o disqualification to be on elector; ‘that I will trull _nnsw:r all questlons Dro-

Ing my dents so far as they relate to my right to vole, and also a8 o my residence before my

T ded to me
citizenship In this Distrieti that I will faithfully support the Conslitntion of the United States and of the State of Dissis-

sipp}, and will bear irue faith and nlleglance to the same, So Telp Me God.

Applicant’s Signature to Oathk

{b} OATIX OF MINISTER and/or MINISTER'S WIFE:

b A s do solemnly swear or (affirm) that I am twenty-one years old for I wilt
De Dbefore the next eleciion In this County) and that I am a Mihisfer, or the wife of a Minlister, of the Gospel In charge of

an organized church, and that X will have resided two years In {his State and In ____ Election District

of, County six months next 1

the ing election, and am now In good faith a resident of
the same, and that X am not disqualifled from voting by reason of having been convicted of any crime named In the Constita~
tion of ihis State s a disqualification fo be an clector; that X will truly answer all

to me

my antecedents so far as they relate to my right to vole, and also a3y to my residence before my citizenship In this Distrlels
{bat T will faithfully support the Constitution of the United States and of the State of Misslssipp), and will bear frue falth
and alleglance o the same. So Help Me God,

Applicant’a Bignature to Oath

o Slgnaiure to Applicati
(The Applicant will also sign his Name Here)

STATE OF MISSISSIFRPL

COUNTY OF
Sworn {0 and subscribed before me the within named __ on this the
day of B,
COUNTX REGISTRAR
SEAL

BAIR PRNTAC €3, BILIONY, MIS.
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EXHIBIT NO. 6

NOTICE SENT TO MRS. MARY THOMAS, HUMPHREYS COUNTY, MISS,
OF EXPIRATION OF STATE BEER LICENSE, DATED AUG. 20, 1964

JOHN D. PURVIS, Sheriff & Tax Collector

BLLLONI, MisS

(THIS SIDE OF CARD IS FOR ADDRESS }

i 2o 19 6L
YOUR PRIVILEGE LICENSE IS DUE FOR RENEWAL LICENSE NOT
RENEWED BY THE FIRST OF THE MONTH IS SUBJECT TO PENALTY.

COUNTY

YV
STATE 4SS 22 - Beeyy

PLEASE RETURN THIS CARD WITH YOUR RENEWAL,

OFFICE OF SHERIFF & TAX COLLECTOR
HUMPHREYS COUNTY.
BELZONI, MISS.,
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EXHIBIT NO. 7

WARRANT FOR THE ARREST OF MRS. ALENE HUNTER, HUMPHREYS
COUNTY, MISS., DATED JAN. 8, 1965

SPECIAYL, BENCH WARKANT

Chapter 172, Laws 1024

Stato of Mississippl

Humpbreys County

T0 ANY LAWFUL OFFICER OF HMUMPHREYS COUNTY — GREETING:

’
WE COMIIAND YOU TO TAKE forthwlith the body of MW

and belng %‘? before the fzned, a Justice of the Peaco of sald'Comnty In Justice's District

O L vio answes to tho State of Missiselypl on 3 charze of mallng, lsulng and delivaing fo
v & Mot Lﬂ/@ﬂ»&m D/MM
t

of. K / A /Bﬂs., for value o worl] check drawn on the
&Z%éf %M 4o o ﬁﬂ@m‘

ing 0 §. 6"\5- on tho. —2 ¢ day of. :-77@{/ 19_,'é3

Witness my hand, this the, v 5

BAOUR PAOMTING OQ, = KILZONI, KIS,

IFACSIMILE OF RETURN ON WARRANT
X have this day executed the within writ by arresting the within named
ALINE HUNTER.

and placing him in the county jail.
This 8th day of January 1965.
Jorx D. Purvis, Sheriff,
By (S) J. L. HUFFSTICELER.
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EXHIBIT NO. 8
KU ELUX KLAN CARD

Thousands of Klansmen

Watching ... Waiting!

KuKluxKlan

DON’T BE MISLED!
Let Your Conscience Guide You!
_ J/
EXHIBIT NO. 9

VOTING RIGHTS OF NEGRO TEACHERS IN FOUR MISSISSIPPI
COUNTIES

(James W. Prothro and Lewis Lipsitz, Unlversity of North Carolina)

The percentage of adults registered to vote in the 11 States of the South is
about half as great among Negroes as it is among whites. A comprehensive
survey of politieal participation in the South, carried out in 1961, found that
33 percent of all voting-age Negroes and 66 percent of all voting-age whites were
registered to vote.! Although registration has increased among both whites and
Negroes in the last 4 years, the disparity between the races remains approximately
the same. In the non-Southern States, on the other hand, there is almost no
difference in the rates at which Negroes and whites register to vote—80 percent
of the voting-age whites and 78 percent of the voting-age Negroes were registered
to vote in 1960.7

If we go back to 1940, before the Supreme Court declared the “white primary”
unconstitutional,® only about 5 percent of the adult Negroes were registered to
vote in the South. Since 1940, this figure has increased to approximately 39
percent. Despite this great increase in Negro voter registration, the rate of
increase has been highly uneven among different Southern States. As table 1
indicates, the southwide increase was 34 percentage points, from 5 percent to 39
percent., The largest increases were in Tennessee (51 percentage points), Texas
(49 percentage points), Florida (48 percentage points). The smallest increase
was in Mississippi (7 percentage points). Mississippi, which had the smallest
increase in Negro voter registration, also started from the lowest point, with
virtually no Negroes registered in 1940. The proportion of Negroes registered in
Alabama, which ranked at the bottom along with Mississippi in 1940, and next
to the bottom in 1964, is three times as great as the proportion registered in
Mississippi.

1Donald R. Matthews and James W. Prothro, Negro Political Participation in the South
(New York: Harcourt, Brace, and World, in publication).

2 Data from a national survey conducted by the Survey Research Center at the University

of Michigan.
8In Smith v. Allwright, 321 U.S. 649 (1944).
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TasLE 1.—Bstimated Percentage of Voting-Age Negroes Registered to Vole in
the South, 1940-64%

State 1940 1947 1952 1956 1960 1964
(summer)
Mississippi. 0] 1 4 5 6 7
Alabama ® i 5 11 14 22
South Carolina.__ (6] 13 20 27 O] 34
Louisiana o 2 25 31 31 32
Georgia 2 20 23 27 ® 39
Arkansas._ . 3 21 27 36 38 42
Florida. 3 13 33 32 39 51
Virginia_ 5 11 16 19 23 28
Texas 9 17 31 37| (30 58
North Carolina, 10 14 18 24 38 45
Tennessee. .. 16 25 27 29 (®48 67
Southwide 5 12 20 25 28 39

1 Less than 0.5 percent.
tNo data.
3 Incomplete dats; the data for Tennessee are espocially unreliable.

Sources: Derived from U.S. Census data on nonwhite population and from Negro registration estimates in
Q. Myrdal, An American Dilemma (New York: Harper and Brothers, 1044), p. 485; M. Price, The Negro
Voler in the Soutk (Atlanta: Southern Regional Couneil, 1957), p. 5; U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, 1959
Report (1959 Commission on Civil Rights Report) (Washington, D.C., 1059), and U.S. Commission on
Civil Rights, Voting (1961 Commission on Civil Rights Report) (Washington, D.C., 1961); South-Regional
Councll data reported in The New York Times, August 23, 1064

THE PROBLEM FOR INVESTIGATION

The findings presented above indicate that the degree to which Mississippl
Negroes exercise the right to register as voters differs, not only from whites in
Mississippi, but also from Negroes in other Southern States. Many factors may
influence the decision to register as a voter or to remain a nonvoter, e.g., eligibil-
ity under the formal requirements (such as age, residence, or literaecy), interest
in getting registered, interest in a particular election, or the feeling that one’s
vote would make a difference. In addition, unlikely as such a possibility may
appear in a democracy, people may decide not to register because of fear or
intimidation.

The purpose of the investigation reported here was to discover the reasons for
failure to register and to vote among Negroes in four Mississippi counties. Since
Negroes in Mississippi have low levels of education (the 1960 census reported
the median school years completed by Negroes as 6.0), failure to register might
stem from lack of education or interest. A southwide analysis of the relationship
between the social and economic characteristics of Southeérn counties and the
proportions of Negroes registered found a strong relationship between these
characteristics and Negro registration.

However, even when we take the social and economic characteristics of Mis-
sissippi counties into account, their rate of Negro voter registration is 14 per-
centage'points below what would be expected if Negro registration in Mississippi
responded to county characteristics as does Negro registration in the South as
a whole.* The extremely low rate of Negro voter registration in Mississippi thus

4 Donald R. Matthews and James W. Prothro, “Social and Economie Factors and Negro
Voter Registration In the South,” Americen Political Science Review, LVII: 24—44, March
1963 ; and “Politieal Faetors and Negro Voter Registration in the South,” APSR, LVII:
355-367, June 1963.
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cannot be explained simply by low levels of education and other factors that tend
to depress political participation throughout the South.

The survey reported here was confined to Negro schoolteachers, all of whom
were college graduates, in order to insure that all members of the population
being sampled were literate. In the other 10 Southern States, for example, 80
percent of the Negroes with college degrees were registered to vote in 1961. Four
counties were selected for the survey by the Civil Rights Commission, with the
intent of including both counties with relatively low and with relatively high
rates of Negro voter registration.

THE RESEARCH PROCEDURE

The Civil Rights Commission contracted with the National Opinion Research
Center to draw a large random sample of respondents from lists of Negro teachers
in the four counties and to conduct the interviews. In three of the counties (X,
Y, and Z), the sample was drawn from all Negro teachers in the county; in
county W, the sample was selected only from those teaching in the county seat,
which had a relatively high rate of Negro voter registration. Respondents were
selected at random from lists of those currently employed. They were inter-
viewed, with assurances of anonymity, by professional Negro interviewers trained
by the NORC staff during December 1964 and January 1965. The number of
Negro teachers in each of the four sampling areas, the size of the sample, and
the number of completed interviews follow.

County Teachers in | Number in Number Completed

county sample contacted Interviews
W 225 63 48 46
X 169 41 2 28
Y 74 54 47 40
Z. 73 56 50 19

The interview schedule itself was drafted by the authors of this report as con-
sultants to the NORC. The NORC sent the completed interview schedules
directly to the authors of the report for analysis: The quality of the interviews
suggested the interviewers suicceeded in establishing good rapport with respond-
ents, The lack of contradiction in the interviews on questions of fact enhances
confidence in the validity of the responses. Since the samples were based upon
sound sampling procedures, the findings can be taken as representing the expe-
riences and attitudes of the general populations under study.

The limitations of this study must be kept in mind in evaluating the findings.
First, no inferences should be drawn on the basis of this study about Negro
voting rights in other parts of Mississippi. The survey was designed, not as a
sample of Negro teachers in Mississippi, but as four separate samples in three
counties and one city. The different practices we found in the four counties
that were surveyed strengthen this reservation. Second, no inferences should
be drawn from the findings about attitudes of Negroes in general in the four
study sites. The population of concern in this study was the population of
Negro schoolteachers only. They are not representative of the Negro population
as a whole. Third, guarded inferences can be drawn about voting eligibility (as
distinet from attitudes) of other Negroes in the study sites. In view of the
unusually high educational attainments of the population under study, one can
infer that if they are judged ineligible to vote other Negroes with lower levels
of education would also be judged ineligible. Such a conclusion is a logieal
inference, however, not an established finding.
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A COMPARISON OF THE VOTING RIGHTS OF NEGRO TEACHERS IN FOUR MISSISSIPPI
COUNTIES

Willingness to Discuss Political Participaiion

Negro teachers vary greatly in perceptions about their political fregdom or
repression in the four study counties. Only-in the county seat of county W do
they enjoy a widespread feeling of freedom to participate in American politics.
In the other three counties, the variation is from complete to partial feelings of
repression.

An important, if indirect, indication of an atmosphere of freedom is willingness
to be interviewed on questions about political participation. Throughout the
South, less than 10 percent of all Negroes—which includes only a small per-
centage with a college education—have refused to discuss the question of political
participation with interviewers.® In three of these four counties, the percentage
of Negro teachers who refused to talk about political participation was not
extremely high. (In county W it was about normal for the South as a whole,
and in counties X and Y the refusal rate was not greatly above normal.) In
county Z, however, the refusal rate was extraordinary, especially when we con-
sider that the sample was restricted to college graduates. (The data are
summarized in table 2.)

x

TABLE 2.—Rales of refusal to be interviewed by Negro teachers in four
Mississippi counties

w | x | v | =

Number approached 48 29 47 50
Refusal rate. percent__ 4.2 10.3 14.9 62.0

In county Z, more than three out of every five teachers who were approached
(381 out of 50) refused to be interviewed. Most of these refusals offered no
explanation, but one-third (10 out of 31) volunteered the comment that they
were afraid that granting the interview would jeopardize their jobs. Seven
of these 10 further explained that they had been instructed by their school prin-
cipal not to discuss civil rights with anyone. They added that this was given
to them as an order from the county school superintendent.

The high level of reluctance characterizing Negro teachers in county % is
not found in the other counties. Nevertheless, the minority who refused to
be ifiterviewed cited fear of loss of their jobs often enough to suggest that this
threat is perceived by some Negro teachers in these counties as well. The number
of refusals citing fear of their jobs in each of these counties is: W, 1 out of 2;
X,20utof3;¥Y,30utof 7.

The explanation for the high refusal rate in county Z is important in evaluat-
Ing all subsequent findings. As many teachers were approached for interviews
In county Z as in the other counties, bqt——in view of the orders of the school
superintendent—the analysis that follows includes only 19 interviews from
county Z. When we consider fear as a reason for not registering to vote, for
example, we shall rely only upon those teachers who were willing to be inter-
viewed. It should be kept in mind that 62 percent of the teachers in county Z
were too reluctant or fearful even to grant the interview and that they are not
included in the rest of the analysis.

& Matthews and Prothro, op. cit.
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Voier registration

Voter registration among Negro teachers also varies markedly among the four
sample counties. In county W, almost three-fourths of the teachers were reg-
istered voters. And better than 9 out of 10 of those who were registered had
actually voted. In county X, less than half the teachers were presently registered.
County Y had only 1 registered teacher out of a sample of 40. In county Z,
there was not a single registered voter among the teachers interviewed. (See
table 3.)

TABLE 3.—Regisiration of Negro teachers in four Mississippi counties

w X Y Z
Registered percent.._ 73.9 42.3 2,5 0
Not registered do. 26,1 57.7 97.5 100
Total do. 100 100 100 100
Number. 46 26 40 19

Of the 19 teachers interviewed in county Z, none had ever attempted to
register. Six of these 19 state that they have not tried because they fear the
possible consequences—4 mentioning the fear of losing their jobs. In addition,
two teachers in county Z state they have heard of Negroes who tried to register
and actually did lose their jobs.

In county Y, in addition to the one teacher who has recently become a
registered voter, only one other respondent has ever tried to register. This
person stated that he was told the polls were closed although he saw that white
people were being registered. Of the 38 other county Y respondents who have
not tried to register, 28 say that their failure to make an attempt is a result of
their fear of the possible consequences. Tourteen of these 28 fear the loss of
their jobs.

The 15 teachers not registered to vote in county X include 6 individuals who
have tried to register and failed. Of the nine others who have not tried to
register, only one person says that fear played any role in his failure to make
an attempt. The others credit their failure to personal negligence or lack of
interest.

The picture in county W is somewhat similar to X. Of the 12 nonregistrants,
1 has tried to register and is now awaiting the results of his test. Nine of
the 11 others state that they have not tried to register either because of a lack of
interest or because of their own negligence. One teacher, however, expresses a
fear of losing his job.

TABLE 4.—Frequency of aliempied regisiration among nonregistered Negrq

teachers
w X Y zZ
Attempted._ percent__ 8.3 40.0 2.6 0
Not attempted do. 91.7 60.0 97.4 100
Total do. 100 100 100 100
Number. 12 15 39 19

In summary, as table 4 indicates, the two counties with virtually no Negro
registration are also those in which almost no Negro teachers have ever iried
to register. In accounting for their failure to try to register, 74 percent in



247

county Y and 82 percent in county Z state explicitly that they are afraid. For
some the fears are not described in detail; others specify that_ they would lose
their jobs, be subjected to violence, or be jailed. In county Y, however, one
teacher has registered since the last election. Despite the widespread ex-
pressions of fear, several respondents reported that they had heard of a recent
change of policy that would permit registration. Two teachers reported that
their school principal had announced at a recent teachers’ meeting that teachers
would henceforth be permitted to register. Finally, one other Negro teacher in
County Y describes a recent church meeting at which a white official told Negroes
that they could register, as long as they were not in groups. Whether or not
these reports indicate a change in county Y is not clear.

Table 5 presents the major fear expressed by each respondent during his inter-
view. The most common fear is loss of one’s job, far overshadowing every other
fear in its frequency. Expressions of fear occurred in more than half the inter-
views in three of the four sample areas. Only 4 percent.of the respondents in
county W expressed any fear, but the frequency rose to 54 percent in county X,
75 percent in county Y, and 79 percent in county Z.

TARLE 5.—Hapressions of fear in interviews

(Categorized by major fear expressed)

w X Y V4

Loss of job. 2 4 11 9
Possibility of losing job. 1 3 PO,
Violence._ 2
Job loss and violence.
Fear of interview.
Fear—unspecified 3
Discrimination by registrars 4
Fear of discussing politics publicly.

Total expressing fear. percent_. 4.3 53.8 75.0 78.9

Number. . 46 26 40 19

Motivation to participate in politics

In terms of the motivation to participate in politics, there are some variations
among the four counties, but in all four there is a considerable group that mani-
fests high involvement. Asked, for example, abouf their inferest in the 1964
election, a majority of respondents in counties W, X, and Y indieate great interest,
and a large minority do so in county Z. (See table 6.)

TABLE 8.—Interest in 1964 presidential eleciion

w X Y Z
Great deal percent.. 79.2 67.7 75.0 44.4
Quite a lot. do. 13.0 42.3 20.0 22.2
Not very much do. 7.8 50 16.7
Not at all do. 16.7
Total do 100 100 100 100
Number 46 26 40 118

1 A respondent in county Z did_not_answer_this question,
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‘When interest in the 1964 election is related to whether or not individuals are
registered voters, the patterns are sharply different in the four counties. In
county W, more than three out of four of those who show high interest in the 1964
election are registered. In X, less than half with high interest are registered.
In Y, only 1 is registered out of 37 with high interest. In Z, none is registered
though 11 show high interest. Clearly, degree of interest in politics eannot
explain the differing patterns of voter registration in these counties. Even when
the analysis is confined to citizens with high interest, the proportion who are
registered drops markedly from county W to counties X and ¥ and it disappears
entirely in county Z. (See table7.)

TABLE T.—Relationship of interest in 196} election to regisiration

Percent registered in:
Level of interest
T w ' b4 I Y | zZ
Great deal or quite 87106 - - e eeeccceecemmceee 76.2 (32) 4.0 (11) 27 (D) 0.0% (0
Not very much or not at all.ee v cmemcemmcncace ‘ 100 (2) 10.0 (0) 6o (0) 0.0% (©

A very similar pattern is found when other indices of political interest, such as
desire to vote, and general interest in politics, are related to actual voter registra-
tion. In several cases the level of political interest expressed in county Y is
higher than that in any of the other counties despite its low level of registration.
Though county Z teachers express a lower level of political interest than those
in the other counties, even there a large minority of teachers express high levels
of political interest and concern. Yet none of these highly motivated teachers
has even attempted to register to vote.

The teachers in each of the four counties feel overwhelmingly that. it would
make a difference if more Negroes registered and voted in their county. (See
table 8.) In-county 1V, the teachers talk of better schools, Negro officeholders,
more responsive white officials, and greater opportunities that might flow from
increased Negro voter registration. In county X, one teacher says Increased
registration would be good because, “If they (the Negroes) were registered they
wouldn’t have the inferiority complex.” A county Y teacher speaks eloquently
of the fruits of greater Negro participation: “The sheriff wouldn't push you
around because he would have to depend on your vote to get in office * * *
If you have no ballot you have no voice. YWhen you vote you are a more respon-
gible citizen, not just existing, but part of an existence * * %’ In county %,
where intimidation appears to be pervasive, one teacher puts the case for increased
Negro registration on a very simple basis: “AMaybe we would feel better about
things like-just talking with you.”

In all four counties, a large majority of teachers would like to see more Negroes
registered, and they approve the actions of Negroes who have tried to register.
In all counties, a large percentage of Negroes show high interest in political
matters and every respondent read at least one newspaper and magazine. Yet
only in county W is even a majority of the sample of Negro teachers registered
to vote. Clearly the shadow of intimidation falls between the wish to participate
and the act of participation.
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Tanrrre 8—Do you feel it would make a difference if Negroes (more Negroes)
registered and voted in this county?

w X Y Z
Yes. percent.. 88.8 2.0 87.5 50.0
No .do. 6.8 8.0 7.5 38.9
Don’t know do 4.6 5.0 1.1
Total do. 100 100 100 100
Number, 44 25 40 18

ArPENDIX To ReEPORT ON
Voring RicETS OF NEGRO TEACHERS IN IFour Mississrepl COUNTIES

:(James W. Prothro and Lewis Lipsitz, University of North Carolina)

In the following pages, the interviews from each county are analyzed separately.
Rather than a statistical treatment, these county-by-county descriptions allow
those interviewed to speak for themselves.

COUNIY Z

In county Z, the simplest acts are franght with dangerous consequences for
Negro teachers. Granting an interview, discussing politics, speaking of voter
registration even to one’s coworkers—all these elementary acts involving freedom
of speech can precipitate serious personal difficulties. With fear penetrating to
this level of routine exercise of free speech, the effort to register to vote requires
such courage or disregard for consequences that not a single teacher has tried
to register to vote.

Each step along the road toward political involvement, even the first step of
political expression, carries a prohibitive price in county Z. A large majority of
teachers were frightened even of granting the interview itself. As noted earlier,
the refusal rate for this county was 62 percent. Moreover, many of those who
agreed to be interviewed had been so intimidated that they refused to comment
on all questions concerning politics. At the conclusion of one interview, a nervous
respondent asked that her name be erased because of fear that her family would
suffer because she had consented to the interview. Another teacher asked to read
over the completed interview to make sure of its contents because she had been
specifically instructed by the school superintendent not to talk to: the interviewer.

People who are afraid to speak are also afraid to engage in other politieal
activity. Asked if he had ever attended any meetings where voter registration
was discussed, one teacher comments: “* * * ywith the situation in this county
you know better than to do so.” Aslked if she discusses politics, another teacher
says: “I don’t dare talk to my coworkers.” Asked if she had ever tried to persuade
other Negroes to register, a respondent states: “I am a teacher. If I want my
Job I know better than to do that.” Another teacher confirms this fear of open
discussion. He says that the teachers do not discuss voter registration because
“the walls have ears.” A woman describes a particular incident that persuaded
her that the “walls have ears” indeed. “We discussed it (Negro voter registra-
tion) in a very general manner at a meeting, and before we could get settled at
bhome the phone was ringing and there was some explaining to do. I guess I bet-
ter not go into it anymore. You know I would rather you did not write what I am
saying—we have to be careful * * *”

In such an atmosphere of intimidation—comparable to that of a totalitarian
state—perhaps the chief surprise is that more than a third of the teachers were
willing to grant interviews. The fact that none has tried to register is not sur-
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prising. These teachers fear for their jobs. One respondent answers this way
when asked, “Do you know of any Negro teachers in this county who have
registered to vote?”’: “You don’t sound like a Mississippian asking that question
* * *  Teachers are not trying to lose jobs, they are trying to get them.”

Several teachers in county Z say they do not believe that Negroes who might
try to register in the county would be doing a good thing. This attitude is not
based on an opposition to voter registration as such. It is based, rather, on
feelings of both hopelessness and prudence. For example: ‘“They knew when
they tried what trouble they would get into # * * Like the people didn’t want
you to register * * * the white people.” Another teacher explains the risk of
trying to participate in the democratic process—“Not around here anyway.
Most of them don’t have anywhere to go if something started around here. * * *
You see most of us are from Mississippi, so where could we go?”

A final quotation from one of the teachers in county Z sums up their situation.
Asgked if it would make a difference in the Negro’s way of life in the county if
more Negroes could register and vote, she says: “Well, one thing—they could
speak up * * * Talk up instead of being afraid. * * * Now listen, please un-
derstand, I don’t want you to even say I talk with you—we must be careful.”
Negroes in county Z are not simply denied the right to vote; they are also denied
the right of free speech.

COUNTY Y

Interviewer in county Y : “Is there any particular reason you haven't tried to
register here, or have you just not been interested in registering?”’

Respondent: “I wasn’t courageous * * *"

The need for courage is emphasized by others. “* * * down through the years
in some counties Negroes would register, but not in this county—at least not in
my lifetime * * * I don’t guess anybody wanted to be heroes and they just let
it be * * 7 Agked if she believes she will ever vote in county Y, a teacher
replies: “I might not. My son might * * *# there’s not enough people with as
much nerve as I have that would help me fight to do so. * * *”

As teachers in county Y explain it, there are many reasons why courage might
be needed. Most of those interviewed are deeply apprehensive about the possible
consequences of trying to register. “I have heard talk * * * you might be
ganged up on * * * if they catch you by yourself they will jump you * * *
beat you up.” “I visited the courthouse when trial was going on. A friend had
a sawed-off shotgun drawn on him. Some of my coworkers were threatened—
they were mistaken for civil rights workers * * *” These are two responses,
among many similar ones, offered by teachers who explained the difficulties
Negroes might face if they tried to register in county Y. Physical violence
seems a clear possibility to many of the teachers. Several, like the one cited
above, mention specific instances in which violence has occurred.

Others fear for their jobs. “We have our reasons (for not trying to register)
* * * 'We want to keep our jobs. We have to work. All I know how to do is
teach.” One woman, extremely apprehensive about granting the interview,
hesitates before she answers a question: “John (her husband), do you think I
should answer. * * * If I answer that, then there’ll be something else and still
T'll be halting on that. I’d better say not interested because see I'm down here
in this crooked State and those questions might be revealed * * * and then I'd
be out of a job and you’ll be up there in Chicago.” Asked if she has ever tried
to convince others to register and vote, one teacher replies: “Yes. In a case
like my father-—he works out of State and it won’t hurt him like it would other
people.” She goes on to explain that: “It’s been routine for Negroes not to vote
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and I've always felt it was important, but at the same time I felt it is right for
someone else to do these things first * * * People who can’t actually be hurt
financially or lose their jobs because of this sort of thing. I think in our position
as schoolteachers that would be the first thing to happen.” Teachers are not
the only occupational group vulnerable to economic reprisals. As one respondent
points out, trying to register might financially injure others as well: “Folks on
farms would have to move. Merchants wouldn’t give them grocery checks. * * *"

Other fears are more closely connected with the registration process itself.
When asked why he had not tried to register, one teacher says: “Fear of denial
* * * We always know it is not the trend to vote and when you do you are liable
to be preyed upon. * * * We are used as a target. We have had several men
who tried and were told to go home and when they got ready they would send
for them.” “* * * if a group went down it would be better than one because
one they will have something against you—get rid of you—just tell you any-
thing—Ilike when they get ready for you they will let you know or just tell you
that there’s no other Negroes registered so why do you want to * * * well,
after they keep telling you this you sort of get discouraged * * *” A few
mentioned their anxiety concerning the practice of publishing prospective voters’
names in the newspaper : “The local paper carries a list of all people who register
to vote. Some people may not like this and would know who to pick on. Regis-
tering should not be such a rarity that it would make news.”

Other teachers believe that the situation in county Y is changing, but they
do not know how extensive the change is or will become. They are beset by
conflicting information and have no way to judge where the truth lies. Speak-
ing about what might happen to Negroes who tried to register, one teacher says:
“I heard * * * they might be ganged up on and be killed, but the Sheriff told
us different * * *” “Others are registering. Some others * * * but if one
or two go it might be difficult * * * they might attack you * * * they get pretty
vicious sometimes * * *"” There is equal uncertainty for some in connection
with their jobs. One woman is unable even to guess if her job would be affected
by an attempt to register: “I don’t know. I really don’t know, if it'll be affected
or not * * * I don’t have any feeling about it because I don’t know really
what might happen * * * I haven’t heard of any teachers trying to register
or voting so I wouldn’t know * * * I can’t answer either way * * *”

A few teachers appear certain that the situation in county Y lhas already
undergone a decisive change. One teacher registered in January 1965, and
reports cordial treatment. Two others say they were told by their school prin-
cipal at a recent teachers’ meeting that he had spoken to the county school board
and that “if any of us feared trying to register it wouldn’t affect our jobs
because he has gotten permission * * *” It is not clear from the teachers’
account whether the principal assured them they would actually be registered,
or merely made clear that they would not be punished for trying to register.
Several other teachers said they knew of Negroes who had been registered and
had not suffered reprisals. Uncertainty also surrounds the registration process.
One teacher states: “Most Negroes feel that the test is hard to pass, but I also
heard from higher authority that it is not.” This teacher, like the others who
feel the situation may have changed, has not yet himself tried to register.

The extreme uncertainty of their position pervades the attitudes of most
teachers in county Y. What is certain for many of them is that diserimination
by registrars, the loss of jobs, and violence have all occurred. What is not clear
is whether such things will happen to them personally, and whether the rules
of the game have changed sufficiently to make this unlikely. The basic insecurity
of their situation is reflected in the feeling of many that a person should not go

770-805—65——17
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alone to be registered, but only as a part of a group. Others say that Negro
school officials should themselves take the lead in attempting to register. Sev-
eral want to wait until others try it first. One person expresses it this way:
“* * * gomebody has to be a leader. Somebody has to try to do something * * *
if you don’t get at least somebody to try you never will be able to do anything.”
Again, we return to the question of personal courage. One man counts on the
initiative coming from outside. Asked if he believes he will ever vote in the
county, he says, “Not unless we get some help * * * outside pressure * * *
protection * * * If I decide to vote I go down there and they might bomb my
house. If I registered they might do anything. I don’t trust the law officials.
I trust them about as much as I trust 2 mad dog.”

If these people are beset with uncertainty about the personal consequences of
trying to register, they have little doubt that more Negro registration and more
Negro voting would bring significant results. “We would have the privilege of—
maybe I'll say—getting who we want. I believe in some ways it would make it
better for us * * * but now * * * in a lot of instances we can be driving along
and they’ll say you're speeding. They'll take you and throw you in jail * * *
Yes, put a big fine on you, take your driver’s license * * * They would be more
careful who they'd treat like that if we were registered—especially our
race * * *” “Well, I think Negroes would be respected more * * * A lot of times
when they find you're not registered * * * they seem to want to cram anything
down your throat.”

One teacher spells out the fruits of increased political participation in great
detail: “They would have more voice in speaking for more school facilities,
Better roads. Better buses, recreational facilities. Better jobs. Things to
work with—we don’t have enough textbooks and we don’t have any good
supplementary material. For an example, when we're teaching English we need
workbooks, more dictionaries in the library. We need more novels, encyclo-
pedias * * * Here the Negroes don’t have anything to do. They work for white
people for $15 a week and they have factories, but no colored—all white em-
ployees. No colored employees in the banks nor in the department stores.”

Basically, what these people seek is a government that is not arbitrary or
oppressive. They seek a government that is somewhat responsive to their needs:
For teachers, better equipment for their work; for those who speak, a listener.

COUNTY X

The situation in county X is unclear. The interviews present directly con-
flicting testimony. It is almost as if different groups of teachers were speaking
of entirely different counties when they describe their experiences in county X.

Over 40 percent of the teachers are registered voters. Those who have been
successful in attempting to register report that the experience was not a difficult
one. A teacher who registered in 1956 says: ‘“People said Negroes couldn’t.
I made up my mind to try and I went down and it was like slipping down an
oyster * * * Nothing was done to try to stop me.” A woman who registered 2
years later offers a similar account: “I was a teacher—my husband a scout-
master and we thought to do that and to teach scouts to be citizens we needed
to register and we did. We wanted to feel really like a citizen and human
being * * * They were very courteous at that time. We didn’t have any trouble.”
Another man, who registered in 1964, speaks of how he was treated: “Very kind.
Considerate. Asked a few questions—why I would like to register. They came
in and gave the test orally. He talked with me about the test and I had to read
a passage of the constitution. I explained it and he said it was very satis-
factory.”
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But there is another side to the picture. Though the refusal rate in county
X was not high, one of the three who refused mentioned a fear of physical vio-
lence; while another feared losing her job. Several teachers reported threats
or actual retaliation against Negroes who had attempted to register. One person
said anonymous phone calls are sometimes used. Another knew of a lady (the
mother of a pupil) who had been beaten when she tried to register. Some
respondents believe that being identified with a civil-rights organization can cause
trouble for a person: “Since COFO came I was down there and they said
if you sided with COFO it would be ‘difficult’ * * * the white officials and
townspeople * * * And I didn’t try to find out what they meant by ‘difficult’.”-
One woman who lives across the street from a house that was bombed says that
bombings have frightened the entire community. Another teacher who is him-
self registered says that others are afraid to try: “Some are hesitant. They
weren’t sure what the consequences would be. Some think of economic reprisals,
violence or whatever the case might be.” Though a few mention a fear for their
jobs, this is not as prominent a cause of anxiety as in counties Y and Z. In
addition, several teachers argue that their jobs will definitely not be jeopardized
by trying to register: “Well, at one time I thought if we tried to register we might
lose our jobs. Now they encourage you to register * * *” (learly, some
teachers actually have registered and voted and have not lost their jobs.

A prominent complaint, however, concerns. the use of voter registration tests.
Many teachers believe the tests are not fairly administered. Six teachers have
failed to qualify and omly two of the six found the procedure a wholely un-
objectionable one. “Sometimes you don’t pass the exam. Several trips are made
but they never pass and never find out why they fail” “They gave me the
book * * * gnd I was by myself. I didn’t pass but I don’t know what I didn’t
answer right.” One respondent reported that when Negroes who were registered
tried to vote, “They said they were having court in the building to keep people
from voting.”

Voter registration tests do not appear to be administered in a uniform fashion.
Some teachers report having to interpret the constitution while others apparently
did not have to do so. Some said they were well treated while others speak of
rudeness on the part of registrars. It is important to recall that all the teach-
ers interviewed were college graduates. If more than one-third (6 of 17) of these
people who tried to register failed to pass (one failed to qualify due to residence
requirements), it seems unlikely that those with lower educational attainments
have had more success.

Most teachers interviewed know of some Negroes who are registered. More-
over, most say that nothing has happened to those Negroes as a result of register-
ing. On the other hand, a substantial number emphasize difficulties in the
process of becoming registered.

As in the other counties, an overwhelming majority of teachers see increased
Negro registration as a way of improving the life of Negroes: “If enough
Negroes were allowed to vote they would put those out of office who are not in
sympathy with the Negro’s rights * * * Most are there to block Negroes.” “If
we were registered, the Negroes as a whole, we would have the right to vote
for our city council and State officials. We would have a right to get qualified
Negroes in those positions also * * ** “We’'d have better schools, jobs, and our
churches wouldn’t be in danger * * *” Again, Negro college graduates in
Mississippi express the most elementary demand—that their views and needs be
represented.

770-805—65——18
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COUNTIY W

Interviews in county W present a startling contrast to those of the other
three counties. Not only is the level of political interest high, but political
participation is high as well. Signs of fear are almost wholely absent. The
teachers are proud of the political freedom that Negroes have in the county, and
many express a sharp awareness of the differences between county W and other
parts of Mississippi.

Teachers in county W take the right to vote for granted. “As a whole, the
Negro in county W has no. problems. We have and exercise the same privileges
here as those of the other race. Most of the Negroes are registered * * * The
only reason one would have, could have for not registering here must be laziness,
shifflessness, and lack of responsibility * * *” Speaking of how he was treated
when he voted, one teacher explainsg: “Very courteously. If you don’t know
where to go someone directs you and gives you all the assistance he can. If you
have no transportation they will send for you. There are no stones unturned.
Hverything that could possibly be done to help the voter is done for everyone
who votes.”

Not all the teachers in county W put the matter so emphatically. One teacher,
for example, believes that many Negroes are disqualified by unfair registration
tests. Nonetheless, a large percentage speak of voting as a “duty” as well as a
“right.” This attitude, unique among the four counties, is indicative of how
differently teachers in county W feel about their situation. One respondent
put it this way: “I feel that it is the duty of any citizen of any community to
register and vote. It is the responsibility of this citizen to contribute to the
welfare of his community by helping to make laws. ¥ * *7

Many teachers in county W take the right to register and vote as such a
natural fact of life that they misinterpreted the following question: “Do you
know of any Negroes who have tried to register in this county?” Many answered
“No” to the question though they themselves were registered. They later ex-
plained that they thought “tried’” must mean “tried and failed” since in county W
one didn’t have to “try” to register because there was no problem in doing so.

Though the overwhelming majority of the teachers in the county seat of W
are satisfied with their rights as citizens, they are not equally satisfied with the
results they are getting from the political system. Most, though stressing how
good the county is, argue that things could be still better. “I think that if we
had more Negroes, the persons who were running for offices would have more
respect for the total vote of the Negro. * * * It is always an advantage to have
a majority of your people voting. * * * For an instance, we had an issue here
recently where there was an opportunity for a plant fo be built and the Negro
vote was needed. The white people who were pushing this issme came and
solicited the Negro vote. We were able to sit down at the table with them and
discuss this. And we could—well, just come right down to ‘what’s in it for the
Negro? * * * we were promised jobs and these were given. That’s what I
mean. * * * You don’t get anything for nothing but you can certainly get
more if you have something to offer. The more Negroes that are ready to vote,
the most the Negro can demand for his vote. * * *?

Several people express a desire for a cify biracial council. One woman main-
tained, however, that the chief problem for Negroes in county W was their own
complacency : “I wish there would be some little unpleasantness here sometimes
and maybe that would stir the Negroes uip. As it is now, nobody bothers you
about anything so nobody does anything. * * * The Negro here is—well, just
complacent really. And we aren’t making any progress. We are right now where
the Negro has been for 20 years or more.”
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Unlike their fellow teachers in the other three counties, Negro teachers in
county W face the normal problems of citizens throughout America—those as-
sociated with maximizing their use of the rights of citizenship. Negro teachers
in the other three counties face the graver problem of winning the basic rights
of citizenship.

BXHIBIT 10

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MR. BURKE MARSHALL SUBMITED TO THE
U.S. COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS, JACKSON, MISS., FEBRUARY 18, 1965

INTRODUCTION

Mr. Chairman, members of the Commission: I am pleased to be here today,
at your request, to discuss the experience of the Department of Justice in enfore-
ing the Federal voting statutes and dealing with certain other problems in the
State of Mississippi. From February of 1961 until January of 1965, I was
Assistant Attorney General in charge of the Civil Rights Division, U.S. Depart-
ment of Justice. While I am now engaged in the private parctice of law in
‘Washington, D.C., and no longer associated with the Department of Justice,
what I have to say will coincide, I think, with the present views of the Depart-
ment.

I have a prepared statement to read, after which I will be happy to answer
any questions.

The principal Federal constitutional provision dealing with voting is the 15th
amendment. Adopted in 1870, it forbids the States or the United States to deny
or abridge the right to vote in any election, State or Federal, on account of race,
color, or previous condition of servitude. Additional Federal power to legislate
in this field is derived from the 14th amendment. Axticle I, sections 2 and 4,
as supplemented by the 17th amendment, also are a source of Federal power to
regulate Federal elections.

Shortly after the ratification of the 15th amendment, Congress adopted legls-
lation to permit private litigants to bring suit to protect the right to vote. During
the same period criminal statutes punishing denials of the right to vote were
enacted, but no civil enforcement power was given to the Department of Justice
at that time.

It was no secret to anyone that these statutory remedies were hopelessly inad-
equate and that there were no attempts made to enforce those laws which were
available. Negro disfranchisement was widespread. In many States, Negroes
were not permitted to register to vote and those already registered were purged
from the rolls—without significant protest from any quarter. This failure to
make good on the promise of the 15th amendment cannot be 1laid on the doorstep
of any one State or any one region. It was part of the larger historical pattern.
which saw our people at the end of the 19th and the beginning of the 20th century
preoccupied with pursuits other than the meaningful grant of full citizenship to
the former slaves. Thus, the practices which disfranchised Negroes flourished
unchallenged for three generations.

A serious, sustained, and broad effort fo deal with this problem began only
about 8 years ago. ¥or it was not until 1957 that public acquiescence in the
outrageous treatment of Negro citizens in their attempts to become participants
in the electoral process was abated sufficiently to permit the enactment by the
Congress of meaningful legislation to protect the rights of Negro citizens to vote.

In the Civil Rights Act of 1957, Congress empowered the Attorney General of
the United States to institute suits to protect the right to vote from deprivations
because of race or color. (42 U.S.C. 1971 (a), (e).) Af the same time, the act
also prohibited threats and intimidations for the purpose of interfering with the
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right to vote in Federal elections and it gave the Attorney General authority to
bring suits to protect against such interference. (42 U.8.C. 1971 (b), (c).)

A number of lawsuits were brought between 1957 and 1960 under the authority
of the new act, none of them in Mississippi. The experience with these lawsuits
quickly pointed to the need for further voting legislation. It became apparent at
once that voting discrimination suits could not adequately be prepared without
full access to the relevant registration papers and documents and that, even
where a suit was brought to a successful conclusion, the scope of the relief had
to be wider than what was being afforded by the courts at that time. In 1960,
Congress set out to remedy these defects. The Civil Rights Act of that year
granted to the Attorney General full powers of inspection of documents in the
custody of local voting registrars: It further provided that where a pattern or
practice of discrimination was found a new and more comprehensive procedure
for the registration of Negroes was to be employed. This new procedure permits
any Negro in the affected area whose application has been rejected by local
officials to apply directly to the Federal court or a Federal voting referee for an
order certifying him to vote. The orders of the court so obtained are binding
upon State voting officials with respect to both State and Federal elections.

The Department of Justice brought 40 discrimination suits between the date
of enactment of the 1960 act and the enactment of the Civil Rights Act of 1964.
Of these 40 lawsnits, 16 were in Mississippi. In addition, 7 voting diserimination
suits have been brought in Mississippi since the passage of the 1964 act so that
up to date we have a total of 23 such lawsuits brought since July 1961.

I should like to deseribe these Mississippi lawsuits in some detail, but before
I do it might be helpful if I related briefly what Mississippi law requires in the
way of registration for voting, and what the statistics show concerning registra-
tion for voting in this State.

In Mississippi registration is a prerequisite to voting in any election; State
or Federal. The registration laws are administered in each county by a regis-
trar, who is the circuit court clerk, an elected official. Since the recent adop-
tion of the Federal Poll Tax amendment (the 24th amendment) the payment
of poll taxes is a prerequisite to voting only in elections for State offices. Pay-
ment of the fax is not a prerequisite to registration. The counfy sheriff, as tax
collector, is responsible for collection of the poll tax.

The basic qualifications for registration in Mississippi are citizenship, resi-
dence in the State for 2 years and in the election district in the county for 1
year. The prospectve voter must also be at least 21 years of age, not insane
and he must not have been convicted of any disqualifying crime,

In addition to these basic qualifications the Mississippl constitution and laws
impose the requirements that an applicant must be able to read and write any
section of the State constitution and give a “reasonable interpretation” thereof
to the satisfaction of the registrar; he must demonsirate a “reasonable under-
standing” of the duties and obligations of citizenship under a constitutional
form of government.

These requirements became effective in March 1955. All persons registered
prior to January 1, 1954, were exempted by law from having their qualifica-
tions to vote determined under these added requirements.

In 1960, the requirement of “good moral character” as a prerequisite to vot-
ing was added to the Mississippi constitution.

In 1962 several new statutes, including one implementing the good-moral-
character requirement, were adopted. These laws (1) require that all blanks
on the application form be completed “properly and responsively” by the ap-
plicant without assistance; (2) prevent a registrar from advising a rejected
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applicant of the reason for his rejection, because that would constitute as-
sistance; (3) provide for publication of names of applicants for registration
in the local newspaper and require applicants to wait for an extended period
of time after publication before the applicant can determine (usually about a
month) whether he has been registered or denied registration; (4) permit any
qualified elector to challenge the qualifications, including moral character, of any
applicant whose name is published. Finally, a 1960 law permits registrars to
destroy application forms.

‘What are the dimensions of the problem? The statistics provide some answers.

The most complete statistics for Negro registration are for January 1955,
immediately prior to the adoption of the constitutional interpretation test as
a prerequisite for voting. As of 1955, of 495,183 Negroes of voting age, 21,502
were registered. 'That represents 4.3 percent of the potential. The approxi-
mate figures for white registration as of that time are as follows: 710,639 white
persons of voting age, at least 423,456 were registered, representing 59.6 percent
of the potential. -

As of June 1, 1962, we have accurate. statistics on 34 of the 82 Mississippi
counties. The statistics in these 34 counties show 295,648 white persons of voting
age and 231,666, or T8 percent registered. As of the same date, of 230,770 Negroes
of voting age, 10,445, or 4.5 percent were registered.

As of the approximate date January 1, 1964, we have compiled accurate figures
for 29 of the 82 counties. These figures show of 282,680 white persons of vofing
age, 227,504, or 80.5 percent, were registered; of 201,849 Negroes of voting age,
12,975, or 6.4 percent, were registered.

I have appended to this statement, as appendix 1 and 2, the statisties of
each of the 34 counties in June 1962, and the statistics in 29 counties as of Janu-
ary 1, 1964. Let me simply add on that point that while our figures are gen-
erally accurate, in some instances they represent educated estimates based upon
counts from the registration and poll books and the voting figures at a particular
election.

I now turn to the Department’s voting litigation in Mississippi. The first
suit was filed in July of 1961. Since that time, 23 discrimination actions have
been filed under section 1971(a). Twenty-two of these cases name as de-
fendants individual State officials and they essentially question the improper
administration of State laws by these officials. They do not directly attack
the validity of the laws themselves.

In the case of United States v. Mississippi, the Department has undertaken
a different and more fundamental approach. The complaint, filed on August 28,
1962, named as defendants the State of Mississippi, the three members of its
Board of IElection Commissioners, and six county registrars. The complaint
challenged as unconstitutional and in confiict with paramount Federal law
most of the bundle of Mississippi voting laws I have already described.

The gravamen of the complaint is that the Mississippi constitutional and
statutory provisions are themselves “engines of discrimination,” as the Solici-
tor General put it to the Supreme Court. We contended that these laws are
designed to facilitate and abet racial discrimination, that this has been their
effect, and that the history of their administration demonstrates conclusively
that racial discrimination is the only true purpose they serve. We also chal-
lenged the various tests on “freezing grounds,” and we urged their invalidity
on the further ground that the State’s educational system so discriminated
against Negroes that, in fairness, complicated literacy tests could not be required.

The relief sought in United States v. Mississippi is nothing less than the sub-
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stantial elimination of all the varied literacy requirements and an order re-
quiring the registration of any Negro applicant who meets the age and resi-
dence requirements, is able to read, is sane, and has not been convicted of a
disqualifying crime.

By a divided vote, the three-judged district court dismissed the complaint, hold-
ing that it failed to state a claim upon which relief could be granted. This de-
cision, incidentally, appears to be in conflict with the judgment in a similar
case brought against the State of Louisiana in which another three-judge court
held invalid the Louisiana interpretation test and granted freezing relief in 21
parishes against the use of a new so-called “citizenship” test. Both cases have
been appealed to the Supreme Court and that Court heard arguments on the
appeals in January.

Yet me turn now to the individual diserimination suits.

The Department has obtained effective final decrees against registrars in two
counties, Panola and Tallahatchie, and the court of appeals recently directed
the entry of an effective decree in Walthall County. A satisfactory order was
also entered against the sheriff of Tallahatchie County in another 1971(a) case,
restraining him from discriminatory manipulation of the poll tax requirement.

Cases from three other counties—Holmes, George, and Clark—are pending
on appeal, Clarke for the second time, after refusal of relief in whole or in part
by the distriet court.

In the Forrest County case, which is proceeding simultaneously in the district
court and the court of appeals, interlocutory relief has been granted by the
appellate court and the distriet court has entered a decree, granting partial
relief, to take effect after disposition of the court of appeals proceedings.

In three counties, Madison, Sunflower, and Jefferson Davis, cases have been
tried and are awaiting decision, and a trial is currently underway in a second
Holmes County case.

In Marshall and Benton Counties offers of judgment have been made and the
supervisors have ordered a complete reregistration of all persons. Negotiations
are proceeding with respect to the terms and conditions of the registiration,
particularly as concerns the rights of Negroes residing in the counties prior to
1954 who were never registered, and the problem of unequal educational
opportunities.

In eight counties—Marion, Issaquena, Chickasaw, Jasper, Oktibbeha, Lauder-
dale, Copiah, and Hinds—the Department has filed nine lawsuits (two in Chicka-
saw), which have not yet come to trial, but preliminary relief adding Negroes
to the registration rolls and opening the books for registration has been granted
in Lauderdale and Hinds. Similar relief was also granted pending the decision
on the merits in Sunflower and Madison Counties. No 1971(a) case in Missis-
sippi has been finally decided adversely to the Government .

A mere sterile recital of the number of lawsuits brought cannot provide an
accurate measure of the work and effort that went into this litigation.

At the time when most of these lawsuits were brought the Department of
Justice had less than 2 dozen lawyers exclusively engaged in the voting litigation.
Yet, in the Hinds County case, for example, departmental attorneys with clerical
assistance had to analyze some 14,000 application forms and control cards based
on these forms fo prove that there was in faet diserimination in the selection of
test questions and in their grading. This is just one of the steps necessary to
prepare a 1971(a) case. Besides this, regisiration books must be counted,
registered voters and rejected applicants identified by race, and most difficult
of all, perhaps, assistance given to white applicants but not to Negro applicants
must be proved. These problems require the Department attorneys to analyze
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large numbers of records and interview sometimes hundreds of witnesses to
establish a case.

For example, in connection with the preparation of the Forrest County case,
two attorneys were in Hattiesburg for almost 3 weeks sifting through news-
papers, graduation yearbooks, city directories, and other documents, in order
to identify and locate white persons who were placed on the rolls by the incum-
bent registrar. Thereafter, other attorneys, again with the help of clerical
employees, analyze application forms, control cards and other records during a
16-week period. ‘The interviewing of prospective witnesses took four attorneys
well over 2 weeks, and as many as five attorneys at a time were engaged for a
period of over 1 month in preparing proposed findings of fact and conclusions
of law.

In short, not even counting the trial, the preparation of voting discrimination
cases is a time-consuming, complex task. It is due to the dedication of the
personnel in the Civil Rights Division and their willingness to work countless
hours of overtime that it was possible to make significant progress.

The experience with the discrimination cases revealed both the effectiveness
of the legislation and its shortcomings. The .effectiveness was shown most
dramatically in the Panola County case. Panola is a rural county in the northern
part of the State. Prior to our lawsuit there, one Negro was registered to vote.
After the district court entered an effective decree—following the instructions
from the court of appeals—approximately 1,000 Negroes registered to vote, or
about 15 percent of all those eligible. It is my expectation that, as additional
lawsuits are decided, similar results may be achieved in other counties.

‘What about the shortcomings? The major problems were those of delay, on
the one hand, and the manipulation of literacy tests, and effective relief against
such manipulation, on the other. Let me explain.

Litigation takes time. 'There is the time provided for in the rules; there is
the time required to reach the head of the calendar; there is the time required
for decision; there is the time needed for the appellate process. In part, delays
are inherent in the litigation system. Beyond that, however, in the first 2 years
of our litigation in Mississippi, the time consumed in the preliminary stages prior
to trial was far too long.

The Department has compiled some approximate statistics on the length of
time necessary to litigate voting suits. Please bear in mind that rough judg-
ments had to be made in some instances as to how much time could fairly be
counted with respect to some of the cases.

Prior to 1964, the average elapsed time from the filing of a complaint until the
filing of the defendant’s answer was about 634 months.

The average elapsed time from filing of an answer until the beginning of trial
was 9 months.

The average elapsed time from the end of trial until entry of judgment was
4.10 months. N

Lumping these figures, the average elapsed time from filing of a complaint
until beginning of trial was 16.33 months. The actual elapsed time exceeded
the average in 9 of the 15 cases included in this calculation. And the average
elapsed time from filing of & complaint until entry of judgment was 17.8 months.

The average time required to complete the appeal from an unsatisfactory
judgment in 1971(a) cases has been about 1 year.

As for the manipulation of literacy tes'ts, it has been the favored device of
those who discriminate. Negroes are required to furnish precise answers to
complex or vague questions and they are tested by a most exacting standard.
‘Whites, on the other hand, are either not tested at all or are given assistance as
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needed. The result is the great imbalance in registration figures. Litigation
also may prompt the registrar fo apply the striet requirements of Mississippi
law to all applicants, white and Negro, or to slow down the pace of registration.
Since practically all whites in the county are already registered, such methods
hurt only the Negroes.

These various problems were brought to the attention of the Congress and
Title I of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 was the result. That act not only provides
for the expedition of voting rights lawsuits, but it also specifically outlaws the
permanent “freezing” of the results of previous discrimination, that is, the
tightening of the registration standards (after a period when they were not
or hardly at all applied to whites) so as to make them apply theoretically to
all but as a practical matter only to the unregistered Negroes. The act also
provides for a presumption of literacy in the case of persons who have completed
the sixth grade.

Partly as a result of the passage of the act, and partly as a result of success-
ful litigation apart from the act, satisfying progress has been made with
respect to the several problems I have outlined.

Since July 2, 1964, the Department has filed seven more 1971(a) suits. The
figures for these new cases show that the average elapsed time from complaint
to answer was less than 1 month. One case has already gone to trial and in
two others offers of consent judgments were made by the defendants within 3
and 4 months, respectively, after filing of the complaint.

It is evident that the time required to litigate 1971(a) cases is being sharply
reduced. As I indicated, this is the result not only of passage of the 1964
statute but also of resolution of a variety of procedural problems which must
inevitably emerge in the initial phases of enforcement of a new regulatory
statute. The expediting provisions of the 1964 act promise to accelerate further
the pace of litigation. Indeed, in one case, involving Holmes County, where the
complaint was filed at the end of July, our discovery motion was granted within
2 month, the'defendants answered, and a trial date was set for early November.
The trial began on schedule, but was continued to this month, when it should be
completed.

The Department also has been successful in securing in some of the cases an
effective decree against the manipulation of literacy tests and slowdowns in
administering these tests. Such a decree is ome that directs a registration
speedup if necessary ; that invokes a freeze, so that Negroes of elementary liter-
acy, who meet the basic qualification of State law (age, residence, lack of con-
victlon of a disqualifying crime, insanity) may be registered at least for a
period long enough to give all of the present adults in the county a fair oppor-
tunity to present themselves for registration; and that requires detailed monthly
reporting by the registrar to the Federal court and to the Depzfrtment of Justice.
This kind of relief has been granted in Panola, Tallahatchie, and Walthall
Counties. It may be expected in other cases as well, now that the court of appeals
has laid down standards.

I should like fo.discuss now, more briefly, the problems of voting intimidation
and raecial violence. The Civil Rights Act of 1957 for the first time gave the
Department of Justice authority to bring injunctive action against intimidation
for the purpose of interfering with the right to vote in Federal elections. This
statute is codified in title 42, section 1971(b). Seven suiis have been filed in
Mississippi under the authority of that statute, with mixed success.

The first suit was brought in Walthall County, where, on appeal, a temporary
injunction was obtained against a trumped-up prosecution of a voting registra-
tion worker. The case was ultimately settled after the State agreed to dismiss
the criminal charges against the voting worker.
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In Leflore County settlement was obtained in another suit to enjoin intimida-
tion of votihg registration workers by arrests and prosecutions. A second
1971 (b} case, also involving intimidatory arrests and prosecutions, ig still pend-
ing. The Department unsuccessfully sought interlocutory reélief from the court
of appeals in this action.

In Clarke County the Department obtained a decree prohibiting a State court
perjury prosecution of Negro witnesses who had testified in Federal court in a
1971(a) -case.

In Holmes County the Department sought injunctive relief against criminal
prosecutions brought and judgments obtained against voter-i:egistrati‘on workers.
Relief was denied in the district court, but the case was appealed to the court of
appeals which recently heard oral argument. -

In Greene County the district court denied the Department’s request to restore
to her job a schoolteacher discharged because, it was alleged, she testified for
the Government in a voting diserimination case. Similarly, in Rankin County,
injunctive relief was refused against a sheriff who, with his deputy, assaulted
Negroes who were filling out application forms in the registrar’s office. In
both cases the legal issue was whether the acts done were for the purpose of
interfering with the right to vote, and in each instance the Department was
unable to overcome on appeal lower-court findings of fact that the acts in question
had not been done for that purpose. Hence, these two judgments denying relief
were affirmed.

As this summary indicates, the principal problem wunder the intimidation
statute is that, as presently interpreted, it requires the Government to prove .an
intimidation or a threat which is undertaken for the purpose of interfering with
the right to vote. This burden is a very difficult one to sustain. The problem
might be resolved by a sufficiently broad judicial construction of the purpose
requirement. Cases now pending may provide an opporfunity to establish an
interpretation of the law which would more effectively serve the end of guaran-
teeing that those who seek to vote need not fear retaliation.

Related to the problem of intimidation is that of racial violence. As I indi-
cated earlier, the only relevant civillitigation authority of the Department of
Justice lies in the field of voting. That does not mean, however, that nothing
has been done. Activities aimed at neutralizing the violent efforts of the Ku
Klux Klan are proceeding constantly. The staff of the FBXI has been greatly
augmented in Mississippi and a new field office has been opened in Jackson.
Investigations have been and will continue to be conducted into reported cases
of interference with Federal rights.

The truth of the matter, however, is that there is no acceptable Federal solu-
tion to this law enforcement problem. We have no Federal police force em-
powered or equipped to provide protection or to maintain law and order on a
generalized basis. And I do not believe that the situation, deplorable as it may
be in many parts, warrants the departure from the historic pattern of limited
Federal power that would be implied by the creation of a Federal force having
as its purpose the maintenance of internal law and order.

There are inherent difficulties, too, when the problem is what to do about ex-
cesses by local law-enforcement officers. An injunetion is simply not a very
useful instrument for the conirol of the discretion necessarily vested in such
officers. Courts are reluctant to issue orders binding the hands of local, elected,
enforcement officials, and will do so only where no other effective means dealing
with the violation are available.

In sum, some strides have been made in eradicating voting discrimination in
Mississippl. But Mississippi cannot be viewed in isolation. The real, concen-
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trated effort by Federal authorities in this State was begun only relatively
recently. Progress has been made and far greater progress may confidently be
anticipated. In other States, where similar efforts were begun sooner, tangible
results are already more visible.

The 1964 status report, which I am submitting to the committee with my
testimony, reports in detail what has been accomplished in the litigation in all
of the States in which suits have been brought.

Tet me make it clear that I do not represent that an effective decree is the
absolute solution. There are certain problems litigation cannot cure. Among
these inherent difficulties is the inferior economic status of Mississippi Negroes-
and the level of literacy of many of them. The economic and social problems
involved have very deep roots and will remain even after the voting problem is
solved. They cannot be met by court action, and I have not attempted to deal
with them. As concerns low-literacy levels as they affect voting and voting
rights, “freezing” decrees will provide some correction, because they will per-
mit the registration of Negroes of a level of literacy comparable to that of reg-
istered whites. But even this is obviously not a complete answer.

In short, the purposes of the Civil Rights Acts of 1957, 1960, and 1964 were
good. Some of their aims have been achieved and this progress has recently been
accelerated. Yet delays and abuses of diseretion continue to exist. Because
time is of the egsence, President Johnson and his administration are devoting
intensive attention to additional voting legislation. Participation in elections is,
after all, basic to American democracy, and it is important, therefore, that the
right to vote be guaranteed.
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by county for June 1, 1962 (34 of 82 counties)

County Whites Whites Percent | Negroes Negroes | Percent
over 21 registered over 21 registered
1. Amite 4,449 3,532 80.0 3, 560 1 0.028
2. Benton ! _ e 2,514 1,887 74.2 1,419 30 .21
3. Claiborne 1,688 1,440 85.3 3,969 15 .37
6,072 5,000 83 2,998 1 .03
8,708 6,380 73 14, 004 1,061 7.6
8,153 7,533 92.0 6,407 25 .39
5,329 4,773 89.5 7,032 202 3.5
5,338 3,877 72.6 6,246 11 .18
22,431 10,903 48.6 7,495 22 .3
10, Franklin 3,403 3,731 100 1,842 236 12.8
11, George!.... - 5,276 3,752 7L1 580 10 17
Greene 1. 3,518 3,543 100 859 43 5
5,762 3,884 67 4,323 135 3.1
67,838 56, 363 80 36,138 4,756 13.2
4,713 3,731 77.9 8,757 8 .09
3,620 3,229 88.9 3,222 76 2.3
3,113 2,769 88.9 3,221 30 0.9
6,489 5,042 91 1,071 0 1]
6,754 3,796 56.2 3,397 118 3.4
20. Leflore 10,274 7,168 70 13,657 268 2
21, LOoWNAeSa oo ccmmecaae 16,460 8,312 80.5 8,362 95 L1
22, Madison 5,622 5,458 97 10, 366 121 1,1
23. Marion 8,997 9,540 100 3,630 363 10
24 Marshall _____________________ 4,342 4,162 96 7,168 57 .8
25. Newton 8,014 5,700 71 3,018 104 2.8
26. Panola. 7,639 5,309 69 7,250 2 . 028
27. Quitman 4,176 2,991 7.8 5,673 436 6.6
28. Rankin._ ... 13,246 12,000 90 6,944 94 1.36
29. Tallahatchie . _____________. 5,009 4,208 82.5 6,483 5 .07
30, Tunica. 2,011 1,438 7 5,822 42 .72
31. Walthall 4,738 4,219 89 2,490 2 .08
32. Washington_.._______________. 19,837 . 10,838 54.5 20, 619 1,762 8.8
33. Wilkinson 2,340 2,438 100 4,120 60 1.5
34. Yazoo. 7,508 7,130 93.0 8,719 250 2.9

1 White registration figures for these ‘13 counties were arrived at by taking the total vote cast in
the 1963 primary in that county and subtracting the number of registered Negroes. The number of regis-
tered Negroes was arrived at by count from the registration or poll books. All the registration figures for
the remaining 21 countles were arrived at by count either from the registration books or the poll books.
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APPENDIX 2
Registration statistics by county for January 1, 196%4* (29 of 82 counties)

White White Negro Negro
County persons persons | Percent | persons persons | Percent
over 21 registered over 21 ‘registered

1. Benton 2,514 2,226 92,0 1,419 55 3.0

2. Chickasaw_.__________________ 6,388 4,548 72 3,054 1 .003

3: Clatborne. 1,688 1,528 90,5 3,960 28 .85

4. Clarke, 6,072 4,829 80 3,908 64 2.2

5. Coplah 8,153 7,533 92.3 6,407 25 .39

6. Forrest. 22,431 13,253 59 7,494 236 3.1

7. George. 5,276 4,200 79 580 14 2.4
8. Hinds 67,836 62,410 92,1 36,138 5, 616 15.5

9. Holmes 4,773 4,800 100 8,757 20 .23
10. Humphreys - —c—coeccmcaceee- 3,344 2,538 68.3 5, 561 0 0
11. Issequena 640 640 1004 1,081 5 .46
12, Jasper. 5,327 24,500 8.2 3,875 10 .23
13, Jefferson Davis.__._____.___ 3,620 3,236 89 38,222 126 3.9
14, Lamar 6,489 5,752 88.8 1,071 0 1]
15. Lauderdale. 27,806 218, 000 64.7 11,924 21,700 14.3
16. Leake 6,754 16, 000 88.8 3,397 220 6.4
17. Leflore. 10,274 7,348 71.5 13, 567 281 1.8
18. Lowndes 16, 460 8,087 52.7 8,362 99 1.1
19. Madison 5,622 6,266 1004 10, 366 218 2
20. Marlon 8,997 10,123 1004 3,630 383 11
21. Marshall 4,342 4,229 97.3 7,168 177 2.5
22, Oktibbehf_ acocemoeeemeeee 8,423 4,413 52.3 4,052 128 2.5
23. Panola 7,639 5,022 7 7,250 878 12
24. Scott 7,742 25,400 60.7 3,752 18 .42
25. Bunflower . oo 8,785 7, 082 80.1 13,524 185 1.4
26. Tallahatehio__coeeme ol 5, 089 4,464 87.5 68,483 17 26
27. ‘Tunica. 2,011 1,407 69.9 1,407 38 .8
28. Walthall 4,536 4,536 100+ 2,489 4 .124
29, Warren o oo e 13,530 11,654 86.1 10, 726 2,433 22,6

1 The date Is epproximated, median date for tabulations covering both 1863 and 1964. Al registration
figures for these 29 counties were arrived at by count of the registration or poll books, The figures for white
registration are subject to some inflation due to the fact that not all registrars have systematically purged
for deaths and transfers, Tho figures for Negro registration are as accurate as possible from counts and
cross-checks of the registration and poll books.

1 Estimate.

Supplements to Testimony of Aaron E. Henry
LIST OF INCIDERTS

The white community responded to the 1964 voter registration campaign in the
following actions:

In MecComb, Miss., on the night of January 16, 1964, armed nightriders shot
into the homes of six Negro families, wounding a young Negro boy. (Atlanta
Daily World, Jan. 16, 1964.)

In Clarksdale, Miss., Negroes reported to courthouse daily, January 13 through
January 17, 1964. Total Negroes involved, 136. None permitted to take voter
registration test. Reason given, court was in session and registrar was busy in
couriroom. If is believed that white people were allowed fo register during this
period while Negroes were not permitted to take the test.

On January 81, 1964, Lonis Allen of Amite County was killed with two shotgun
blasts. Allen had been a wiiness to the 1961 slaying of Hurbert Lee, active in
voter registration, by B. H. Hurst, then a State legislator (ruled justifiable
homicide).
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In Vicksburg, Miss., on February 2, 1964, seven crosses burned in various Vicks-
burg locations in what was termed *“evidence of the empire of the Ku Klux Klan
in Mississippi.”

In Jackson, Miss., February 15, 1964, two voter registration workers, Arthur
Harris and Will Galloway were beaten by police.

In Neshoba County, on April 7, 1964, 12 crosses were burned throughout
Neshoba County. One at the courthouse near the voter registration office. Three
crosses were burned in the Negro section of Philadelphia, Miss.

In 64 counties on April 26, 1964, crosses blazed across the State of Mississippi.
Crosses were burned in most communities where voter-registration campaigns
were being carried on.

On May 22, 1964, in Longdale community of Neshoba the Mount Zion Meth-
odist Church was burned after a voter-registration clinic had been conducted in
the church. Armed white men, some masked, some in law enforcement uniforms
had allegedly earlier surrounded church and brutally beaten three Negroes who
were attending a church meeting.

In Natchez, Miss., on May 30, Clifford Walker, a Negro. was found dead with
half of his face torn away by a shotgun blast.

On May 30, 1964, the New York Times, reported a cross had been burned in
the yard of NAACP Pike County president, Curtis C. Bryant. He also received
a note telling him {o get out of fown; a bomb was tossed through his barbershop
window the next night.

On April 31, 1964, in. Canton, Miss., o Negro man was. taken to the hospital
after alleged beating by 8 policemen during arrest of 55 persons in voter rally
outside a Negro Church.

On June 12, 1964, in Canton, Miss., bombs shattered windows of a church
used for civil rights meetings and voter-registration clinies.

On June 22, Philadelphia, Miss.,, James E. Chaney, Andrew Goodman, and
Michael Scherner were reported missing. The trio had driven from Meridian
to investigate a church burning in Longsdale community. Church had been
used for voter-registration activity. The irio were never seen again, alive.
Later found murdered.

On June 24, voter-registration workers who are white are informed by public
officials of Hollandale that they cannot stay in Negro section of town and work
to register Negro voters. On same day in Drew, Miss, 30 voter-registration
workers encountered open hostility from whites. Weapons exhibited by whites
toward voter-registration workers.

On June 25 in Itta Bena, Miss., two voter-registration workers taken to a
gas station by four white men and told, “If you speak in town tonight, yow’ll
never leave here.”

On June 26 in Columbus, Miss., seven voter-registration workers arrested for
distributing literature without a permit. Bond set at $§400 each.

On June 27, in Ruleville, Miss., several whites attempted to fire-bomb a
church. They drove through the Negro section of Ruleville throwing bottles.
Some of the whites were armed. The same group are suspected of interfering
with voter-regisiration activities in Drew, Miss., on the same day.

On July 2, 1964, two voter-registration workers were followed and questioned
by men describing themselves as State officials.

On July 8, 1964, Ruleville, Miss., voter-registration worker ejected from county
clrcuit clerk’s office for accompanying local woman to attempt to register to
vote. .

On July 8, in Moss Point, Miss., a shot from a passing car went through a
church window and wounded in the chest a 19-year-old Negro girl standing to
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sing at a rally of 800. Negroes persued automobile suspected of firing the shot.
Occupants of the car of Negroes were promptly arrested for reckless driving
and possession of firearms.

On July 13 through July 17, circuit clerk at Coahoma County courthouse
closed down and refused to permit Negroes to attempt to register. Reason given,
court in session.

On July 15, in Drew, Miss., 25 arrested for willfully and unlawfully using
sidewalks and the streets during voter-registration rally.

On July 16, 1964, 111 arrested in front of courthouse in Greenwood, Miss., as
they came to try to register to vote.

On July 18, in Lauderdale, Miss., two voter-registration workers arrested for
willful trespassing, while discussing voter registration on front porch of two
Negro women ; no complaint made by women.

On July 19, in Columbus, Miss.,, two voter-registration workers detained in
jail in Aberdeen for 4 hours after being picked up as suspicious strangers and
refusing to be driven out of town and left on highway by police.

On July 19, in Biloxi, Miss.,, a voter-registration worker was chased and
threatened by two white men in a pickup truck.

On July 22, 1964, in Greenville, Miss., a local Negro was arrested while passing
out voter-regisiration leaflets. He was questioned about his civil rights ac-
tivity. He was subsequently charged with forgery. The forgery charge to
this date has not been pushed.

On July 23, in Durant, Miss., voter-registration workers were assailed while
canvassing for voter registration. Two white men approached them and asked
what it would take to get them out of town. The voter-regisiration workers
replied that they were not ready to leave town. They were struck several times
by the men.

On July 24, in Holly Springs, Miss., a voter-registration worker was arrested
for disturbing the public peace. Held on $500 bond. Voter-regisiration worker
was assisting in getting some 55 Negroes to the courthouse to try to register to
vote. Police insisted that the 55 potential registrants walk to the courthouse
steps one by one, 8 feet apart and have a police escort from steps to registrar’s
office. Approximately 60 helmeted highway patrolmen and 85 helmeted local
police were stationed at courthouse.

August 4, Moss Point, Miss., approximately 62 potential voters arrested dar-
ing voter-registration rally held on a vacant lot. 'The orderly meeting had been
in process for 15 minutes when an assistant deputy sheriff gave the group 5
minutes to disperse, then 15 minutes later a prison bus drove up. Ten police
cars and two motorcycles, total of 40 officers accumulated. All at meeting were
put in bus and taken to jail. They were held for breach of the peace on $300
cash or $600 property bond, each.

On August 4, in Cleveland, Miss., 13 persons arrested for handing out voter-
registration literature.

On August 7, in Jackson, Mary Zeno and Rommie Drain, chased by white men
with pistol as they canvassed for voter registration.

On August 8, 1964, Tallahatchie County, four members of a local family, the
first Negro family to attempt to register to voie from this county in several
decades, have been steadily harassed since they attempted to register. On the
night of August 7, two truckloads of whites with guns drove by shouting obsceni-
ties and threats. They have been back several times and the family is now
afraid to go to work in the fields.

On August 11, 1964, in Aberdeen, Miss.,, Joel Bernard was attacked by a
local white man while canvassing for voter registration.
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On August 11, 1964, in Anguilla, Miss., Louis Grant and Bob Wright arrested
by local officials for handing out voter-registration literature.

August 11, 1964, 24 Negro citizens in Charleston, Miss., attempted to register
at Tallahatchie County courthouse. Approximately 100 armed whites gathered.
Cars and trucks with guns prominently displayed were double and triple parked
in front of courthouse.

August 14, Columbus, Miss.,, John Luther Bell was jailed in West Point,
Miss., on charges of disturbing the peace. He was arrested while canvassing
for potential Negro registrants.

August 15, Jackson, Miss., voter-registration worker beaten outside COFO
office with baseball bat by carload of whites.

August 15, Meridian, Miss., voter-registration workers Sam Brown, David
McClinton and Preston Ponder fired upon while driving down Highway 11.

August 21, Belzoni, Miss., police cars follow voter-registration workers con-
tinuously, surrounding them at every house at which they stopped. Four to five
carloads of white citizens also follow. Police chief ordered workers out of
town.

Tupelo, Miss., August 23, 1964, voter-registration headquarters set afire.
City investigators said there was evidence of arson.

Holly Springs, Miss., August 24, 1964, Mr. J. T. Dean turned off his land in
economic reprisal for trying to register to vote. He tried to vote on August 15,
1964, His credit cut off and he was told by landowner he was no longer needed
to work land. His water supply was also cut off. None of the 200 Negro citi-
zens who took tests at Holly Springs on August 15 have been told whether or
not they passed.

A'ugust 25, 1964, Amory, Miss., three young Negro voter-registration workers,
Adair Howell, Andrew Moore, and Hssie Carr, arrested as they canvassed for
potential registrants. Police entered home and arrested workers, charging
them with ‘disturbing peace and forcing Negro woman to sign form. T.ocal offi-
cials denied knowledge of whereabouts of workers after their arrest. Howell
and Moore” were located by the FBI in the Amory jail and Miss Carr was re-
leased to custody of her parents.

September 1, 1964, Belzoni, Miss., Hllis Jackson, voter-registration worker
arrested by Chief of Police Nickols, for lacking selective service identification and

-held for 5 hours, no bail set, turned over to FBI, who released him.

September 4, 1964, Mrs. Mary Thomas of 279 Hayden Street was arrested on a
charge of not having a beer license. This arrest came shortly after Mrs. Thomas
went to the courthouse in Belzoni to try to register to vote. Bond set at $1,000.

September 14, 1964, Philadelphia, Miss., voter-registration attempt met with
violence and arrests. Cliff Vaughts was beaten over the head with a blackjack by
a local white citizen when an auxiliary policeman demanded that Vaughts sur-
render his camera. Vaughts camera was seized and smashed. Two civil rights
voter-registration workers were arrested and released later that afternoon,
Allan Schiffman and Tommie Collier. Iour local Negroes were fired from their
.jobs for attempting to register to vote. They were employed by the Jack P.
Eubanks firm.

October 21, 1964, Marks, Miss., Dave Harris, voter-registration worker told by
the local police to leave town when he tried to help local Negro citizens to register
to vote. Four white teenagers beat and urinated on Frank Morse after he was
stopped by them and asked some questions about civil rights. The attack
followed.

October 24, Jackson, Miss., four voter-registration workers arrested for passing
out leaflets urging citizens to register and vote.
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October 26, Indianola, Miss., Bob Newell was beaten by whites as he iried to
help Negro citizens o register to vote. A 6-footer, weighing at least 200 pounds,
beat Newell directly in front of the Sunflower County courthouse.

October 27, 1964, McComb, Miss., 36 Negroes arrested upon entering courthouse
to try to register to vote. They were met by the sheriff and highway patrolmen,
several deputies, and a plainclothesman who read a court order ordering the
registrar fo close his office and appear in court in his capacity as county clerk.
They were arrested for trespassing and held on $100 bond, each.

October 31, Sunfiower County, a cross was burned on the farm of Mr. R. Giles,
early today. Mr. Giles, one of the few registered Negroes in Sunflower County
ig an active voter registration worker.

November 1, 1964, voter registration clirnic held in Antioch Baptist Church of
Ripley, Miss. Church burned during the night. Voter-registration literature
among the ruins of the building.

December 28, 1964, three voter registration workers arrested and charged with
vagrancy while helping Negroes register to vote at the courthouse.

The month of December found many of the CO¥O, voter registration-workers
engaged in the election to county crop and acreage allotment committees. There
were many instances of arrest and abuse including, James Bates, Stan Boyd, and
George Raymond. Many were ejected from polling places including : Bill Forsyth,
Bill Ware, Madeline MeHugh, and Tom Ramsey in Canton, Miss.; Marvin Rich
was approached by former Governor Ross Barnett at the polling place where he
went to vote. He was verbally insulted by the former Governor. Rich was later
beaten by two white men as he tried to observe the counting of the ballots. Others
arrested included, Elane De Lott, Earistiss Crawford, Ann Darden, and Hvester
Simpson. :

December 29, Clarksdale, Miss., five Negro citizens went to the courthouse to
ask the circuit clerk if they had passed the test and could register. Without any
reference to.any notes or memorandum, the cireut clerk informed them that they
had not passed. He told them simply, “No, you didn’t pass.”

Correspondence Between Negro Leaders and Mississippi
Governor Paul B. Johnson

January 15, 1964. -

GoveERNOR-ErECcT PAUL B. JOENSON
Capital Building
Jackson, Miss.

DeAr GoveRNoBR-ELEcT JOENSON: The Negro citizens of Mississippi are all
hoping that your term as Governor of the State will be successful and that under
your; leadership Mississippi will prosper. We feel that we can play a part in the
prosperous fuiure that we hope and predict for this State. We further hope
that the attitudes and desires of all the citizens will be considered. We should
‘like to share with you our thinking on several issues that we feel are -essential
to the forward march of our State.

‘We shall be grateful if you will give an audience to a committee of Negro
citizens of our State to givé and discuss the benefit of our thinking and receive
from you guidance in such matters as are in our hearts. These matters will
include:

1. Employment for all our citizens.
2. Justice in the courts without regard to race.
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8. Theright to vote for all our people, 21 years of age or older.

4, Citizenship under a constitutional form of government.

5. Improvement of the educational system and enactment of a compulsory
school attendance law.

‘Will it be possible for a few of our representatives to meet with you, pri-
vately or publicly between January 17 and January 21, 1964, or soon thereafter?
‘We feel that the establishment of contact between the Governor and the Negro
citizens of the State will be a healthy factor and will breathe life into what we
all know can be a situation that can take any turn, forward or backward.

An early reply will be greatly appreciated.
Very truly yours,
CoMMITTEE To IMPROVE MISSISSIPEI

James C. GmiiaMm, Chairman.
P.S.—Citizens listed on the attached join me in this request.

Mr. J. L. Allen Miss Patrica Dansby Mr. J. J. Huddleston
Columbus Jackson Yazoo City

Mrs, Doris Alligon Mr. J. W. Dixon Rev. C. L. Hunt
Jackson Jackson Greenwood

Mr. Samuel Bailey Mr. R. L. Drew Mr. J. M. Houston
Jackson Clarksdale Vicksburg

Mr, Nolia Banks Mr. Michele Dumas Mr. Cleo Jackson
Oxford Natchez Clarksdale

Mr. H. W. Banks Mr. James Bdwards Rev. J. Q. C. James
Jackson Greenville Ripley

Rev. C. L. Barnes
Jackson

Mr. Charles Bvers
Jackson

Rev. A. L. Johnson
Jackson

Mrs. Parthenia Bell Mrs. Myrlie Bvers Mrs. 1dessa Johnson
Sardis Jackson Clarksdale

Rev. Leon Bell Mr. J. C. Fairley Mrs. Lillian Roger Johnson
Jackson Hattleshurg Clarksdale

Mr. W. J. Bishop Mr. J. C. Falrley Mr. S.J. Johnson
Greenwood Hattiesburg Clarksdale

Dean A. A. Branch Mr. A. L. Fielder Rev. Q. L. Jones

Tougaloo Meridlan Jackson

Rev. T. B. Brown
Jackson
Mr. R. Jesse Brown

Mrs. Lula B. Forte
Jackson
Mr. James C, Gilliam

Mr. A. L. Johnson
Prentiss
Mrs., Birdie Kegler

Jackson Clarksdale Charleston

Mr. C. C. Bryang Mr. Gratton B. Gray Dr. H. L. Knaive
McComb Charleston Laurel

Mr. James Carter Rev. Willie Goodloe Mr. Edward Lee
Greenville Clarksdale Jackson

Mrs. P. M. Carter Mr. H. Y. Hackett Mr. H. H. Lewis
Clarksdale Clarksdale Prentliss

Mr, Willlam Carter Mr. M. H. Harper Rev. M.'W. Lindsey
Clarksdale Beaumont ‘West Point

Mr. Levy Chappell Mrs. H. C. Harper Dr. Arena C. Mallory
Greenville Jackson Lexington

Dr. D. L. Conner Rev. George Happer Rev. Il. A. Mayes
Starkville Greenwood Laaurel

Mrs. D. L. Conner Mrs. Clarie Collins Harvey Dr. L. W. McCaskill
Starkville Jackson Clarksdale

Mr. C. D. Cotton Rev. G. R. Haughton Mr. Amzie Moore
Enterprise Jackson Cleveland

Rev. Willle Crump Mrs. Rolithia Hayes Rev. M. M. Morris
Clarksdale Tchula Greenville

Mrs. Mary Cox Dr. Arron B. Henry Mr. S.T. Nero
Jackson Clarksdale Holly Springs

Mr. Vernon Dahmer Mr. Arthur Herod Mrs. S. T. Nero
Hattlesburg Abberville Holly Springs

Mr. B. B. Dansby Dr. D. I. Horn Dr. Lee M. Owens
Jackson West Point Vickshurg

770-805—65——19
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Rev. T. W. Richardson

Rev. D. L., Tucker

Nesbitt Clarksdale Greenwood
Mr. J. C. Pettls Mr. Justice Robinson Mr. Hartman Turnbow
Clarksdale Moss Point Tchula
Mrs. Vera Pigee Mr. BEdward Rodrigues Dr. Cyril Walwyn
Clarksdale Jackson Yazoo City
Dr. Octavious Polk Mr. D. W. Simmons Rev. Sidney Webb
Meridian Vieksburg Jackson
Mr. J. H. Raybourn Mr. Johnnie Skipper Mr. Duke Williams
Charleston Clarksdale Jackson
Dr. Linwood R. Rayford, Mr. Hammond Smith Dr. R. 0. Williams
c Sr. a Hattiesburg Jackson

renada .
Rev. J. D. Rayford E:uPn;] I\:Zén Smith Mr. 8. R. Willlams
Clarksdale you Nesbitt
Mr. Henry Reaves Rev. R, L. T, Smith Mr. Cortrell Wrenn
Holly Springs Jackson Greenville
Rev. J. . Redmon Rev. Robert Stephens Mr. J. W. Wright
Greenville Jackson Clarksdale
Rev. J. 8. Reed Dr. Avery C. Topps Mr. Charles Young
Itta Bena West Point Meridian

STATE oF MISSISSIPPI,
ExrECUTIVE DEPARTMENT,

Jackson, Miss., March 2, 1965.

STATE CONFERENCE OF NAACP BRANCHES

213 Fourth Sireet
Clarksdale, Miss.

ATTENTION : AARON HENRY.

Your recent letter is acknowledged.
I have said on prior occasions that I would discuss no matters with extremists

whose irresponsible statements are constantly made to justify a breach of the
law by any person, white or nonwhite, and whose reputation in his or her local
community is unworthy, or any person who attempts to speak for a group when,

‘in fact, he can only speak for himself.

I saw no need for any discussion with these types of people when their efforts
have retarded rather than improved racial relations in our State.
Very truly yours,

PAvUL B. JOHNSON, Governor.

213 Fourth Street,
Clarksdale, Miss.,
March 9, 1965.
GOVERNOR PAUL. JOHNSON JT.
State Capitol
Jackson, Aiss.

DEAR GOVERNOR JOENSON : Your letter of March 2, 1965, was received. I was
indeed sorry to be informed by you that a request by Negro citizens to meet with
you to discuss common problems is still being denied.

You use many words and phrases to describe us in a derogatory manner.
By whatever adjectives and/or adverbs you may use to describe us, we are still
citizens of the State of Mississippi and America. Whether the subjects we
desire to raise meet the approval of the Governor or not it is my contention that
as Governor of all the people, you are our Governor too, and by all standards of
decency should give us an audience.
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It does the situation no good for you to invite and discuss these problems only
with white and Negro citizens, whom you know are going to say only what you
want to hear them say. This is unrealistic and is not facing the issues. No one
Imows this better than you do.

Your objection to speaking with people with whom you disagree as you say
is based upon your feelings that these people speak not for any group of people
but only for themselves. In a narrow sense this is probably true, but is not
this condition also true in other instances from the Governor’s office on down;
in fact each man speaks only for himself.

You are the Governor, and hence the final decision as to whom you see and
discuss issues with is your priority, but as a citizen of this State and Nation,
it appears to me that the Governor would do the right thing if he granted this
request for an audience, regardless of his personal feelings.

I therefore renew the request and ask the Governor to please reconsider and
grant an audience to a committee from the 100 Negro citizens of Mississippi
that signed the original letter to you requesting an audience. We are anxious
to discuss with you the major problems affecting our State and offer our help
in resolving them.

Yours truly.
Aaron H. HENRY
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Chamber of Commerce (see also, MlSSISSlppl Economic Council) ... 25
gOVernmMent o e 19,25
publie accommodations._ .. .o 19
H
Hall, Mr. and Mrs. Clarence, testimony..___________________________ -- 33,39
Hamiett, Mrs. Adlena, testimony________________________________._ 140-144
Hannah, John A.:
introductory statement . ---- 1ff, 5,121
on protection of witnesses_ o oo 152
Harrison County (see also, Gulfport):
government e 19, 25
voting, registration for_ _ _____ . e —— 18, 25
Henry, Aaron E., testimony____ o _____ 154-170, 1741f
Hesburgh, Rev. Theodore M., C. 8. C_ .~ ________ . 1,121
Higher education. (See Education.)
Hill-Burton program . e 203f
Hinds County. (See Jackson.)
Holmes County:
violenee .. e 24
VO e 24
Hood, G. H., Testimony - - - oo e 73-81
Hospitals (see also, Doctors; Hill-Burton program):
access for Negro doetors_________ 203f
segregabion.  _ e~ 172,176, 203
Housing:
SIUmS.. e 12
substandard._ - - e 191
urban renewal o e 12
Humphreys County (see also, Belzom)
administration of justice. . oo ____ ————— 53, 60f, 64-73, 81-92
background. . __ e 51f
CCONOIY e 52
edueation . _______ 52,79
population. 51, 89
testimony e 52-92

violenee - o o e 52, 59, 62
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Humphreys County—Continued

voting: Page
registrar for__ . _____ e __ 73-81
registration for._ o __ SIS 51-92
Humpstone, Charles C., testimony_ 47-51
Hunter, Mrs. Alene, testimony___ . ______________ .. 69-73
ArTest el 84f, 88, 92
I

Intimidations and reprisals:
for COFO association _ oo oo e e 130
for membership on Mississippi State Advisory Committee. _________ 23
of moderate whites.. . _ . e 1655, 174f
for testimony af hearing__ e 31f
pledge of protection __________________________ . 152.
for voting. . 16,

18, 23-25, 28, 33f, 37, 52-57, 59-71, 73, 75, 81-92, 94-99, 102-104,
107, 111, 115, 116, 122-129, 131ff, 136-142, 144, 147, 149-154,
156f, 157, 164, 182-186, 188, 208, 211216, 219, 222.

denial of e 81-92
Issaquena County:
administration of justice. ... oo 40, 42
background. . e 27
€COMOIMYY .. . o e et e ————————————— e 27
education e 27, 381, 43, 45
population ___ ————— 27
festimony e 27-51
voting:
registrar, refusal to appear_______ o 50
registration for. o 27, 52, 58
J
Jackson:
administration of justice. ..~ ... 12ff, 24
Chamber of Commerce . e 19, 25, 158, 169
chapter of Mississippi Council for Human Relations_ ____ . _____ 25
compliance with Civil Rights Aet_____ . ______ 13, 19, 25, 158, 167
education . e 11f
desegregationof .. ___ . _______________________ 11
Federal funds for. _ - e 11f, 218
segregation of .________________ e 218
government .. _ o= 12
housing . _ e 12
VIOlenee e e 24
lack of - e ccmieo 13
voting, registration for_ . oo 179
Jefferson County:
administration of justice...._____ e e e 150
background . e 148
€COMOIYLY — - - o e e 148
education. .. e 148
KuXlux Klan. .. e 149-152
population_ e 148, 169
festimony . . e 149-190

voting, registration for. . 148-152, 154, 163f



Johnson, Gov. Paul B.: Page
on Charles Bvers. oo e 164

on compliance with Civil Rights Aet__ . 6

on erime rate_ _ .o 7

OI ECONOMYY ..o ot e 7

on government. . e 8

on State Image. oo eem———— o 7

ON VIOIENCE . - oo e 6f
pledge to protect witnesses____ . 152
statement . L L e 5-8
reactions t0._ _ oo .. 160, 166f
Johnson, President Lyndon Baines, suggested actions for_ - _____________ 159
Johnson, T. V., testimony .. - _ el 58-62

Jones County. (See Laurel.)
Juries. (See Administration of justice.)

K
Kegler, Mrs. Birdie, testimony . __________________._. 145-148
Ku Klux Klan, intimidation and reprisals______________________.__. 18, 149-152
L

Lauderdale County. (See Meridian.)

Laurel: voting, registration for____._____ e 179
Law enforcement officials. (Se¢ Administration of justice.)

Laws, State. (See Mississippi laws.)

Lee County: voting, registration for. . __________ 154
LeFlore County (see also, Greenwood):
administration of justice_ 185f
voting, registration for______ L 154, 185f
L braries - o e oo e 205, 218

Literacy tests. (See Voting.)
Local government. (See Government.)

Louisiana:
education . __ . _________ e 221
New Orleans_______ e 187
voting
registration for_____ ______________ . ______. 177,179, 187
intimidations and reprisals for_._ .. ___________.__ 214
Mc
MecComb:
moderate statement of leaders._ ... ____________ 19, 25
violenee. i 17
M
Madison County (see also, Canton) :
violenee._ . e 18
vobing. e 18
Marshall, Burke. (See Exhibits, No. 10.)
Marshall County: voting, registration for___ . __._______________._____. 182

Median Income. (See Economy.)

Median school years completed. (See Education.)

Medical associations: Negro docetors. . oo oo e 204
Memphis. (See Tennessee.)
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Meridian: Page
Chamber of Commeree. .- ____ 25
voting, registration for_____________ . _________ . 179
Mississippi constitution, interpretation for registration—.-..______.______ 29fF,

34ff, 41, 44-50, 67, 74-81, 102, 107, 113, 117, 118, 122, 155, 157,
161, 192fF, 196.

Mississippi Council on Humean Relations_ ... _________________ 19,25
Mississippi Economic Council, moderate statement_ ... _________________ 25
Mississippi Eduecation Association- - _____ . ______________ 220
Mississippi hearing, purpose_ - - - oo 2-5
effect on State government_____ . _________________________ 160-166f
Mississippi laws:
bad cheek_ . e e 85
beer license . . e 92
compulsory pupil attendance, lack of o ____._. 195
JUTY e e 93
notification of registration___._________ .. 119
publishing of voter applicant names___________________________. 72,186
restricting COF O o e 156
Mississippi Manufacturers Association.. . .. o . 25
Mississippi State Advisory Committee:
findings e 19ff, 24-27
intimidations and reprisals_ ... __.__.. e 16f, 23
statement of Chairman. ... _______ e 22-27
testimony of Chairman .o 15-22
Mississippi Teachers Association ... . 2151, 2208
Mississippians for Public Education...o - oo 19,25
Moderate leadership. (Se¢ Government.)
Monroe County: voting, registration for__ . __ . ____._ 154
Montgomery County, Chamber of Commerce_.__.___ e 25
Murders and attempted murders. (See violence.)
N
Natchez:
GOVeINIMeNt e 165
violence - . o e 17,165
National Association for the Advancement of Colored People:
PUTIPOSE - - e e e e e e e e e v e o e e e e e e e e e e 153
recruitment. . e 171
support by Negroes. . _ . oo e 164f
voter projeets. . 153, 155,182, 193
National Defense Education Act. . ... 217
Neshoba County, violenee _ ... . 16
New Orleans. (See Louisiana.
News media:
National . _ e 6f
State e 1471, 193¢
Noncompliance. (See Civil Rights Act of 1964.)
Nonviolenee.. .. o oo e 168f
North, hypoerisy of . - oo oo oo 175
North Carolina: voting, registration for. . . _____ 177,179, 187
Noxubee County:
VIOIeNCE - o e e 154

voting, registration for________ e e 154
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P
Paga
Page, Dr. Matthew John, testimony . - o 200207
Panola County:
EOVEINMEeNt e 147
voting, registration for..__________ 122, 129f, 138, 1468, 157, 179, 186, 188f
Patterson, BUgene .o e mmcm——ee e 1,121
Pike County. (See McComb.) ’
Police mistreatment and harassment. (See Administration of justice.)
Poll tax. (See Voting.)
Population:
Carroll County oo oo e 93
Humphreys County. o 51
Issaquena County_ . ____ . 27
Jefferson County - - oo oo e 148
Tallahatehie e 121, 145
Tate Cotunby o o oo oo 110,115
Washington County - - - o 191, 198f
Poverty. (See Economy.)
Poverty bill . e 160
Presidential election_ . ______ e 162
Prothro, Dr. James, testimony____________________________________ 207215
Public accommodations desegregation.___ . ______________ 18f, 25,158
resistance t0- - 16, 23, 25,158
Purvis, John D., testimony - . e 81-92
R
Racism, rejected . — . 163, 169
Rankin, Robert S_ e 1,121
Rayburn, James Henry, testimony. .. _________ 122, 130
Reconstruetion e 10f
Registration. (See Voting.)
Reprisals. (See Intimidations and reprisals.)
Rogerson, Howard Wo_ e 5
Rural area. (See City versus rural area.)
S
School boards. (See Education.)
School buildings. (See Education.)
School desegregation. (See Education.)
School expenditures. (See Education.)
School segregation. (See Education.)
Slums. (See Housing.)
South Carolina:
education e 221
voting, registration for. .o 177, 179, 187
Southern Christian Leadership Conference. . . . ___ 155, 182
Southern Regional Conference. - . oo 181
Southern States: '
attitude toward Negroes .o e 214
voting, registration for .. .. 161f, 176-181, 187
State government. (See Government.)
Statewide Association of Local Law Enforcement Officials. . o _.ocooemo 6

Student Nonviolent Coordinating Committee. .o ooeeeeee_ . 155, 182, 189
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Sunflower County: Page
administration of justiee__ . ___ . ______________ 183f
VIOleNCe - e 18
VOt g e 18, 154
T
Tallahatchie County:
administration of justice. .. ___________________ 124-127, 129, 135f, 138ff
background. e 121f
€COMOIMLY — — o o e e m 122, 128, 137
edueation oo e 122
fear for witnesses. - - -~ oL 152
DEWSPDADETS - - o e e e e e 147
population - 121, 145
bestimony - o - - e e 122-148
violenee. e 122f, 125, 129, 134f, 137, 140, 142, 144
voting, registration for_ ___._ ... . __._.__ 121-134, 136-148, 163f, 188f
Tate County:
administration of justice .. 113,114,116
background - _ e 110
ECOMOMY — — - e o e e . 110, 117f
education o 110, 115
gOVernment__ e 113f, 117
population.. . oo 110, 115
testimOnY - e 110-120
voting, registration for__ . ___ . . Al 111, 120
Taylor, William L 5
Teachers. (See Education; Voting.)
Tennessee:
Memphis_ e 180, 206
voting, registration for___ 177, 180, 187, 206
Texas:
Voting:
poll $ax FOP_ oo e 180F
registration for_ oL 177, 1801, 187
Thomas, Mrs. Mary, testimony . .. 63-69
ATTeSt o e 82ff
Thompson, Mayor Allen, statement (see also, Jackson) __.___._._._._._- 9-15
Title 10, Sec. 333 of United States Code. - __.___ 163

Troop Intervention. (See Federal Government.)
Tunica County:
voting, registration for_ . .. 154

Unions. (See Economy.)
U.S. Commission on Civil Rights:

hearings .o e 2
authority to hold_ ___ s 2
procedures of - o - 3ff

teachers and voting study - - - o 207215

U.S. District Courts- - - ce e 158
U.S. Supreme Court o - - oo oo 188
U.S. V. MASST88EDPT - - e e e e 188

Urban renewal. {See Housing.)



v
Page
Vandevender, Mrs. Mary _ oo 50
Vicksburg: Chamber of Commeree_ - - _ e 25
Violence:
beatings._ . ________ . e 24, 129, 1344, 137, 140, 156
bombings and bomb threats. . _ . _____________. 17, 24, 157, 165
church burnings_ . ___ . __ 17, 19, 24, 26, 156
€ross burnings. .. o oo . 17, 24, 157
dISAPPEATATNICES - o e o e o e 17, 24
murders and attempted murders_ .. oo ___ 16f,
23, 24, 52f, 59, 62, 108, 129, 153, 157, 168
statements of government leaders_ - . _____ 6f, 13
Virginia: voting, registration for.__ .. .. 177, 181, 187
Voter Education Project .. _______________________ 176, 181187, 189
Voting:
bills, proposed__ e 159fF, 174f, 186, 201
CASeS. . _____ 20, 1211, 128, 137, 139, 145-148, 1571, 181, 186, 188
Federal registrars_ . 159fF, 174
literacy tesbs. . e ~—— 20fF,
34ff, 40f, 44-50, 58, 62, 67, 74-81, 107, 112, 117, 118f, 122, 155,
157-161, 167, 186, 192ff, 196, 200f, 205.
poll bax__ _ L _____ 47, 52, 58f, 98, 99f, 111f
polling places_ _ ___________ . 141
registration
applecations for, cosbof .. 41, 461, 74, 186
books . . e -161
gures el 27-51f,
58, 74, 93, 110f, 121f, 126, 129, 137, 1451, 148f, 153, 157, 161, 163,
177,179, 187, 191, 193, 200, 209.
difficulty in obtaining. ____________________ . ______ 179
individual v. group attempts ab. .. __________________ 106, 112, 156
intimidations and reprisals for_____________________________ 16,
18, 244, 28, 331, 37, 52-57, 58-72, 73, 75, 81-92, 94-98, 103, 107,
111, 115, 116, 122-129, 131ff, 136-142, 144-148, 149-154, 156f,
1591f, 162, 182-186, 188, 208f, 211-216, 219, 222.
by law enforcement officials_.. ... __________________ 171,
20, 24, 33H, 53, 60f, 64-71, 73, 81-92, 115, 131f, 136, 138f, 154, 161,
183-186.
notifieation of - e 119
official encouragement of . __._____________._ 40, 42, 113, 116, 1271, 194
organized efforts to achieve_ . ______________________ 16,

23, 28, 38, 40, 58f, 63fF, 67, 80, 112, 115, 130f, 134, 137,
145f, 153, 155f, 163f, 1671, 176, 181—187, 189, 192f, 195f

results of._....._. 22, 28, 48f, 59, 69, 112, 126, 145, 157, 182, 192f
qualifications for_. 29ff, 34f, 40ff, 45-50, 58, 62, 67, 74-80, 102, 107, 117,
118f, 122, 155, 157f, 161, 167, 194ff, 196, 205

racial designation in_ _ . .. 189
Southern states__ . . 176-181, 187
technical disqualifications in__ __ . _________ . ________. 49, 51
to avoid jury exclusion charges ... .o .._____ 93, 102, 116
teachers .. ___ 95, 971, 142f, 157, 207-216, 219f, 222

Voting bill. (See Voting.)
Voting cases. (See Voting.)
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w

Warren County. (See Vicksburg.)

Washington County (see also, Greenville): Page
administration of justiee_._________________________________ 194, 196f
background_ . e 191
€CONOMY — o o e 191
education. o 191, 1941, 201
government_ .o s 194, 198f
medical facilities_ 201-204
news medis __ - e 193f
population ______ 191, 198f, 202
testimony _ _ 192207
voting, reg_‘lstra.tion 70) S 18, 25, 154, 191, 201, 205207

Welsh, Mrs. Mary Oliver, testimony__________________________ R 52-57

‘White, and Negro poor, common interest__ . . ___________ 41, 43, 1591, 170

White Citizens Couneil . ______________ e 158

Winona (see also, Montgomery County):

Chamber of Commerce.. - - o e 25
public accommodations. oo .o oo 19

Witnesses:
protection. . o 152
Tights . o e 3f

Y .

Yazoo County:

administration of justice. .~ 24
“voting, registration fOr. oo 24
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